## DEVELOPMENT-INDUCED DISPLACEMENT AND RESETTLEMENT: THEORETICAL FRAMEWORKS AND CURRENT CHALLENGES

Geneva, May 2013.

## Table of Contents

List of Acronyms (3)

Introduction- a brief overview of contemporary involuntary migrations (5)

- 1. An overview of development-induced displacement (26)
- 2. Historical considerations regarding development-induced population displacement and resettlement (39)
- 3. Theoretical conceptualization of development-induced displacement and resettlement (43)
- 4. The most important causes of development-induced displacement (47)
  - 4.1 Construction of Dams and Irrigation Projects (47)
  - 4.2 Development of transportation infrastructure (57)

4.3Urbanization, re-urbanization, transformation of urban space and population redistribution schemes in urban areas (58)

- 4.4 Deforestation and the expansion of agriculture (59)
- 4.5 Mining and transportation of resources (60)
- 4.6 Population redistribution schemes (64)
- 4.7 Conservation of nature (67)
- 4.8 Other causes of development-induced population displacement (68)

5. Applying the concept of human security to research on development-induced displacement and resettlement (68)

- 6. Activities of international institutions (88)
- a) World Bank Group (89)
- b) Regional Development Banks (90)
- c) Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) (92)
- 7. Development-Induced Displacement and Human Rights (93)
- 8. Concluding Remarks (98)
- 9. Selected Bibliography (100)
- 10. Abstract (101)
- 11. Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: An International Bibliography (102)
- a) Books (103)
- b) Chapters in edited volumes (108)
- c) Articles in Scientific Journals (126)
- d) Working Papers/Conference presentations/Reports (146)
- 12. Annexes (155)
- 13. Development-Induced Displacement and Human Security: A very short introduction (159)
- 14. Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue (179)

List of Acronyms

ADB – Asian Development Bank AFDB – African Development Bank CABEI - Central American Bank for Economic Integration CIDPs - Conflict Induced Internally Displaced People CIDR - Conflict Induced Displacement and Resettlement **COHRE-** Centre on Housing Rights and Evictions CRAB - Regional Commission Against Large Dams in Brazil, (Comissão Regional de Atingidos por Barragens) DAC - Development Assistance Committee (OECD) DCD - Development Cooperation Directorate (OECD) DIDR - Development Induced Displacement and Resettlement DIDPs - Development Induced Desplaced People DIDS - Dam Induced Displacements DIDR - Development Induced Displacement and Resettlement (pol. przesiedlania inwestycyjne, przesiedlenia industrialne) DPs - Displaced Persons ECOSOC - Economic and Social Council of The United Nations ECHO- Humanitarian Aid Department of the European Commission EDP -Environmentally Displaced Persons ENGOs- Environmental Non Governmental Organization ESCAP- Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific FMR – Forced Migration Review GTRP- Gwembe Tonga Research Project HWR- Human Rights Watch IAP -- International Accountability Project IBRD- International Bank for Reconstruction and Development ICESCR - International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights ICJ – International Court of Justice ICOLD- The International Commission of Large Dams IDA- International Development Association IDB - Inter-American Development Bank IDMC - Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre IDPs - Internally Displaced Persons IFC - International Finance Corporation IMF - International Monetary Fund INDR - International Network on Displacement and Resettlement

- IOM International Organization for Migration
- IR Involuntary Resettlement

IRN - International Rivers Network IRR- Impoverishment Risks and. Reconstruction Model ISS- Indian Social Institute IUCN- International Union for Conservation of Nature MAB-Sul - Movement of People Affected by Dams-Southern Region in Brasil MDB – Multilateral Development Banks MIDR - Mining Induced Displacement and Resettlement MIGA- Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency NBA- Narmada Bachao Andolan NESRC - North Eastern Social Research Centre NGO - Non Governmental Organization NPRR - National Policy on Rehabilitation and Resettlement NVDA - Narmada Valley Development Authority OD4.30 - Operational Directive 4.30 on Involuntary Resettlement OECD - Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development OHCHR- Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights PAPs Project-Affected Peoples SOPEMI- Systéme D'Observation Permanente des Migration UDHR – Universal Declaration of Human Rights UNDP - United Nations Development **UNEP - United Nations Environmental Programme** UNESCO - United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization UN – United Nations UNCESCR - United Nations Committee on Economic Social and Cultural Rights UN DESA - United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs UNHCR - United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees UNHCR PDES- UNHCR's Policy Development and Evaluation Service UN-Habitat - United Nations Human Settlements Programme UNRISD - United Nations Research Institute for Social Development UNU- United Nations University WBG - World Bank Group WCD - World Commission on Dams WCPA - IUCN World Commission on Protected Areas WFP- World Food Programme WHO- World Health Organization WTO - World Trade Organization WWF- World Wide Fund for Nature

VRA- Volta River Authority VRW – Village Resettlement Worker

## Introduction- a brief overview of contemporary involuntary migrations

Contemporary studies on forced human mobility are based on three distinct and very different systems of analysis<sup>1</sup>. They are distinguished not only by different conceptual grids but also by their origins and objectives.

Traditionally understood, migration studies are the oldest system of analysis of human spatial mobility. They were created in the late nineteenth century on the basis of economy, geography and historical demography. Research into evolution, investigations of the decline of ancient empires, and geographical determinism had a large impact on the foundations of migration studies. In later decades, migration studies, however, developed primarily on the basis of economics, with their main area of research being the analysis of the determinants of voluntary human mobility. A German-English geographer, Ernst Georg Ravenstein (1834-1913), is considered the founder of contemporary migration studies. Already in the classic publication entitled The Laws of Migration, published in two volumes in 1885 and 1889, Ravenstein wrote that "bad or oppressive laws, heavy taxation and unattractive climate, uncongenial social surroundings, and even compulsion (slave trade, transportation) produce flows of migrants, but none of these flows can be compared in volume with that which arises from the desire inherent in the most men to 'better' themselves in material aspects". The primacy of economic categories established by Ravenstein strongly dominated the study of migration throughout the twentieth century and persists to this day. Almost all influential migration theories, such as neoclassical theories, the Hicks model (1932), the Harris-Todaro model (1970), Wilbur Zelinsky's mobility transition model, or the push-pull theory of Everett Lee, are based on economic categories. Unfortunately, narrowing human migration to economic motivations alone omits many relevant and immeasurable social aspects, not to mention environmental and climate determinants which were completely marginalized by migration theorists for almost the whole of the twentieth century. According to some specialists, the marginalization of environmental factors within migration theories was associated with Marxist dialectical materialism, which strongly influences social sciences in democratic as well as communist countries. The impact of labour migrations on population growth was one of the fundamental themes of migration studies. However, this discipline through most of the last century completely marginalized the factor of development policy as it shaped forced migrations. Given the crucial importance of economic factors, contemporary migration studies can play only a limited and subsidiary role in the more advanced research on involuntary mobility. In recent years we have observed attempts to conceptualize forced migration studies as an autonomous part of migration studies. However, it seems that the scope of these studies, proposed inter alia in the IASFM definition, is too broad in nature and does not produce good conditions for detailed research. The International Association for the Study of Forced Migration (IASFM)

<sup>1</sup> This text was originally written in French and later translated into English by Virginie Richard.

describes its subject as a "term that refers to the movements of refugees and internally displaced people (those displaced by conflicts) as well as people displaced by natural or environmental disasters, chemical or nuclear disasters, famine, or development projects". The attempt to connect analysis of issues very different from each other, such as internal displacement and involuntary resettlement, human trafficking, and forced international migration, within a single concept of forced migration seems unpromising. Because of its relatively short history and theoretical weakness, the study of forced migrations does not seem to be a valuable complement to studies of voluntary economic migrations. It seems that better conditions for detailed research have created the displacement studies developed in recent years.

The second regime of analysis of involuntary human mobility, developed in the early and mid twentieth century on the basis of politics and law, is that dealing with the category of refugees. Unlike the subjects of migration studies bounded by demographics and economics, the refugee occupies a primarily legal category, providing the basis for institutional systems of protection. From the very beginning the category of refugees was strongly associated with the institution of asylum. The first formal efforts for refugee protection are associated with the Fridtjof Nansen activities at the end of the First World War. Until the early fifties, protection of refugees was not a universal concept, but was developed as a response to current political problems in order to help certain categories of people forced to leave their countries of origin. We can mention two refugee conventions adopted during the thirties: the Convention Relating to the International Status of Refugees, 28 October 1933, and the Convention Concerning the Status of Refugees Coming from Germany, 10 February 1938. Practical activities, accompanied by legal documents, which were undertaken during the twenties and thirties were directed towards specific groups in need. The refugee protection system known in the twenties and thirties consisted of rather ad hoc legal mechanisms to allow swift help to well-defined categories of persecuted minorities. The origin of the international protection of refugees as a universal concept was associated with the adoption of the Geneva Convention in 1951, the creation of the UNHCR in 1950, and the signing of the so-called New York Protocol in 1967. Both of these international legal instruments as well as the UN system of humanitarian practice limited the category of refugees to international migrants forced to leave their country of origin or previous residence for political reasons, especially armed conflict, political persecution and organised violence. The legal understanding of refugee protection is also strongly connected with well-regulated categories of statelessness and asylum within the frameworks of public international law. In addition, public international law includes documents related to the protection of voluntary international economic migrants (migrant workers). I am thinking in particular of the United Nations International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, which was adopted in 1990 and entered into force in 2003. Due to the lack of acceptance of its provisions by western countries, the importance of this document and its implementation, as monitored by Committee on Migrant Workers (CMW), is very limited. The ILO has adopted two instruments specifically applying to migrant workers (conventions no. 97 and 143).

The third category of interpretation of involuntary mobility is that of internal displacement. The term "displaced persons" was coined by Russian-American sociologist Eugene M. Kulischer (1881-1956), the

author of The Displacement of Population in Europe (Montreal, 1943). Kulischer applies this term to all categories of forced mobility in Europe during the war. The contemporary understanding of this term, therefore, significantly differs from its actual meaning, which is limited mostly to cases of internal mobility. The end of the Second World War, bringing in the formative period of the Iron Curtain, did not lead to significant interest in internal displacement. Scientific research into displacement and resettlement was limited to issues relating to the social consequences of economic development in parts of the world considered peripheral, in terms of geopolitical rivalry. Politically conditioned processes of decolonization launched many policies resulting in forced internal migrations. Among the first studies on the social consequences of development-induced displacement we can mention the works of applied anthropologists such as Elizabeth Colson, Thayer Scudder and Robert Fernea. Studies of development-induced displacement had already emerged in the mid-fifties and early sixties, in the context of such projects as the Great Dam of Aswan, the Kariba Dam on the Zambezi and the Akosombo Dam on Lake Volta in Ghana. During the fifties and sixties we also observed the development of anthropological studies of resettlement in other parts of the world<sup>2</sup>. The first extensive studies devoted to urban relocation in developed countries can be dated back to the sixties. I am thinking of studies on urban relocation in Boston undertaken in the early sixties by American sociologist Hubert Gans. The first more advanced considerations of forced migrations caused by long-term environmental disruptions can be dated back to the nineteen-seventies. The problem of demographic pressure caused by environmental problems and declining resources had been briefly analyzed in the forties in the context of the Dust Bowl or the problem of overpopulation (for example, in the book Road to Survival by American ecologist William Vogt). Only in the seventies was research in this area based on more advanced scientific investigation and linked to the activity of international institutions such as UNEP. It was then noted that long-term natural disasters such as cyclones in Bangladesh and drought in the Sahel region had a strong influence on the dynamics of internal and transnational forced migration in those regions. Attention was also paid to the impact of population growth and the effect of natural disasters in terms of declining resources in the most populated countries of Asia. According to some experts connected with so-called Neomalthusianism, overpopulation and diminishing resources could lead to the forced migration of tens of millions of people in the most densely populated countries, who were vulnerable to the consequences of natural disasters and long-term environmental changes. This problem had been pointed out in the seventies by Lester Brown, American environmentalist and founder of the Worldwatch Institute. The seventies were also a decade of increased attention to development-caused involuntary resettlement, inter alia among applied anthropologists and sociologists cooperating with the analytical structures of the World Bank. Its efforts led to the adaptation in 1980 of the first World Bank guidelines devoted to planning and implementation of involuntary resettlement. When analyzing the practical sphere of assistance and protection of displaced people it is worth noting the UNHCR activities initiated in the first half of the seventies. Despite the lack of formal mandate for activity in this area, the agency has acted to protect people internally

<sup>2</sup> J. Adair Tobin, *The resettlement of the Enewetak people: a study of a displaced community in the Marshall Islands*, University of California, 1967.

displaced by armed conflicts and natural disasters in Asia.

The studies on internal displacement conducted in the seventies therefore had a selective character. It was only in the following years that the first attempts to conceptualize the issue on a more advanced scientific basis could be noted. The 44-page UNEP report "Environmental Refugees" issued in 1985 by Professor Essam El-Hinnawi is considered the first attempt at a broad conceptualization of forced migrations caused by environmental factors<sup>3</sup>. El-Hinnawi outlines the major elements of environmentally-conditioned migration, and presents the first definition of people he called "environmental refugees". According to El-Hinnawi, environmental refugees are "those people who have been forced to leave their traditional habitat, temporarily or permanently, because of a marked environmental disruption (natural and/or triggered by people) that jeopardized their existence and/or seriously affected the quality of their life". Despite its limited usefulness for more detailed theoretical considerations, this concept played an important role as the starting point of scientific consideration of the issue. In 1980 the first World Bank guidelines of involuntary resettlement were adopted. The first half of the eighties was another period of rapid development of studies on development-induced displacement and resettlement (DIDR). The volume Putting people first: sociological variables in rural development edited by Michael M. Cernea and published by the World Bank has played an important role as the initiator of more advanced studies in this area. It was in the mid and late eighties that the term "development-induced displacement and resettlement" (DIDR) first started to appear in scientific publications. The collapse of the bipolar international order and release of many hitherto blocked ethnic antagonisms laid the groundwork for research on issues of conflict-induced displacement. Analytical studies in that category were so significant that for at least a few years they dominated the overall picture of internal displacement. The term "conflict-induced displacement" was coined and slowly popularized in literature on forced migrations during the nineties. The growing number of people internally displaced as a result of armed conflict and massive violence prompted the adoption of the Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement in 1998, as well as local documents on IDP protection and assistance and regional stability in Africa (the so-called Great Lakes Pact and Convention of Kampala) in recent years.

During the last two decades we have witnessed a very dynamic development of studies on internal displacement. This problem has for the first time become a subject of debate within international institutions and agencies, including these of humanitarian profile such as the UNHCR and International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC). Of key importance, of course, were activities related to conflict-induced displacement. This term appeared in the scientific literature in the first half of the nineties. Equally dynamic during the nineties was the growth in analysis of development-induced displacement and resettlement. This trend emerged from debates about the social consequences of dam megaprojects implemented in China

<sup>3</sup> The term "environmental refugees" appeared in literature already before El-Hinnawi's publication from 1985. It was used inter alia by Sir Edmund Hilary in his book *Ecology 2000* published in 1984. The research on environmentally caused forced mobility under the concept of "environmental refugees" was highly popularized between 1985 and the mid nineties. Despite El-Hinnawi publication we can mention here publications of Jodi L. Jacobson from Worldwatch Institute (*Environmental Refugees: a yardstick of habitability*) issued in 1988, and Jon Martin Trolldalen (*Environmental Refugees- A Discussion Paper*, Oslo, World Foundation for Environment and Development-Norwegian Refugee Council, 1992). Since mid-nineties the category of "environmental refugees" is gradually replaced by more neutral and less alarming terms such as environmentally displaced people, environmentally displaced populations and forced environmental migrants.

(Three Gorges Dam) and India (Sardar Sarovar Complex on the Narmada River). Much attention has been paid to this issue within the framework of the World Bank analytical units, which resulted in the adoption of Operational Directive 4.30 (OD 4.30) in 1990 and Operational Policy 4.12 (OP 4.12) on involuntary resettlement in December 2001. The last decade was also a period of rapid development of research devoted to internal displacement due to environmental disruptions. The legally dubious and excessively alarming term "environmental refugees" has been replaced by the more suitable category of "environmentally-induced displacement people" and "forced environmental migrants". An important direction taken by research has been the study of environmentally-induced displacement in the context of security risks. Among the authors in the field of security whose analyses play a particularly important role in the development of this issue we should mention Astri Suhrke, Thomas Homer-Dixon and Arthur H. Westing. Astri Suhrke's 1993 paper entitled "Pressure Points: Environmental Degradation, Migration and Conflict" marked the highly important entrance of research on the destabilizing effects of environmental disruption and its relation to conflict and forced migrations. It is also worth mentioning an article by Arthur H. Westing entitled "Environmental Refugees: A Growing Category of Displaced Persons", published in 1992. The end of interbloc rivalry as well as the emergence of the concept of human security during the nineties raised hope for the development of theoretical studies on the causes of internal displacement other than violent armed conflict. Ethnic conflicts in the region of the African Great Lakes and on the Balkan peninsula, however, revealed that the mass displacement caused by escalation of violence is the most important problem from a humanitarian point of view. Research on population displacements caused by natural disasters and long-term environmental changes has nevertheless developed very successfully. It was undertaken inter alia on the basis of public international law, in connection with rising sea levels and the threatened deterritorialization of small archipelagic countries in Oceania, along with border changes to the bigger states. Finally, within the last few years, we have observed one more very important process from the theoretical point of view. I am thinking of the theoretical separation of displacement caused by sudden natural disasters and industrial accidents from that associated with slow-onset environmental processes, including climate change. In many studies of the eighties and nineties these problems were considered together. It is worth noting that the nature of internal displacement caused by long-term environmental processes such as desertification, soil erosion and rising sea levels is significantly different from that of displacement caused by natural disasters. The term "disasterinduced displacement" had already appeared in the scientific literature in the mid and late nineties. The real explosion of scientific studies in this area, however, occurred in the aftermath of the major natural disasters of recent years: the earthquake-generated tsunami in South Asia (December 2004), Hurricane Katrina in the US (August 2005), and the tsunami on the coast of Japan and its associated nuclear power plant accident in Fukushima (March 2011). These catastrophes brought home to global public opinion and international institutions the fact that natural disaster may become a cause of forced migrations, both internal and international, on a massive scale, in many parts of the globe. Natural disasters in recent years have caused the greatest amount of internal displacement worldwide. According to IDMC estimates, natural disasters expelled 42 million people from their homes in 2010, 14,9 million people in 2011, and finally 32,4 million

people in 2012. Recent disasters have shown, moreover, that even highly developed countries are not free from the danger of forced migrations caused by sudden natural hazards. Scientific institutions such as the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC), the Norwegian Refugee Council (NRC) and the Brookings Institution have devoted increasing attention to the internal displacement caused by natural disasters. The IDMC statistics, from studies conducted in recent years, are the best source of knowledge about the extent of the problem of disaster-induced displacement worldwide. Taking into account recent scientific studies it seems reasonable to distinguish between population displacements associated with sudden natural natural hazards and industrial accidents (disaster-induced displacement) and those caused by more long-term and slow-onset environmental transformations (environmentally-induced displacement).

So how can we characterize the current image of this problem and state of the art in research on internal displacement throughout the world? In recent years, the interest of the scientific community has been focused on virtually all causes of forced displacement, as reflected in the very rapid development of detailed classification of causes of internal displacement. Terms such as "dam-induced displacement" ("hydropowerinduced displacement"), "mining-induced displacement", "conservation-induced displacement", and "oilinduced displacement" have permanently entered into the scientific discourse. Recently conducted research on internal displacement is focused on the following issues: 1. analysis of the causes and consequences of internal displacement, 2. relations between this issue and areas of security, human rights, and development studies, 3. gender and ethnic dimensions of internal displacement, 4. analysis of ways to minimize negative consequences of displacement, together with mechanisms of humanitarian assistance for affected people, 5. integration of displaced persons within host communities and their lives within closed structures such as camps for displaced people (IDP camps), 6. the relations between internal displacement and stability, conflict and post-conflict peacebuilding, and 7. analysis of several categories of actors involved in internal displacement. Particularly important and well-developed areas of IDPs discourse include research on the psychological consequences of displacement for individuals affected by this problem, and on the interrelations of conflict, displacement and security.

The dominant classification of internal displacement, but one rarely applied in the scientific literature, distinguishes four root causes of this process. They include conflict-induced displacement, environmentally-induced displacement, disaster-induced displacement and development-induced displacement. Despite its theoretical usefulness as a basis for broad considerations, this classification somehow very rarely appears in the literature. Nor do the recently adopted international documents promoting protection and assistance for IDPs, such as the Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement (1998), the Great Lakes Pact (2006) and the Kampala Convention (2009), refer to this classification of the causes of displacement<sup>4</sup>. This omission seems to be a direct consequence of two theoretical problems we may encounter when analyzing internal displacements. The first is the difficulty of precisely determining the meaning of the term "conflict-induced displacement".

<sup>4</sup> Note that the most well-known definition of iternally displaced persons established in Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement (1998) and the Kampala Convention (2009) omits development projects as a cause of displacement.

According to the most common understanding of the term, conflict-induced displacement refers to people who are forced to leave their habitual place of residence as a result of current escalation of internal violence. Such a narrow understanding of the problem is therefore similar to the overall meaning of the term "internally displaced persons" (IDPs), as encountered in the text of many international instruments. Also, in the ordinary sense of the term, internally displaced people are mainly associated with victims of internal violence who are forced to move to another place. Contrary to general opinion, escalation of internal violence is by no means the largest quantitative cause of internal displacement. It is estimated that the current population of conflict-induced displaced people comprises more than 20 million people worldwide. But the annual growth rate in the number of people forced to leave their places of residence as a result of current internal conflicts amounts to only a few million people. According to IDMC estimations, over 3.5 million people were newly displaced by conflicts in 2011, which is a few times less than even an underrated number of persons temporarily uprooted by natural disasters, or permanently resettled by development projects, within the same period of time. The vast majority of the population of conflict-induced displaced people is thus of longtime character. It can be seen from the figures that the escalation of internal violence is a much slighter cause of displacement than the consequences of economic development (approximately 15 million people displaced by development projects per year).

However, let us remember that the term "conflict-induced displacement people" may also refer to a much broader population than only those individuals forced to leave their homes following internal armed conflicts. The most fundamental cause of displacement is the presence of dynamic conflict among several categories of actors within a static and limited territory. The desire to take control over a certain territory and its resources becomes a cause of conflict which forces its residents to leave their current homes. Each of the already mentioned causes of displacement involves certain antagonisms. The kind most visible and easy to analyze are displacements associated with conflict over resources or antagonisms based on ethnic background. In the case of development-induced displacement or conservation-induced displacement, territory becomes an arena of specific conflicts between the interests of the public or private sector and the needs of people displaced or affected by particular development decisions. Development-caused displacement is often associated with conflict over resources which has led to landlessness and consequent problems (joblessness, homelessness, food insecurity, and social disarticulation). Displacement is primarily a phenomenon associated with the loss of land, which is a fundamental point of economic, social and cultural reference. In each of these cases the largest single cost of the conflict is paid by affected individuals and communities, who in many cases are not even the subject of the dispute leading to their displacement.

People forced to leave their place of current residence are not always the active subject of the processes leading to their displacement. The civilian population may be merely a passive observer and victim of internal conflicts which lead to deportation. A similar situation can be observed in the category of displacement caused by development projects. In countries with an authoritarian form of government, such decisions rarely take into account the interests of the people living in the project's immediate vicinity. Due to their limited political participation, lack of social consultation prior to investment, and legal discrimination,

they are rarely involved in decisions affecting their future. A limited degree of autonomy also characterizes people displaced or forced to evacuate in the aftermath of natural disasters or more permenent environmental processes. Usually, they leave their homes as a result of the strong influence of environmental hazards, or are forced to evacuate as part of an organized action carried out by the local authority.

Natural disasters are currently the cause of internal displacement on the largest scale worldwide. According to the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC) report, natural disasters led to at least temporary displacement of over 42 million people in 2010 and 14.9 million in the following year. These displacements are mostly related to weather events such as floods and storms. As of 2011, 89% of the displacements occurred in Asia. However, let us remember that the majority of these were short-term evacuations, which do not have far-reaching social consequences. At the same time we are observing natural disasters inducing long-term displacement to areas far from the original place of residence. The particularly high potential for long-term damage is characteristically found in natural disasters, such as tsunamis and atmospheric events, affecting densely populated Asian countries. We are still noticing a lack of accurate statistics on long-term displacement caused by natural disasters.

Another significant cause of involuntary internal mobility is displacement or forced migration associated with slow-onset environmental changes. Among progressive environmental problems leading to forced migration we can mention land degradation, desertification, progressive temperature increase in the area, and the possibility of rising sea levels in future. In my view it is necessary to clearly distinguish displacements caused by slow-onset environmental changes (including climate change) from those associated with sudden natural disasters, which usually present greater threats to security and more visible humanitarian problems. There are several factors underlying the distinction. The displacement caused by natural disasters is characterized by spontaneous or organized flight from the place of current residence without specific plans for the future. The key goal of people displaced and evacuated following natural disasters is immediate departure from the area of strong human security risks. After the natural disaster has run its course, people affected by it very often return to their homes or former immediate environment. Only natural disasters involving massive devastation throughout the territory or chemical contamination of a large area lead to more irreversible displacement. The aim of displacement or migration caused by long-term environmental change is relinquishment of current residence in order to maximize the level of human security, which had been reduced by the consequences of those changes. Each of the categories of displacement reviewed here, therefore, has a different motivation. Mobility caused by long-term environmental change often takes the form of a planned compulsory migration, rather than spontaneous displacement or evacuation carried out by the state authorities. Migrations caused by slow-onset environmental change are strongly linked to and coexist with other categories of human mobility, such as economic migrations and all categories of internal displacement. Changing environmental conditions can significantly undermine the economic basis of existence. In many cases of migration observed in developing countries, economic and environmental motives of migrants are very difficult to separate. Long-term environmental changes often reduce the amount of vital resources (water, agricultural land) in the particular

territory. Declining resources and conflicts over their acquisition very often lead to population displacement. Slow-onset environmental change is therefore a very important cause of displacement in several regions of the globe. I am thinking both of migrations directly resulting from the negative effects of environmental changes in a particular territory, and of displacement caused by earlier conflicts over resources.

Progressive climate change is an obvious source of many natural hazards which create the dynamics of disaster-induced displacement. Further relationships, which are difficult to delimit precisely, may combine economic development with displacement caused by long-term environmental change. A usual consequence of development projects is progressive land degradation in their vicinity. Creation of large dams significantly affects the landscape, ecology, and animal populations. We know of examples of the construction of a dam leading to water pollution along the river's entire course and thus to deterioration in the economic situation of local residents. Environmental problems are a common consequence of exploitation of mineral resources, in particular through the creation of large open-cast mines. The environmental costs of development projects therefore lead to a significant decline in the living conditions of many communities and the subsequent de facto forced migration from rural to urban areas. In many cases, precise identification of the motives guiding migrants turns out to be impossible. Particularly strong interconnection of the various causes of internal displacement is observed in failed states, those ruled in a totalitarian or authoritarian manner, and those strongly affected by ethnic antagonisms. Let us mention here at least some of the difficulties in the delimitation of individual causes of internal displacement in Sudan. The totalitarian or authoritarian governance model significantly affects the increasing dynamism of internal displacement. Displacements in countries ruled in an undemocratic manner may be associated with the following, at a minimum: 1. harassment of and discrimination against powerless communities, 2. compulsory implementation of population redistribution schemes such as the Transmigrasi in Indonesia and the politics of villagization in many African countries, 3. implementation of megaprojects leading to mass displacement and a drastic deterioration in the living conditions of the local community.

The subject of this report and the dominant problem addressed by the following analyses is internal displacement and resettlement caused by the consequences of economic development. It is estimated that this problem may directly affect over 15 million people each year. When we take into account that much disaster-induced displacement consists of long-term and reversible evacuations, the problem of development-induced displacement emerges as perhaps the world's largest statistical category of internal displacement.

Analysis of displacement caused by development projects requires, at the outset, a clear theoretical framework. This is because the term "displacement" can be understood in two different ways. It may be used to refer to eviction of people from their habitual homeland without adequate compensation, guarantees or mechanisms of social support, or to the initial phase of a process of resettlement (associated with physical relocation of people from their homes). Displacement may therefore be a distinct, negative phenomenon related to violation of fundamental human rights, or the initial step in the resettlement process. The term "resettlement" therefore refers to physical, pre-planned relocation, combined with appropriate support mechanisms, including social support, in the new location. According to Robert Chambers, "resettlement is

characterized by two main features: A movement of population; and an element of planning and control"<sup>5</sup>. In other publications, resettlement is defined as "the process by which individuals or a group of people leave spontaneously or unspontaneously their original settlement sites to resettle in new areas where they can begin new trends of life by adapting themselves to the biophysical, social and administrative systems of the new environment"<sup>6</sup>. According to the *Encyclopedia of World Environmental History*, resettlement may be defined as "the process through which populations displaced from their habitat and/or economic activities relocated to another site and reestablish their productive activities, services, and community life"<sup>7</sup>. This definition strongly emphasizes that resettlement is a combination of physical relocation (displacement) with subsequent attempts to restore the displaced people's livelihood in the new place.

Extremely important for the understanding of this issue, therefore, is the analysis of standards of displacement and mechanisms of further support and assistance for displaced and resettled people. Involuntary resettlement associated with economic development is a phenomenon seen in all continents. Only in some of them, however, does it take on the character of a significant social problem, leading to violations of human rights and significant reduction in the level of individual and community security. Therefore, global variation affects the difference in standards of implementation. The key factor in the strong global differentiation among cases of DIDR is the difference in standards of resettlement, which determine the subsequent economic and social situation of the people.

In countries with democratic forms of government, proper protection of citizens' property rights, and extended participation of citizens as political actors, resettlement caused by development is not a visible social problem. The most negative consequences of economic development are observed in authoritarian countries featuring great social inequality and a large group of people who are almost totally excluded from the economy. A highly developed country characterized by a democratic form of government, free public opinion, and extended participation of people in the public sphere, cannot afford to implement socially costly development projects which would lead to mass displacement. Much resistance observed worldwide is a direct consequence of exclusion from planning, decision-making and monitorng of involuntary resettlement. Let us also note that in almost all developed democratic countries the cause of population displacement may lie only in development projects for public purposes. However, even in western Europe, we can find examples of projects that have led to large-scale resettlement. For instance, it is estimated that during the twentieth century lignite mining in Germany led to the displacement of between 30,000 and 100,000 people. Much greater problems are observed in developing countries or those implementing an intensive model of economic development, detached from the principles of sustainable development.

The largest scale of development-induced displacement and resettlement is seen in the world's most densely populated countries: China and India. According to the Chinese National Research Center for

<sup>5</sup> R. Chambers, *Settlement schemes in Tropical Africa: A study of organizations and development*, Praeger, London, 1969.

<sup>6</sup> Woube M. Effects of Resettlement Schemes on the Biophysical And Human Environments: The Case of Gambela Region, Ethiopia, Universal Publishers, Boca Raton, Florida, 2005, pp. 19.

<sup>7</sup> S. Krech, J.R. McNeill, C. Merchant (eds.), Encyclopedia of World Environmental History, Routledge, 2004, pp. 1046.

Resettlement, over 45 million people have been displaced in this country following development projects carried out between 1950 and 2000, 52 percent of this number owing to urban development projects<sup>8</sup>. Recent research has pointed out that 70 million people were displaced in China by development projects between 1950 and 2008<sup>9</sup>. According to W. Courtland Robinson, development projects in China during the nineties displaced approximately 10.3 million people<sup>10</sup>. In 1989 the Chinese government admitted that over 7 million development-induced IDPs in that country lived in extreme poverty<sup>11</sup>. According to the World Commission on Dams, construction of dams was the sole cause of 34% of DIDR in China between 1950 and 1990<sup>12</sup>. This problem, on an equally large scale, has been observed in twentieth-century India. Vijaya Paranjpye (1988) estimated that construction of dams had forced the involuntary resettlement of at least 21.6 million people up to that date<sup>13</sup>. According to Taneja and Thakkar (2000), the construction of dams alone displaced between 21 and 40 million people in India. As noted by Mahapatra, development might have displaced 25 million people in India during the second part of the twentieth century (from 1947 to 1997)<sup>14</sup>. These figures seem to have been grossly underestimated. According to Nalin Singh Negi and Sujata Ganguly (2011), over 50 million people in India have been displaced over the last 50 years, which is a more accurate statistic if we take project affected people (PAPs) into account. Dr Walter Fernandes of the North Eastern Social Research Centre (NESRC) has estimated at 60 million the total number of people displaced and affected by development projects in India. An Indian government statement of 1994 gives the number of over 10 million development-induced displaced people in the country who are still "awaiting rehabilitation".

The magnitude of displacement following development projects is also highly visible in other Asian countries as well as in Africa and Latin America. Bangladesh is an example of an Asian country strongly affected by this problem. The creation of Kaptai dam, completed in 1962, has resulted in the involuntary resettlement of over 60,000 Chakma and Hajong tribals. Bangladesh is also struggling with huge numbers of people who have been forced to encroach on public land. Involuntary resettlement caused by creation of dams is a highly visible problem in Vietnam, Turkey and Nepal as well. In Africa, the construction of dams was a response to political changes caused by decolonization and the growing energy needs of sovereign states. Among the well-known examples of dam construction implemented in Africa during the fifties and

<sup>8</sup> J. Stanley, "FMO Research guide: Development-induced displacement and resettlement", Research Paper, Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, 2002, pp. 4.

J. Koppel Maldonado, "A New Path Forward: Researching and Reflecting on Forced Displacement and Resettlement Report on the International Resettlement Conference: Economics, Social Justice, and Ethics in Development-Caused Involuntary Migration, the Hague, 4–8 October 2010", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 2012.

<sup>10</sup> W. Courtland Robinson, "Minimizing Development-Induced Displacement ", available at:

http://www.migrationinformation.org/feature/display.cfm?ID=194.

<sup>11</sup> B. Pettersson, "Development-induced displacement: internal affair or international human rights issue", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 12, 2002.

<sup>12</sup> D. Koenig, "Toward Local Development and Mitigating Impoverishment in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement", Final Report Prepared for ESCOR R7644 and the Research Programme on Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement organized by the Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford July 2001

<sup>13</sup>Paranjpe, Vijay, *Evaluating Tehri Dam: An Extended Cost Benefit Appraisal*, Indian National Trust for Art and Cultural Heritage, New Delhi, 1988.

<sup>14</sup> L.K. Mahapatra, 1999. "Testing the Ri sks and Reconstruction Model on India's Resettlement Experiences." In Michael M. Cernea (ed.) *The Economics of Involuntary Resettlement: Questions and Challenges* (Washington, DC: World Bank).

sixties, we can mention the construction of Akosobmo Dam in Ghana (opened in 1965), Aswan High Dam in Egypt (opened in 1970) and Kariba Dam on the Zambezi river on the border of Zambia and Zimbabwe (opened in 1959). All these projects drew the attention of applied anthropologists who conducted research on involuntary resettlement caused by their construction and the social consequences of these projects. Also, in recent years we have observed a growing number of dam projects in Africa, often using Chinese capital. Among the the largest projects carried out in Africa in recent years, we can mention the Gibe III Dam in Ethiopia, the Merowe Dam in Sudan, and the Lesotho Highland Water Project. A further major cause of displacement in Africa is the exploitation and transportation of raw materials and the creation or expansion of conservation areas. In Latin America an especially noticeable cause of displacement turns out to be the construction of dams. Let us mention here the construction of Yacyretá Dam on the border of Argentina and Paraguay (68,000 displaced people) and the Itaipu Dam on the border of Brazil and Paraguay (59,000 displaced people) and the Itaipu Dam on the border of Brazil and Paraguay (59,000 displaced people). It is estimated that construction of the Sobradinho Dam in Brazil, opened in 1979, resulted in the displacement of 60,000 people. Approximately 50,000 people were displaced following construction of the Itaparica Dam in Brazil (opened in 1988, also known as the Luiz Gonzaga Dam)<sup>15</sup>.

The causes of development-induced displacement are extensively discussed in the literature. Most publications list eight main causes of development-caused displacement. These include the following:

1. Construction of dams, hydropower plants, irrigation projects, artificial reservoirs and canals. Dam building is the greatest cause of development-induced displacement worldwide. According to a report of the World Commission on Dams "the construction of large dams has led to the displacement of some 40 to 80 million people worldwide"<sup>16</sup>. According to the *Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement,* dam building was the direct cause of 26.6 % World Bank-financed projects (atcive in 1993) involving involuntary resettlement<sup>17</sup>. Thus the construction of dams tends to cause development-caused displacement on the largest scale across the world. Irreversible flooding of vast areas and the need for resettlement of entire communities in remote areas has a much greater social impact than many other causes of displacement. Construction of roads and urban development do not involve the complete transformation of the previously inhabited areas, so that displaced people can live in the immediate vicinity of their previous residence and are better able to maintain their customary economic model, existing social ties and cultural traditions. In the case of people forcibly resettled due to construction of dams, restoring livelihood and adapting to areas far from the previous place of residence is a much more difficult and long-term process. It is worth highlighting that the perception of DIDR by international institutions and scientific communities is based on the consequences of dam building.

2. Development of transportation. Construction of roads, highways and rail transportation is currently, along with construction of dams, one of the causes of development-induced displacement on the largest scale.

<sup>15</sup> M. M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts: A Sociological Perspective*, Research Paper, World Bank, 1997.

<sup>16</sup> M.J. Gibney, R.A. Hansen (eds.), Immigration and Asylum: from 1900 to the present, ABC Clio, 2005, pp. 131.

<sup>17</sup> A. Rew, E. Fisher, B. Pandey, Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects, University of Wales Swansea, 2000, pp. 91.

According to the Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement, transportation is the direct cause of 24.6 % of all development-induced displacement in World Bank-financed projects active in 1993. This problem to a greater or lesser extent affects most countries in the world. The Jabotabek urban development project in Indonesia, which involves widening of roads in Jakarta, displaced between 40,000 and 50,000 people. The project was completed in 1990<sup>18</sup>. Displacement caused by development of transportation is extremely difficult to avoid even in developed countries. The ongoing highway construction project in Boston (Central Artery/Tunnel Project, the so-called Big Dig) may be associated with the displacement of several thousand people. In contrast to the construction of dams, development of roads has much slighter social consequences.

3. Urbanization, reurbanization and transformation of urban space. According to WBED estimations over 60 percent of development-induced displacement worldwide resulted form development of urbanization and transportation projects. According to the Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement development of urban infrstructure is the cause of 8,2 % of resettlement worldwide. Among the most important categories of urbanization (and re-urbanization) processes causing involuntary resettlement we should mention: 1. expansion of urban areas, 2. rebuilding of the cities with the devastation of war and the transformation of existing districts and neighborhoods, 3. water supply projects, 4. development of urban transport, especially underground, 5. demolition of poverty districts such as slums and favelas in Latin American countries and India, 6. population redistribution schemes implemented in densely populated urban space. Development projects implemented in highly populated Asian cities leading to particularly high scale of involuntary resettlement. The Mumbai Urban Transport Project (MUTP) commenced in 2002 to improve public transport led to the resettlement of approximately 100,000 people. According to the World Bank "The MUTP is the first attempt in India to resettle a very large number of urban dwellers displaced while improving urban infrastructure. The resettlement process itself has been an unprecedented, pioneering exercise in improving the lives of the urban poor. So far, some 18,500 families - including thousands of squatter families living in shacks along railway tracks - have been relocated to safe permanent dwellings and given legal title to their new housing"<sup>19</sup>. Water supply projects are another important cause of large scale relocations within urban space. We can mention here water supply projects implemented in recent years in Nairobi (10,000 resettled people), Dhaka (40,000 resettled people) and particularly well analysed in literature Hyderabad Water Supply Project (50,000 resettled people). Urban resettlement are nowadays increasing category of DIDR. As pointed out by Professor Michael M. Cernea, the single displacement caused by urbanization processes affects fewer people than the construction of dams. Displacements associated with urbanization are more numerous than those associated with the creation of dams. However, due to the high population density in urban areas, the number of people displaced per unit of area by projects of this kind is larger than the proportion displaced by a single dam.

<sup>18</sup>J. Stanley, *Development-induced Displacement and Resettlement*, Forced Migration Online Research Guide (2004), Refugee Studies Centre, Uiversity of Oxford, January 2004.

<sup>19</sup> http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/COUNTRIES/SOUTHASIAEXT/0,,contentMDK:21527592~page PK:146736~piPK:146830~theSitePK:223547,00.html

4. Mining and transportation of resources. Attempts to obtain control of exploitation areas and further extraction and transportation of resources have become a growing cause of internal displacement. According to some estimations, over 60 percent of the world's natural resources are located on indigenous lands. The desire to obtain particularly valuable resources is becoming an important factor in many local conflicts. The internal violence caused by conflicts over resources can, therefore, affect the dynamics of conflict-induced displacement to a considerable extent. Large-scale displacement of people is also a consequence of the expansion of mining areas. Especially large-scale displacement is associated with the expansion of open-pit mining areas. It is estimated that the development of a gold mine in the region of Tarkwa in Ghana has so far led to the displacement of between 20,000 and 30,000 local residents<sup>20</sup>. According to Walter Fernandes, expansion of mining in India led to the involuntary resettlement of over 2.55 million people between 1950 and 1990 (particularly in the Jharkhand region). It is estimated that development of the Freeport gold mine on the Indonesian part of Papua Island might have caused the displacement of over 15,000 people. Other countries characterized by large-scale resettlement associated with the development of open-pit mining include China, Bangladesh, Mali, Tanzania, Botswana, Namibia, Papua New Guinea, Philippines, Peru, Suriname, Venezuela, Guyana, Argentina – and even Germany. However, population displacement associated with exploitation and transportation of resources is not limited to the consequences of expansion of open-cast mining areas. Extraction of crude oil does not in itself lead to a significant scale of displacement; in this case factors in the dynamics of displacement are conflicts over control of the areas of extraction and transportation. To obtain profits from oil exploitation requires strong control over these areas.

Already observed struggles to obtain control over oil fields can lead to a significant scale of displacement. Fear of sabotage or organized theft from pipelines often leads the authorities to carry out preventive displacement of local populations from the areas around the pipeline course. The best-known example of so-called oil-induced displacement is the forced relocation of people in South Sudan associated with the creation of the 1500 km-long pipeline Block 5A. It is estimated that in the aftermath of the pipeline project, affecting the area from South Sudan to Port Sudan, more than 160,000 people were displaced. According to the HWR, as of March 2002, the total number of people internally displaced from the oil areas of the Lakes (a section of Bahr El Ghazel) and Upper Nile region stood at 174,200. Population displacement related to the extraction and transportation of crude oil differs significantly from that associated with expansion of mining areas. Terms such as "oil-induced displacement" or "oil development-induced displacement" are increasingly evident in the scientific literature<sup>21</sup>. This problem is often considered a source of so-called petroviolence, seen in many African and Latin American countries<sup>22</sup>. Displacement or forced

<sup>20</sup> B. Terminski, *Mining-induced displacement and resettlement: Social problem and human rights issue*, unpublished research paper, University of Geneva, available at:

<sup>21</sup> The particular attention of experts in this issue is focused on internal displacement in Sudan following construction of the Block 5A. See: B. Terminski, *Oil-induced displacement and resettlement: Social problem and human rights issue*, Research Paper, School for International Studies, Simon Fraser University, Vancouver, March 2012; W. Courtland Robinson, *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, Occassional Paper, Brookings Institution, 2003.

<sup>22</sup> M.J. Watts, "Petro-violence: Some thought on community, extraction and political ecology", Berkeley Workshop on Environmental Politics, Institute of International Studies, UC Berkeley, September 1999.

migration is also a consequence of land, air and water pollution caused by the exploitation of crude oil or open-cast mining. As we can see, the problem of so-called mining-induced displacement and resettlement (MIDR) has an extremely developed and diverse character, making it difficult to limit it to physical population displacement from mining areas. In analyzing this problem we must take a much broader view, taking into account such specific problems as displacement associated with fear for the safety of pipelines, etc.

5. Deforestation and expansion of agricultural areas. Felling of trees is often the first step in the transformation of land into agricultural areas. Especially serious environmental and social problems are caused by the creation of large monoculture plantations, such as palm oil plantations on Borneo Island. Population displacement related to the establishment of large monoculture plantations has also been observed in other regions of the world. Between 1998 and 2005 the surface occupied by palm oil plantations in Colombia has almost doubled (increasing from 145,027 to 275,317 hectares), leading to population displacement on a significant scale.

6. Creation of national parks and reserves, (conservation of nature). As pointed out by Marc Dowie after 1900 more than 108,000 conservation areas, such as national parks and reserves, were created worldwide. Creation of many of them were associated with involuntary population resettlement. The phenomenon of socalled conservation refugees, which are people, usually indigenous, who are displaced from their native homeland territories following creation of conservation areas such as national parks is issue well-discusses in recently published scientific literature. The problem of conservation-induced displacement is particularly apparent in African countries and India. According to Charles Geisler, a sociologist from Cornell University, in Africa alone efforts for the conservation of nature may lead to several forms of involuntary relocations between 900,000 and 14,4 millions people. The creation of Serengeti National Park were associated with displacement of 50,000 Maasai people. The number of indigenous people displaced following creation of Kibale National Park in Uganda is estimated at 35000. Over 10,000 were displaced as a result of establishment of Cross River National Park in Nigeria. Indian authorities have given the number of 1.6 million tribal people displaced in the aftermath of nature conservation projects in this country; it is probably an underestimate<sup>23</sup>. Involuntary relocations caused by the conservation of nature have enormous social consequences. Indigenous peoples who for many generations were organically linked with their land are suddenly displaced and forced to change their land-based economic model and social ties significantly. The relocation very often entails loss of access to common property such as pastures, shared agricultural land, rivers and forests. The result of displacement is not only deterioration in the economic situation but also a huge cultural upheaval. Actions to conserve nature should be accompanied by efforts to maintain existing social ties and sustainable coexistence between man and nature. Unfortunately, the creation of national parks in many regions of the globe is only an excuse for invasive activities such as deforestation or attempts to obtain particularly valuable resources.

<sup>23</sup> M. Dowie, "Conservation Refugees: When protecting nature means kicking people out", Orion Magazine, November/December 2005; M. Dowie, Conservation Refugees: The Hundred-Year Conflict between Global Conservation and Native Peoples, MIT Press, 2011.

7. Population redistribution schemes. One of the most brutal examples of forced population relocation from cities to rural areas was begun by the Khmer Rouge in April 1975, with the relocation of Cambodian people from the capital of the country, Phnom Penh, and other cities into the countryside. It is estimated that the Khmer Rouge regime displaced more than 4 million people from cities into rural areas. Also in neighbouring Vietnam in April 1985, the victory of the socialist regime resulted in reunification of the North and South regions of the country, and with it the creation of so-called New Economic Zones (NEZs) under the "Return to Village" plan. Although the "return to village" was officially voluntary, examples of compulsory or even forced migrations from cities to villages were often observed. Other examples of population redistribution schemes can be found in the programmes of villagization carried out in many African countries, especially Tanzania and Ethiopia. We may regard population redistribution schemes as a specific form of development-induced displacement which is strongly influenced by political factors. Relocation into the less economically favourable areas may became a form of punishment of ethnic minorities or other dissident communities. In some countries we can observe the reverse situation, as in North Korea, where living in the capital, Pyongyang, may be a reward for those citizens who are most trusted economically and politically.

8. Other causes. Among these we can include the creation of specific entities within a large surface area, such as airports, ports and landfill sites. An increasing problem, seen for example in Ghana, is population relocation caused by the establishment of large landfills. Increasingly stringent rules concerning waste management contribute to refuse accumulation and waste in less developed countries. The growth of such dumps in less developed countries may lead not only to the displacement associated with their formation but also to migration away from the subsequently deteriorating environmental conditions.

As we can see, the catalogue of causes of development-induced displacement is characterized by stong diversification and is much influenced by other categories of involuntary migration and displacement. Due to its irreversible nature, implementation of development projects leads to serious social consequences. Poorly implemented resettlement plans, unaccompanied by adequate compensation for lost assets and mechanisms of social support, lead to long-term or even irreversible deterioration in the conditions of large communities. Those responsible for the planning, preparation, and implementation of resettlement, and for the further adaptation of resettled people, therefore carry heavy individual responsibility for their decisions. Despite its clearly humanitarian context, development-induced displacement is still a marginalized and underrated problem in the area of human rights and humanitarian protection and assistance for vulnerable groups. The activity of the UNHCR in the area of IDPs protection and assistance is focused on the situation of people forced to leave their homes by internal violence and natural disasters. Efforts on behalf of people displaced by the consequences of slow-onset environmental processes or development projects have played a totally marginal role in the activities of this agency, probably because these categories of population displacement are characterized by a lower degree of human rights violation and fewer humanitarian risks affecting the displaced.

The aim of the present report is to highlight development-induced displacement and resettlement (DIDR) as an autonomous category of contemporary forced displacement, a catalogue of phenomena

characterized by great diversification of causes and consequences, a global social problem for as many as 15 million people relocated each year as a result of economic development, and a challenge to international cooperation institutions, public international law, human rights, and the agencies involved in protection and assistance of IDPs and humanitarian aid. This publication therefore contributes to the highly developed body of research on this issue conducted primarily within the various social sciences. The beginning of extensive scientific research on involuntary resettlement caused by development projects can be dated back to the fifties and sixties of the last century. Among particularly important recent publications in this field it is worth mentioning several books and research papers. The report by Jason Stanley entitled Development induced displacement and resettlement (2004) is very useful preliminary reading, allowing one to understand the diversity and scale of this problem in the most seriously affected parts of the globe, before going on to more detailed studies. A similar, more detailed examination is found in an occasional paper by Professor W. Courtland Robinson entitled Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement, prepared in May 2003 for the the Brookings Institution-SAIS Project on Internal Displacement. Its author points out in great detail the causes of DIDR, its scale, and examples of it from all over the world, as well as the implications of this problem for the promotion of human rights and international cooperation. It is definitely worth drawing attention to a couple of interesting monographs and collected papers published in recent years in the specific area of forced migrations. Among them we should mention the volumes edited by Christopher McDowell (Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement) and Chris de Wet of Rhodes University (Development-Induced Displacement: Problems, Policies and People). A very important attempt to interpret this problem on the basis of ethical considerations is Displacement by Development. Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities by Peter Penz, Jay Drydyk and Pablo S. Bose, published in 2011 by Cambridge University Press. When analyzing displacement and community problems associated with mining developments it is worth turning to the report by Professor Theodore E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement. Much attention in recent years has been devoted to the problem of people displaced as a result of nature conservation projects. An important voice in this debate is the recently released Conservation Refugees: The Hundred-year Conflict Between Global Conservation and Native Peoples by Marc Dowie (MIT Press). It is difficult to overestimate the contribution of research on development-induced displacement in India undertaken over many years by Dr Walter Fernandes of the NESRC in Guwahati. The publications of Professor Anthony Oliver-Smith of Florida University are an important source of knowledge of the sociological aspects of popular resistance to development projects.

The main issue I wish to draw attention to in the following passages of this report is the autonomous character of development-induced displacement and resettlement (DIDR) in comparison to other causes of internal displacement. Both causes and consequences of this process make it more or less similar to other categories of internal displacement. However, in many respects DIDR differs significantly from these other categories. This fact is of crucial importance because in at least some sections of recently issued publications this problem has been linked to a slightly different form of environmentally-induced displacement. I am

thinking in particular of some reports from the late eighties and the first half of the nineties, and of more general monographs on social problems. Currently, however, these problems are almost always studied separately.

The second issue I want to focus attention on in this report is the highly visible diversification of DIDR's causes and consequences. I try to discuss in depth examples of all the main causes of this problem. The displacement caused by construction of dams is both the greatest and most discussed form in the literature on DIDR. As pointed out by A. Oliver-Smith, the non-dam-related causes of DIDR have been less fully analyzed and documented<sup>24</sup>. Analysis of the problem is based on the perception of development-caused displacement as reflected in World Bank policies on involuntary resettlement. My report devotes considerable attention to the causes of DIDR that are less often discussed in the literature, such as mining and urbanization processes. The growing scale of such projects, or the expansion of existing ones, will in fact lead to a heightened scale of displacement. I devote much attention to the displacement of indigenous people caused by the conservation of nature. The expansion of protected natural areas obviously represents an attempt to minimize the adverse environmental impact of economic development and to preserve the environment for future generations. But people responsible for developing principles of nature conservation do not always recognize the need to maintain a balance between environmental protection and indigenous people's at least minimal conditions of functioning in their environment.

Another important task undertaken by this paper is analysis of the factors influencing the extreme variation in standards of resettlement practice. These standards are derived from a number of sources, the most important being: the form of government, dynamics and principles of economic development and environmental protection policies, property rights, the level of respect for human rights, the level of development of institutions of civil society, activities of NGOs, the relation of government to social inequalities, the problem of poverty and of communities on the margins of society, and antagonisms of economic, social, ethnic or religious origin. The listed factors affecting the nature and consequences of the implementation of resettlement are of course not exhaustive. Sometimes even implementation that seems appropriate from the point of view of relocated and affected communities can lead to further social problems. The actors responsible for the planning and implementation of resettlement, and for further assistance to resettled people, are not the only entities bearing responsibility for the success or failure of resettlement. A great deal depends on the activities and attitudes of communities displaced or affected by development projects. For many years, attention has been drawn to the importance of displaced and affected people as central actors in the process of displacement. A passive attitude, manifested in reluctance to adapt to the economic model in the new place of residence and in lack of integration with the host culture, can lead to long-term negative consequences.

Development-induced displacement is primarily an socioeconomic issue associated with loss or significant reduction of access to basic resources on which communities depend. Physical abandonment of

<sup>24</sup> A. Oliver-Smith, "Applied Anthropology and Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement" In: S. Kedia, J. van Willigen (eds.) *Applied Anthropology. Domains and Application*, Greenwood Publishing Group, 2005, pp. 189-220.

the existing residence shall therefore secondary to the loss of access to material resources such as land, pastures, forests and clean water as well as intangible resources such as socio-economic ties

The diverse nature of displacement caused by development aggravates the difficulty of classifying the problem. In many areas of the world, the physical displacement of the population from the project area is unaccompanied by appropriate instruments of social support. In such cases, therefore, we should rather speak of unplanned forced evictions caused by development projects than of planned efforts to resettle and subsequently support those affected. As an example of development projects accompanied by brutal evictions, we can mention the creation of the Block 5A pipeline in Sudan as well as the villagization and collectivization measures in African countries, which have many elements in common with the worst Soviet practices. An important part of my analysis, and a premise of the discussion on the theoretical aspect of the problem, is comparison of development-induced displacement with the other categories of internal displacement.

Another issue explored in depth in this report is the consequences of development projects in terms of the situation of the individuals and populations displaced and affected by them. Important support for this kind of analysis can be found in studies conducted from the mid-fifties onward on the basis of applied anthropology and sociology, which generated theoretical models applied specifically to research on this issue. Among them we can list Colson-Scudder's four stage model from 1982<sup>25</sup> and the Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction (IRR) model developed by Professor Michael M. Cernea during the nineties<sup>26</sup>. However, we should note that in recent years DIDR has attracted increasing attention from specialists in many scientific disciplines. Before asking about the social consequences of certain development projects, it is worth considering the merits of these studies' premises. DIDR is a problem often analyzed by experts from the field of economics and applied development. However, it is essential to move away from the perception of this problem solely in the economic context centring on profit and loss accounts. We are still observing a lack of studies combining the analysis of economic viability with examination of the social consequences of development projects.

The next problem I wish to draw attention to is the ethical controversy associated with development projects and consequent involuntary resettlement. Development as a goal of public policy should be oriented towards the increased well-being of the global population. The several forms of marginalization of already excluded groups as a result of the displacement seem ethically unacceptable. One justification for the implementation of development projects and forcible removal of people from their native lands is the argument that the project will lead to more efficient use of land and thus generate more income than before for the mainstream of society. Local communities are thus deprived of their land in the name of economic development for larger groups of people or to serve the interests of the state. Remember, however, that the definition of national interest can change dramatically, depending on the faction in power, the current model

<sup>25</sup> T. Scudder, E. Colson, "From welfare to develop-ment: a conceptual framework for the analysis of dislo-cated people" [In] A. Hansen, A. Oliver-Smith (eds.), *Involuntary migration and resettlement*, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1982.

<sup>26</sup> M.M.Cernea, "Risks, Safeguards and Reconstruction: A Model for Population Displacement and Resettlement", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 35, No. 41, October 7-13, 2000, pp. 3659-3678.

of governance, or specific political conjunctures. Deterioration of the people as a consequence of the implementation of development projects often has multigenerational or even irreversible effects. The problem is that affected communities generally do not participate in the decision to carry out a development project, nor do they share in the profits from its operation. It seems, therefore, necessary to carry out by law, and by the strengthening of civil society, action for the empowerment of displaced and affected communities as autonomous and self-determining actors who must share in any benefits arising from the implementation of development projects. Unfortunately, the authorities in many countries, not to mention the private sector, continue to reflect the viewpoint typical of conquistadors, namely, that such benefits should belong to a body which can make better use of them for its economic and social development. Land should not be viewed solely as a source of economic profit for private business or selected groups of society, in isolation from its importance as an area of realization of individual economic interests, social interaction and cultural identification.

Human rights considerations contained in the report are focused on two main aspects. The first is identification of key rights of the displaced, especially in the context of planning and implementation of development projects. The provisions of the Declaration on the Right to Development adopted in 1986 by the United Nations General Assembly should be treated as one point of reference in considering the following issues. The document stated that "every human person and all peoples are entitled to participate in, contribute to and enjoy economic, social, cultural and political development, in which all human rights and fundamental freedoms can be fully realised". Self-determination of indigenous people and the right to maintain their own model of life and economy are basic principles that determine the intact functioning of indigenous people in their current territory. Among other important rights in the context of people displaced or affected by development projects we should include the right to land and access to common resources, the right to cultural identity, the right to environmental protection and to more suitable forms of development. Rights directly associated with the resettlement process include: the right not to be displaced, the right to participation in the decision-making process concerning resettlement, and the right to rehabilitation. Despite the concept of indigenous people's rights having been intensively promoted since the nineties, populations in many countries around the world are experiencing more and more the negative individual and community consequences of development.

The second issue I wish to draw attention to is the protection of displaced and resettled people within public international law documents. The so-called third generation of human rights indeed plays a positive role by pointing out the need to take into account the situation of vulnerable communities. However, there is only a very limited possibility of these principles' full implementation, together with control of negative practices, in countries characterized by low standards of respect for human rights. Problems of developmentinduced displaced people also play a limited role in the binding and non-binding documents adopted so far in relation to protection and support for IDPs. The international organizations and agencies which carry out these policies still pay little attention to this problem. It seems necessary to achieve at least a partial adjustment of the emerging system of protection and assistance to IDPs so as to pay more attention to the problems of persons displaced by long-term environmental changes and development projects.

The report also devotes much attention to the activities of international institutions on behalf of development-induced displaced people. For almost forty years, this problem has played a significant role in the activities of the World Bank and regional development banks. These institutions, which draw attention to development projects realized with the help of their loans, should promote standards of sustainable development rather than contribute to the drastic deterioration of displaced or affected communities' economic conditions. The guidelines and policies of involuntary resettlement, adopted within the purview of the World Bank since 1980, have served as a tool for developing better mechanisms of planning and investment, which could eliminate or significantly minimize its negative social costs and impoverishments. Research activities of the World Bank, however, have not been accompanied by action on the part of agencies dedicated to human rights and humanitarian aid. UNHCR activities in the area of assistance and support for IDPs are currently limited to relief of those displaced by internal armed conflicts and natural disasters. The displacements caused by implementation of development projects and long-term environmental changes are usually characterized by a lower level of human risk. Perhaps because of the slow onset of the negative social consequences of DIDR, the UNHCR treats these cases as matters of internal policy for selected states.

The last issue I want to draw in-depth attention to in this report is the usefulness of the concepts of human security and human development in the analysis of DIDR and its social consequences. Internal displacement as a security issue and factor influencing conflicts is a subject already well-discussed in the literature. The attention of specialists is particularly focused on the relationship between environmental change and displacement and security issues, as well as on the relationship between security and conflictinduced displacement. Securitization of the issue of environmental change and consequent demographic processes is observed already in the early nineties thanks to authors such as Astri Suhrke, Thomas Homer-Dixon, Arthur H. Westing and Norman Myers. The usefulness of the concept of human security as a tool for interpreting the problems facing development-displaced people has already been highlighted by a small number of authors (e.g., G. Bharali, 2006; G. Caspary, 2007; B. Terminski, 2012 and 2013). Resettlement due to the implementation of development projects often leads to a decrease in the levels of all the most important categories of human security emphasized in the UNDP Human Development Report of 1994 (economic security, food security, health security, environmental security, personal security, community security, and political security). For further analysis we can include two more forms of human security: cultural security and gender (in)security. Analysis of the problem of development-induced displacement yields a good match with the key features of the concept of human security (people-centred, multi-sectoral, comprehensive, context-specific, prevention-oriented).

To a limited extent we can also apply the other significant concept of recent years in analyzing the consequences of development-induced displacement. I am thinking inter alia of the concept of human development advanced since the late eighties (Brundtland Report, 1987). However, let us remember that the concept of human development is focused on improving the well-being and welfare of whole communities

and large groups. Many of the development projects carried out in recent years have not only failed to increase the well-being of resettled people, but have actually furthered their multigenerational marginalization. Many of the ongoing projects lead to a reduction in all aspects of human development for the affected communities (equity, empowerment, cooperation, sustainability, security, and productivity). We can analyze the consequences of development projects for the people displaced or affected by them using many more theoretical approaches. Particularly important, however, are the approaches of sociology, applied anthropology and development studies.

## 1. An overview of development-induced displacement

The last century was a period of unprecedented economic development in many areas of the world. Although it led to an improved quality of life in many regions, just as often the consequence was the deterioration of living conditions and various forms of marginalization of the poorest and already excluded communities, such as indigenous people, outside the mainstream of society. The development of democracy and political empowerment of local communities increased the number of beneficiaries of economic development. In ancient Rome and some Asian empires the main beneficiaries of economic development were the rulers and the closed circles of the elite. As observed especially in the twentieth century, the greater democratization of social relations meant that economic development would serve the interests of a much larger proportion of the population.

The most fundamental goal of economic development seems to be to advance the welfare and wellbeing of the people. Those responsible for policy development, however, should reflect on three fundamental questions: what is the purpose of economic development, who benefits from it, and by what means should it be implemented?

The ultimate goal of human development, including economic development, should be the expansion of individual and collective freedom. The vast majority of social transitions known from historical records were aimed at the empowerment of the individual within a society of independent actors determining their own fate. The purpose of the Neolithic revolution, with the rise of the first urban settlements and the civilizations located in river basins, was to increase the freedom of man, understood in the context of minimizing adverse human effects on the environment. Also, modern conceptions emphasize the importance of economic development as a means of increasing the well-being of all members of society. Economic development should therefore have a positive effect on emerging categories such as human development, human security and human rights. Unfortunately, however, the principles expressed here are still very far from realization in many parts of the world. Economic development is not undertaken to improve the lives of all the inhabitants of a country, but to serve the interests of government, private business or narrow social elites. Economic development, rather than contributing to the expansion of personal and communal freedom, in many regions becomes a cause of progressive enslavement and marginalization of an increasing number of people. Thus it leads to human rights violations on a growing scale, accompanied by several forms of social

exclusion.

The megaprojects, such as irrigation programs and large dams, have become symbols of economic development in many countries of Africa, Asia, and Latin America. Apart from their obvious economic and social functions they have played a propaganda role, affirming the worth of the existing political system. In relatively wealthy countries such as India and China, special economic and propaganda value was attached to the construction of large dams. Socially costly megaprojects were among the basic tools of Mao Ze Dong's brutal project called the Great Leap Forward, implemented between 1958 and 1961. As the primary instrument of this bloody program of industrialization and collectivization, Maoist growth-oriented and natural resources-intensive economic policy demanded the construction of big dams, symbolized by the construction of the longest man-made dam in the world – the Hirakud dam. African countries also perceived the realization of such projects as an important tool of economic development. A phenomenon very specific to this part of the world is the policy of collectivization and villagization. Both its overall vision and standards of implementation often reflect the worst of the Soviet experience.

Implementation of large development projects therefore serves the broad economic interests of the country and so maximizes the well-being of all its citizens. The construction of large dams is a typical example of projects implemented for public purposes. Their creation may lead to an increase in the amount of available energy and lower its price, in turn contributing to the speedier economic growth of the whole nation. In addition, these projects may yield other economic benefits such as the creation of thousands of new jobs and income from tourism. However, the increased energy security and well-being of urban residents cannot be achieved through the violation of the most fundamental areas of human security of displaced and affected people. Unfortunately a number of economic development policies of developing states regard involuntary resettlement as a necessary and unavoidable cost of development, and the people affected by it as victims of a just cause. We should also point out that sometimes the benefits of large development projects do not contribute in any way to an increase in the welfare of citizens but only serve the interests of authoritarian governments.

The general assumption that economic development enhances the well-being of the whole society inspires no controversy today. The problem seems to be an often simplistic understanding of society in various parts of the world. In many developing countries there are fixed traditions of economics and law hedged round by strong social divisions. Communities in a weaker economic or social position are not always seen as full-fledged citizens on a par with the dominant social groups who benefit from economic development. The particular problems of persons displaced by development projects in the countries we have observed are characterized by deeply entrenched social divisions and the existence of groups outside the mainstream of society. Over the centuries and up to the present day, such groups have paid and are paying the largest individual and community costs of economic development. Due to their low economic status and poor social position, they are seen as victims of progress by the authorities responsible for implementation of development projects that involve discriminatory practices. Even appropriate mechanisms for

implementation planning and support for the displaced cannot solve all their problems without a significant change in perception of their position and erosion of negative cultural traditions. Economic modernization of developing states should be accompanied by an attempt to expand the group of beneficiaries of development to the widest circles of society. This requires, however, a very strong transformation in the perception of the members of these groups. Even the adoption of appropriate legislation and greater political empowerment of previously marginalized groups will not completely eradicate the problems. Discrimination against certain social groups is in fact strongly established by tradition, culture and religion.

For many decades, the practical dimension of the implementation of development policy has been the subject of debate among national authorities, academics and international financial institutions such as the World Bank and the regional development banks. Economic development policies are largely dependent on the model of governance and objective economic and demographic factors observed in particular countries.

As we know, in many countries ruled by authoritarian or totalitarian regimes, unsuitable economic policies have usually led to a rapid and invasive model of industrialization, apart from their social consequences. Very often they were based on central planning and decisions having more to do with political propaganda than with rational economic profit and loss considerations. The policy of the Great Leap Forward, initiated by Mao in China, is considered by historians to be one of the greatest crimes committed by an authority against its citizens over the centuries. Specialists in the field of history and demography estimate that the Great Leap Forward caused the deaths of between 18 and 45 million Chinese citizens. The development policy of post-independence India, which combined elements of nationalist and socialist economic policies and was aimed at economic self-reliance, did not produce destructive social consequences on such a scale. Although it contributed to the levelling of social divisions and economic inequalities, it also led to deterioration in the living standards of thousands of tribal people. In many African countries which followed the socialist model of development, economic policy was strongly based on Soviet practice. Although attempts at collectivization and villagization by some countries on the continent brought short-term economic benefits, many such attempts failed and did not contibute in any way to solving demographic problems.

Standards of implementation of economic development cannot simply reflect the country's form of government. Equally important are the economic, social, demographic and cultural factors which characterize each country. A strategic approach should affect both the general direction of policy and its practical implementation. A very common mistake of development policies implemented within the last century in totalitarian states was the formation of policy on the basis of ideology. The planning stage, and even the general outline of the economic development strategy of entire regions or countries, should be preceded by in-depth field studies. It is important to identify and analyze in particular: 1. the resources available for economic development, 2. the needs of local communities, 3. the social capital characteristic of the inhabitants of the territory, 4. the dominant economic model in a particular territory, and 5. barriers to implementation. Binding decisions on the nature of economic development should take into account local

demographic and environmental factors. Lack of accurate preliminary analysis is a common factor in the realization of projects that prove non-rational in economic and social terms. Development projects can serve the interests not only of the local community but also of much broader categories of persons. It is necessary for each investment to contribute to improvement in the well-being of local communities and of the wider international community. Development projects should not only be a response to the needs of the local community, but should also use their local capital to the greatest extent possible. Analysis of the factors conducive to the implementation of development policies should be complemented by careful study of the obstacles to their realization. It seems especially important, therefore, to analyze not only the economic rationality of each project but also the potentially negative social and environmental costs of its implementation.

It seems that development policy, in whatever region it is implemented, should contain three fundamental elements. It should be 1. ethically acceptable, 2. socially sustainable, and 3. minimally damaging to the environment.

In recent years, analysis of development policy dilemmas in terms of ethics has attracted the interest of a growing number of anthropologists, philosophers, experts in applied development, economists, and – what is probably the most important group – even some policy-makers responsible for the direction of development. This fact seems to be a result of the increasing prominence of sustainability issues and the responsibility of public and private actors for the consequences of economic development. Because of the multiplicity of theoretical considerations it is difficult to identify a single and comprehensive conception of the ethical legitimacy of development policy and the accompanying development projects. It seems that the ethically correct development policy should view economic development in isolation from pure economic profit and loss accounts, and focus on maximization of the well-being and accumulated social capital of the largest possible proportion of the country's population.

Ethically implemented development policy cannot be carried out at the expense of some, but should serve the purposes of the greatest number of people. Apart from the realm of implementation, the majority of state development projects should promote the broader interests of society. Business projects led by the private sector may also be associated with specific benefits for the whole community and indeed for all citizens of the state. Sometimes, however, such projects lend themselves to maximization of the profits of narrow business groups or transnational corporations and in no way contribute to an increase in the wellbeing of local communities. A good example of investment that often ignores the needs of local communities and does not contribute to the economic development of residents is the extraction of crude oil and the expansion of open-cast mining carried out by transnational corporations in some areas of the world. A large portion of the income from such projects is rapidly transferred to countries outside the area of exploitation, thus hardly contributing to the improvement of local people's economic situation. Both private and public investment is likely to contribute to national economic development. The principles of CSR put into effect over the past few years have led to gradual improvement in the situation, as reflected even in improved standards of resettlement and increased amounts of compensation received by people displaced due to the

development of mining.

A development policy which is suitable in ethical terms cannot be based on any form of discrimination, even against the smallest communities. Often development projects which are positive and desirable from the point of view of the majority in the society are ethically unacceptable because they lead to violations of human rights and further marginalization of the most vulnerable groups of affected and displaced people. However, total elimination of the negative impacts of large development projects is not always possible. Those responsible for implementing development policies, however, should at least try to restore to the displaced and affected communities economic conditions similar to those that existed before the start of the project. Also, in the long term, local communities should be able to enjoy the fruits of development projects on a basis of equality with other nationals of the country.

The purpose of economic development should be not only to strengthen the fundamental economic basis of the functioning of communities, but also to provide them with adequate social benefits. Economic growth must be accompanied by an increase in the level of education, along with better access to health care institutions, social services and other activities aimed at maximizing human capital. Unfortunately, in many countries the plans for economic development are created and implemented on the basis of a purely economic profit and loss account. In others, beneficiaries of economic growth are almost exclusively the closed circles of power. Gains from increased energy production and exploitation of raw materials have been devoted to the militarization of the country. Development projects in many countries are also a direct and indirect tool of oppression of hostile groups.

Research on DIDR was first undertaken by applied anthropologists who studied the social consequences of dam construction for displaced and affected communities. Over the years, we have witnessed increasing attempts at a more general analysis of this issue on the basis of political economy and development studies. The original studies were primarily focused on the problem of DIDR in the context of socially costly development projects implemented in the countries of the global south. Experts have rarely referred to examples of development-caused resettlement in well-developed countries in Europe or the US and Canada. Here too, however, intensive economic development has become a cause of forced population relocation. In Europe, as in all other parts of the world, the most negative consequences of displacement have been observed in countries under totalitarian or authoritarian rule, such as the USSR or Romania. As in other regions of the world and in Europe, various types of involuntary relocation are strongly connected with and influenced by each other. Factors shaping the future dynamics of DIDR have turned out to be the earlier deportations or conflict-induced displacements from the same territory. An example of this type of interaction, quantitatively small but very significant from a theoretical point of view, is development-caused resettlement in post-war Czechoslovakia. As a result of decisions made at the Yalta Conference to resettle the German population away from the territory of Czechoslovakia, some regions of that country have become much more sparsely populated. A previously mentioned influential factor consisted of infrastructural projects carried out in Czechoslovakia, such as the construction of small dams. The implementation of certain projects in Czechoslovakia therefore not only served the economic needs of the country but was also

associated with the demographic consequences of the earlier deportations of Germans. Particularly interesting from the point of view of this paper is the story of the small town of Přísečnice (German Preßnitz) in Czechoslovakia, which was fully submerged in the seventies under the waters of a small artificial reservoir. It is one of the very few examples of country towns in Europe submerged by a created reservoir. After the deportation of German inhibitants of Preßnitz in 1945, this town gradually lost its importance. In the early seventies, the Czechoslovakian authorities decided to resettle its few residents and demolish it to create a small water reservoir on its territory. This small-scale dam-induced displacement, therefore, was made possible by the demographic consequences of the deportation of the German population twenty years earlier<sup>27</sup>.

Of a much more socially expensive character were the displacements carried out in the Soviet Union. After the Bolshevik Revolution of 1917, the territory of this country became the site of deportations on a massive scale, displacing whole ethnic communities, in addition to the more individualized exile of people whom the Bolsheviks considered enemies of the proletariat. The Soviet vision of economic development was accompanied by substantial involuntary resettlement. Let us mention at least a few hundred thousand people forced to relocate following the creation of dams on the Volga river basin, or implementation of other projects of this kind on the territory of contemporary Ukraine. Development-caused resettlement has been much more limited in the countries of Central Europe. A specific cause of involuntary resettlement in Poland and in two German states during the second half of the twentieth century has been the expansion of lignite mining. Despite the lack of accurate statistics, it is estimated that such projects might have caused the relocation of several tens of thousands of Polish citizens and even of 30,000-100,000 inhabitants of today's Germany. Involuntary resettlement caused by lignite mining is also observed, on a very limited scale, in other European countries such as Serbia and Kosovo. The social consequences of such projects were, however, incomparably milder than those seen in African countries, India and the USSR.

Development-caused displacement has had especially negative social consequences in countries characterized by a land-based economy and low employment flexibility, together with strongly rooted social stratification. Because of these factors, involuntary relocations have never become an obvious and intense social problem in Europe. Citizens of highly developed countries in the 20th century were much less dependent on the land and benefitted from a highly flexible economic and employment model. The transition from rural to city life was a relatively rapid process, not usually associated with appreciable negative consequences. The result of the change of residence was a generally improved economic situation, without multigenerational marginalization and social disarticulation. A completely different situation was observed in countries with a static (class) social model and a strong relationship with the land and other basic resources. Loss or restriction of access to land and resources on which communities depend, caused by development projects, was synonymous with the collapse of the economic model hitherto practised and the prospect of poverty.

<sup>27</sup>One of the very few publications which mentioned this interesting cause of demographically condicioned resettlement is my Polish-language book entitled *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji (Development-induced displacement and resettlement)* published in Warsaw in 2012.

Specialists from the field of applied anthropology, sociology or applied development should not limit their considerations to development-caused resettlement in developing countries in Africa or in countries like India and China. Comparison of standards of implementation of displacement in countries with completely different economic and social models may be a useful tool for creating further mechanisms with which to minimize the negative social costs of displacement. Despite the obvious variation in development-caused resettlement in different parts of the globe, these processes have many elements in common.

Research on development-caused resettlement was initially based on anthropological field studies conducted within affected populations. The creators of the first and probably best-known project concerning the consequences of involuntary resettlement in Africa (the Gwembe Tonga Research Project, initiated in 1956) examined, inter alia, the impact of displacement on the evolution of social ties, the economic model or the health risks affecting the displaced. Research of this kind highlighted the situation of individuals and communities as central actors particularly affected by the negative consequences of megaprojects. But it has become increasingly necessary to engage specialists from other fields of knowledge in research into this issue, involving, for example, detailed examination of the health and psychological problems of affected communities. There could also be a link between research on DIDR and studies of other types of internal displacement. As has been observed in recent years, the emergence of detailed research studies within the IDP has led to the creation of more and more subcategories of this process. However, there are interesting individually-integrating theoretical reasons for displacement in the light of which its common features can be identified. In the following passages of this report I would like to briefly highlight a couple of issues which constitute key elements of contemporary scientific discourse on DIDR.

I. The global scale of development-caused displacement. It is estimated that each year during the eighties and nineties development projects caused the displacement of 10 million people worldwide. In recent years, more specialists have spoken of approximately 15 million development displacees per year. In the nineties we had already observed an increasing number of people displaced following the construction of dams in India and China. It appears that recently the number of people displaced by the construction of dams has slightly decreased, as there has been a minimal decrease in such projects in some regions. Expansion of mining and alternative energy resources, giving rise to the creation of large dams in many countries, no longer plays such a significant economic role as it did a few decades ago. Many dams have been created in recent years in Latin American countries which endorse the pattern of rapid economic development. This process is accompanied by an increase in the number of evictions in urban areas in connection with re-urbanization, as well as those associated with the expansion of mining, oil exploitation and the conservation of nature. According to research, there has recently been a significant increase in the urban population as a share of the total global population. The transformation of urban space in developing countries, particularly in densely populated Asian agglomerations, has led to a growing number of urban resettlements and evictions. The vast majority of such relocations affect residents of the poorest neighborhoods. Therefore it seems necessary to intensify research into specific urban displacements in individual countries and aid mechanisms for afflicted people. We are also observing an increasing scale of displacement caused by the exploitation of raw

materials. The growing need for resources in highly developed countries makes the global south a natural arena for their exploitation. In Asian countries such as India and China, extraction of raw materials is an important factor in the stimulation of rapid and in many ways unsuitable economic development. The most visible consequence of mining development is the creation of new or expansion of existing mining areas, usually located on indigenous people's territory. As Dr Walter Fernandes noted, between the 1960s and the 1980s the average area of a single open-cast mine in India increased six times, from 150 to 800 acres<sup>28</sup>. It seems that expansion of mining areas will be the cause of an increasing number of displacements and a factor in conflicts with indigenous populations. We have also seen the increasing scale of displacement caused by nature conservation. As well as in many African countries, the scale of the problem significantly affects the tribal populations of India, who are heavily dependent on a land-based economy and common resources such as forests and rivers.

The changing catalogue of the causes of DIDR, along with its scale, reflects the evolution of economic development. Equally important are the changes in the dynamics of economic development implemented in several states. Due to the very extended list of causes of DIDR and the lack of accurate statistical data from many countries it is very difficult to examine with even approximate accuracy the magnitude of the problem throughout the world. The number of 15,000,000 development-induced displaced people per year is therefore an approximation; while the primary factor influencing it is the dynamics of implementation of development projects in Asian states. It is also worth considering the need to conduct a more accurate statistical analysis of the problem. The Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC) has collected annual statistics for a few years on the number of people displaced worldwide as the result of natural disasters and internal armed conflicts. It is worth considering, therefore, that the research already undertaken should be supplemented by more thorough analysis of the extent and causes of development-caused resettlement in different regions of the world.

II. *The scale of development-caused displacement in comparision with the other categories of migrations and displacements.* As with the other categories of internal displacement, it is very difficult to determine the approximate number of people involuntarily resettled in the aftermath of development projects. Many developing countries do not collect such statistics. In other countries the issue of development-caused displacement is mistakenly classed as a form of economic migration. In many countries, development-induced displacement is combined with other types of forced migration. Persons displaced as a result of development are therefore placed within other categories of forced migrants.

It is very difficult to compare the number of people displaced or resettled each year in the aftermath of development projects with the annual scale of the other categories of internal displacement. The annual growth rate of all categories of internal displacement is marked by extensive change. For example, according to the IDMC report, in 2010 natural disasters forced the evacuation of more than 42 million people worldwide. A year later, the scale of natural hazards-induced displacement was almost three times smaller,

<sup>28</sup> W. Fernandes, "Mines, Mining and Displacement in India" [In] G. Singh, D. Laurence and K. Lahiri-Dutt (eds). *Managing the Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in India*. Dhanbad: The Indian School of Mines University, pp. 333-344.

with fewer than 15 million people being uprooted. Similar patterns can be observed when we compare the scale of DIDR with the magnitude of two other causes of internal displacement: the escalation of internal violence (conflict-induced displacement) and long-term environmental processes (environmentally-induced displacement).

According to M. M. Cernea, the problem of DIDR may directly affect 15 million people each year, forming the largest category of irreversible internal displacement worldwide. As noted above, the number of people temporarily evacuated or displaced in the aftermath of natural hazards in 2010 was over 42 million. The following year, the magnitude of disaster-induced displacement (14.9 million people uprooted by natural disasters) was already closer to the suggested dynamics of DIDR. Remember, however, that much of the displacement caused by natural disasters is short-term in nature, often limited to a few days of evacuation. The displacement caused by economic development often involves moving to areas adjacent to those previously inhabited, but is typically of a long-term nature. Analyzing the estimated scale of several types of internal displacement, we can say that, among these categories, development-induced displacement is usually second in magnitude only to disaster-induced displacement.

The annual scale of displacement caused by economic development seems at present to be greater than that associated with the escalation of internal violence (conflict-induced displacement) or with long- or slow-onset changes in the environment (environmentally-induced dispalcement). According to the reports of international organizations or other institutions such as the IDMC, the global population internally displaced in the aftermath of internal conflicts is currently estimated at between 24 and 28 million people. The number of people newly displaced by ongoing conflicts in 2011 was estimated at only 3.5 million. Even if the IDMC report does not take into account some cases of short-term displacement caused by the escalation of violence, the annual growth rate of development-induced displacement seems to be greater. There is also a problem in comparing the magnitude of DIDR with the annual scale of environmentally-induced displacement. Accurately estimating the annual scale of displacement and migration caused by slow-onset environmental changes is extremely difficult, if at all feasible. Forced mobility caused by slow-onset environmental change is often seen as a subcategory of economic migration. For example, the famous examples of rural-urban migrations in Africa caused by drought, ongoing land degradation, water shortages and the prospect of famine are often classified (perceived) as economic phenomena, completely detached from their environmental context. Due to the lack of accurate statistical data on the scale of this problem, it is difficult to compare it with the scale of development-induced displacement.

III. *The common elements of development-induced displacement and other causes of internal displacement worldwide*. Development-caused displacement has much in common with other categories of internal displacement. As with these other categories, its fundamental cause is the dynamic conflict of interests within a static and limited territory. In many countries of the global south, development-caused displacement occurs in parallel with other categories of displacement. During the nineties in Sudan, Nigeria's problem was strongly connected with the conflict-induced displacement there. In South Asia, development-caused displacement coexists with displacements stemming from natural disasters and long-term environmental

changes.

Economic development and involuntary resettlement caused by it may indirectly affect the character and dynamics of all other categories of displacement. The planning of development projects is often accompanied by conflict among local authorities, the private sector and displaced or affected communities over control of territory. Particularly strong conflicts over territory and its resources may precede the extraction of oil or development of open-cast mining areas. The consequence may be brutal clashes between local communities and authorities, or other forms of escalation of violence. The persecution of the Ogoni people caused by oil exploitation in the Niger Delta became a factor in the large scale of conflict-induced displacement from Ogoniland. The link between oil exploitation in southern Sudan and the dynamics of brutal displacement was so strong that separation of oil-induced displacement from the more general context of conflict-induced displacement was virtually impossible. Many common elements also connect resettlement caused by development projects with forced migrations due to long-term environmental changes. Pollution of land, water and soil caused by development projects may be a push factor in a secondary wave of forced migrations – this time caused by land degradation and environmental disruption.

IV. The difference between displacement, resettlement and evictions. When analyzing the contemporary picture of displacement caused by development and other factors traditionally perceived as aspects of development-induced displacement (such as displacement in city areas), we usually employ three different terms: displacement, resettlement and evictions. They have disparate meanings. The term "displacement" is used most often in the context of relocation related to deprivation of access to existing land and resources, unaccompanied by adequate support mechanisms for the affected people. The phenomenon of displacement is thus not limited to physical departure from the current homeland but is mainly associated with the loss of existing economic and social facilities and of access to the relevant resources, with no benefits gained in return. The term displacement is mostly applied to the situation of individuals, tribes and communities that have been cut off from their current socio-economic base and as a result have seen their standard of functioning deteriorate significantly. The category of resettlement has a definitely more process-related character than displacement. We use the term "resettlement" in the context of relocation based on previous plans and social consultations with affected communities, usually accompanied by adequate support mechanisms in the new place of residence. The costs of physical relocation and the depletion of former resources is thus compensated for by the support received in the new location. The third term often used to describe involuntary relocations connected with economic development is "eviction". On the most common understanding, eviction is compulsory removal of an individual from a territory (e.g. housing unit) to which he has no legal right. In scientific literature this category is mostly applied to relocations of illegal settlers, forced relocations due to conservation of nature, and evictions in urban areas, e.g. those associated with forcible clearance or demolition of slum areas.

V. Resistance of displaced or affected peoples against development projects. The problem of resistance against development projects has become an essential element of contemporary discourse on DIDR<sup>29</sup>. The

<sup>29</sup> A. Oliver-Smith, "Involuntary Resettlement, Resistance and Political Empowerment", Journal of Refugee Studies, Vol. 4, Issue 2,

growing local resistance against the negative consequences of economic development is highly visible in all parts of the world affected by DIDR. In particular, much recently conducted analysis refers to resistance against the construction of dams in India, Latin America and some African countries. Some of the resistance movements have contributed not only to modification of the original development plans and reduction of their social consequences but also to cancellation of the projects. The nearly ten-year campaign of protests by local communities was one of the causes of the decision in August 2012 to cancel construction of La Parota Dam in Mexico. The tradition of resistance of local communities against development projects in India dates back to the first decades of the last century. The growing scale of local community resistance in Latin America is part of the trend observed there towards political empowerment of indigenous populations as self-determined communities deciding for themselves on the direction of their way of life and economic development.

Resistance against development projects takes place on three levels: grassroots democracy (grassroots movements), traditional non-governmental organizations (NGOs), and virtual resistance (through the internet). Much of the resistance is local and limited to protest against a single development project. However, the protest movements have pursued different objectives. The key goal for a large part of the resistance movement is the complete cancellation of controversial development projects (such as construction of La Parota dam in Mexico or the Polavaram Dam in Andhra Pradesh). Others set themselves the goal of minimizing resettlement or its potential adverse consequences. Some resistance movements have focused primarily on economic demands, including greater compensation in general or as compensation for lost land.

We can mention three basic levels of activity of civil society when protesting against and resisting the negative consequences of development projects:

Grassroots movements (GROs). The term implies that the creation of the movement and its supporting group is natural and spontaneous, highlighting the difference between this form of organization and movements orchestrated by traditional power structures. Loosely organized and spontaneously initiated protest movements represent the most fundamental level of resistance against development projects. Almost always, they are organized to protest against a single project such as construction of a dam or road. However, the low level of their formal organization often reduces their effectiveness. A major problem for this type of local movement is the difficulty of promoting its aims and objectives outside the small group of directly affected people. That is why movements of this kind are often converted to Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) or seek cooperation with other resistance movements. Taking as a point of reference the protest against construction of Polavaram dam in Andhra Pradesh, Bondla and Rao mentioned six basic forms of resistance of local communities against development projects.

<sup>1991,</sup> pp. 132-149; A. Oliver-Smith, *Displacement, Resistance and the Critique of Development: From the grass-roots to the global*, Refugee Studies Centre, Working Paper No. 9, University of Oxford, November 2002; A. Oliver-Smith, "Displacement, Resistance and the Critique of Development: From the Grass Roots to the Global" In: C. De Wet (ed.) Development-Induced Displacement: Problems, Policies and People, Berghahn Books, London, 2006, pp. 141.

These include: a) rallies and dharnas, b) silent protests and submission of memorandums to government officials, c) organization of discussion forums and seminars on the issue to keep the voice of protest continuously heard, d) mass demonstrations involving eminent social activists, environmentalists etc., e) long marches, foot marches and cycle yatras to build solidarity and sensitize communities, and f) hunger strikes in relay<sup>30</sup>.

- NGOs and Transnational Networks. Organizations of this kind operate on local, regional and even national levels. Local organizations opposed to single development projects are usually formalized types of grassroots movement. Their formalization, however, is often accompanied by an extension of their activities. We also see an increasing number of NGOs acting on a regional scale. Among the movements operating on regional or national levels as representatives of the broader interests of affected people we should mention the Mexican Movement of Dam-Affected People (MAPDER) and the Regional Commission Against Large Dams (CRAB) in Brazil. The other Brazilian resistance movements include the Movement of People Affected by Dams (MAB), established in 1991 as an autonomous national popular movement. It currently operates in 17 Brazilian states representing a network of communities affected by hydropower dams.
- Internet. The main area of resistance against development projects is, of course, that of direct protests led by local communities or activities implemented through local or regional non-governmental organizations. However, the internet plays a growing subsidiary role as a platform for the promotion of certain demands and the rapid mobilization of members. In recent years we have witnessed an increasing number of online sites giving voice to the interests of groups contesting development projects. The internet has proved to be an important tool for promoting the movement itself and its interests, and thus for carrying its demands beyond the small group of affected people. It also plays an important role in rapid mobilization (e.g. organizing protests) and contact with media or with similar movements. The activities of local resistance movements opposing development projects fit well with those of other anti-globalization movements. The importance of the internet as a forum for mobilizing and promoting the interests of such movements is likely to increase.

VI. *Compensation principle*. Different countries of the world are characterized by extreme diversity in their practice of compensation for people displaced or affected by development projects. The basic element which characterizes most developing countries is a narrow perception of compensation. In many of them the term "adequate compensation" is seen not in economic terms but above all as social and functional. Their goal is not, therefore, to improve or at least restore material and non-material conditions reduced or lost as a result of displacement, but to enable people to rebuild their mode of functioning in the territory. In highly developed countries the main aim of compensation is full restoration of material and non-material conditions lost through displacement. Thus the amount of compensation received by resettled people in Europe often

<sup>30</sup> D.J. Narendra Bondla and N. Sudhakar Rao "Resistance against the Construction of Polavaram Dam in Andhra Pradesh. A Fragmented Tribal Movement?", CETRI, 2010.

greatly exceeds the economic value of abandoned properties, because the goal is not only to restore previous conditions but primarily to compensate for the non-material social consequences of resettlement. In the countries of the global south, because of a different perception of property rights, compensation is often intended not to accurately compensate for economic losses but to permit continued functioning in the new place of residence.

An often observed practice in the countries of the global south is lack of or very slight compensation received by people who have no legal right to the land they live on (such as tribals, advasi people and several categories of illegal settlers). Another problem is the inadequacy of compensation for property left behind, in the form either of cash or of prospects for obtaining land in the new area. In the case of many development projects, at least in Latin America, the compensation received cannot even restore, let alone improve, the conditions of displaced and affected people.

Another extremely important issue is the form in which the compensation is received by displaced or affected communities. Compensation received as cash, practised during several development projects, is not always an optimal solution and may become the cause of serious social problems such as landlessness and joblessness. This is because compensation in cash often leads to improper expenditure by individuals who are unaccustomed to large amounts of it or who have followed a land-based economic model not based on money. Instead, it seems appropriate to resettle people in areas similar to those previously inhabited, thus allowing them to follow their accustomed economic model. Compensation should not be seen as a one-time process of redressing the loss caused by relocation. Very often displaced people cannot cope with the new economic situation presented by deportation; the difference between their former economic model and their actual needs is too great. It seems important, therefore, to ensure long-term economic support mechanisms such as new jobs or educational prospects. In many cases, social support mechanisms are the only means of preventing the potential multigenerational exclusion brought about by involuntary resettlement.

Compensation for lost assets, however, must be clearly distinguished from several forms of material support and social assistance. The right to compensation for lost property seems to be an important category of economic law, found inter alia in the text of ILO Convention No. 169 concerning indigenous and tribal peoples in independent countries. It therefore seems unacceptable to reduce their entitlement to only subsidiary mechanisms of social support.

IX. *The right not to be displaced*. The legal foundation of the right to protection from displacement is derived from the right to freedom of movement and choice of residence contained in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), which guarantees that "everyone lawfully within the territory of a State shall, within that territory, have the right to liberty of movement and freedom to choose his residence". A similar guarantee exists in the African Charter of Human and Peoples' Rights. In recent years the legal foundation of the right not to be displaced has been the provisions of the Guiding Principles of International Displacement. Particularly important are the provisions of principle 5, which require states to prevent and avoid situations that may lead to displacement. Forced displacement is a direct violation of the right to freedom of movement and choice of residence.

X. *Human security context.* Applying the concept of human security to the analysis of development-caused displacement leads us to a number of important research conclusions. In the case of much displacement caused by the escalation of violence or sudden or long-term environmental changes, decrease in the level of individual and community human security seems to be the fundamental cause of forced migration. Migration is therefore seen as a result of the impact of specific security threats. In most categories of development-caused displacement we can observe a somewhat different situation. The decline in the level of human security is not a cause but rather a consequence of development-induced displacement. Studies recently conducted by sociologists show that the consequence of multiple displacements caused by development projects is a significant increase in economic and social problems over those observed prior to the resettlement.

## 2. Historical considerations regarding development-induced population displacement and resettlement

Among the four above-mentioned causes of internal displacement, mobility caused by economic development is the latest to acquire mass proportions. Development-caused displacement and conservationcaused displacement are thus regarded as among the youngest categories of mass involuntary human mobility within internal borders. However, even in antiquity we can find examples of population displacement linked to the expansion of agriculture, urbanization and re-urbanization, and indeed the creation of large dams. Perhaps a limited scale of displacement can be associated with the creation of dams in many ancient empires of the Middle and Far East. Internal resettlement has always served the economic interests of narrow political groups. Various forms of involuntary relocation were practised extensively under the totalitarian rule of Imperium Romanum. The capture of a city was often accompanied by displacement of its inhabitants. The problem of forced relocation associated with development might also have been present in ancient China (e.g., accompanying the construction of the Grand Canal in the 6th century BC) as well as in feudal Europe. The intensive colonial expansion of the 18th and 19th centuries caused the first large-scale population displacement associated with development. One product of the colonial era has been the negative standards of implementation of development projects established and maintained in several parts of the globe, leading to social exclusion of and discrimination against especially vulnerable sections of the population.

The first example of development-induced displacement on a mass scale occurred as a result of colonial expansion in the Americas. A common practice of conquistadors in Latin America was the displacement of entire indigenous populations from the cities where they lived and the establishment of new administrative settlements in the same place. New authorities displaced indigenous populations from their homelands, forcing them to give up their former mode of existence. A well-known example of such displacement is the British colonialists' limitation of land and displacement of Aborigines from the coastal territories of South Australia that they had previously occupied. The expansion of the white man's settlements in the United States was accompanied by limitation of land and resettlement of Indians into

specially created reservations. The Indian relocation from the west-southeastern part of the United States to the territory of present-day Oklahoma is an example of a mass displacement associated with the desire to take full control of a territory and its resources, such as gold.

We can also date back to the 19th century the first examples of population resettlement carried out by colonialists in India. As Walter Fernandes noted, by the 19th century India had already become an arena of forced relocations associated with the opening of coal mines in Jharkhand, tea gardens in Assam and coffee plantations in Karnataka<sup>31</sup>. The first decade of the next century brought in the creation of large dams in India. The creation of the Mulshi dam on the Mula river in the Pune district was associated with the earliest known anti-dam movement, founded by farmers who had lost their lands. Founded in 1919, the Mulshi Satyagraha movement led by the charismatic Senapati Bapat is considered one of the first social movements to defend the interests of development-caused displaced people.

The dam megaprojects initiated in several regions of the world from the forties and fifties of the last century onwards have already led to a large increase in the level of development-induced displacements. Indian independence led to accelerated economic growth, largely based on dam construction. In developing countries, ascending the path to sovereignty and political autonomy, the creation of large dams was the necessary and the only effective response to growing energy needs. In 1947, Nehru drew attention to the economic and social benefits of the construction of dams, calling them "temples of modern India". Today, there are nearly 4,000 dams in India alone. Among the projects launched in the forties, it seems worth mentioning the construction of three dams: Tungabhadra (53,000 people displaced), Hirakud (110,000 displaced) and Gandhi Sagar (about 51-61 thousand displaced). A project which became a particularly important symbol of India's independence and economic development following the age of colonialism was the construction of Hirakud Dam, carried out between 1948 and 1957, and strongly supported by Nehru. It led to the forcible resettlement of 22,000 families, the total number of people affected by its construction being estimated at 150,000. Another period of the intense growth of resettlement in India fell in the first half of the seventies. The construction of Ukai Dam (1972) and Pong Dam (1974) led to the displacement of nearly two hundred thousand inhabitants. As noted by Ray, the construction of Pong Dam (in Himachal Pradesh state) caused the displacement of more than 30,000 families. Only half of them received adequate financial compensation, and 3756 were displaced several hundred miles away to the culturally, ethnically and environmentally different Rajastan areas<sup>32</sup>. Similar problems resulted from the construction of Hirakud and Ukai dams (over 80,000 displaced). The construction of artificial dams was the subject of particularly strong controversy up to the end of the 1980s, thanks to what was perhaps the period's most famous case of forced resettlement: the development project in the Narmada Valley (called the Narmada Dam Project, or the Sardar Sarovar Project).

In China the construction of large dams became an element of the Maoist Great Leap policy, initiated

<sup>31</sup> W. Fernandes, "Development-Induced Displacement: The Class and Gender Perspective", Paper presented at the International Conference on *The Emerging Woman in the Indian Economy*. Christ College, Bangalore, November 26-27, 2007.

<sup>32</sup> P. Ray, "Development Induced Displacement in India", Sarwatch, vol. 2, no. 1, July 2000, s. 39.

in 1958. Prior to 1949, only twenty-three large to medium-size dams existed in China. Between 1958 and 1962 more than forty large dams were constructed and opened in that country. The creation of five of them – the Ertan, Lugube I, Shuikou, Xinanjiang, and Zhaxi – was associated with the involuntary resettlement of more than 100.000 people. From the very beginning the large development projects in China led to various practices that discriminated against minorities. The construction of Xinanjiang, implemented during the second half of the fifties, was associated with several forms of discrimination against and persecution of local communities.

Population growth led to increasing energy needs in many developing countries. One solution to this problem has been the construction of socially costly dams in several African countries. The Aswan High Dam on the Nasser Lake, built between 1960 and 1971, has had a very significant and positive impact on the social, economic and cultural transformation of Egypt. The construction of the High Dam has resulted in protection from droughts and floods, an increase in agricultural production and employment, electricity generation and improved navigation, the last being of benefit to tourism. On the other hand, the dam flooded a large area, causing the relocation of 100,000 to 120,000 Nubians, and submerging archaeological sites, some of which were relocated as well. The dam has also been blamed for coastline erosion, soil salinity and health problems. The other well-known example of this process is the construction of Kariba Dam on the Zambezi River between 1955 and 1950.

A large scale of involuntary resettlement caused by centrally planned economic programs also characterized the area of the USSR. The first two five-year plans, implemented in the Soviet Union between 1929 and 1939, were heavily based on megaprojects (building of factories, dams and artificial canals, and development of heavy industry and mining). The national program of dam construction, begun in the USSR during the fifties, led to the displacement of as many as 1.5 million peoples (due to the lack of detailed statistical data it is not possible to determine its exact scale). According to very cautious estimates from recent years, the USSR's hydropower and irrigation projects alone led to flooding of an area equal to that of Bulgaria, displacing 170 towns and 2600 villages, and producing irreversible changes in the ecosystem.

While analyzing the historical picture of DIDR it is worth referring to two other causes of resettlement. The first, found in many developing countries, is population redistribution through various schemes. They can consist either of one-way population resettlement or of population transfer between two areas. The massive displacement of people, related to specific political and economic interests, is the oldest category of DIDR. In the Roman Empire and the Hellenistic states it was already used as a form of repression or in support of other political interests. On a particularly large scale, however, was the appropriation of the colonial areas. A second important cause of contemporary resettlement is conservation of nature, associated with the creation of protected areas, which currently occupy almost 10 percent of the globe. The problem of so-called conservation refugees should be considered an area of development-induced displacement, and one with the shortest history. The mass scale of the problem is observed only during the latter half of the twentieth century, in connection with the creation of more and more protected areas.

The transmigration program (Transmigrasi in Indonesian) was a demographic project of the Dutch

colonial government, carried on later by the Indonesian government, to move landless people from densely populated areas of the country (such as Java) to its less populous areas (e.g. Papua, Kalimantan, Sumatra and Sulawesi). The program was begun in the early nineteenth century to reduce crowding and to provide a workforce for plantations on Sumatra Island. It was continued under independence in 1949 by the government of President Suharto. At its peak, between 1979 and 1984, almost 2.5 million people were moved under the transmigration program. After August 2000 the scale of the transmigration program was significantly reduced. According to the Indonesian government, the key aim of this program was to achieve a more balanced population density by moving millions of citizens from the highly populated inner islands of Java, Bali and Madura to the outer, less densely populated islands. Despite differences of opinion on its merits, the Transmigrasi program met with support from international financial institutions such as the World Bank and the Asian Development Bank (ADB), as well as from many western governments who appreciated Suharto's anti-communist politics. It seems obvious that any country which has anything resembling a democratic form of government cannot afford to implement such a relocation program.

Another example of population redistribution schemes, which was also intended to counter overcrowding and improve people's economic situation, was the resettlement and villagization program carried out in Ethopia. The first attempt to solve the problems of overcrowding, a deteriorating economic situation, and lack of access to food by mass resettlement schemes was observed in that country in the nineteenth century.

## 3. Theoretical conceptualization of development-induced displacement and resettlement

The first extensive studies of population relocation caused by economic development within the field of social sciences, particularly applied anthropology, can be dated back to the fifties of the last century. Creation of large dams in Africa alerted applied anthropologists to the social consequences of such projects for the displaced and affected communities. These studies were not limited to theoretical considerations. Their aim was to investigate the situation and the practical problems of displaced people in order to create appropriate support mechanisms later.

Of critical importance for the emergence of the contemporary study of resettlement under the banner of applied anthropology was the pioneering research undertaken by American social anthropologists Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder. This research, initiated in 1952, led to the establishment of the Gwembe Tonga Research Project (GTRP) in 1956, to study the impact of the creation of Kariba Dam on the Zambezi on the situation of 57,000 resettled Gwembe Tonga People. Particularly important from the point of view of the present issue was the in-depth analysis undertaken at this time on the transformation in its functioning. This problem was extensively analyzed in Elisabeth Colson's book *The social consequences of resettlement: the impact of the Kariba resettlement upon the Gwembe Tonga*, published in 1971, which became a fundamental text of applied anthropology and resettlement studies. Today we can speak of the "anthropology of resettlement" as an important and developing issue within applied anthropology. Research undertaken over more than sixty years by Thayer Scudder and Elizabeth Colson had a significant impact on the evolution of all development studies worldwide. In 1982 these scientists proposed the so-called fourstage model, the aim of which was to analyze how people and socioeconomic systems respond to resettlement. The model was originally created for the analysis of voluntary resettlement, but has also been applied in studies of more compulsory types. The four stages mentioned in this model are: 1. labelled recruitment, 2. transition, 3. potential development, and 4. handing over or incorporation. In the first phase, the persons responsible for development projects and associated resettlement formulate development plans, often without adequate notification to the affected communities. In the transition period, local communities learn about the forthcoming displacement and its potential consequences. Potential development is the process following the departure of former residents, as the resettled people begin to adapt to their new home, embarking on the reconstruction of economic activities and social ties. The last stage of the model concerns generational integration and adaptation in the new location.

Of particular importance is the research focused on the Nubian community resettlement following the creation of the Aswan High Dam on Lake Nasser. The Nubian Project, financed by the Ford Foundation and led by American anthropologist Robert Fernea, aimed at supplying sociological information to the Egyptian Ministry of Social Affairs, which was responsible for the resettlement of more than 50,000 Nubian people on the Egyptian side of the lake. Particularly relevant reading in this regard is a monograph by Hussein M. Fahim entitled *Dams, People, and Development: The Aswan High Dam Case*. Since the 1950s, further research on relocations following economic development has been undertaken in other parts of the world, including Asia (Dobby, 1952) and Latin America (Villa Rojas, 1955)<sup>33</sup>.

Extensive anthropological research also accompanied the creation of Ghana's Akosombo Dam Project on the Volta River, which led to the displacement of approximately 80,000 people. Especially important here is the research undertaken by social scientists Amarteifio, Butcher, Chambers and Whitham in cooperation with the Volta River Authority (VRA)<sup>34</sup>. A notable socio-anthropological study of this issue is the monograph by Robert Chambers published in 1970<sup>35</sup>.

During the sixties the first attempts to develop conceptual models of this phenomenon were observed. In 1969 Robert Chambers proposed a three-stages model based on voluntary settlement in Africa, with special reference to the Mwea Irrigation Scheme in Kenya and the Akosombo Dam in Ghana<sup>36</sup>. Soon afterwards, Nelson (1973) confirmed this pattern in a synthesis of resettled people's experiences in new land settlements located in Latin America<sup>37</sup>.

We can date back to the seventies the beginning of broader reflection, within the institutional

<sup>33</sup> Oliver-Smith A., "Applied Anthropology and Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement" In: S. Kedia, J. Van Willingen (eds.), *Applied anthropology: Domains of application*, Greenwood Publishing Group, 2005, pp. 189-221.

<sup>34</sup> G.W. Amarteifio, D.A.P. Butcher, D. Whitham, *Tema Manhean : A Study of Resettlement*, Ghana University Press, Accra, 1966.

<sup>35</sup> R. Chambers, The Volta *Resettlement* Experience, London: Pall Mall Press, 1970.

<sup>36</sup> T. Scudder, *The Future of Large Dams: Dealing with Social, Environmental, Institutional and Political Costs*, Earthscan, London, 2005, pp. 33.

<sup>37 &</sup>quot;A Model of Risks and Risk Avoidance", available at: http://www.his.com/~mesas/irr\_model/irr\_page\_2%20theoretical%20model.htm

framework of the World Bank, on the issues surrounding involuntary resettlement. This institution had been strongly criticized in previous decades for excessive politicization of development aid and lack of interest in the consequences of development projects for local communities. Beginning in the mid-seventies, the World Bank's cooperation with social scientists such as Michael M. Cernea and Scott Guggenheim turned out to be extremely important for the theoretical conceptualization of the issues in the coming decades. It was equally important for the adoption of practical guidelines and policies on the principles of planning and implementation of involuntary resettlement projects, aimed at contributing to improvement of the situation and minimizing the impoverishment of affected local communities. The first World Bank Policy on Involuntary Resettlement was adopted in 1980. As pointed out by Scott Guggenheim, this policy was not focused on compensation principles but rather on improving or at least restoring the living standards of DPs and PAPs. In 1990 the Operational Manual Statement adopted ten years earlier was revised as the Operational Directive (OD) 4.30. In 2002 the OD 430 was converted into the Operational Policy (OP) 4.12. The eighties were also a time of considerable growth in resistance movements against development projects in countries such as Brazil, Mexico, India, and Thailand.

The guidelines and policies on involuntary resettlement established by the World Bank are accompanied by a strong in-depth theoretical conceptualization of this problem. Of particular importance to this conceptualization is the book *Putting people first: sociological variables in rural development*, edited by Michael M. Cernea and published in 1985. The next decade was a period of equally intensive research undertaken in the field of DIDR. The dynamics of research on DIDR were shaped by controversies over the consequences of two particularly well-known development projects of that time: the Three Gorges Dam in China and the Sardar Sarovar Dam on the Narmada river in India.

The decades of the eighties and nineties were a particularly important period for the development of resettlement studies, for a few reasons. This theme began to be analyzed in a growing number of academic institutions and research centres. A very important contribution to the development of DIDR research worldwide was made by the studies of this problem in India, initiated many years earlier by Dr Walter Fernandes, the Director of Indian Social Institute in New Delhi.<sup>38</sup> These studies have played an extremely important role both in understanding the scale of the problem in India and analyzing the problems of displaced persons, as well as exploring effective methods for the rehabilitation of DPs and PAPs.

The growing economic development of China and India observed during the nineties again drew attention to DIDR as an important political and social issue. Research into development-induced resettlement become a domain of interest to specialists from various fields of knowledge. Already in the late eighties we can observe the first attempts to broaden research into DIDR on the basis of forced migration studies. During the nineties more and more attention has been focused on the links between DIDR and human rights. This fact should be linked both with the observed increase in attention to the economic and social rights of indigenous people and with the highly publicized protests against the consequences of development projects

<sup>38</sup> W. Fernandes, E.G. Thukral, *Development, displacement, and rehabilitation: issues for a national debate*, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1989.

(led by NGOs such as Narmada Bachao Andolan). The sixties and seventies were a time of evolving research, particularly on the basis of anthropological studies. Since the nineties we have observed numerous research analyses of this problem in the context of the current directions of development and the social problems visible in developing countries.

Of particular significance for the development of DIDR studies is the Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction (IRR) model developed during the nineties by Michael M. Cernea, a sociologist cooperating with the World Bank. This model is based on the author's researches which analyzed the consequences of development projects in different regions of the world. As explained by Cernea, the model has four main functions: 1. a predictive function, 2. a diagnostic function, 3. a planning and problem-resolution function, and 4. a research function<sup>39</sup>. This theoretical approach, formulated and developed in the early nineties, has since that time undergone considerable redefinition. Cernea mentions eight risks affecting displaced people, pointing out, however, that this classification is not exhaustive.

1. Landlessness – The problem of landlessness might take the form of loss of whole or part of previously inhabited land and/or lack of access to common property resources. The consequence of lack of access to resources that communities depend on is a decline in the economic productivity of entire communities, coupled with negative social changes.

2. Joblessness – As the author noted, this problem is present among both rural and urban populations. Within the rural space joblessness or underemployment is primarily the consequence of the loss of land, while in urban areas, displaced people experience great difficulty in finding jobs.

3. Homelessness – All categories of displacement are associated, at the minimum, with long-time loss of shelter. In many cases, it might mean persistent homelessness affecting whole families.

4. Marginalization – The author pointed out three categories of marginalization facing displaced people: economic, social, and psychological. Economic marginalization is primarily caused by slow or sudden displacement of those in a currently lower economic position. As an example, he noted the economic marginalization of small farmers.

5. Increased morbidity and mortality – Health risks affecting displaced people are the consequence of malnutrition, inadequate sanitation, and lack of access to the water supply. Inadequate sanitation may cause the transmission of epidemic diseases such as diarrhea, dysentery, etc. The author also drew attention to the negative psychological consequences of displacement.

6. Food insecurity – Decrease in the level of human security caused by displacement may be a temporary or permanent problem. Very often, it is a consequence of landlessness and reduced access to common resources. Particularly at risk of food insecurity and malnutrition are women and young children.

7. Loss of access to common property – (bodies of water, forests, grazing lands). The use of local shared resources is an important economic strategy for many indigenous communities. These resources enable people to carry out many of their daily economic activities: fishing, collecting firewood and food in the

<sup>39</sup> M.M. Cernea, "IRR: An Operational Risks Reduction Model for Population Resettlement", *Hydro Nepal: Journal of Water, Energy and Environment*, Vol. I, Issue No. 1, 2007, pp. 35-39.

forests, and grazing cattle on common land. When caused by development projects and the accompanying displacement, restriction or loss of access to common property resources leads to significant deterioration in their economic conditions.

8. Social disarticulation – Here the author mentions social transformations such as decay of formal and informal networks, associations, societies, etc.

This classification is of course by no means exhaustive. Professor Theodore Downing added such risks as loss of access to public services, disruption of formal educational activities, and loss of civil and human rights. Equally important problems facing displaced people, however, are sometimes missed by the experts, namely cultural security risks and those associated with discrimination against women.

Observed as early as the end of the eighties, the development of research on internal displacement has produced a wide range of analysis of DIDR in conjunction with other categories of forced migrations. The problem, which was formerly the focus of only a small group of applied anthropologists, has become an important research category for broader groups of specialists in the area of forced migration. On 3-7 January 1995 a conference on development-induced displacement was held in Oxford, organized by the Refugee Studies Programme. Its result was a book edited by Chris McDowell, which today still represents valuable in-depth study of this problem<sup>40</sup>. An important research direction taken by the debate on DIDR was that of ethics. The extremely valuable book by Peter Penz, Jay Drydyk and Paolo Bose, *Displacement by Development: Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities*, published in 2011 by Cambridge University Press, marked a groundbreaking point of departure for further research on the ethics of economic development and the displacement accompanying it. For many years the problem of involuntary mobility caused by economic development has been among the subjects explored by scientists of the Oxford Refugee Centre, as reflected by the number of conferences and workshops on this topic organized since the nineties. On 22-23 March 2013 another conference on this issue, held in Oxford, was organized by Oxford Refugee Centre.

As pointed out by Dwivedi, contemporary discourse on development-induced displacement has been characterized by two perspectives: the "reformist-managerial" and the "radical-movementist"<sup>41</sup>. Representatives of the first approach understand displacement as an inevitable result of economic development and focus on how to manage the problems arising in the course of resettlement in order to minimize their negative effects. Among the most prominent representatives of this approach is M. M. Cernea, the author of the IRR model developed during the nineties<sup>42</sup>. The second approach focuses rather on the legitimization of the forced displacement.

Studies on development-caused displacement remain a within the domain of applied anthropologists and specialists dealing with development studies. The representatives of these disciplines adopt the broad achievements of the social sciences for their analyses. By contrast, we can observe the relative sparsity of

<sup>40</sup> C. McDowell (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, London., 1996.

<sup>41</sup> B. Morvaridi, "Resettlement, Rights to Development and the Ilisu Dam, Turkey", *Development and Change*, Vol. 35, Issue 4, 2004, pp. 719–741.

<sup>42</sup> M.M. Cernea, Risk and Reconstruction: Experience of Resettlers and Refugees, World Bank Publications, Washington DC, 2000.

analyses of the issue on the basis of such important disciplines as law, social psychology and political economy. For example, it seems necessary to develop research on the advisability of economic development projects in the context of the accompanying resettlement. Another, quite poorly developed, research field is the analysis of the problems of displaced people with reference to the international protection of human rights. This deficit, combined with the lack of UNHCR interest and only marginal focus on this problem within the Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement, means that development displacees still are not afforded satisfactory remedies.

The consequences of development projects and the associated resettlement have a very strong impact on virtually all areas of life both of individuals and of larger communities. The potential therefore exists for in-depth analysis on the basis of a number of currently fashionable analytical concepts, such as human development and human security. Recently the problem of the impact of displacement on the level of human security of the people affected has been undertaken in a number of scientific publications (Caspary, Bharali, Terminski). Much less attention has been paid to analysis of the consequences of displacement on the basis of the human development concept. A very important field of study, in the contexts both of the conditions of implementation of development projects and the associated displacement should therefore include analysis of the economic rationality, ethical acceptability and social consequences of this kind of project.

Back in the late eighties and early nineties some authors connected studies on development-induced displacement with the problem of displacement caused by long-term environmental changes. Currently the consequences of economic development are regarded as a fully autonomous cause of forced displacement and are very rarely linked with the issue of environmentally-induced displacement. The dominant position of this field among specialists in social anthropology and development studies, which are often characterized by a narrow understanding of forced migration issues, means that DIDR remains a remote, not to say marginal, area of forced migration studies. We must remember that in developing countries the causes of internal displacement emerge rapidly. In countries characterized by escalation of violence, it is difficult to separate displacement caused by the internal conflicts from those associated with economic development. Implementation of development projects becomes a focus of political tensions and a factor shaping conflicts between public or private actors and affected communities. The consequences of economic development also have a strong impact (becoming a push-factor) on the category of environmentally-induced displacement. This reality stands in striking contrast to the lack of in-depth analysis linking issues of development-induced displacement with the other categories of forced migrations. Only a limited number touch on the issue in substantial depth<sup>43</sup>. As we know, the implementation of development projects may not only act as a direct cause of internal involuntary resettlement but also indirectly shape the dynamics of transnational economic migration, economics, or even the problems of refugees.

<sup>43</sup> R. Muggah, "Through the Developmentalist's Looking Glass: Conflict-Induced Displacement and Involuntary Resettlement in Colombia", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 13, Issue 2, 2000, pp. 133-164; M.M. Cernea, "Development-induced and Conflict-induced IDPs: Bridging the Research Divide", *Forced Migration Review*, Special Issue, December 2006.

Relocations caused by development may have both a voluntary and involuntary character. Involuntary ones include, in particular, relocations implemented for public purposes such as construction of dams, irrigation systems, transportation, urban transformations, etc. A slightly different situation is observed in the case of displacements associated with the private sector. Because in many countries compulsory population relocations are allowed only for public purposes, people relocated due to private development are often defined as voluntary migrants. Remember, however, that legal norms may have little to do with the prevailing realities in the country. The private sector's use of threats, intimidation or declared intentions to deliberately worsen the living conditions of local communities may indirectly force them to move to another location.

#### 4. The most important causes of development-induced displacement

## 4.1. Construction of Dams and Irrigation Projects

The first artificial dams were created in ancient China, Imperium Romanum and the Middle East (by Hittites in the Ancient Anatolia Region). As far back as 3000 BC, the oldest known dam – Java Dam – was created on the territory of present-day Syria. The oldest dam remaining in operation today is the dam in the Syrian Orontes, created in the thirteenth century BC. China's Grand Canal was another major project which may have led to involuntary relocations. However, only in the twentieth century can we observe dam construction on the unprecedented scale known today, together with its major social consequences.

According to the World Commission on Dams' final Report (2000), between 40 and 80 million people worldwide have been displaced by the construction of dams. The document estimates that there are currently over 45,000 dams which are more than 50 feet high. According to a report of the International Commission on Large Dams (ICOLD), the number of large dams in the world increased from 5,000 in 1950 to over 45,000 by the late 1990s. The particularly strong dynamics of dam construction and associated resettlement could be observed worldwide by the mid and late forties of the twentieth century. In China in the late fifties, the construction of dams became a tool for implementing the brutal conomic policy of the Great Leap Forward. In addition, India's independence marked the beginning of a period of economic growth based notably on the creation of large dams. The first megaprojects of this kind in the USSR can be dated back to the thirties and forties of the twentieth century. In the fifties the first cases of such construction in the vast African territory were seen. A few years ago the construction of dams still constituted the greatest cause of development-caused displacement worldwide. According to the Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement, dam building was a cause of 26.6% of resettlement projects. A World Bank study issued in 1994 pointed out that in the early 1990s alone, the construction of approximately 300 high dams (above 15 m) might have displaced 4 million people per year. In recent years we have seen a slight decrease in such development projects and accompanying resettlements. The amount of dam-induced displacement within the global scope of DIDR, therefore, has fallen slightly in favor of involuntary resettlement associated

with urban and transport development and the mining sector.

**Asia:** The largest scale of involuntary resettlement caused by the construction of dams is observed in Asia. The magnitude of this process is seen particularly in India and China over the past sixty years. To a lesser extent, the problem of dam-induced displacement also affects other Asian countries, especially Bangladesh, Pakistan, Thailand, Nepal and Turkey.

As pointed out by Taneja and Thakkur (2000), the construction of dams could have led to the relocation of between 21 and 40 million people in India alone. Among the dams built in India by 1947 which led to a high level of involuntary resettlement we can mention the Pong, Hirakud, Balimela and Sardar Sarovar dams. This last-mentioned project had enormous social consequences, including the compulsory relocation of about 320,000 local people (approximately 40,000 families). The Sardar Sarovar Project was one of the Narmada Valley projects, the aim of which was to construct 10 dams on the Narmada river and 20 smaller dams on its tributaries. The key goal of this project was to provide irrigation for 1.8 million hectares of agricultural land. Its implementation (especially its key element: the 136-metre Sardar Sarovar Dam) from the very beginning was marked by intense social controversy. The project, of which construction began in 1987, inspired protests for several years, with the World Bank even withdrawing its financial support in 1993. Non-violent protests led by Medha Patkar of Narmada Bachao Andolan drew worldwide media attention to the consequences of the investment in the Narmada Valley. Narmada Bachao Andolan (NBA) is a social movement consisting of tribal people, adivasis, farmers, environmentalists, and human rights activists opposed to the Sardar Sarovar Dam. The construction of Tehri Dam, completed in 2006, led to the compulsory relocation of about 100,000 people.

It is estimated that economic development in China within the first forty years of the 1949 revolution led to the involuntary resettlement of at least 800,000 people each year. According to the National Research Center for Resettlement in China, more than 45 million people were resettled by development projects between 1950 and 2000<sup>44</sup>. It is further estimated that, solely as a result of dam building in China, more than 10 million people were involuntarily resettled over a period of forty years<sup>45</sup>.

In recent years, also, we have observed an increasing scale of development-induced displacement in China, associated not only with construction of dams but also with urbanization. The construction of the Three Gorges Dam on the Yangtze River, launched in 1994, is regarded today as one of the world's primary symbols of development-caused involuntary resettlement<sup>46</sup>. According to the latest estimates, the project

46 Among the extremely large literature on Three Gorges Dam it is worth to mention the following publications: G. Heggelund, "Resettlement Programmes and Environmental Capacity in the Three Gorges Dam Project", *Development and Change*, vol. 37, no. 1, January 2006, s. 179-199; P.K. Gellert, "Mega Projects and Displacements", *International Social Science Journal*, vol. 55, no. 175, March 2003, s. 15-25; J. Xi, Sean-Shong Hwang, X. Feng, X. Qiao, Y. Cao, "Perceived Risks and Benefits of the Three Gorges Dam, Heinemann/Raintree, 2011; M. Kammerer, *The Three Gorges Dam (Der Drei Schluchten-Damm)*, GRIN Verlag, 2009; D, Quing, *The river dragon has come!: the three gorges dam and the fate of China's Yangtze River and it's people*, M.E. Sharpe, 1998,.

<sup>44</sup> R. Fuggle, W. T Smith, *Experience with Dams in Water and Energy Resource Development in The People's Republic of China*. Country review paper prepared for the World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, South Africa, 2000.

<sup>45</sup> M. M. Cernea, "African Involuntary Population Resettlement in a Global Context", Environment Department Papers, Social Assessment Series No. 45, World Bank, February 1997.

resulted in the displacement of more than 1.26 million people. About 17 major cities, 126 towns and 3,000 villages have been completely submerged. Construction of the dam on the Yangtze River is the largest example in the history of mankind of human interference with the spatial layout. According to state media communications of April 2012, another 100,000 people may be moved from the area around China's massive Three Gorges Dam because of landslides and riverbank collapses.

Thailand is another country characterized by a growing scale of development-induced resettlement. Since the early sixties, as many as 16 large hydropower projects have been carried out there. The largest of them – Khao Laem dam and Lang Suam – were associated with the resettlement of more than 30,000 people each. The construction of the Pak Mun Dam, completed in 1994, also led to involuntary population resettlement.

It is estimated that more than 13,000 people have been resettled in the aftermath of the construction of Marsayangdi Dam in Nepal. The authorities of that country are planning to carry out two megaprojects in the coming years, leading to a huge level of involuntary resettlement: Karnali Dam (about 60,000 displaced) and the artificial water reservoir Pancheshwar (as many as 124,000 people prospectively displaced). Among other countries in the region characterized by a significant growth of resettlement caused by development projects we can include: Philippines, Malaysia, Sri Lanka, Laos and Vietnam. An interesting finding is the almost complete lack of projects of this kind in some highly populated countries in southern Asia. The construction of Kaptai Dam in Bangladesh, completed in 1962, led to the displacement of approximately 80-100,000 local residents, mostly belonging to the Chakma community. The largest development project in the history of Pakistan was the construction of Mangla Dam, completed in 1967. Following implementation of this project, over 110,000 people were involuntarily resettled. Another project in Pakistan was the construction of the Tarbela Dam on the Indus river, launched in 1974. According to official estimates, its construction led to the displacement of 96,000 people. The construction of the Hoa Binh water reservoir in Vietnam, completed in 1993, brought about the displacement of about 58,000 local residents. In Turkey, also, we have witnessed at least a few examples of massive population displacement caused by dam construction over the past few decades. The first dams in this region were created in the area of Anatolia as early as the reign of the Hittites; some of them are still functioning to this day. In the years 1974-1992 several major hydro projects were completed in the basins of the Euphrates and the River Ceyhan. The most important of these dams include: Aslantas (60,000 resettled people), Ataturk (45,000 resettled people), Sir (45,000 resettled people) and Karakaya (over 30,000 resettled people). Experts say that in the near future, Turkey may rank third, after China and India, among states with the largest numbers of dams in the world: according to official statistics from October 2009, there were 509 large dams in that country.

Africa: Already by the fifties, the process of decolonization, together with the growing population and energy needs of some African countries, had made the construction of large dams there imperative. The dams were used either as a source of energy or as drinking water reservoirs in countries struggling with a shortage of this vital resource. In many countries, the aim of construction was also to control the course of rivers in order to increase agricultural production. Since the sixties the construction of dams has become an objective

of most African countries. Particularly well-known examples of dams the construction of which led to involuntary population resettlement include the Aswan High Dam in Egypt, the Akosombo Dam in Ghana and the Kariba Dam on the Zambezi river on the border between Zambia and Zimbabwe. It is worth noting that implementation of this project generated three of the four largest artificial water reservoirs in the world: Lake Nasser, Kariba Lake and Volta Lake<sup>47</sup>. Research led by social scientists on the social costs of the creation of the above-mentioned dams has played a very important role in shaping the early studies on involuntary displacement and resettlement.

The construction of Aswan High Dam between 1960 and 1971 led to the involuntary resettlement of 100,000-120,000 people, including 50,000 on Egyptian territory<sup>48</sup>. Construction of the dam brought significant economic benefits, especially in the context of rising energy and food needs caused by dynamic population growth in Egypt. The most socially costly development projects realized in recent years in Sudan were those that created the Merowe and Kajbar dams. The construction of Merowe Dam, completed between 2003 and 2008, has led to the displacement of 55,000-70,000 inhabitants of the country, mostly belonging to the Manasir, Hamadab and Amri tribes.

The construction of Akosombo Dam on the Volta river, carried out between 1961 and 1965, is one of the most spectacular and interesting examples of involuntary population relocation on the African continent. In the aftermath of its construction over 80,000 people, or about 1 percent of the country's population, were resettled. About 52 new settlements were built to meet the needs of people displaced from more than 700 flooded villages. The authority responsible for the implementation of resettlement was the Volta River Authority (VRA) established in 1961. The direct consequences of the dam's construction were the flooding of part of the Volta River Basin and its upstream fields, and the creation of Lake Volta, which covers 3.6% of Ghana's total land area.

The construction of Cabora Bassa dam, begun in the late 1960s by the Portuguese colonialists in the Overseas Province of Mozambique, led to the displacement of 25,000 local people. The other project causing a significant scale of displacement was the creation of Kainji Dam in the northern part of Nigeria (1964-1968). It is estimated than this project resulted in the flooding of more than 200 villages and displacement of between 42,000 and 55,000 people<sup>49</sup>.

The construction of Kariba Dam on the Zambezi (1955-1959) led to the displacement of 57,000 Gwembe Tonga People. This involuntary resettlement generated many significant economic, demographic, health and social services within this community.<sup>50</sup> The Gwembe Tonga resettlement was one of the earliest

<sup>47</sup> T. Scudder "The Human Ecology of Big Projects: River Basin Development and Resettlement", *Annual Review of Anthropology*, Vol. 2, 1973, pp. 45.

<sup>48</sup> T. Scudder "The Aswan High Dam Case", unpublished manuscript, available at: <u>http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/Aswan%20High%20Dam%20case.pdf</u>; Więcej na temat resettlement ludności nubijskiej w związku z konstrukcją tamy: H.M. Fahim, *Dams, People and Development: The Aswan High Dam case,* Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1981; R. Fernea, J.G. Kennedy, "Initial Adaptations to Resettlement: A New Life for Egyptian Nubians", *Current Anthropology*, Vol. 7, No. 3, June 1966, pp. 349-354.

<sup>49</sup> More information on involuntary relocation associated with construction of this dam see: F. Oyapide, *Adjustment to resettlement: A study of the resettled peoples in the Kainji Lake basin*, Ibadam University Press, 1983.

<sup>50</sup> E. Colson, *The Social Consequences of Resettlement: The Impact of the Kariba Resettlement Upon the Gwembe Tonga*, Manchester University Press, 1971.

resettlement schemes included in a World Bank-funded project. The dam's construction has also had an irreversible environmental impact on the delta and agriculture of the Zambezi River.

The construction of Kossou Dam in Ivory Coast, completed in 1972, led to the displacement of 75,000 people. The other well-known example of dam-induced displacement is that associated with the construction of Kainji Dam in Nigeria, completed in 1968, and leading to the involuntary resettlement of 44,000 people<sup>51</sup>.

While analyzing the social consequences of ongoing hydro projects in Africa we should refer to at least one more investment: the Lesotho Highlands Water Project being implemented in Lesotho's complex water supply systems. The aim of the project is to provide Lesotho with a source of income in exchange for the provision of water to the central Gauteng province where the majority of South Africa's industrial and mining activity takes place, as well as to generate hydroelectric power for Lesotho (currently meeting almost 100% of Lesotho's requirements). It comprises a system of several large dams and tunnels throughout Lesotho and South Africa. This project, carried out in partnership with the Republic of South Africa, has led so far to the displacement of over 25,000 people. The table below shows selected examples of dam projects in Africa associated with the high magnitude of involuntary resettlement.

Country	Dam	Date completed	Displaced people
Egypt/Sudan	Aswan High Dam	1970	120000
Ghana	Akosombo Dam	1965	82000
Mozambique	Cabora Bassa	1969	25000
Nigeria	Kainji Dam	1968	50000
Sudan	Merowe Dam	2009	55000
Ivory Coast	Kossou Dam	1973	75000
Zambia/Zimbabwe.	Kariba Dam	1959	57000

Based on: B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012; M.M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts: A Sociological Perspective*, World Bank, Paper No. 16, January 1997.

**Central and Latin America:** The construction of large dams in Latin America, affecting mostly indigenous populations, is a response to growing energy needs in this region. The creation of Yacyretá Dam (1983-1994) on the border of Argentina and Paraguay was accompanied by a large scale of population displacement. Available Argentine sources estimated the total number of displaced people at more than 68,000 (37,000 on the Argentinian side and 31,000 on the Paraguayan side). The formation of Itaipu Dam on the Paraná River (the third largest dam in the world) was also associated with large-scale resettlement. It is estimated that the project before its start displaced about 10,000 families. According to the Barabas and Bartolomé study of 1973, the creation of Miguel Aleman Dam in Mexico led to the displacement of 20,000-25,000 Mazatec Indians. The Mexico Hydroelectric Project (MHP), implemented in the early nineties, is to build two separate dams, displacing 3,500 people.

<sup>51</sup> T. Scudder, "A Comparative Survey of Dam-induced Resettlement in 50 Cases Thayer Scudder with the Statistical Assistance of John Gay", unpublished paper available at: <u>http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/50%20Dam %20Survey.pdf</u>

Population growth and rising energy needs in Brazil probably led to an increase in the number of large and medium-sized dams in that country. Particularly strong controversy was associated with the construction of Belo Monte Dam, the opening of which is planned for 2015. For many years we have observed growing resistance of local communities to dam building in countries like Brazil and Mexico. The Regional Commission Against Large Dams in Brazil (CRAB: Comissão Regional de Atingidos por Barragens) is an interesting example of an organization focused on the fight against dam construction and protection of communities already affected by this problem<sup>52</sup>. The founding members of the committee were mostly small farmers, affected by the consequences of the country's industrialization. In the last few years, the commission has become an important forum for the demands of people affected by the construction of large hydropower plants.

In other countries of the region as well we are observing several forms of resistance by local communities experiencing the consequences of construction of dams. Huge resistance from local communities led to postponement of the construction of La Parota Dam in the State of Guerrero in Mexico, announced in 2003. According to the plans presented, construction of the dam would have flooded close to 17,000 hectares of land and displaced approximately 25,000 people<sup>53</sup>. Environmental groups estimated that the number of people affected by the negative environmental consequences caused by the dam could be as high as 75,000. By 2004 affected communities had established the Council of Communal Land Owners and Communities Against Construction of La Parota Dam (CECOP). In cooperation with the Mexican Movement of Dam-Affected People (MAPDER), they held numerous protests and engaged in other activities to register their opposition to the dam. On August 16, 2012, following nearly 10 years of campaigning, La Parota Dam construction was officially cancelled by the country's authorities. The table below illustrates the examples of dam construction in Latin America associated with large-scale involuntary resettlement. The presented statistics are estimations only.

Country	Project Name	Date completed	Displaced people
Argentina/Uruguay	Yacyretá	1998	50000
Brazil	Itaparica	1988	49500
Brazil	Paolo Afonso I-IV	1979	52000
Brazil	Sobradinho	1978	65000
Brazil	Tucurui	1983	30000
Brazil/Paraguay	Itaipu	1982	59000

Based on: B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012; M.M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts: A Sociological Perspective*, World Bank, Paper No. 16, January 1997.

**Europe**: Involuntary resettlement associated with the construction of dams is currently a marginal problem, not occurring in all European countries. However, this process was observed in the USSR on a large scale in

<sup>52</sup> More on the history and current activity of this organization: F.D. Rothman, P.E. Oliver, "From Local to Global: The Anti-Dam Movement in Southern Brazil, 1979-1992", *Mobilization: An International Quarterly*, vol. 4, no. 1, 1999, p. 41-57.

<sup>53</sup> B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2013;

connection with hydro projects implemented there. The first two five-year plans for the National Economy of the Soviet Union, implemented by the Soviet authorities between 1929 and 1939, were strongly based on large development projects, such as construction of dams, artificial channels, development of heavy industry and mining. It is estimated that the construction of large dams initiated there in the nineteen-thirties may have caused the forced resettlement of at least 1.5 million people of the Soviet Union. The construction of the Bratsk Reservoir (Western Siberia), completed in 1964, may have led to the displacement of more than 70,000 people. The construction of 11 dams on the Volga river, carried out over more than forty years, may be considered the most socially costly example in the USSR of development projects leading to mass displacement. The result of its construction was the involuntary resettlement of approximately 643,000 people. The table below gives statistical data illustrating the scale of population displacement accompanying this project.

Reservoir name	Construction	Resettled communities	Resettled households	Total number
Ivankovo	1937	100	4670	19.500
Uglich	1939-1943	213	5270	24.600
Rybinsk	1940-1949	745	26520	116.700
Nizhny Novogorod	1955-1957	273	11836	47.700
Cheboksary	1981	108	8100	42.600
Kuybyshev	1955-1957	290	43380	150.000
Saratov	1967-1968	86	7900	25.300
Volgograd	1958-1960	125	17860	50.000
Kama	1954-1956	248	12900	47.800
Votkinsk	1961-1964	178	8794	61.000
Low Kama	1978	147	8310	58.000
Total	1937-1981	2513	155580	642.900

Based on: "Environment and migration in Volga River Basin", 2009, www.eachfor.eu/documents/CSR\_Volga\_River\_Basin\_090424.pdf; M.M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts. A Sociological Perspective*, World Bank Publications, Washinton, 1997.

The complex of hydropower plants in the Volga River Basin is of course not the only example of Soviet development projects leading to mass relocation. The construction of Sayano-Shushenskaya Dam on the Yenisey River, realized between 1968 and 1978, caused the displacement of several thousand people. In light of its almost periodic (1979, 1985, 1988, 1993 and 2009) failure, the complex seems to be an extremely controversial project in social terms<sup>54</sup>. The construction of Krasnoyarsk Dam, completed in 1972, brought about the resettlement of over 56,000 local residents. As noted by Paul R. Josephson, the construction of large reservoirs alone in the Soviet Union led to the flooding of 165 cities, more than 2,600 villages and a total area of 78,000 km2<sup>55</sup>.

<sup>54</sup> On August 24, 2009, the flooding caused by dam failure killed 74 people.

<sup>55</sup> P.R. Josephson. *Industrialized Nature: Brute Force Technology and the Transformation of the Natural World*. Island Press, 2002, pp. 31; P. R. Josephson, "Corridors of Modernization: Big Technology, Resources of the Periphery, and Amazoni and Siberian development", *Recitec*, Vol. 4, No. 1, 2000, pp. 1-28.

In other countries of the former Soviet bloc the development of hydropower projects was a visible cause of involuntary population resettlement. As in Poland and Czechoslovakia, however, they usually entailed moderate social consequences. As Michael M. Cernea noted, only two examples of construction of dams in East European countries other than the Soviet Union led to resettlement of several thousand people. The construction of the Fierza hydro plant on the Drin river in Albania, carried out between 1971 and 1978, led to the displacement of over 20,000 people. Examples of megalomania were also a feature of Romania under the regime of N. Ceausescu. The construction of the Iron Gate Dam (Portile de Fier in Romanian), completed in 1972, led to the resettlement of approximately 23,000 local citizens. The dam is now part of the border area between Romania and Serbia<sup>56</sup>. The nature of displacement observed in Romania and Albania is therefore a vivid confirmation of my assumption, in earlier passages of this report, of the relation between authoritarian forms of government and displacements on a massive scale. In countries ruled in an authoritarian and totalitarian manner, population resettlement associated with development projects is observed more often. Among the Eastern European countries characterized by a very limited scale of the problem we can mention Poland. A limited number of displacements took place in connection with, inter alia, the creation of Lake Solina, Czorsztynskie Lake and Lake Zywiec. Each of these projects led to the relocation of approximately 3-4 thousand people.

**United States and Canada:** Due to the low level of population density, relocations caused by dam construction have never become an important social issue in this region. The program of construction of large dams, begun in the US during the thirties, produced a few examples of relocation of several thousand people. According to Thayer Scudder, the construction of Norris Dam in Tennessee (implemented between 1933 and 1936) led to the relocation of 14,250 people<sup>57</sup>. Taking into account American standards of population relocation we can consider it a very costly project socially. According to various sources the construction of Grand Coulee Dam on the Colombia river (in the state of Washington), carried out between 1933 and 1975, may have led to the relocation of between 5 and 6 thousand people (M. M. Cernea suggests the number of 10,000 relocated people), including the Indian tribes who had inhabited that area for generations.<sup>58</sup> The construction of 2100 people. The consequence of construction of another dam on the Missouri river, Garrison Dam (completed in 1953), was the relocation of approximately 1625 people<sup>59</sup>. Among hydropower development projects implemented in Canada it is worth mentioning the creation of the

<sup>56</sup> M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts: A Sociological Perspective*, Working Paper, World Bank, January 1997, pp. 27.

<sup>57</sup> T. Scudder "A Comparative Survey of Dam Induced Resettlement in 50 Cases With the Statistical Assistance of John Gay", por: <u>http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/50%20Dam%20Survey.pdf</u>

<sup>58</sup>Dams and development: Relevant practices for improved decision-making. A compendium of relevant practices for improved decision-making on dams and their alternatives, UNEP/Earthprint, 2007, pp. 64. According to the Jayson Stanley paper on development-induced displacement construction of Grand Coulee dam displaced between 5,100 and 6,350 people (both indigenous and non-indigenous) in nearby areas. J. Stanley, Development-Induced Displacement and 59M.L. Lawson, "Federal Water Projects and Indian Lands: The Pick-Sloan Plan, A Case Study", *American Indian Culture and Research Journal*, Vol. 7, No. 1, 1983, pp. 23-40, C.P. Morris, "Hydroelectric Development and Human Rights of Indigenous People" In: P.A. Olson (ed.), *The Struggle for the land: indigenous insight and industrial empire in the semiarid world*, University of Nebraska Press, 1990, pp. 189-210.

Saunders/Moses hydropower plant (The Robert Moses-Robert H. Saunders Power Dam on the Saint Lawrence River) and the consequences of the James Bay Hydroelectric Project in Quebec province. The table below gives examples of creation of dams which led to the relocation of more than 100,000 people (the statistics presented here are estimations only).

Project	River	Country	Displaced people (estimated)	Year
Kaptai	Karnafuli	Bangladesh	100.000	1962
Danjiangkou	Hanjiang	China	383.000	1974
Ertan	Huang He	China	278.000	1958
Lubuge	Huangni	China	100.000	1989
Miyun	Chaohe/Baihe	China	200.000	1960
Shuikou	Minjiang	China	410.000	1960
Xinanjiang	Xinanjiang	China	280.000	1960
Sanmenxia	Huang He	China	320.000	1960
Zhaxi	Zi Shui	China	141.000	1961
High Aswan	Nile	Egypt/Sudan	120.000	1970
Gibe I	Omo	Ethiopia	100.000	2004
Balimela	Sileru	India	113.600	1990
Hirakud	Mahanadi	India	110.000	1957
Kangsabati Kumari	Kangsabati	India	125.000	1965
Pong	Beas	India	150.000	1974
Rihand	Rihand	India	102.000	1962
Sardar Sarovar	Gujarat	India	360.000	2004
Somasila	Penar	India	100.000	2004
Srisailam	Krishna	India	100.000	1984
Kiri	Gongola	Nigeria	100.000	1982
Mangla	Dźhelam	Pakistan	110.000	1967
Tarbela	Indus	Pakistan	96.000	1974
Kuibyshev	Volga	Russia	150.000	1990
Rybinsk	Volga	Russia	117.000	1955
Volzhkaya	Volga	Russia	111.000	1965
Kievsk	Dnepr	Ukraine	132.000	1950
Three Gorges Dam	Yangtze	China	1.260.000	2009
Xiaolangdi	Yellow River	China	181.600	2001
Almatti	Upper Krishna	India	200.000	2001
Jinsha Project	Jinsha	China	300.000 (12 dams)	In construction
Danjiangkou (II)	Hanjiang	China	345.000	In construction
Bansagar	Sone	India	142.000	In construction
Narmada Sagar	Narmada	India	200.000	In construction
Sardar Sarovar	Narmada	India	320.000	In construction
Tehri	Bhagirathi	India	105.000	In construction

Polavaram	Godavari	India	154.500	Cancelled?
Nam Theun 2 (NT2)	Nan Theun	Laos	100.000	In construction
Pancheshwar	Mahakali	Nepal	124.000	Planned
Son La	Song Da	Vietnam	96.000	Planned

Source: B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012; B. Terminski, "Development-induced displacement and human security: A very short introduction", 2013, available at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2182302

#### 4.2. Development of transportation infrastructure

According to the WBED report, transportation was the cause of 24.6 percent of resettlement projects between financed by World Bank and active in 1993<sup>60</sup>. Involuntary resettlement caused by construction of roads, highways, railways or other infrastructure such as ports and airports, is currently one of the dominant forms of DIDR and is taking place in all continents. Due to the prolonged realization and wide dispersion of such projects, it is difficult to estimate the scale of this problem even approximately. We have therefore only random data on the scale of displacement accompanying the most spectacular projects of this kind. The main factor influencing this phenomenon is, of course, the level of population density in particular areas. Construction of the Trans-Amazonian Highway, despite its length, did not lead to large-scale displacement due to the low level of population density in its surrounding areas. The development of transport networks (roads, highways, railways) leading to the largest number of displaced people has occurred in the densely populated countries of Asia and Africa. Even in Europe and the United States, we can list a number of projects such as construction of numerous communication poles, finished in recent years, which led to the compulsory relocation of thousands of people.

Among the African states, Nigeria, Zimbabwe, Botswana and RSA are characterized by a large scale of involuntary resettlements associated with the development of transportation. Much more information is available on the scale and character of this problem in several Asian countries.

The development of the communication network in highly populated Bangladesh so far has led to the displacement of thousands of people. Among the most famous examples of this problem we can include involuntary resettlement associated with the construction of Jamuna and Padma bridges. In Cambodia the large-scale displacement of people has been a consequence of the development of railway transport. The implications of this process have proved so obvious that the Railways Rehabilitation Project has been launched in response through the Asian Development Bank. Also in India, involuntary resettlement associated with the development of transportation is a visible issue.

Creation of ports and airports is another common cause of involuntary resettlement in several parts of the globe. The creation of this kind of facility requires a large area and is often carried out in highly populated urban areas or their immediate vicinity.

Involuntary relocations caused by development of transportation are not limited to developing states.

<sup>60</sup> A. Rew, E. Fisher, B. Pandey, Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects: A review prepared for ESCOR and the ResearchProgramme on Development-Induced Displacement andResettlement organised by the Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, 2000, pp. 91.

Even in the USA, relocations caused by development of transportation infrastructure are not a completely marginal issue. It is estimated that development of the Boston highways megaproject (known as the Big Dig) will lead to the relocation of many thousands of people. The large scale of compulsory relocations associated with development of transportation is also observed in several European countries such as Poland.

# 4.3. Urbanization, re-urbanization, transformation of urban space and population redistribution schemes in urban areas

In recent years, ongoing urbanization and re-urbanization have been among the dominant causes of development-induced displacement. The most significant areas of contemporary urban transformation leading to population-induced displacement include a) expansion of urban areas into new territories, b) re-urbanization of existing units including the demolition of poverty districts, c) water supply projects, d) public transport projects, especially underground construction, d) mass population redistribution schemes within urban space, and e) reconstruction of housing units following the aftermath of war.

The expansion of urban areas does not usually result in mass relocations. People living in areas of urban expansion are usually absorbed into the urban areas. Displacement of people on a much larger scale is now a consequence of re-urbanization and modernization of cities. A particularly high level of displacement within urban areas is observed in densely populated agglomerations of Asia. According to Michael M. Cernea, "In cities such as Sao Paolo, Lagos, Douala, Rabat, Shanghai, or Mexico City, massive investments in infrastructure for transportation, re-housing, sanitation and other services are needed, and will be increasingly needed, for improving living standards and economic expansion. Such urban investment will inevitably entail further land acquisition and involuntary displacement"<sup>61</sup>. A notably large scale of displacement caused by urbanization has characterized agglomerations in China and India.

Water supply and sanitation projects are significant causes of forced relocations characteristic of large urban agglomerations in many countries of Africa, Asia and Latin America. According to Jason Stanley, the implementation of the Hyderabad Water Supply Project in India has led to the involuntary resettlement of approximately 50,000 people. The Dhaka Water Supply and Sanitation Project being implemented currently in the capital of Bangladesh may force the resettlement of over 40,000 inhabitants. In African countries also, the implementation of sanitation and water supply projects is connected with compulsory relocations of urban residents. It is estimated that the World Bank-financed water supply project in Jakarta led to the displacement of about 15,000 people. By some estimates, the result of the Third Nairobi Water Supply Project was the involuntary resettlement of approximately 10,000 people.

A large scale of population resettlement can result from development of public transport in densely populated urban areas. According to some sources, over 100,000 people, or over 17,500 residential households, were resettled under the Mumbai Urban Transport Project (MUTP). But it is reported that the

<sup>61</sup> M.M. Cernea, *African Involuntary Population Resettlement in a Global Context*, World Bank, Washington DC, 2000.

Mumbai Metropolitan Region Development Authority (MMRDA) helped resettled people to adapt to the new place of residence. The Jabotabek urban development project implemented in the suburbs of the Indonesian capital, Jakarta, led to the displacement of 40,000-50,000 people<sup>62</sup>. Its goal was to develop communication networks (roads) from Jakarta to the nearby cities.

Re-urbanization and several forms of urban renewal are the next most important cause of development-induced displacement. In many parts of the world such problems are often seen in terms of forced eviction. The urban renewal campaign carried out in Santo Domingo (Dominican Republic) between 1986 and 1992 led to the displacement of about 30,000 families<sup>63</sup>. The result of city evictions implemented by the authoritarian Burmese government between 1988 and 1994 was the displacement of 500,000 residents of the capital, Rangoon. According to the UN-Habitat report of 1990, between 1989 and 1990 alone about 1.5 million residents of Burma were forcibly relocated, half of them from the cities of Mandalay, Bago, Rangoon and Taunggyi. The development of the Manila metro system in 2000 led to the involuntary resettlement of about 6100 people. A total of 2341 households were resettled from urban areas into Antananarivo Plain as part of a World Bank-funded development project<sup>64</sup>. The other countries affected by forced evictions within city spaces or from cities to rural areas include Vietnam, Cambodia and Bangladesh. Another example of brutal city evictions on a mass scale was the so-called Operation Murambatsvina in Zimbabwe. Its official aim was to forcibly clear slum areas across the country in an effort to reduce the risk of the spread of infectious disease in these locations. According to United Nations estimates, over 700,000 people lost their homes or livelihoods in its aftermath.

# 4.4. Deforestation and the expansion of agriculture

Due to the low level of population density in forested areas, the deforestation process itself does not constitute an important direct cause of mass population displacement. The aim of deforestation is usually to prepare land for large undertakings such as monoculture plantations, agricultural projects, mining of raw materials and even irrigation projects. Deforestation is therefore an important initial step in preparing the land for development projects. Another important factor that may shape the dynamics of forced migrations caused by deforestation is land degradation and other forms of environmental decline. Deforestation may become a factor in the deterioration of the economic situation of DPs and PAPs, in the context of loss of access to common resources, including forests.

Deforestation is often the initial step in the development of large monoculture plantations such as palm oil plantations on Borneo Island. Their establishment leads to massive displacement of people, creating environmental problems that contribute to the deteriorating economic situation of the community. Creation

<sup>62</sup> J. Stanley, Development-induced displacement and resettlement, Research Paper, Forced Migration Online, 2004.

<sup>63</sup> W. Courtland Robinson, *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, Brookings Institution, 2002.

<sup>64</sup> W. Courtland Robinson, *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, Brookings Institution, 2002.

of monoculture plantations leads to the loss or limitation of indigenous people's access to forest resources, which are important for their economic maintenance. The displaced indigenous peoples are often employed on plantations to work in extremely dangerous conditions. The creation of large monoculture plantations also leads to land degradation and long-term environmental problems. They provide an immediately available commodity, not a long-term sustainable solution. Palm oil plantations will only last for approximately 20-60 years until the soil is completely drained of its vital nutrients and the palm trees are too mature to yield palm fruit, which is why palm oil production is very much a short-term business.

The problem of compulsory population relocation caused by the production of palm oil is observed inter alia on Borneo Island. Expansion of palm oil plantations in the region of Sarawak forces the displacement of many indigenous people or significant limitation of their land. In Colombia, too, the palm oil industry has fuelled forced displacement and other human rights violations<sup>65</sup>.

Significant displacement (involuntary resettlement) in the last few years has been caused by large agricultural projects in African countries. Their formation was associated with socialist practices of villagization and collectivization. This problem is discussed broadly in a later part of this report which is devoted to population redistribution schemes.

## 4.5. Mining and transportation of resources

Extraction of raw materials cannot be considered a consistent cause of development-induced displacement. The details of displacement caused by the expansion of open-cast mining differ significantly from those associated with extraction and transportation of crude oil. Taking the reasons into account, it seems essential to distinguish between two quite different categories of DIDR: oil development-induced displacement (oil-induced displacement and resettlement) associated with the extraction and transportation of crude oil, and mining-induced displacement and resettlement (MIDR) caused by the expansion of mines for minerals such as gold, silver, diamonds or carbon. As I shall show below, the particulars of these two subcategories of DIDR differ significantly from each other:

1. Oil-induced displacement. Due to its specific operational methods, the process of oil extraction does not lead to large-scale displacement. Nevertheless, oil-induced displacement has become a major social problem in at least some African countries such as Nigeria and Sudan. In the case of large-scale petrochemical investments, displacement is a consequence of a) the construction and operation of pipelines (forced displacement of local communities from the pipeline's neighbourhood), b) contamination of the environment caused by oil extraction, and c) political conflicts related to control over the territories of oil extraction and transportation<sup>66</sup>.

<sup>65</sup>*Resisting Displacement by Combatants and Developers: Humanitarian Zones in North-west Colombia*, Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC), 2007.

<sup>66</sup> L. Moro, "Oil development induced displacement in the Sudan", Working Paper. University of Durham, Centre for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies, Durham, 2009; B. Terminski, "Oil-induced displacement and resettlement: Social problem and human rights issue", Research Paper, SFU, School for International Studies, Vancouver, March 2012; B. Terminski, "Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue", unpublished research paper, Geneva, 2012.

- Construction of pipelines may become a cause of mass displacement of neighbouring populations. In some countries with authoritarian governments, pipeline construction is associated with eviction of local populations not only from the immediate neighbourhood but also from more distant areas. Fearing acts of sabotage or organized theft of oil from pipelines, authorities may decide to displace several thousand people. In many countries, the decision to relocate population is driven by the desire to ensure their safety. Pipeline disasters may in fact lead to contamination of the environment and so directly jeopardize the future functioning of local residents.
- Brutal population displacement on a particularly large scale was associated with the construction of the so-called Block 5A pipeline in southern Sudan. To make oil exploitation possible in the southern part of this country it was necessary to construct a 1540 kilometres-long pipeline. The consequence was the forced displacement of 160,000 people, of whom an estimated 12,000 were killed or died of starvation. This phenomenon, referred to in the literature as petroviolence, was or still is present in at least a few countries. A limited scale of forced population displacement from pipeline areas has also been observed in Colombia.
- Sometimes oil exploitation may bring about an escalation of conflict between local communities and the central government, or solely between local communities. This situation arose in the mid-1990s when members of the Ogoni tribe protested against progressive environmental degradation, leading to clashes with the national authorities as well as to the death sentences imposed on leaders of MOSOP, including environmental activist Ken Saro Wiwa.
- The environmental consequences of oil exploitation may also become a cause of forced migration. The destruction of the environment caused by the process may contribute to the impoverishment of local populations or even completely prevent the continued use of the affected territory. Contamination of land, water and air caused by oil exploitation is a source of adverse health conditions (e.g. in Ecuador and Nigeria), which may further affect the dynamics of forced migration. Mobility of this kind was observed in the case of the progressive contamination of the Niger Delta over several decades. It is estimated that restoration of the environment of the Niger Delta to the condition it was in before the start of oil production may take many decades and consume billions of dollars.
- The problem of so-called petroviolence is present mainly in failed states, or those with totalitarian and authoritarian regimes which pursue a policy of persecution of minorities. The problem of oil-induced displacement is therefore inseparable from displacements caused by the escalation of armed violence.

2. Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement (MIDR). The second subcategory of this problem is internal displacement as a direct consequence of the creation or expansion of mining areas<sup>67</sup>. According to

 <sup>67</sup> T.E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement, MMSD Working Paper No. 58, IIED, London, 2002; B. Terminski, Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue, Geneva, 2012, available at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2028490

the Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement, mining was the cause of 10.3 percent of development-induced displacement worldwide. The issue of forced relocation caused by mining of raw materials was or is present in all continents. As with the other causes of DIDR, it is indigenous people who are particularly affected by this problem. In the next passage of this work I shall draw attention to the most spectacular or socially inflammatory examples of involunatery relocations caused by mining.

a) Asia: Among the countries of the region with a significant scale of MIDR, five should be mentioned: India, China, Indonesia, Papua New Guinea, and the Philippines. The Grasberg (Freeport) gold mine located on the Indonesian part of Papua Island caused the displacement of more than 15,000 people. According to estimations, the development of coal mining in India displaced more than 2-2,5 million people between 1950 and 2000 (particularly in Jharkhand). As Walter Fernandes noted, mining-related resettlement is a part of the general context of displacement in this country. In China, coal mining has degraded the quality of land of an estimated 3.2 mln hectares (according to a 2004 estimate) and displaced thousands of people. Mininginduced displacement and resettlement is also highly visible in Papua New Guinea and the Philippines. The expansion of OK Tedi mine in Papua New Guinea as well as environmental damage in surrounding areas has forced 4,000 people to relocate. Foreign mining projects in the Philippines continue to displace indigenous people and harm the environment under President Aquino's term. There is also the danger of massive mining-induced resettlement in Bangladesh. According to some sources, the planned Phulbari open-pit coal mine could displace hundreds of thousands of indigenous peoples and cause serious violations of human rights.

b) Africa: The mining of coal, copper, iron, gold, bauxites, and diamonds is a common cause of highly visible environmental degradation and development-induced displacement and resettlement. The district of Tarkwa located in Ghana, characterized by the presence of half of country's large mines, indicates the enormous environmental and social impacts of 'gold fever.' Mining in the Tarkwa region displaced about 30,000 people between 1990 and 1998, destroyed forest land and farms, and contamined rivers. Among other countries with a particularly high scale of MIDR we can find: Mali, Namibia, Botswana, RSA, and Zimbabwe. The best-known mining projects implemented in recent years in Africa are: the Bulyanhulu gold mine in Tanzania, the Konkola copper mine project in Zambia, the development of gold mining in the Tarkwa region in Ghana, open-pit gold mines in Sadiola and Syama regions of Mali, the Dikulushi copper and silver mine in the Democratic Republic of Congo, and the Murowa diamond mine in Zimbabwe. According to the official report of the Southern African Development Community, "mining-induced displacement [...] was one of the most underreported causes of displacement in Africa, and one that was likely to increase, as mineral extraction remained a key economic driver in the whole region"<sup>68</sup>.

c) South and Central America: Among the Southern and Central American countries experiencing this problem on a greater or lesser scale, we can mention: Peru, Venezuela, Guyana, Argentina, Suriname, Chile, Honduras, and Venezuela. Thousands of people in Peru could be displaced because of the mining industry in this country. The most significant example of the problem is the situation of the inhibitants of Morococha

<sup>68</sup> J. Van Criekinge, "Africa: Conflicts and mining-induced displacement", The Broken Rifle, Vol. 77, 2001.

town (a Chinese company plans to mine copper there) and the city of Cerro de Pasco (with the possible relocation of more than 11,000 people due to negative effects of mining). Displacements in Chile have resulted from copper-mining development in this country. The most notable case is the resettlement of over 3,000 families from the mining town of Chuiquicamata to the nearby city of Calama situated in Northern Chile. The most famous example of involuntary resettlement scocciated with mining in Bolivia concerns the Ayllu Jesús Machaca indigenous community in the La Paz Department<sup>69</sup>.

d) North America: Parallel to other categories of DIDR (i.e. dam-induced displacement), the social consequences of mining are not a serious problem in the United States and Canada. The tradition of individualism, effective courts, and well-established property rights can block resettlements that are socially detrimental. Any attempt to carry out this kind of investment may result in multiple trials ending with huge monetary compensations. The fear over consumers' opinion creates a situation where no American corporation can afford unpopular environmentally inappropriate practices and actions.

e) Europe: Relocation caused by mining development is one of a very few examples of development-caused resettlement observed in XXth century Europe. Particularly important are open-pit brown coal mines in Germany, Poland, and recently in Serbia and Kosovo. The best known example of compulsory population relocation involved the creation of the Garzweiler open-pit mine (Tagebau Garzweiler—operated by *Rheinisch-Westfälisches Elektrizitätswerk AG*) in the North-Rhine Westphalia. Taking into account the amount of compensation and the effectiveness of legal institutions, resettlements in Europe are not a main social problem or a human rights issue. As elsewhere in the controversy raises the amount of compensation and social losses. Problems of the German and Polish energy sectors may still lead to the development of lignite mines, which will probably raise opposition from environmental organizations and many residents. Controversies of this kind are particularly visible in Germany—a country with a long tradition of ecological movements and strong political influence of the Green Party. Projects related to potential environmental hazards and social problems often encounter criticism from the institutions of the European Union. According to Jeffrey H. Michel, the development of German lignite mining has already led to the destruction of more than 300 communities and the resettlement of about 100,000 people<sup>70</sup>. The above table liested the most well-known examples of mining-induced displacement and resettlement worldwide

Country/Region	Cause of MIDR	Country/Region	Cause of MIDR
Ghana (Tarkwa Region)	gold	Philippines	coal
Zimbabwe	diamonds	Peru	copper,
Mozambique	coal	Chile	copper
Mali (Syama/Sadiona Regions)	gold	Bolivia	silver
Namibia	copper, gold	Poland	lignite
India (Jharkhand, West Bengal,	coal	Germany	lignite
Orissa)			

<sup>69</sup> B. Terminski, *Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue (A Global Perspective)*, Geneva, 2012, availabe at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2028490

<sup>70</sup> J.H, Michel, Status and Impacts of the German Lignite Industry, Swedish NGO, Secretariat on Acid Rain, Goteborg, 2008.

India (Andhra Pradesh)	Bauxite,	Serbia	lignite
	aluminium		
Papua New Guinea (Papua Island)	gold, silver,	Kosovo	lignite
	copper		
Republic of South Africa	???	Kenya	titanium

Based on: B. Terminski, *Mining-Induced Displacment and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue (A Global Perspective)*, Research Paper (draft version), available at: <u>http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?</u> <u>abstract\_id=2028490</u>; B. Termiński, *Przesiedlenia Inwestycyjne: Nowa Kategoria Migracji Przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszwa, 2012.

#### 4.6. Population redistribution schemes

Such relocations are usually implemented in countries with authoritarian governments, as an element of a centrally planned economy or a means of achieving specific political goals. Mass population redistribution was already known in ancient times, when it usually helped to serve particular political interests. Redistribution schemes in antiquity therefore took the form of politically motivated deportation and population transfer. As an example of this process, it is worth mentioning the exile of the Israelites from Judah into Babylon, and the numerous mass deportations carried out in Imperium Romanum and the Hellenistic states. Another period when population redistibution schemes were popular was that of nineteenth-century colonial expansion. During this period, the displacement of large numbers of people combined political and economic goals. In the United States, the nineteenth-century displacement of Indians allowed the expansion of the white man and his subjugation of the territory, as well as unfettered demographic growth and, especially, access to valuable resources such as gold. In the twentieth century also, colonial countries pursued more costly population redistribution schemes, often extended later by sovereign countries.

One of the problems with classifying population redistribution schemes as a subcategory of development-induced displacement is the lack of such processes, in recent years, that have been driven primarily by economic development. The causes of many of these programs are much more diverse in nature. In the second half of the last century we have witnessed massive population redistribution schemes conditioned by both political and economic factors. The most famous example of politically and ethnically motivated population redistribution schemes is the apartheid policy of South Africa and the creation of the Bantustans. It has been estimated that, from the 1960s through the 1980s, 3.5 million people were forced from their homes in RSA, many being resettled in the Bantustans. A much more common cause of population redistribution schemes, however, arose in the twentieth century, with attempts to eliminate certain demographic and economic problems. These schemes aimed at achieving certain economic benefits through more efficient distribution of population density, limited access to resources and economic problems caused by deteriorating environmental conditions. The authorities of the areas concerned assumed that the centrally planned resettlement would contribute to a more equitable distribution of the population in its

territory, thus becoming a tool for elimination of overcrowding and for better public access to resources.

Mass population redistribution schemes have been implemented in many developing countries. Especially spectacular examples of this process were observed in Asian and African countries with socialist governments between the 1960s and the 1980s. In Africa, redistribution schemes usually took the form of villagization, aimed at increasing the availability and accessibility of resources, but were also focused on collectivization. In analyzing the problem of forced population redistribution I would like to draw attention to the most striking examples of this process in six countries: Indonesia, Ethiopia, Tanzania, Rwanda, Kenya and Mozambique.

The program of so-called transmigration (Transmigrasi in Indonesian) had already been initiated in the 19th century by Dutch colonialialists and was furthered by the authorities of independent Indonesia. Generally speaking its key goal was to ease overpopulation in the capital of Java by moving people from the "core" area to the less populated areas of Indonesia (known as the "periphery")<sup>71</sup>. The transmigration program has three fundamental goals: 1. to create a more balanced demographic spread by decreasing the population of Java, Bali and Madura and increasing population density in less developed areas, 2. to provide agricultural land for landless people, thus contributing to the elimination of poverty, and 3. to exploit economically the outer islands of Indonesia. The program was maintained and extended to more distant areas under the Suharto presidency. It is estimated that between 1979 and 1984 almost 2.5 million people (approximately 535,000 families) were relocated to the less densely populated areas of Indonesia. During the eighties the program was funded by the World Bank, the Asia Development Bank, and western governments who appreciated Suharto's anti-communist politics. From 1950 to 1994 the Transmigrasi program was estimated to have moved more than 6.4 million residents, mainly from Java to the Kalimantan, Sumatra and Iran Jaya<sup>72</sup>.

The policy of villagization in Tanzania, adopted in 1967, was part of a development strategy under the presidency of Julius Nyerere. In that country, compulsory relocations were associated with the politics of villagization and collectivization. Launched initially as a voluntary program, the villagization campaign became compulsory in the first half of the seventies (as the so-called Operation Vijiji). It is estimated that programs of compulsory villagization, realized under the Ujamaa development policy, may have caused the involuntary resettlement of 7-9 million people in Tanzania.

Similarly to this phenomenon in Indonesia, the first examples of massive population redistribution schemes in Ethiopia can be dated back to the nineteenth century. In 1958 the government of Ethiopia introduced a policy of encouraging voluntary resettlement and villagization. As with most of these mass resettlements, the highest growth rate occurred under centralized and authoritarian rule. The most intensive dynamics of involuntary resettlement in Ethiopia are associated with the military government of 1974 to

<sup>71</sup> J. Hardjono, "The Indonesian transmigration program in historical perspective", *International migration*, Vol. 26, 1989, pp. 427-439; C. MacAndrews, "Transmigration in Indonesia: prospects and problems", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 18, No. 5, 1978, pp. 458-472.

<sup>72</sup> W. Courtland Robinson, *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, Occasional Paper, Brookings Institution, 2003.

1988. It is estimated that as many as 12.2 million people were forcibly relocated into new villages in this period. Also launched in recent years, the program of resettlement of semi-nomadic people aroused strong protests from international organizations involved in the protection of human rights. According to Human Rights Watch, the Ethiopian government in 2011 forcibly resettled about 70,000 people in the western Gambella region after the first three-year program of "villagization". Mozambique's villagization campaign in the late 1980s, devised to push people from the cities back to rural areas, not only did not succeed, but was widely criticized for human rights abuses.

The population redistribution schemes in Rwanda were the aftermath of the return of almost 2.5 million refugees to this country<sup>73</sup>. The so-called Imidugudu program was launched in 1994 and got underway three years later. The key aim of the Imidugudu project was to bring scattered households closer together in villages. The program was implemented with substantial support from organizations such as the UNHCR and numerous NGOs. The program of relocations carried out in Rwanda, therefore, strongly illustrates the intermingling of political and demographic factors of forced mobility.

Resettlement on a mass scale was also associated with urban-rural involuntary relocations in Cambodia and Vietnam. Following the seizing of power in Cambodia by the Khmer Rouge, more than 4 million people were displaced from cities into the countryside. In Vietnam, displacement from cities into the countryside were the effect of the "Return to the Village" program promoted by socialist authorities.

#### 4.7. Conservation of nature

Forced relocations caused by the conservation of nature are, historically speaking, one of the youngest categories of internal displacement worldwide. This problem had already become highly visible in the first half of the 20th century as a result of the creation and expansion of conservation areas. As pointed out by Marc Dowie, the author of a fundamental book on the problem of conservation refugees and conservation-induced displacement, after 1900 more than 108,000 units of protected nature were created worldwide<sup>74</sup>. It is estimated that today protected areas cover over 10 percent of the earth's land surface. Its primary objective was the protection of wild nature from the consequences of expanding human exploitation. As conventionally understood, conservation of nature was associated in some countries with forced displacement of thousands of people from areas designated as national parks and nature conservation units. By some estimates, over 50 percent of protected areas established since 1992 incorporate territories traditionally occupied and used by indigenous peoples. In the Americas this number increases to approximately 80 percent. People already living in those areas, mostly indigenous people, have been forced, day by day, to relocate and adapt to a new environment. The loss of existing hunting grounds as well as exclusion from economically important common property resources such as pastures, rivers and forests are prominent causes of their progressive marginalization within new neighbourhoods. As noted by K. Schmidt-

<sup>73</sup> D. Hilhorst, M. Van Leeuwen, Emergency and Development: the Case of Imidugudu, Villagization in Rwanda, *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 3, 2000, pp. 264-280.

<sup>74</sup> The World Database of Protected Areas of 2004 listed 105,344 protected areas.

Soltau, displacement of this kind can to a large extent affect several forms of the security of displaced people, particularly economic security, food security and health security. The physical relocation from the old neighbourhood is not the only problem affecting the displacees. An equally important cause of the impoverishment of indigenous peoples is restricted access to forests caused by the protection of nature<sup>75</sup>.

The first examples of indigenous people's compulsory relocation due to the creation of national parks and reserves in Africa can be dated back to the late 19th and early 20th centuries. The establishment of Kruger National Park in South Africa in 1898 resulted in the resettlement of 2000 people. In the early 20th century, more than 5000 indigenous people living around the Ugalla River in Tanzania were relocated following the spread of so-called "sleeping sickness". The problem of conservation-induced displacement has been present in several parts of the globe for many decades. However, the problem has only become particularly acute in African countries and India. Case studies from Africa between 1977 and 1998 revealed more than half a million people displaced in connection with the conservation of nature. As noted by Charles Geisler, lack of extensive research makes it difficult to determine even the approximate scale of the problem of conservation-induced displacement in Africa. In his view, the number of people displaced for this reason may approach the range of 900,000 to 14.4 million people. Large-scale conservation-induced displacement also affects tribal communities in India. As noted by Asmita Kabra, more than 100 million people in this country are dependent on forests<sup>76</sup>. According to the Government of India, conservation of nature there has led so far to the displacement of approximately 1.6 million people<sup>77</sup>. Social scientists who study this problem have estimated the global scale of conservation-induced displacement over the years as within a range of five million to tens of millions of people.

Among the best-known examples of conservation-induced displacement we can mention the creation of Kibale National Park in the Uganda territory and Serengeti National Park in Tanzania. Establishment of the former in 1993 was associated with the forced relocation of over 35,000 people. More than 19,000 of them were transported to areas 150 miles distant from their homeland, where "people were given only a few tools from relief agencies and virtually no government services, but were left to fend for themselves. They have struggled to build shelter and produce sufficient food and have to cope with poor health and sanitary conditions"<sup>78</sup>. Following the creation of Serengeti National Park, located in the northern part of Tanzania, more than 50,000 members of the Masai tribe were displaced; the total number of these tribespeople displaced by nature conservation has been estimated at over 100,000<sup>79</sup>. The Brockington study reported the displacement of 10,000 indigenous people in connection with the creation of Mkomazi National Park in

<sup>75</sup> M.M. Cernea, K. Schmidt-Soltau, "Poverty Risks and National Parks:Policy Issues in Conservation and Resettlement", World Development, Vol. 34, No. 10, 2006, pp. 1808-1830.

<sup>76</sup> A. Kabra, "Conservation-induced Displacement: A Comparative Study of Two Indian Protected Areas", *Conservation and Society*, Vol. 7, No 4, 2009, pp. 249-267.

<sup>77</sup> M. Dowie, "Conservation Refugees: When protecting nature means kicking people out", *Orion Magazine*, November-December, 2005.

<sup>78</sup> Cited in Cernea, 1997, *African Involuntary Population Resettlement in a Global Context, World Bank*, Washington D.C.

<sup>79</sup> P.G. Veit, C. Benson, "When Parks and People Collide", *Human Rights Dialogue*: (issue on Environmental Rights), Spring 2004.

Tanzania<sup>80</sup>.

#### 4.8. Other causes of development-induced population displacement

Contemporary economic development is increasingly expanding the catalogue of the types of development-induced displacement and their dynamics. Among the relatively new factors shaping the dynamics of this process we can mention among others the consequences of pipeline construction. Fear of separatist acts and attempts to damage pipelines have frequently forced authorities to displace local communities from their immediate vicinity. Another relatively new cause of population displacement is the creation of extensive landfills. In times of rising costs of recycling, some African countries, such as Ghana, are filled with waste electronic equipment from Europe. An increasingly visible cause of displacement is the construction of large facilities such as factories and airports. It is quite possible that the further advance of economic globalization will expand the list of causes of displacement. It is worth highlighting the fact that even in the twentieth century we have witnessed the emergence of previously unknown causes of displacement, such as relocations associated with the conservation of nature.

# 5. Applying the concept of human security to research on development-induced displacement and resettlement.

Specialists analyzing the phenomenon of development-induced displacement often point out the consequent long-term impoverishment and deterioration of economic conditions affecting both individuals and communities. The majority of researchers analyzing this problem are applied anthropologists, sociologists and experts in development studies. Therefore it is not surprising to find a particularly large number of publications discussing the consequences of DIDR on the basis of this science and the many specific research models created within its framework (such as the IRR model and T. Scudder and E. Colson's four-stages model, three stage model of resettlement by R. Chambers). It should be noted, however, that during the last few years DIDR has attracted increasing attention from representatives of a growing number of scientific disciplines. At least some of them are likely to play an important role in the evolution of theoretical studies on this issue. It becomes necessary, for example, to intensify research into the consequences of DIDR lies in theoretical concepts relating to both individual problems and community risks. One such very useful theoretical approach is the concept of human security which has been evolving since the early nineties. Taking into account its general nature and characteristic elements, its broad application to studies of global problems seems to be an important and still underestimated direction for research.

Internal displacement is a dynamic issue intensely connected with all dimensions of contemporary security. The greater level of securitization concerns displacements caused by escalation of violence. This is

<sup>80</sup> D. Brockington, Fortress conservation: the preservation of the Mkomazi Game Reserve, Tanzania, James Currey, Oxford, 2002.

because internal conflicts lead to humanitarian problems and violation of the most fundamental human rights, resulting in a significant decrease in the level of human security. Escalation of violence is a cause of significantly greater security risks than the consequences of natural disasters. The latter are usually accompanied by the efforts of national authorities as well as of NGOs and international humanitarian institutions to protect and assist those displaced. In the case of escalation of violence, especially as observed in failed states, the actors in armed conflicts are often not interested in providing assistance to the victims or improving the conditions of the displaced, and may even aim at their deliberate degradation. The deterioration of the humanitarian situation and the massive displacement of the population can become a bargaining chip, for example, or a factor put forward in favour of humanitarian intervention. The second category of internal displacement associated with particularly strong human security risks is that caused by natural disasters. The suddenness and the magnitude of humanitarian threats are common elements characterizing both the early stages of natural disasters and the initial stages of internal armed conflict. In this case, too, we see a sudden decrease in most aspects of human security, so that the only way to maximize it is to leave the territory quickly. A significantly lower level of threat to the fundamental elements of human security is produced by the displacement associated with slow-onset processes such as long-term climate change and the implementation of development projects. But while security specialists have devoted considerable attention to studies of migration caused by slow-onset environmental change, the relationship between security and development-caused displacement continues to inspire only marginal scientific activity.

Before going into more detailed deliberations it is worth drawing attention to the usefulness of security studies in research on other categories of internal displacement. Most attention has been paid to the impact of displacement caused by armed conflict on the security and political stability of entire regions and countries. Much less research is devoted to the analysis of individual human security risks associated with the escalation of armed violence and the displacement it causes. Since the early nineties considerable attention has been paid to the impact of slow-onset environmental change on the safety of vulnerable regions. Publications addressing this topic emphasize that adverse changes in the environment can lead to a decrease in resources, resulting in conflict, but do not point out that these changes may become the cause of forced displacement. The impact of long-term environmental change is thus analyzed as a direct factor in displacement, as well as with reference to conflicts over resources and related forced migration. Less attention of security experts has been devoted to analysis of displacement caused by natural disasters. This issue has become more extensively studied as a result of major natural disasters in recent years, such as the Asian tsunami of December 2004, Hurricane Katrina in August 2005 and the tsunami off the coast of Japan in March 2011. Publications issued in this field during the nineties (e.g. Astri Suhrke) were focused mostly on the security risks caused by long-term environmental processes such as environmental degradation and climate change. Let us remember that displacement caused by natural hazards is characterized by greater levels of risk to individual and community security than that associated with slow-onset environmental changes.

One of the first studies to analyze the impact of development-induced displacement on human

security is an article by Georg Caspary, published in 2007, which focuses on this problem in the context of dam finance<sup>81</sup>. As the author noted, the impact of dams on the human security of the surrounding population includes: a) direct human security risks associated with physical relocation to create space for the development project, and b) secondary effects of dam construction on the living conditions of both displaced and affected neighbouring populations. As Georg Caspary noted, a frequent consequence of the high cost of dam creation is that the start of construction is delayed for up to several years. The feeling of uncertainty over the continued functioning of a given territory means that the construction plans for dams can significantly decrease the level of human security of affected populations for many years prior to the beginning of construction. The next scientific position I wish to draw attention to is a paper by Dr Gita Bharali of the NESRC in Guwahati analyzing the impact of development-caused displacement on the most fundamental areas of human security in the context of the situation in the Assam region of India<sup>82</sup>. As she points out, the main cause of human security problems affecting the displaced is landlessness and limited access to resources on which the communities depend. Landlessness is the most negative consequence of displacement and a cause of decrease in vital resources, creating the need to change the customary economic model, which leads in turn to problems such as joblessness, food insecurity, malnutrition, poor health, social disarticulation and many other risks for DPs and PAPs. The working papers by Bogumil Terminski issued in 2012 strongly emphasize the consequences of decrease in the level of human security in terms of the transformation in functioning of displaced and affected communities. The author devoted much attention to the individual and community security threats associated with displacement caused by expansion of mining<sup>83</sup>, an aspect rarely analyzed in the literature.

Human security becomes one of the flagship post-Cold War concepts, expressing the hope of abandoning a state-centric understanding of the threat and instead paying more attention to individuals and social groups. It is an emerging paradigm for understanding global vulnerabilities, its proponents challenging the traditional notion of national security by arguing that the proper referent for security should be the individual rather than the state. Human security advocates hold that a people-centred view of security is necessary for national, regional and global stability. The term "human security" was coined in the early nineties and has been used by experts seeking to shift security discourse away from a state-centred orientation. The concept became particularly popular in the mid-nineties when Mahbud ul Haq draw international attention to it within the UNDP *Human Development Report*. As Roland Paris noted, individuals should be considered the primary referents of security<sup>84</sup>. The people-oriented character of human security expresses the principle that the security of the state should serve the security of the individual, rather

<sup>81</sup> G. Caspary, "The Impacts of Development-induced Displacement on Human Security: a study of dam finance", *Human Security Journal*, Vol 7, 2007, pp. 70-81.

<sup>82</sup> G. Bharali, "Development-Induced Displacement and Human Security in Assam", Paper presented at the Seminar on Human Security, Department of Political Science, Gauhati University, November 17-18, 2006.

<sup>83</sup> B. Terminski, "Applying the Concept of Human Security to Research on the Consequences of Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement", <u>http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2177747</u>; B. Terminski, "The Concept of Human Security as a Tool for Analysing the Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement", <u>http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2028491</u>

<sup>84</sup> R. Paris, "Human Security: Paradigm Shift or Hot Air?", International Security, Vol. 26, Issue 2, pp. 87-102.

than being an end in itself. This assumption seems to be a significant premise in applying human security as a tool for the analysis of the consequences of DIDR. The situation of displaced and affected people is very rarely considered an important element in the implementation of development projects. A much more important role is played by the pursuit of private or public sector-specific economic interests or of an increase in the overall level of national economic development. The people-centred character of human security represents beneficial attempts to make individuals and communities the central actors in economic development. It is worth highlighting the principle that economic development should be not only peopleoriented but people-centred.

People-centred development is an approach to international development that focuses on improving local communities' self-reliance, social justice, and participatory decision-making. It recognizes that economic growth does not inherently contribute to human development and calls for changes in social, political, and environmental values and practices. One of the first approaches to this issue was the development strategy proposed in 1984 by David Korten (former regional advisor to the USAID). The proposed strategy incorporated the values of justice, sustainability, and inclusiveness<sup>85</sup>. Sustainability, participation and justice should be considered central themes of people-centred development

Human security is a relatively young concept, focused on both individual security threats as well as those affecting larger communities. Development-induced displacement, just as strongly as other forces, leads to deterioriation in the level of human security of individuals and communities. For land-based indigenous communities in Latin America and landless tribals in India, DIDR exists as a phenomenon affecting both individuals and communities. A completely different situation is observed in Europe and the United States, where development-caused resettlement is a marginal and selective issue which does not usually affect whole communities. The fundamental social unit affected by resettlement in Europe or other developed parts of the world is the family. In Asia, development appears as a more collective phenomenon, affecting whole communities such as multigenerational families, villages, tribes, residents, larger indigenous communities or even ethnic minorities. In many cases involuntary resettlement leads not only to deterioration of the human security level but even to physical disarticulation and, in extreme cases, extermination of previously cohesive communities. Physical disintegration of the community is often the first step in the negative processes leading to full disarticulation of existing social ties. When analyzing the works on development-induced displacement that are produced on the basis of sociology and anthropology, we can see that they mostly focus on the situation of larger communities such as tribes, rural communities or specific categories of minorities. Far less often, they emphasize the impact of displacement on the situation of smaller social units - especially families. The family should be considered and studied as a central social entity affected by the negative consequences of DIDR.

The next element of the concept of human security, which might be very helpful in advanced studies on DIDR, is its context specificity. As mentioned above, the standards of implementation and social consequences of resettlement are very strongly dependent on internal political, economic, social and cultural

<sup>85</sup> D.C. Korten, Getting to the 21st Century, Kumarian Press, Hartford, 1990, p. 4.

factors. It is true that we can compare the nature of the implementation of relocations in different countries or continents; but it is difficult to build a universal model of humane resettlement implementation. For each country we must deal with too many specific circumstances. The purpose of the concept of human security is to seek an in-depth understanding of the sources of community threats. In the case of development-caused relocations, in-depth economic and sociological knowledge of the displaced community is a *sine qua non* of the planning, implementation and subsequent support involved in the resettlement of people affected by the development project.

The concept of human security is strongly focused on anticipation and prevention of individual and community security risks. The earlier-mentioned element of prevention-orientation is very important at the planning stage of development projects and of subsequent assistance to DPs and PAPs. The basic element in preventing the negative consequences of displacement is a clear understanding of the sociological character of the vulnerable community. Those responsible for the realization of large development projects should also anticipate the negative environmental consequences of their implementation. Unfortunately, people responsible for planning a number of investments, not just in the private sector but also in relation to projects having public objectives, do not take into account the negative consequences of their implementation. The guidelines and policies on involuntary resettlement adopted within the framework of the World Bank strongly emphasize the need for prevention, at the planning stage, of the project's potential negative consequences. The aim of individuals responsible for investment planning should be minimization or even total elimination of the associated involuntary resettlement. If resettlement is unavoidable, decisions on it should be taken on the basis of negotiation, preceded by public consultation and accompanied by plans for adequate compensation and social support mechanisms. Carried out by those responsible for the displacement, preventive action should focus on a) total minimization and rationalization of the scale of resettlement, b) prevention of problems arising in the course of displacement, and c) analytical activities aimed at minimizing the problems of displaced persons in the new place of residence. The preventionoriented character of the human security concept is another reason for using it as the basis of effective analysis of social problems that can lead to highly noticeable and long-term social consequences.

The UNDP *Human Development Report* published in 1994 lists seven basic pillars of contemporary human security: economic security, food security, health security, environmental security, personal security, community security, and political security. These seven areas seem to be the most important from the perspective of human functioning in the surrounding space. Development-induced displacement may lead to serious or even total decline in all these areas of human security. The areas of security risk mentioned by UNDP have many elements in common with the Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction (IRR) Model developed during the nineties by M. M. Cernea. According to many experts, in the situation of peace and relative political stability, economic security is the most important area of human security. The decline in economic security obviously translates into lack of access to food, health problems, and reduced coherence of the social unit. Also, experts studying the problem of development-caused resettlement highlight the key importance of economic risks. A major part of the problems affecting the displaced results from the

deteriorating economic condition of communities, especially the removal of access to resources on which they depend.

It is worth drawing attention to the common risks affecting people, as expressed both in the text of the UNDP report of 1994 and in the IRR model<sup>86</sup>. M. M. Cernea does not list "economic problems" as a single risk affecting the displaced. As many as three of the risks mentioned in the IRR model are directly linked to economic security (landlessness, joblessness, and loss of access to common property resources). Both documents mention food insecurity as a major risk affecting vulnerable groups. We should remember that food insecurity is often the consequence of a decline in economic security, and therefore is strongly associated with economic factors. Another common risk listed in both the IRR and the UNDP development report is health security. To indicate the health risks affecting displaced people, M. M. Cernea uses the term "increased morbidity and mortality". To determine the community security threats, the IRR model provides the term "community disarticulation". The concept of human security, introduced for general analysis of global social problems, and the IRR model, designed for the purpose of identifying the specific risks affecting displaced people, have many elements in common.

The concept of human security seems to be a valuable research tool for the analysis of social consequences of problems such as involuntary resettlement, and is additionally useful because of its relationship with other influential theoretical concepts. Many elements of human security combine with other concepts, in particular with human rights, human development and sustainable development. Security, which generally speaking means freedom from a variety of threats, is seen today as a necessary condition for maximizing well-being and as a crucial element of human development. The concept of human development, however, can place too much emphasis on the demand to maximize well-being, which is not always a consequence of displacement caused by development projects.

Human security is indeed a general and highly theoretical concept. The need is clear for a comprehensive approach with which to ensure the ongoing security of these populations. Human security provides an effective framework for responding to this need. Over the next few years there will be an increasing number of studies on the practical evaluation of the level of human security of communities facing certain risks. Evaluation is also one of the key elements in identification of problems affecting displaced communities. According to the earlier adopted World Bank guidelines and policies on involuntary resettlement, one of the last steps in the resettlement process should be its evaluation in the context of economic and social consequences. Evaluation of decisions associated with development and infrastructural projects and their social consequences is needed at every stage of their implementation. It is crucial to apply the general and specific theoretical models relevant to the analysis of DIDR consequences. Let us note that the concept of human security is playing an increasingly important role as a tool for analysis of social problems such as climate change and even of such specific issues as peace building following the end of

<sup>86</sup> For the main assumptions of IRR model see: M.M. Cernea, "The risks and reconstruction model for resettling displaced populations", *World Development*, Vol. 25, No. 10, 1997, pp. 1569-1588; M.M. Cernea, "Risks analysis and reduction in displacement", In: V. Desai, R.B. Potter (eds.), *The Companion to Development Studies*, London: Arnold, 2001, pp. 453-459.

armed conflict. It seems, therefore, that the concepts of human security and human development can be effective tools for prospective analysis of the situation of people displaced by economic development.

Analyses on the basis of human security may become the starting point for more general considerations of the causes, character and classification of internal displacement. As I have mentioned, all categories of internal displacement are caused by dynamic conflicts within the static territory. Involuntary population mobility in the vast majority of cases is conditioned by a decline in the security level, administrative compulsion to leave previously inhabited territory, or the combination of these two factors. At the initial stages of conflict-induced displacement and disaster-induced displacement, the relationship between the sudden drop in the level of human security and measures aimed at maximizing it is particularly evident. Migrations caused by the consequences of long-term environmental changes (including climate change) are also associated with a decrease in the level of human security, in this case with more slow-onset economic security risks. In contrast to disaster-induced displacement, the involuntary mobility caused by slow-onset and irreversible environmental factors often has a more planned character, and its goal is not just departure from the place of the impact of threats, without specific plans for the future, but long-term adaptation measures aimed at maximizing safety. We can therefore associate the category of disaster-induced displacement with spontaneously implemented tactics undertaken to avoid risks in the territory, while environmentally-induced displacement is more commonly linked to an adaptation strategy and commitment to long-term maximization of human security.

Due to the long period of implementation of several development projects, the resulting relocations are usually of a slow-onset character. Physical relocation from the current place of residence to another is often not associated with significant human security risks. The decline in human security is thus not the reason but the consequence of relocation caused by development projects. If a change of residence is accompanied by earlier plans, adequate compensation, taking into account the material and nonmaterial losses associated with displacement, mechanisms aimed at proper functioning, and help with adaptation and integration in the new place of residence, relocations may not lead to a significant reduction in the level of human security. As an example of less socially disruptive relocations we can list resettlements associated with road development in sparsely populated areas or in some European countries. Even in this case, however, temporary difficulties can indeed lead to a reduction in the individual level of human security. The more individualised relocations, which do not affect whole communities such as tribes or villages, but single individuals only, are considered to lead to a slighter decline in human security. Because in Europe compensation is in many cases higher than the actual value of the properties lost, the decision to relocate could even maximize the level of economic security of the resettled people. A completely different situation can be observed in the cases of displacement and resettlement implemented in many countries of Africa, Asia, and Latin America. In the case of indigenous people, the negative costs of relocation for the individual and the community are usually much higher than equivalent costs for citizens of well-developed countries. Indigenous people and rural communities are characterized by a land-based economy, a rigid economic model, substantial community links, and the importance of primary groups for ensuring their existential

needs. In the case of western citizens, following a much more flexible economic model, change from one residence to another will never lead to such extreme economic consequences.

We can mention many losses associated with relocation. A project-specific policy of resettlement accompanying the creation of Jamuna bridge in Bangladesh highlights the following: "1. Loss of agricultural land, 2. Loss of homestead land, 3. Loss of living quarters and other physical structures, 4. Loss of economically valuable perennials (especially fruit trees), 5. Loss of occupied homestead land (illegally, or with permission of owners), 6. Loss of tenant contracts for farming, 7. Loss of wage income, 8. Loss of plots for commercial activity, 9. Loss of structures used for commercial or industrial activity, 10. Displacement for rented/occupied commercial premises, 11. Loss of standing crops, 12. Losses incurred by persons who have already parted with properties and have relocated elsewhere (refers to cases of expropriation completed before the policy took effect), 13. Adverse impact on the host population from development of resettlement sites, 14. Losses to people adversely affected by bridge construction, i.e. change in water levels, upstream or downstream, or in unforeseeable ways<sup>787</sup>.

Other interesting findings may lead us to compare the usefulness of applying the concepts of human development and human security in the analysis of the consequences of development-induced displacement. Generally speaking, the goal of development as an issue of public policy is to improve the level of welfare of the country's population. The concept of human development is highly focused on increasing the level of well-being of populations. Human development encompasses more than just the rise or fall of national incomes. It is about expanding the choices people have and their opportunities to lead lives that they value, and about improving the human condition to make full lives possible. Thus, human development is about much more than economic growth, which is only a means of enlarging people's choices. A crucial element in enlarging those choices is building human capabilities – the range of things that people can do or be in life. Implementation of development projects in many regions of the world indeed leads to improvement in the economic situation of large sectionss of society. Displaced and affected populations, however, often only pay the negative costs of the projects' implementation. Many development projects do not contribute, therefore, to raising the well-being of displaced and affected people. Let me now consider the impact of development projects on the situation of DPs and PAPs in the context of the fundamental elements of human development mentioned by the UNDP (equity, empowerment, cooperation, sustainability, security, and productivity).

- Equity is the idea of fairness for every person, between men and women; we each have the right to an education and health care.
- Sustainability is the view that we all have the right to earn a living that can sustain our lives and have access to a more even distribution of goods.
- Productivity states the full participation of people in the process of income generation. This also means that the government needs more efficient social programs for its people.

<sup>87</sup> Alf Morten Jevre, "Social Consequences of Development in a Human Rights Perspective: Lessons from the World Bank", In: I. Kolstad and H. Stokke (eds.), Writing Rights: Human Rights Research at the Chr.Michelsen Institute 1984-2004. Bergen: Fagbokforlaget pp. 98-130.

- Empowerment is the freedom of the people to influence development and decisions that affect their lives.
- Cooperation stipulates participation and belonging to communities and groups as a means of mutual enrichment and a source of social meaning.
- Security offers people development opportunities freely and safely with confidence that they will not disappear suddenly in the future

The level of well-being of the vast majority of these people is usually diminished by implementation of development and infrastructural projects. Among the core capacities of human development we can mention 1) Enjoying a long and healthy life 2) Obtaining an education 3) Having access to resources that enable people to live in dignity, and 4) Being able to participate in decisions that affect their community.

It is worth considering the impact of development projects on the level of individual and human security of people displaced by their implementation. The reference point for further consideration will be the already mentioned classification of the seven basic areas of human security, established in the UNDP Human Development Report of 1994. In order to better identify the negative consequences of DIDR and analysis of the problems affecting the displaced, that classification should be complemented by two other elements: cultural security and gender (in)security. As we know, displacement of the population leads to significant consequences of a cultural character. Community disarticulation and the frequent need to change the customary model of existence brings about significant cultural transformation. Another important issue is the hazards for women that the displacement creates. Note that many cases of mass displacement take place in countries where women are in a very weak economic and social position (India, Bangladesh, several African states). The consequence of DIDR is therefore the secondary marginalization of people already in a weak position, leading to economic, social and health-related threats to vulnerable groups such as women and children. Research conducted in India clearly shows that one of the consequences of DIDR is the loss of women's former economic activities, leading to a decline in their position in the family. Landlessness and associated lack of access to community resources means that women do not have a chance to continue with activities such as gathering herbs, food or firewood. I will focus on these forms of impoverishment in the following sections.

**Economic security.** The decrease in the level of economic security which affect displacees is a consequence of several factors, the most important of which include the following: 1. loss of access to to previously used resources on which they depend (water, agricultural land, common resources such as pastures, forests, common agricultural land, lakes), 2. inappropriately small compensation which does not take account of the non-material losses associated with the displacement, 3. the negative consequences of change or modification of the previous economic model (especially the involuntary transition from a land-based to a cash-based economy), 4. deterioration of economic and environmental conditions in the new place of residence, 5. the economic consequences of disarticulation of larger communities and loss of existing community, neighbourhood or family ties. Recently conducted research on DIDR, as well as earlier

publications, are focused on the fundamental impact of resettled people's economic situation on their prospects for successful functioning in the new place of residence. The forms of economic support for displaced people should not be limited to relocation to a similar area, or to economic or financial compensation, but should also include long-term economic support in the new place of residence. In contrast to the consequences of armed conflict or natural disasters, involuntary relocation caused by development projects is not usually associated with fundamental problems of human existence such as threats to life. Economic security is thus essential to establish the pillars of development-caused displaced people's functioning and to minimize their problems in the new place of residence. Land is a vital resource which enables resettled people to maintain their previous economic activities in the new territory. The consequences of development projects consist not only of physical relocation to another territory but also of significant reduction of the inhabited area. Loss of land or its drastic reduction puts communities characterized by a land-based, hunting-gathering economy, with low occupational flexibility, at risk of multigenerational economic marginalization. Joblessness caused by loss of land, which affects both women and men, not only leads to a deterioration in their economic situation but also creates pathologies such as alcoholism and mental problems.

In addition, loss of land significantly affects other categories of security such as food security. It thus becomes necessary to resettle people into territories fitting the previous economic model and allowing the continuation of customary activities. Compensation payments in cash can lead to expenditure for other purposes, possibly resulting in subsequent landlessness and homelessness. Another problem leading to a reduction in the level of economic security is inadequate or totally absent compensation for the displaced. In many regions of the world, indigenous communities who do not have formal rights to the land they inhabit do not receive any compensation for displacement. Another significant problem is a practice, common in many countries, of population resettlement into areas characterized by much worse living conditions than the areas abandoned, leading to deterioration of the people's economic situation. A common problem, for example, is displacement of fishing communities into areas of heavily contaminated water or of agricultural communities onto land of much poorer quality for cultivation. In highly developed democratic countries, the compensation received by the displaced is often greater than the value of the property left behind. In addition to compensating for lost property, it aims at compensating for the negative social costs of displacement. Even in European countries, however, we can observe many examples of deliberate undervaluation by experts of property belonging to resettled people, and compensation well below the actual value of the lost goods. In most developing states the goal of compensation is primarily to allow the displaced to continue functioning in another territory. The value of compensation is therefore not always equal to the real economic losses. Lack of support and inadequate compensation accompanying displacement may lead not only to landlessness but also to homelessness.

While analyzing the risks affecting displaced people it is worth pointing out at least a few other issues. Another factor contributing to the reduction in the level of economic security is resettlement of DPs in areas characterized by economic models significantly different from those abandoned. The consequence of

the creation of the Three Gorges Dam in China was the resettlement of several thousand rural people in the outskirts of large cities. For a community characterized by a static economic model, such resettlement raises long-term adaptation problems. Its common result is a decrease in the activity of women and their consequent dependence on their husbands' earnings. Those responsible for resettlement projects should therefore take into account the need to resettle the population into a nearby territory characterized by an economic model similar to that of the abandoned territory. The other cause of the decrease in economic security is the effect of the development projects themselves on the affected people (PAPs). Among the negative consequences of dam construction can be mentioned, for example, water pollution and the decline in the number of fish in the rivers. These phenomena can substantially affect the economic stability of whole communities, not to mention the negative health consequences. Open-cast mining (and oil-induced displacement) is a cause of population resettlement which may have particularly negative environmental consequences. Investments of this kind can result in water, air and land pollution, which significantly decreases the level of economic security for affected people. Contemporary mining practices, based on advanced technology, require workers with high qualifications, so that local people often lack opportunities for employment in the mining industry. The progressive economic depletion of displaced and affected communities means that more and more family members are forced to work to ensure an adequate level of family existence. Deteriorating living standards thus force minors, sometimes very young children, to drop out of school and take full-time jobs to help parents. Given deteriorating economic conditions and lack of job opportunities, often the only solution for the locals is to migrate to the cities. The worsening economic condition of local residents, however, is largely a consequence of unemployment. The joblessness observed in displaced communities has two main causes: the economic consequences of landlessness, plus poor adaptation to the static economic model in the new place of residence.

The social disintegration caused by displacement strongly contributes to deteriorating economic conditions. In many indigenous, tribal and rural communites, which are not based on money, neighbourhood ties and barter within the community play an immeasurable economic role. Resettlement can lead not only to impairment of physical conditions but even to the total disintegration of community links. Atomization of communities based on various forms of non-cash exchange can lead to a very severe decline in economic security.

**Food security.** The risks associated with lack of access to food create a further issue for displaced and affected people, closely related to the other areas of economic security. Both the detailed model of risks affecting displaced people (the IRR model) and the classification of the basic dimensions of human security (the UNDP *Human Development Report* of 1994) mention food security as an autonomous problem affecting the displaced. Thus it requires a somewhat more developed analysis. Reduced food security affecting DPs and PAPs is usually a consequence of the loss or limitation of access to resources caused by implementation of development projects. Limitation of the previously inhabited territory is a common consequence of development projects. Decrease in the territory occupied by the community leads to difficulty in meeting food needs. A problem affecting food security in very negative way is limited access to property resources

such as pastures, rivers, lakes, and common agricultural lands. Resettlement of communities into new territories can give rise to competition for food with communities who have inhabited the territory for a long time. The phenomenon of conflict over vital resources (mostly food) between newly displaced people and host communities could be a cause of forthcoming wars. Generally speaking the displaced communities, recently settled in a new territory, lacking a developed system of social ties, are in a far worse position in the struggle for food than communities who have occupied the same territory for generations. In the competition for resources such as agricultural land, food and jobs they are at the back of the queue. The environmental consequences of development projects contribute further to the decline in the food security level of DP and PAP communities. The negative consequences of the construction of large dams and the associated river contamination can lead to a significant decrease in food security for local communities that depend on fishing. In extreme cases, the only way they can minimize food shortages is to move to another territory, where the environmental effects of the development projects are less noticeable.

An important factor contributing to food insecurity is the reckless or intentional displacement of the population into areas characterized by much worse economic conditions than those abandoned. This problem is particularly evident in the case of the displacement of indigenous people from the area of national parks (the issue of so-called conservation refugees). Expulsion of the population into areas with less favourable environmental conditions and less food produces a sudden deterioration in living conditions which may even lead to physical extermination of poorly cohesive communities. People displaced by the creation or expansion of protected areas lose the day-to-day access to their former hunting areas and other basic resources that they depend on. Very often the only way to maximize the level of food security reduced by conservation-induced displacement is the illegal return to abandoned and newly prohibited territories.

Deterioration of the food security level is also a consequence of lack of possibilities for adaptation in a new place of residence which is slightly different from the abandoned one. The change of area from rural to urban forces people to find jobs in order to obtain money for food. An extremely common problem among displacees is joblessness, which in an obvious way decreases the level of food security.

It is worth highlighting the direct and indirect consequences of food shortages affecting DPs and PAPs. The decrease in the amount of arable land per person often leads not only to competition for resources, but also to malnutrition. Research conducted in India shows that women and children are particularly vulnerable to displacement-related malnutrition.

The risks associated with lack or shortages of food are often analyzed in the context of negative consequences of DIDR. Lack of food caused by the conjunction of demographic and environmental factors can become a factor in the decision to resettle people into other territories. The population redistribution schemes implemented in Ethiopia, which took on the character of villagization, were designed to increase access to food for the country's population<sup>88</sup>. We should remember that attempts to improve the food situation through population redistribution schemes do not always produce positive results. Such decisions

<sup>88</sup> A. Tadesse, "Resettlement and food security with reference to the Ethiopian experience: The Boreda Case", availabe at: http://www.nuigalway.ie/dern/documents/29\_asrat\_tadesse.pdf

should be preceded by in-depth studies on the available resources of a given territory, its environmental efficiency, and the social and economic character of the resettled community. The effectiveness of such artificial regulation of the country's population also depends on the mechanisms of support that the authorities provide for resettled people following the resettlement. During the last century, improvement in the food situation was one of the leading motives for programs such as collectivization and villagization. They were often based solely on central planning and decisions made in central facilities. The lack of knowledge of local specificity is the reason why some aspects of development and resettlement projects do not meet their original objectives. Often some elements of them, rather than improving the economic situation, lead to progressive economic marginalization and even to tragic humanitarian disasters.

**Health security.** In analyzing the consequences of development projects for the health vulnerabilities of DPs and PAPs I wish to draw attention to a few significant problems. The first represent the direct effects of development projects on the situation of local residents. Contamination of the surrounding environment by the projects clearly causes deterioration in local people's health. Long-term consumption of contaminated water and of produce from contaminated land can become a factor shaping deterioration in the health of large communities. Agricultural problems caused by land degradation can lead to malnutrition, which increases susceptibility to other health problems. Resettlement plans should ensure access by the displaced to health care institutions in the new place of residence. Health care is, however, a public service often not taken into account in resettlement plans. Women and children are particularly vulnerable to the health consequences of displacement.

I also wish to point out to the impact of displacement on mental problems and social pathologies such as alcoholism. Awareness of the irreversible nature of some features of the displacement can hinder adaptation and produce alienation in the new environment, together with a sense of the meaninglessness of life, which can lead to psychological trauma. These problems are compounded by other negative consequences of displacement such as joblessness, various forms of economic marginalization, and social disarticulation. On the one hand, awareness of the impossibility of returning to their homes can facilitate adaptation to the new territory and integration with its inhabitants. On the other hand, the lack of hope of change in a negative situation may create psychological problems. Unfortunately, we still observe a lack of studies examining the impact of DIDR in the form of psychological problems for those affected. This subject seems to be an underexplored area of research by clinical and social psychologists<sup>89</sup>. As pointed out by Fernandes, "The enormously high rates of depression, suicide, alcohol addiction, demoralisation and ill health which continue today on many American Indian reservations in the US and Canada is a stark reminder that we know all too well how severe are the mental health effects of involuntary resettlement and that effects are likely to persist for many generations"<sup>90</sup>.

<sup>89</sup> Analizując problem oddziaływania mining-induced displacement na mental problem of women warto zwrócić uwagę na publikację: K.P. Goessling, "Mining Induced Displacement and Mental Health: A Call for Action", *International Journal for the Advacement of Counselling*, Vol. 32, Issue 3,September 2010, pp. 153-164.

<sup>90</sup> W. Fernandes, "Development Induced Displacement: Sharing In the project Benefits", see also: B.J. Good, "Mental Health Consequences of Displacement and Resettlement," *Economic and Political Weekly, Vol.* 31 No. 24, June 15, 1996, pp. 1504-1508.

**Environmental security.** Environmental contamination caused by implementation of development projects lead to long-term deterioration in the security of whole communities. The contamination of the Niger Delta and a few other regions on the world shows us how huge may be the impact of environmental problems for the functioning of many people living in the immediate vincity. Land, water and air pollution becomes a factor in long-term health problems. In many cases, the only way to maximize the level of security is forced migration from the area negatively affected by development projects to another location. Persons who had been previously displaced are therefore forced into another, "secondary", migration.

The environmental problem observed inter alia in the aftermath of the Lesotho Highlands Water Project was significant depletion of the local ecosystem. The affected people complained about the felling of a large amount of forest in the course of the project, creating difficulties in access to firewood. Megaprojects can seriously decrease local environmental security. For local communities strongly dependent on resources found in a project's immediate vicinity, its implementation can greatly affect their economic situation.

**Personal security.** The fundamental goal of economic development should be the increase in well-being of individuals as well as in the level of welfare of all communities. Unfortunately, however, the consequences of development-induced displacement often reduce the level of individual security compared to that in the previous location. It is true that natural disasters or the sudden escalation of armed violence often lead to a much more rapid and greater decline in the level of security. Threats of this kind, however, are often of a transient and reversible nature. The consequence of development-induced displacement is rather the slow-onset decline of most categories of security. Without several forms of assistance, the displaced and affected communities usually have no opportunity to raise the level of human security. It seems essential to take into account, at the planning stage of resettlement, the need for later material and non-material support for the displaced. Unlike armed conflicts or natural disasters DIDR does not lead to the most fundamental threats to human security, including the right to life and fundamental freedoms. The threat to personal security lies rather in deteriorating economic conditions and erosion of community ties, leading to marginalization and hindrance of human adaptation to the new environment.

According to the most influential interpretations, personal security is concerned with protection of people from every form of physical violence, whether from the state or external states, from violent individuals or sub-state actors, or from domestic or other predatory adults. DIDR is often linked with the escalation of violence directly and indirectly forcing people to leave their area of residence. Dissident communities protesting against development projects are often suppressed by force. Particularly violent are the conflicts associated with acquisition of territory for the extraction of mineral resources.

Organized resistance of local communities against the consequences of development projects can be dated back to the early twenties of the last century. The first known anti-dam resistance movement was the Mulshi Satyagraha in the Indian state of Pune between 1920 and 1924. Such activities have taken a particularly important form in Latin American countries, in connection with the empowerment of indigenous people as full actors in the political, economic, and social processes observed there. As noted by Colson and Scudder, the majority of resistance movements formed by people affected by development consisted initially

of local protests against the implementation of single development projects. They were therefore local struggles against specific projects, rather than political structures or activities at regional or national levels. The increase in the number of local resistance movements has led to the creation of more regionally or nationally oriented movements such as the Regional Commission Against Large Dams (CRAB) in Brazil<sup>91</sup>. We should note that the construction of large dams there is no longer such a dynamic process and cause of internal displacement as it was a few years ago. Decrease in resources and expansion of open-cast mining suggests that resistance to such projects will increase. The lands of communities living in areas of economic exploitation will be the focus of greater empowerment in the long term. According to the estimates of several specialists, over 60% of the world's natural resources are located on indigenous territories. The implementation of the principles of sustainable development must involve extended participation of local communities in the profits from extraction of raw materials, so that economic growth contributes to the improvement of their situation.

Community security. The future level of community security of PAPs and DPs strongly depends on the people responsible for the planning and implementation of resettlement and subsequent assistance to affected communities. Equally important is the active attitude of displacement communities at the stage of planning and social consultation, as well as their subsequent efforts to adapt successfully to changed living conditions and to integrate with the host communities. Development-caused displacement, like all the other categories of involuntary internal mobility, is a phenomenon strongly influencing the threat felt by groups such as families, indigenous people, rural communities, people in urban spaces and other categories. Those responsible for planning resettlement should be aware that they must not bring about the disintegration of previously cohesive communities. The ability to maintain existing social ties in the new environment contributes to better and faster adaptation. It is therefore important to resettle whole communities into areas similar to those abandoned, which can allow reconstruction of accustomed modes of functioning. Paradoxically, sometimes the decision to relocate may even contribute to an increase in the security level of the communities. Much depends on the proper implementation of resettlement. If the community is relocated to an area offering a better standard of living, and also benefits from compensation and integration within the new community, its level of security may increase. In a publication issued in 1996, Professor Michael M. Cernea listed the erosion of four basic categories of capital - "natural capital, man-made capital, human capital, and social capital" - caused by displacement<sup>92</sup>. It seems that well-planned and implemented resettlement, accompanied by adequate compensation and extended social support mechanisms, need not create such problems and might even lead to an increase in all the mentioned categories of capital.

The vast majority of internal displacements worldwide still lead to significant deterioration in the level of community security. Although economic development policies increasingly emphasize the need to

<sup>91</sup> A. Oliver-Smith, "Fighting for a Place: The Policy Implications of Resistanc to Development-Induced Displacement", In: Ch. McDowell (ed.), Understanding impoverishment. The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn Books, New York, 1996, pp. 88.

<sup>92</sup> M.M. Cernea, "Understanding and Preventing Impoverishment from Displacement: Reflections on the State of Knowledge" In: Ch. McDowell (ed.), Understanding impoverishment. The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn Books, New York, 1996, pp. 21.

design development measures in such a way as to enhance the well-being of all members of society, DPs and PAPs in many countries are still seen as victims of a just cause. The deterioration in their human security is thus seen as an unavoidable consequence of efforts to improve the well-being of larger groups. The pushing of already excluded social groups to the margins of society, as observed in many developing societies, means that they are not seen as actors who are entitled to benefit from economic development. The category of "indigenous people", therefore, is to some extent of a stigmatizing nature. According to the authorities in some countries, because indigenous people are on the outskirts of national economic and social relations, the postulate of maximizing well-being through development policies need not apply to them. The real aim of economic development policy in many countries is, therefore, to reduce the amount of resources and the level of human security of already highly marginalized groups (indigenous people, tribals, Dalits) in order to increase the well-being of dominant groups who are more significant from a political point of view. Even worse practices are often observed in the context of private sector investments. Projects led by transnational mining corporations often contribute to deterioration in the security of large communities. Profits from these investments are subsequently transferred abroad, making only a limited contribution to the economic development of mining areas. From an ethical point of view, development projects undertaken for public purposes are more reasonable than those designed only to maximize the profits of the private sector. This is why, in most Western European countries, resettlements are permitted only if the projects in question are for public benefit.

The different categories of development projects are characterized by varying levels of impact on community safety. Much also depends on the previous level of community cohesion and its adaptability to changed living conditions. The greatest threat to community security is posed by development projects entailing the irreversible transformation of a large territory and the large-scale displacement of whole communities. A particularly high risk to community security is seen in the case of groups with very limited capacity for adaptation to the new situation. The type of displacement presenting the greatest threat to community security is that associated with the creation or expansion of national parks and other protected areas. Displacement of such communities for the purpose of nature conservation is often unaccompanied by support mechanisms of any kind. Several categories of tribal, half-sedentary, and nomadic populations are characterized by very strong relationships with the land, so that adapting to new conditions is a lengthy process. Just as development-induced displaced people are seen as victims of economic development, so conservation refugees are counted, unfortunately, among the costs and sacrifices associated with conservation. Very serious threats that are difficult to reverse are also posed by displacement associated with the formation of artificial reservoirs. The population is not likely to have any chance of returning to the immediate surroundings of the old place of residence. The sense of uncertainty makes the level of community safety of affected people begin to decline even during the planning phase. Major threats to community safety also arise from projects leading to deterioration of environmental conditions in the immediate vicinity.

Territorially limited projects, associated with more selective relocation, produce much slighter social

consequences. The construction of roads or even expansion of mining are nowadays a cause of developmentinduced displacements on a significant scale worldwide. Such projects are often limited to small "point" areas and do not cause the disintegration of whole communities. An equally important factor in the consequences of displacement is population density rate. Compulsory relocations implemented within urban areas also affect a selected territory and do not lead to disintegration of whole communities; it is the high level of density that determines its massive scale.

**Political security.** The issue of development-caused displacement is in a fundamental way determined by the political power in a particular territory. Displacement might be interpreted as a consequence of the political powerlessness of affected communities, expressed in the loss of physical space. Not every category of internal displacement is directly caused by political factors. Each of them, however, is a political phenomenon: while the causes of displacement are not all political, all are subject to certain political regulations. Disaster-induced displacement is a category of forced mobility the causes of which are almost completely non-political. Natural disasters are in fact completely spontaneous, apolitical and unconfined by national borders. But as soon as national, intergovernmental and civil institutions initiate efforts to provide humanitarian assistance to displaced people, the displacement becomes a politically conditioned phenomenon. In the case, however, of spontaneous escape from the area of strong human security risks, unassisted by the authorities, it becomes difficult to talk about disaster-induced displacement as a politically influenced category of involuntary mobility. The compulsory mobility caused by slow-onset environmental disruption is also characterized by extensive political considerations. Land degradation, and even desertification, are common consequences of errors in development planning. According to some scientists, aggressive economic development, detached from the principles of sustainability and environmental protection, might generate climate change, which can become an important factor in future internal displacement and forced migration. The negative consequences of economic policy are therefore seen as a source of climate change and potential cause of forced mobility in the near future. Conflict-induced displacement caused by armed conflict, local or long-term escalation of violence and other discriminatory practices towards marginalized groups and minorities, is the category of involuntary mobility most strongly shaped by political factors.

Development-caused displacement is also a phenomenon strongly entangled with politics. The dynamics and patterns of economic development implemented within the country's model crucially affect the dynamics, standards of implementation, and social consequences of development projects, and the accompanying displacement of the population. According to the neoliberal paradigm of economic development, internal displacement and subsequent problems affecting DPs and PAPs are the necessary and unavoidable cost of measures to raise the economic level of the majority. Promotion of the economic interests of government or the private sector, or attempts to maximize the economic interests of dominant social groups, lead to a lowering of security standards and related marginalization of DPs and PAPs. Economic development policy, implemented in many countries of the global south, has little to do with the principles of sustainable development. Most are based on strong class conflict and expanded prosperity for

the benefit of dominant classes at the expense of politically and socially powerless groups. Developmentinduced displacement is therefore a consequence of efforts to maximize the well-being of these more strongly positioned political groups, while further lowering the security of actors already on the social periphery.

On the other hand, we are observing increasingly frequent attempts to take into account the principles of sustainable development in the economic activities of the public and private sectors. Often, however, the CSR principles emphasized by companies in both sectors are only a tool for building a good image, which is not always reflected in the practices of these entities in developing countries. The concept of sustainable development draws attention to the need to minimize the negative environmental and social consequences of development projects. According to the concept of sustainable development, such projects should not lead to irreversible changes in society and should respect the rights of communities residing in the immediate vicinity of the project. Development projects should be designed to meet the needs of both present and future generations. This means that humans need to be able to live "a healthy and productive life in harmony with nature".

Relations between economic development and the political security of displaced and affected communities are observed at every stage of a development project. Risks affecting DPs and PAPs are in particular a consequence of 1. their powerless position as political actors with the ability to decide on the direction of the project's development, 2. the country's legal system, which is often strongly discriminatory, 3. the specific political context of the development project's implementation, 4. the lack of mature institutions of civil society and of adequate measures of assistance for the displaced, 5. difficulties in proper preparation and implementation of resettlement, and 6. the passive attitude of DPs and PAPs during resettlement planning as well as in the new place of residence. The category most vulnerable to the consequences of development projects is that of poor communities already marginalized by the national authorities. The vast majority of dams worldwide are built in relatively sparsely populated areas inhabited for generations by local communities. The problem of so-called "conservation refugees" affects indigenous people almost exclusively. The modernization of large cities usually affects only residents of the poorest districts. A common situation in many developed states is the transformation of urban space through demolition of poverty housing and re-urbanization for the benefit of richer members of society. Like the other causes of development-induced displacement, the marginalization of the poor is a tool for improving the situation of the rich.

The first factor underlying discrimination against displaced people is their marginal economic position. Authorities do not regard communities who have lived in poverty for many generations as a target group for economic development. Particularly difficult is improvement in the situation of marginalized communities in societies characterized by rigid social stratification. People such as Dalits, Indians, and indigenous people in many countries are not regarded as members of society. A good illustration of this process is the distribution of profits from the exploitation of mineral resources. Politically and legally discriminated-against categories of indigenous people are not usually seen as full citizens. The consequence

is their minimal or nonexistent participation in the profits from the extraction and sale of raw materials. The marginalization of communities living in the neighbournood of the investment thus means more profits for the national authorities and the private sector. And remember that many of the world's mineral deposits are located in precisely the areas belonging to indigenous people. The tradition of discrimination, frequently reinforced by lack of formal rights to land, means that the extraction of raw materials does not contribute to the improvement of the local people's economic situation; what's more it can decrease human security in relation to the situation even before the commencement of the project.

The problems affecting DPs and PAPs are also a consequence of legal discrimination. The lack of formalized rights to the land not only leads to lack of profit for local communities from its exploitation, but just as often makes it impossible to obtain compensation for loss of property. The situation of PAPs and DPs is also negatively influenced by legal discrimination against women. In many Asian countries they have encountered problems in receiving compensation or assistance in the aftermath of natural disasters (such as the Asian tsunami of December 2004) and development projects. A highly discriminatory legal system is not only influenced by previous colonial history but sometimes also reflects the economic needs of the majority within the society. Legal exclusion of large social groups is in fact economically viable from the point of view of the central authorities, private business and the dominant social classes.

The impact of political factors on the implementation of standards of displacement remains an issue little discussed in the literature. There are, however, a number of publications analyzing the history of the implementation of development projects in the broad political context of the countries concerned. With few exceptions, the issue of development-induced displacement is ignored in mainstream political science. But note that the implementation of development projects leading to the most negative social consequences is found in countries characterized by authoritarian and totalitarian forms of government, a low level of development of civil society and of respect for human rights, and very great social disparities. In the case of failed states and countries burdened with strong antagonisms between social groups, displacement caused by the escalation of violent conflicts is so strongly connected to these circumstances that it is difficult to separate them.

In countries characterized by authoritarian models of governance, development projects are accompanied by several forms of human rights violations of the inhabitants of surrounding areas. The forestry sector project realized in Côte d'Ivoire led initially to brutal evictions of more than 200,000 people in surrounding areas<sup>93</sup>. Only the World Bank's threat to withdraw financial support for the project led to a decrease, to 40,000, in the number of displaced people and provision of better living conditions and support mechanisms for them. An even greater threat to the basic human rights of development-induced displaced people is found in the long-term escalation of violence on an ethnic or religious basis. We can mention here inter alia the displacement of over 150,000 Sudanese citizens in the aftermath of the construction of Block 5A in the southern part of that country. Another example of the negative consequences of development projects in countries of the global south is the prosecution and displacement of Ogoni and Ilaw communities

<sup>93</sup> W. Courtland Robinson, *Risks and Rights*: The *Causes*, *Consequences*, *and Challenges* of *Development-Induced Displacement*, Brookings Institution, 2003.

in the aftermath of oil exploitation in the Niger Delta. In other African countries, development projects have given rise to brutal clashes between local communities and the police and the military.

The aftermath of the creation of Chixoy in Guatemala illustrates the strong connection between civil wars, internal violence and the effects of development projects. In 1978, in the face of civil war, the Guatemalan government proceeded with its economic development program, including the construction of the Chixoy hydroelectric dam. Financed in large part by the World Bank and IADB, the dam was built in Rabinal, a region of the department of Baja Verpaz historically populated by the Maya Achi. To complete construction, the government carried out voluntary and forcible relocations of dam-affected communities from the fertile agricultural valleys to the much harsher surrounding highlands. When hundreds of residents refused to relocate, or returned after finding that the conditions of resettlement villages were not what the government had promised, these men, women, and children were kidnapped, raped, and massacred by paramilitary and military officials. More than 440 Maya Achi were killed in the village of Rio Negro alone, and the string of extrajudicial killings claimed up to 5,000 lives between 1980 and 1982, to become known as the Río Negro Massacres.

**Cultural security**. The cultural security risks affecting the displaced are the consequences of disintegration of previously cohesive communities and significant changes in the former model of life brought about by relocation. The atomization of existing communities, combined with the need to adapt economically and socially in the new location and to integrate with host communities, leads to a gradual moving away from the old cultural traditions. In the case of resettlement of a whole community to the new area and the people's relatively good adaptation there, the level of cultural security can actually be increased. This happens when the displaced people skilfully draw on the cultural traditions of the new home, but without giving up their existing cultural patterns. The benefits of moving to a more favourable area is therefore accompanied by a sense of social stability arising from the maintenance of established cultural ties. However, real maximization of the cultural security of people displaced as a result of development projects rarely occurs and is very difficult to achieve. The reason is that the internal displacement usually affects groups characterized by a very limited capacity to adapt to the new environment. A good illustration of the cultural problems affecting displaced people is the case of the Mongolian pastoralist tribes forced by progressive desertification (caused by climate change) to abandon their nomadic economic model and move to povertystricken areas on the outskirts of the country's capital, Ulan Bator. Desertification of soils and growing problems in maintaining stocks forced them to change their cultural traditions, as manifested by the transition from nomadic to sedentary life. Their migration to urban suburbs was a decision taken in the interests of survival, although it did not generally lead to a significant improvement in their economic situation. Their economic marginalization and alienation in the new place was accompanied by a rapid loss of traditional cultural ties. Particularly negative cultural consequences are associated with displacements linked to disarticulation of formerly cohesive communities. Relocation into areas characterized by economic models significantly different from the previous ones produces extreme cultural changes. Problems of this kind affect both Chinese urban dwellers displaced to the outskirts of the metropolis in the aftermath of the

construction of the Three Gorges Dam on the Yangtze river and the indigenous communities forced to leave their customary hunting grounds as a result of nature conservation projects. The more remote the economic model in the new place of residence from the accustomed one, the greater is the potential for the cultural consequences of displacement. The nature of the displacement caused by cultural change within the community of DPs depends on: 1. differences in living conditions between the abandoned territories and the current place of residence, 2. changes in the level of integration of communities affected by the relocation, and 3. the possibility of adaptation to the conditions of the new place of residence and of integration with the host community.

**Gender Security**. Women are particularly vulnerable to the negative consequences of DIDR. Displacements observed in developing countries lead to the lowering of their already strongly marginalized social and economic position. DIDR stabilizes or even increases the economically and traditionally conditioned discrimination that they face. The key factor in the marginalization of women is the economic outcome of displacement. Landlessness and difficult access to common property resources (pastures, rivers, lakes) means that women cannot continue with their customary economic activity, such as collecting wood or providing part of the family's food supply. Development-caused displacement thus contributes to a reduction of women's economic function and concomitant importance in the family. Due to their low level of education, women usually lack the opportunity to obtain other jobs. A frequent consequence of displacement is therefore the abolition of women's economic functions and their complete dependency on their husbands' earnings. Recently conducted research also shows that women, more than men, are affected by the negative health consequences of the implementation of development projects.

# 6. Activities of international institutions

In contrast to the other causes (categories) of internal displacement, the major international actors taking action on DIDR are not institutions dealing with human rights and international humanitarian aid, but financial institutions and development agencies such as the World Bank, regional development banks and the OECD. The central actor in this area is the World Bank. The history of the institution's involvement in shaping the standards of involuntary resettlement begins at the end of the 1970s. The World Bank was the first of the international financial institutions that adopted specific guidelines concerning involuntary resettlement (1980). In addition to the Operational Policy on Involuntary Resettlement (OP 4.12), the World Bank has taken a number of analytical and practical steps towards improving the standards of resettlement thas been the later involvement of other regional development banks in such activity. A policy on involuntary resettlement was recently adopted within the framework of the Asian Development Bank (1995), the Inter-American Development Bank (1998) and the African Development Bank (2003). Guidelines relating to the planning and implementation of standards for involuntary resettlement are also found in OECD policy (since 1991).

Much less active in creating appropriate standards of resettlement and support for those affected have been the institutions dealing with issues of human rights, humanitarian aid and forced migration. Previously adopted documents concerning protection of internally displaced persons (the Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement and regional agreements such as the Great Lakes Pact and Convention of Kampala) have dealt with the problem of displacement caused by economic development, but only to a very limited extent. Due to the smaller scale of human rights violations and security threats caused by DIDR, compared to displacement caused by sudden natural disasters and internal violence, DIDR became a subject of marginal interest to international agencies and organizations such as UNHCR and IOM. Limited activity in this area is undertaken by institutions dealing with housing problems and forced evictions in developing countries, such as the United Nations Centre for Human Settlements (UN-HABITAT) and OCHA. Among other institutions taking different forms of action on the subject of involuntary resettlement, we can mention the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) and the World Food Program.

# a) World Bank Group

The beginnings of the World Bank reflections on the social consequences of development projects can be dated back to the mid seventies of the twentieth century. World Bank as the first international development institution adopted guidelines of involuntary resettlement in February 1980 as a Operational Manual Statement (OMS 2.33). Prior 1980 World Bank-financed projects were not carried out on the basis of any specific guidelienes. The operational manual statement was revised in 1990 as so-called Operational Directive 4.30 (OD 4.30). Its key policy objectives include the following (article 3):

- (a) Involuntary resettlement should be avoided or minimized when feasible;
- (b) When displacement is unavoidable resettlement should be well planned;
- (c) Community participation in planning and implementing resettlement should be encouraged;
- (d) Resettlers should be integrated socially and economically into host communitiesl
- (e) Land, housing, infrastructure, and other compensation should be provided to the adversely affected population, indigenous groups, ethnic minorities, and pastoralists who may have usufruct or customary rights to the land or other resources taken for the project;

In December 2001 World Bank revised Operational Policy on Involuntary Resettlement, OP4.12. The particular attention of the policy authors is paid to the problems and needs of vulnerable groups among displaced people, especially "those below the poverty line, the landless, the elderly, women and children, indigenous peoples, ethnic minorities, or other displaced persons who may not be protected through national land compensation legislation"<sup>94</sup>. The other highly pointed element include land-based strategies for displaced people. People responsible for development projects should give a preference for land-based

<sup>94</sup> OP 4.12 on Involuntary Resettlement http://siteresources.worldbank.org/INTFORESTS/Resources/OP412.pdf

strategies for resettled people which economic and social model is strongly connected with land. According to the article 12 compensation in cash is appropriate in situation when "a) livelihoods are landbased but the land taken for the project is a small fraction of the affected asset and the residual is economically viable; b) active markets for land, housing, and labor exist, displaced persons use such markets, and there is sufficient supply of land and housing; or c) livelihoods are not land-based". The World Bank resettlement policy framework recognizes customary rights to land and ensures that displaced people are

- informed about their options and rights pertaining to resettlement;
- consulted on, offered choices among, and provided with technically and economically feasible, resettlement alternatives; and;
- provided prompt and effective compensation at full replacement cost for losses of assets attributable directly to the project.'

Due to the very limited activity of the UN system institutions, the World Bank is currently playing a role of central institutional actor involving in involuntary resettlement caused by the development. In addition to funding projects substantially affect the implementation of the standards associated resettlement. The World Bank, as a donor of development projects directly creates involunatary resettlement in different parts of the world. At the same time, however, research activity, and adopted guidelines on involuntary resettlement play an important role in minimization of risks and impoverishments affected resettled people.

# b) Regional Development Banks

#### I. Asian Development Bank (ADB)

The Asian Development Bank (ADB) policy on involuntary resettlement was adopted in 1994 and became formally endorsed in November 1995. According to is provision planning of involuntary resettlement is an integral part of project design. Its aim is to avoid involuntary resettlement in all possible situations and minimize its scale and social consequences when population resettlement is unavoidable<sup>95</sup>. If project require to lost the land by individuals or communities they should be compensated. Resettlement plans should be well planned with appropriate timebound actions and budgets. All ADB-finances projects must be accompanied by closely information and full informations on resettlement and compensation options. The resettlement plans should take into account the perspectives of social and economical integration of resettlers with the host communities. The absence of formal legal title to land should not bar the perspectives of compensation. The total costs of resettlement should be included in the presentation of costs and benefits of the project. Costs of resettlement and compensation may be considered for inclusion in ADB loan financing for the project.

The ADP implementation procedures of resettlement policy involves: a) Initial Social Assessment (ISA), b) Resettlement Plan, c) Responsibility for Resettlement, d) Project Processing, e) Project 95 Involuntary Resettlement, Asian Development Bank (ADB), Manilla, 1995.

Implementation, f) Application of Policy, g) Monitoring and Reporting, h) Resource Implications<sup>96</sup>.

According to the ADB evaluation study from 2000 almost 120,000 people were affected' by the ADB-funded projects, of which about 40,000 require resettlement<sup>97</sup>. According to this study between 1994 and 1999 ADB financed 80 project involving involuntary resettlement in 12 member countries.

# II. African Development Bank (AFDB)

The first document concerning social aspects of involuntary resettlement was Guidelines on Involuntary Displacement and Resettlement in Development Projects (IDRP), produced in 1995<sup>98</sup>. African Development Bank adopted its policy concerning involuntary resettlement in development projects in November 2003<sup>99</sup>. The key goal of the policy "is to ensure that when people must be displaced they are treated equitably, and that they share in the benefits of the project that involves their resettlement". The key objectives of resettlement policy are 1. "avoid involuntary resettlement when feasible, or minimize resettlement impacts when population displacement is unavoidable", 2. "ensure that displaced people receive resettlement assistance, preferably under the project, so that their standards of living, income earning capacity, and production levels are improved", 3. "To provide explicit guidance to Bank staff and to the borrowers on the conditions that need to be met regarding involuntary resettlement issues in Bank operations in order to mitigate the negative impacts of displacement and resettlement", 4. "To set up a mechanism for monitoring the performance of involuntary resettlement programs in Bank operations"<sup>100</sup>.

# III. Inter-American Development Bank (IADB)

The first operational guidelines of involuntary resettlement were adopted in 1991. The Operational Policy on Involuntary Resettlement (OP-710) was adopted in 1998. As pointed out in the document people responsible for development projects should undertake every possible effort to avoid or minimize the need for involuntary resettlement. When it is not possible to avoid displacement, resettlement plan must be prepared to ensure that affected people will receive adequate compensation and rehabilitation.

The document is strongly focused on impoverishment risks analysis and minimizing problems of particularly vulnerable groups. According to the document "those indigenous and other low-income ethnic minority communities whose identity is based on the territory they have traditionally occupied are particularly

<sup>96</sup> *Ibid* 

<sup>97</sup> Special Evaluation Study on The Policy Impact of Involuntary Resettlement, Asian development bank, Spetember 2000.

<sup>98</sup> The Guidelines are based on AfDB Environmental Policy paper of 1990 and its Environmental Assessment Guidelines from 1992.

<sup>99 &</sup>quot;Involuntary Resettlement Policy", African Development Bank, November 2003, available at: http://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Policy-Documents/10000009-EN-BANK-GROUP-INVOLUNTARY-RESETTLEMENT-POLICY.PDF

<sup>100</sup> Ibidem

vulnerable to the disruptive and impoverishing effects of resettlement. They often lack formal property rights to the areas on which they depend for their subsistence, and find themselves at a disadvantage in pressing their claims for compensation and rehabilitation. The Bank will, therefore, only support operations that involve the displacement of indigenous communities or other low-income ethnic minority communities in rural areas, if the Bank can ascertain that: a) the resettlement component will result in direct benefits to the affected community relative to their prior situation; b) customary rights will be fully recognized and fairly compensated; c) compensation options will include land-based resettlement; d) the people affected have given their informed consent to the resettlement and compensation measures".

According to the IADB Background Paper (1998) at least 120 IADB-financed projects involved or were expected to involve involuntary resettlement 1970 and 1998. It is estimated that these projects affected approximately 650,000 people<sup>101</sup>.

## **Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD)**

In December 1991 OECD Ministers of Environment and of Development Co-operation endorsed the document entitled "Guidelines for Aid Agencies on Involuntary Displacement and Resettlement in Development Projects"<sup>102</sup>. The document states that involuntary resettlement should be avoided or minimized whenever feasible by exploring alternative solutions. The resettlement plan should include the provisions for following

- organisational responsibilities;
- socio-economic survey;
- community participation and integration with host populations;
- legal framework;
- valuation and compensation for lost assets;
- land acquisition and productive re-establishment;
- access to training and employment;
- shelter, infrastructure, and social services;
- environmental protection and management;
- implementation timetable, monitoring and evaluation;

The effective preparation and implementation of resettlement schould be based on following scheme: a)

<sup>101 &</sup>quot;Involuntary Resettlement Operational Policy and Background Paper", IADB, Washington D.C., 1998, available at: http://idbdocs.iadb.org/wsdocs/getdocument.aspx?docnum=2032100

<sup>102</sup>The other guidelines endorsed in December 1991 by OECD ministers of environment include: 1. Good Practices for Environmental Impact Assessment of Development Projects, 2. Good Practices for Country Environmental Surveys and Strategies; and, 3. Guidelines for Aid Agencies on Global Environmental Problems. The text is available at: http://www.oecd.org/environment/environment-development/1887708.pdf

Project identification; b) Project preparation; c) Appraisal and negotiations; d) Implemenation and Supervision; e) Ex post evaluation;

#### 7. Development-Induced Displacement and Human Rights

We cannot reduce analysis of development-caused displacement in the context of human rights law to exclusive consideration of provisions related to IDPs. When analyzing the human rights and methods of humanitarian assistance of development displacees, we must take into account the provisions of general human rights instruments, as well as specific documents adopted in recent years such as the UN Declaration on the Right to Development of 1986 and the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples adopted in September 2007.

The beginning of international reflection on minimization of the negative social consequences of development projects can be dated back to the late seventies and early eighties of the twentieth century. Previously adopted general international human rights documents (the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, ICESCR) as well as more specific instruments (The 1951 Convention relating to the Status of Refugees) do not contain any specific references to the situation of people displaced within their own countries. But in the text of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), we can already find provisions of vital importance to the situation of displaced persons. Among them we can include the right to property and the prohibition of arbitrary deprivation (Article 17) and the right to adequate housing (Article 25). Similar provisions can be found in articles 6 and 11 of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Article 11(1) of the ICESCR stipulates that: "the States Parties to the present Covenant recognize the right of everyone to an adequate standard of living for himself and his family, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions. The States Parties will take appropriate steps to ensure the realization of this right, recognizing to this effect the essential importance of international co-operation based on free consent". Important provisions in the context of protection and assistance of forcibly displaced people can also be found in the text of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (CERD), adopted in 1965 (article 5) as well as in the ILO Convention No. 169 concerning indigenous and tribal peoples in independent countries, which was adopted on 27 June 1989 (articles 14 and 16). According to article 5 of the CERD, "States Parties undertake to prohibit and to eliminate racial discrimination in all its forms and to guarantee the right of everyone, without distinction as to race, colour, or national or ethnic origin, to equality before the law, notably in the enjoyment of the following rights: The right to freedom of movement and residence within the border of the State, The right to own property alone as well as in association with others and Economic, social and cultural rights, in particular: the right to housing". Article 16 of the ILO Convention No. 169 stipulates that "Where the relocation of these peoples is considered necessary as an exceptional measure, such relocation shall take place only with their free and informed consent. Where their consent cannot be obtained, such relocation shall take place only following appropriate procedures established by national laws and regulations,

including public inquiries where appropriate, which provide the opportunity for effective representation of the peoples concerned"<sup>103</sup>.

The provisions of the Geneva Convention of 1951 (United Nations Convention relating to the Status of Refugees – CRSR) are mostly the product of Cold War political perceptions. Its provisions apply only to international forced migrants who have crossed internationally recognized state borders due to armed conflicts and for other political reasons. Its importance, even as the inspiration for more advanced legal considerations, is therefore very limited. As Stojanov and Novosak noted, we currently observe a huge space of forced migration processes not recognized by public international law and poorly understood by the specialized institutions of international cooperation such as the UNHCR and the IOM. International law a long time ago ceased to keep pace with the changing face of forced migration<sup>104</sup>.

The issue of development-induced displacement is strongly associated with the human right to development, which has been expanded and popularized in recent years. The concept of the human right to development was initially included in article 22 of the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights<sup>105</sup>. Examination of this article can become a starting point for more in-depth ethical reflection on the collision of the individual rights of displaced people with the generally understood principles of public interest. Article 22(1) provides that: "All peoples shall have the right to their economic, social and cultural development with due regard to their freedom and identity and in the equal enjoyment of the common heritage of mankind". The right to development was subsequently proclaimed by the United Nations in 1986 in the "Declaration on the Right to Development", which was adopted by the United Nations in General resolution 41/128. The right to development is a group right of peoples as distinct from an individual right, and was reaffirmed by the 1993 Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action. The UN Declaration on the Right to Development, adopted on 4th December 1986, highlights the autonomy of individuals and communities as active and central actors in development policy. According to article 1, "the human right to development also implies the full realization of the right of peoples to self-determination, which includes, subject to the relevant provisions of both International Covenants on Human Rights, the exercise of their inalienable right to full sovereignty over all their natural wealth and resources". The Declaration also pointed out that the aim of economic development is the maximization of the well-being of the entire population, and therefore cannot be realized by economic marginalization or social disintegration of groups such as indigenous people. As pointed out in article 2 (3) of the document, "states have the right and the duty to formulate appropriate national development policies that aim at the constant improvement of the well-being of the entire population and of all individuals, on the basis of their active, free and meaningful participation in development and in the fair distribution of the benefits resulting therefrom"<sup>106</sup>.

<sup>103</sup>Document available online at: <u>http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed\_norm/---</u> normes/documents/publication/wcms\_100897.pdf

<sup>104</sup>R. Stojanov, J. Novosak "Environmental Migration in China", Geographica, vol. 39, 2006, s. 65-82.

<sup>105</sup>N.J. Udombana, "The Third World and the Right to Development: Agenda for the Next Millennium", *Human Rights Quarterly*, vol. 22, no. 3, August 2000, s. 753-787.

<sup>106</sup>Declaration on the Right to Development, http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/41/a41r128.htm

An increasingly common consequence of development projects is environmental deterioration. The most negative environmental changes affect communities living in the immediate vicinity of the development project. In countries with particularly intensive development policies, negative environmental consequences of development can even reach people living in very distant territories. Implementation of megaprojects, by violating the principles of sustainable development, can therefore affect the environmental rights of large communities. According to Principle 4 of the Rio Declaration of Environment and Development of 1992, "In order to achieve sustainable development, environmental protection shall constitute an integral part of the development process and can not be considered in isolation from it"<sup>107</sup>. Sometimes, however, efforts to protect the environment can cause internal displacement or significant deterioration of the living standards of local communities. It is estimated that conservation of nature leads every year to the displacement of many thousands of people in several parts of Africa, Asia, and Latin America (the so-called phenomenon of conservation-induced displacement or conservation refugees). Currently, a clean and unpolluted environment is becoming a more and more valuable and limited resource. The marginalization of poor communities is further reflected in the fact that they often live in extremely difficult environmental conditions, such as lack of access to potable water, poor sanitation and inadequate housing conditions.

Indigenous tribal peoples are the category particularly vulnerable to impoverishment caused by the negative consequences of economic development. Restoring former livelihoods is in their case very difficult and they are particularly affected by adverse economic and social consequences of development such as landlessness, joblessness, economic marginalization and social disintegration. The United Nations Declaration of the Rights of Indigenous People adopted by the General Assembly on 13 September 2007 may, according to its authors, serve as "an important standard for the treatment of indigenous peoples that will undoubtedly be a significant tool towards eliminating human rights violations against the planet's 370 million indigenous people and assisting them in combating discrimination and marginalisation". The document asserted the individual and collective rights of indigenous peoples, as well as their rights to culture, identity, language, employment, health, education and other benefits. It "emphasizes the rights of indigenous peoples to maintain and strengthen their own institutions, cultures and traditions, and to pursue their development in keeping with their own needs and aspirations". The Declaration draws attention to the fundamental importance of territory as a basis for the retention of the current economic model, social ties and cultural identity by indigenous people. As stated in article 8 of the document, states should take all possible steps to prevent "any action which has the aim or effect of dispossessing them of their lands, territories or resources". The document also points to the need for prevention of "any form of forced population transfer which has the aim or effect of violating or undermining any of their rights".

The first and most important document concerning assistance to IDPs and the humanitarian aspects of displacement, including that caused by development projects, was the Guiding Principles of Internal

<sup>107</sup> F.M. Deng, "Guiding Principles of Internal Displacment", *International Migration Review*, Vol. 33, No. 2 (Summer, 1999), pp. 484-493; W. Kalin, "Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement", *Stud. Transnat'l Legal Pol'y*, 2008.

Displacement adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in 1998. The need to establish international guidelines for the protection of IDPs became apparent in the early and mid 1990s, when the number of people uprooted by internal armed conflicts, human rights abuses and ethnic discrimination began to soar. According to estimations from 1982 the total was only 1.2 million IDPs in 11 countries worldwide. By 1992 the number of IDPs uprooted by internal conflicts had increased to over 25 million people in 40 countries, or twice as many as refugees. The document was developed over many years pursuant to the official mandate given to the Representative of the Secretary-General on Internally Displaced Persons by the Commission on Human Rights in 1992<sup>108</sup>. Despite its non-binding character, the Guiding Principles of International Displacement is the best-known international document addressing the problem of IDPs<sup>109</sup>. Today, however, its importance far exceeds that of many soft-law international documents. Incorporation of the content of the document into the national law of many countries, as well as recognition of its provisions by several international organizations, means that we can talk about the transformation of the Guiding Principles from soft law into hard law. According to some experts, the provisions of the Guiding Principles can already be considered a binding component of customary international law. According to Walter Kälin, a "closer look at the Guiding Principles might reveal that this very soft instrument might actually turn out to be much harder than many well-known soft law instruments. The reason for this is that the Guiding Principles are very well grounded in international law"<sup>110</sup>. Among the countries which have incorporated the Guiding Principles in their legal systems or developed national policies based on its provisions we can mention: Angola, Colombia, Peru, Uganda, Philippines, Sri Lanka and many more. According to article 2, internally displaced persons are defined as "persons or groups of persons who have been forced or obliged to flee or to leave their homes or places of habitual residence, in particular as a result of or in order to avoid the effects of armed conflict, situations of generalized violence, violations of human rights or natural or human-made disasters, and who have not crossed an internationally recognized state border"<sup>111</sup>. In the cited definition we observe the lack of reference to implementation of development projects as a category of processes influencing the dynamics of forced migrations, which from the standpoint of the issues presented here significantly reduces its analytical usefulness. The second section of the document (Principle 6) includes prohibition of population displacement if the implemented project does not serve the public interest. Every human being is entitled to protection from arbitrary displacement from his home or place of habitual residence "In cases of large-scale development projects, which are not justified by compelling and overriding public interests". Principle 9 stipulates that "States are under a particular obligation to protect against the displacement of indigenous

<sup>108&</sup>quot;Introductory Note by the Representative of the Secretary-General on Internally Displaced Persons Mr. Francis M. Deng", available at: <u>http://www.idpguidingprinciples.org/</u>

<sup>109</sup>More on the document in the context of displacements caused by development projects: K. Luopajarvi, "Is there an Obligation on States to Accept International Humanitarian Assistance to Internally Displaced Persons under International Law?", *International Journal of Refugee Law*, vol. 15, no. 4, 2003, s. 678-714.

<sup>110</sup>W. Kälin, "How Hard is Soft Law? The Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement and the Need for a Normative Framework", Presentation at Roundtable Meeting Ralph Bunche Institute for International Studies CUNY Graduate Center December 19, 2001.

<sup>111</sup>Text of the document is available at: <u>http://daccess-dds-</u> ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G98/104/93/PDF/G9810493.pdf?OpenElement

peoples, minorities, peasants, pastoralists, and other groups with a special dependency on and attachment to the land"<sup>112</sup>.

More and more attention is being paid to the protection of and humanitarian assistance to IDPs within the framework of regional documents. Particular attention has been given to the situation of IDPs in the binding and non-binding instruments adopted in Africa. This continent is characterized by an especially large scale of and strong interplay between causes of internal displacement. The problem of displacement caused by armed conflicts is present in 23 countries across the continent. According to IDMC estimations from 2012, in 18 sub-Saharan countries there are over 10.4 million IDPs, or almost a third of the global total. Over 40 percent of people who have been internally displaced as a result of violence and conflict live in Africa. According to the IDMC, in 2012 over 1.4 million people were newly forced to flee their homes. The number of conflict-induced displaced people in Africa exceeds fourfold the number of refugees in this region. Direct or indirect results of development projects (including dams, pipelines, population redistribution schemes, and nature conservation programs), as well as the consequences of natural disasters and slow-onset environmental processes such as drought, are further causes of large-scale displacement in this part of the world. Some African countries, for example Nigeria and Sudan, are characterized by very strong interplay between the main causes of displacement. Minimizing this process seems now a sine qua non of security maximization and consolidation of economic and political stability in many countries of the region. No wonder, then, that the problem of internal displacement was already reflected in the number of relevant international documents. This problem was alluded to in, inter alia, the text of the Dar Es-Salaam Declaration on Peace, Security, Democracy and Development in the Great Lakes Region of November 2004<sup>113</sup>. The problem of forced displacement was recognized as among the main threats to stability and security in the region. A particularly important document was the Pact on Security, Stability and Development in the Great Lakes Region (known as the Great Lakes Pact) signed in Nairobi on 15 December 2006 by the heads of state of 11 countries.

Africa is the first continent with a legally binding convention devoted to the protection and assistance of internally displaced people. The Convention for the Protection and Assistance of Internally Displaced Persons in Africa, known as the Kampala Convention, was adopted in October 2009. The document entered into force on December 6th 2012, 30 days after its ratification by 15 African Union members. In addition to its binding character, the Convention of Kampala is more detailed than previously adopted documents devoted to the protection of IDPs. For example, article 5 (4) specifically establishes state responsibilities for the protection and assistance of internally displaced persons whose displacement is the result of "natural or human made disasters, including climate change". Internally displaced persons are defined in the same way as in the text of the Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement. As the document states, internally displaced persons are "persons or group of persons who have been forced or obliged to flee

<sup>112&</sup>quot;Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement" available at: http://www.ifrc.org/Docs/idrl/I266EN.pdf

<sup>113</sup>The declaration was adopted as a final document of International Conference for Peace, Security, Democracy and Development in the Great Lakes Region, held in Dar Es-Salaam in November 19-20 2004 under the auspices of the African Union and the United Nations.

or to leave their homes or places of habitual residence, in particular as a result of or in order to avoid the effects of armed conflict, situations of generalized violence, violations of human rights or natural or humanmade disasters, and who have not crossed an internationally recognized State border"<sup>114</sup>. The quoted definition does not refer to development projects as a cause of internal displacement. However, to the situations mentioned in this definition, article 10 adds development projects carried out by the public or private sector as a cause of displacement<sup>115</sup>. Article 10 of the document, headed "Displacement Induced by Projects", includes the main principles regarding implementation of socially costly development projects and involuntary resettlement accompanying them. According to article 10 (1), "states should undertake every possible measure to prevent displacement caused by projects carried out by public or private actors". As pointed out in section 10 (2), "states parties shall ensure that the stakeholders concerned will explore feasible alternatives, with full information and consultation of persons likely to be displaced by projects". According to article 10 (3), "states parties shall carry out a socio-economic and environmental impact assessment of a proposed development project prior to undertaking such a project"<sup>116</sup>. The Convention deals with the problem of displacement caused by development in much greater detail than previously adopted binding and non-binding international instruments.

# 8. Concluding remarks

The involuntary population resettlement associated with economic development is a phenomenon occurring on all continents. This process, like the displacement caused by conservation of nature, only acquired a mass character in the twentieth century. Therefore it is usually seen as the "youngest" category of internal displacement. Standards of implementation of involuntary resettlement are a reflection of national development policy and internal political circumstances. This is why in different regions of the world the problem assumes a very different nature and has different consequences. Especially negative consequences of development projects are currently observed in countries with totalitarian and authoritarian forms of government and wide social disparities. The centrally planned economy which characterizes many authoritarian states, combined with lack of control over the decisions taken in the restricted circles of administration, means that involuntary resettlement in those countries usually takes place on a mass scale. In countries with democratic forms of government, strongly rooted property rights, individualist values, and expanded participation in government by members of society, implementation of development projects and the accompanying involuntary resettlement does not have far-reaching negative social consequences.

The direction of economic development is one of the key issues influencing the evolution of

<sup>114</sup>The full text of the document is available at: <u>http://www.internal-displacement.org/8025708F004BE3B1/</u> (httpInfoFiles)/0541BB5F1E5A133BC12576B900547976/\$file/Convention(En).pdf

<sup>115</sup>S. Ojeda, "The Kampala Convention on Internally Displaced Persons: Some International Humanitarian Law Aspects", *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, Vol. 29, Issue 3, 2010, pp. 58-66.

<sup>116</sup>It is worth to mention than document uses the term "displacement induced by projects" which is much less consistent in the literature of this subject. More on legal and humanitarian aspects of the Kampala Convention: L. Groth, "Engendering Protection: an Analysis of the 2009 Kampala Convention and its Provisions for Internally Displaced Women", *International Journal of Refugee Law*, Vol. 23, Issue 2, 2011, pp. 221-251.

development policy on local, regional or national levels. In recent years, we have witnessed a significant change in the proportion of specific causes of displacement within the total scale of this phenomenon worldwide. A decrease in involuntary resettlement caused by construction of dams, observed in some African and Latin American countries, is accompanied by an increase in displacement for other reasons. Let us mention here the growing scale of displacement related to the re-urbanization of major agglomerations in Asia. Another increasingly important cause of displacement is the conservation of nature. However, we should take into account that the dynamics of the causes of DIDR differ significantly from one region of the world to another. It seems that, given population growth and growing energy needs in countries of the global south in the coming years, we cannot expect a significant decrease in the number of dams constructed there. Let us hope that the increase in development projects will be accompanied by minimization of involuntary resettlement following their construction.

Back in the nineties, specialists in this field mentioned 10 million people displaced each year by the implementation of development projects. Currently it is estimated that every year economic development leads to the involuntary resettlement of 15 million people worldwide. However, we should mention that, due to the lack of official statistics from many countries, these figures are only approximate estimates. In many countries there are no statistics on this issue. This is the case both in countries of the global south and in highly developed European countries. Therefore we do not know even the approximate number of development-induced displaced people in some regions of the world.

Much attention in recent years has been given to the need to address DIDR in the context of human rights and humanitarian concerns. Because displacements caused by development were never an important social problem in highly developed western countries, this issue is very often forgotten, neglected or underrated by public opinion and by several humanitarian institutions. Due to the low level of humanitarian risks affecting the displaced in this category and its slow-onset character, DIDR has not so far become a subject of UNHCR activities or at least of this agency's theoretical reflections. Only the OCHA Internal Displacement Unit has undertaken some very limited activity in this area. For the following reasons, DIDR is a problem scarcely known to the western public and somehow overlooked by humanitarian organizations. The World Bank as well as regional development banks have for many years focused on creating and implementing better standards of compulsory resettlement and minimization of the associated humanitarian problems and economic risks. Guidelines and policies on involuntary resettlement, adopted since 1980 within the framework of the World Bank, are specific but little-known documents, even within the community of specialists in forced migration and internal displacement.

However, it is the decisions made at the national level that are most important for the creation of appropriate standards for the implementation of development projects and accompanying involuntary resettlement. National legislation is particularly essential for improving the situation of resettled people. In many cases legal provisions objectively discriminate against indigenous people and individuals from the poorest social groups, who are the most vulnerable to the negative consequences of resettlement. Strengthening of their legal position should be accompanied by their gradual empowerment as autonomous

and self-determining actors in development policy. The UN Declaration on the human right to development highlights the principle that the individual is a central agent of development and should have the freedom to decide his own fate. In large areas of developing countries, affected or displaced communities have very little opportunity to decide on the direction of their own economic development. Legal empowerment of marginalized and previously excluded social groups is the only means of improving their economic and social situation. Therefore it seems necessary to draw wider attention than before to the humanitarian context of involuntary resettlement. The problem of displacement caused by economic development or conservation of nature has not so far become a subject of the activity of institutions such as UNHCR and IOM.

An important mechanism with which to improve the standards of resettlement and strengthen the situation of affected people may be improvement in the purposes and activities of civil society institutions. Local and regional social movements or NGOs have in several cases already succeeded in blocking or reducing the negative social and environmental consequences of development projects. Acting on a different level, civil society institutions (grassroots movements and NGOs) in many parts of the world today represent an essential instrument of greater democratization of social relations and empowerment of local communities as central actors in development. In addition to opposing specific development projects or struggling to improve the conditions and rights of displaced and affected people, social movements can play an important political role. The activity of civil society institutions should be accompanied by modification of the legal standards that at present discriminate against affected and displaced people. Only a change in the discriminatory legal system can lead to improvement in the situation of marginalized social groups, a situation which to a large extent also depends on tradition; and that is more difficult to change than law.

## 9. Selected Bibliography

- Barutciski M., "International Law and Development-induced Displacement and Resettlement" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 71-104.
- Cernea M.M., "Eight Main Risks: Impoverishment and Social Justice in Population Resettlement" [In] Metha S.R. (ed.), *Poverty, Population and Sustainable Development*, Rawat Publications, Jaipur-New Delhi, 1997.
- Cernea M.M. (ed.), *Putting people first: Sociological variables in rural development*, World Bank & Oxford University Press, Oxford-Washington, 1985, (1991).
- Cernea M.M. "The Risks and Reconstruction Model for Resettling Displaced Populations" World Development, Vol. 25. No. 10, 1997, pp. 1569-87.
- Cernea M.M., "Risks Analysis and Reduction of Involuntary Resettlement: A Theoretical and Operational Model", [In] Desai V., Potter R.B. (eds.), *The Companion to Development Studies*, *Oxford University Press*, 2002, pp. 453-459.

- Colson E., *The Social Consequences of Resettlement: The Impact of the Kariba Resettlement upon the Gwembe Tonga*, Manchester University Press, 1971.
- Courtland Robinson W., *Risks and rights: The causes, consequences, and challenges of development-induced displacement*, The Brookings Institution, Washington DC, 2003.
- Downing T.E., *Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement*, International Institute for Environment and Development, 2002.
- Downing T., "Creating Poverty: the Flawed Logic of the World Bank's Revised Involuntary Resettlement Policy", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 12, January 2002, pp. 13-14.
- McDowell C., Understanding impoverishment. The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn Books, New York, 1996.
- Muggah R., "A Tale of Two Solitudes: Comparing Conflict and Development-induced Internal Displacement and Involuntary Resettlement", *International Migration*, vol. 41, no. 5, December 2003, pp. 5-31.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Displacement, Resistance and the Critique of Development: From the grass-roots to the global", RSC Working Paper No. 9, Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, November 2002.
- Penz P., Drydyk J., Bose P.S., *Displacement by Development: Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2011.
- Scudder T., *The future of large dams: dealing with social, environmental, institutional and political costs*, Earthscan, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxford, 2005.
- Scudder T., "Development-induced Relocation and Refugee Studies: 37 Years of Change and Continuity among Zambia's Gwembe Tonga", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 6, no. 2, 1993, pp. 125-141.
- Terminski B., *Environmentally-Induced Displacement. Theoretical Frameworks and Current Challenges*, CEDEM Working Paper, Université de Liège, 2011.
- Yan T., Brett B., Greame H., "Development, Land-use Change and Rural Resettlement Capacity: a case study of the Three Gorges Project, China", *Australian Geographer*, vol. 36, no. 2, 2005, pp. 201-220.

# 10. Abstract:

The object of this report is to present development-caused displacement as a highly diverse global social problem occurring in all regions of the world, as a human rights issue, and as a source of challenges to public international law and and institutions providing humanitarian assistance. More in-depth analysis has been preceded by an introduction which draws attention to the specific nature of DIDR as one of the categories of internal displacement. Equal attention has been devoted to the origins of research into this subject already

undertaken during the fifties. Initially the field was limited to a small group of applied anthropologists, who analyzed the social consequences of construction of dams in Africa. The political character of this problem and its large social consequences have in recent years caught the attention of scholars in a growing number of disciplines. Another purpose of this report is to analyze the main causes of development-induced displacement worldwide. In order to maintain the transparent character of the analysis, I have distinguished eight main causes of the process. These include: a) construction of dams, hydropower plants, artificial reservoirs, irrigation projects and channels, b) development of transportation (building of roads, highways, railways, airports, ports, etc.), c) urbanization, re-urbanization and other transformations of urban space (expansion of urban areas, demolition of poverty-stricken districts such as slums and favelas, urban transport, underground and water supply projects, d) mining and transportation of resources (especially expansion of open-cast mining), e) deforestation and development of agriculture (especially large monoculture plantations, such as palm oil plantations on Borneo Island), f) population redistribution schemes (such as the politics of villagization in Ethiopia and Tenzania), g) conservation of nature: the creation of national parks, reserves or other biosphere protection units (the problem of so-called conservation refugees or conservation-induced displacement), and h) other reasons. The next task undertaken in this report is the analysis of DIDR specificity in the several regions of the world most acutely affected by this problem. I analyze the most spectacular or best-known examples of development projects which have led to involuntary resettlement having a negative impact on the living standards of local communities. I devote much attention to the methods of humanitarian assistance for DPs and to relations between DIDR and international human rights law and protection. Recently adopted documents relating to the protection of displaced people (Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement, the Great Lakes Pact, Convention of Kampala) treat this problem in a very selective and limited manner. Increased involvement of national and international actors in this issue should be accompanied by adequate action on the part of international humanitarian agencies including the UNHCR. In another section of the publication I draw attention to the activities of international institutions on issues of development-induced displacement and resettlement. The World Bank is currently the only international institution significantly engaging with this issue. A substantial part of the report is devoted to analysis of the consequences of development-induced displacement and resettlement on the basis of the concept of human security which has evolved since the early nineties. The displacement caused by economic development, like all other categories of forced migration, is related to the significant decrease in the level of human security of people forced to flee their homes. The concept of human security can be used to analyze both the individual and community consequences of global social problems. The report is supplemented by the author's extensive bibliography, over 50 pages long, of material related to developmentinduced displacement.

# 11.Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: An International Bibliography

# 11.1. Books

Advani, M., Urbanization, Displacement and Rehabilitation, Rawat Publications, New Delhi, 2009.

- Amarteifio G.W., Butcher D.A., Whitham D., *Tema Manhean: A study of resettlement*. Accra, Ghana: Ghana Universities Press, 1966.
- Banerjee N., Marjit S., *Development, displacement and disparity: India in the last quarter of the twentieth century*, Orient Blackswan, Andhra Pradesh, 2005.
- Barber M., Ryder G. (eds), *Damming the Three Gorges: What dam builders don't want you to know*, Probe International-Earthscan, London, 1990.
- Baviskar, A., In the Belly of the River: Tribal Conflicts Over Development in the Narmada Valley, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 1995.
- Bennet O., McDowell C., Displaced: The Human Cost of Development and Resettlement, (Palgrave Studies in Oral History), Palgrave, 2012.
- Blanc N., Bonin S. (eds.), *Grands barrages et habitants. Les risques sociaux du développement*, Maison des sciences de l'homme/Éditions Quae, Paris, 2008.
- Cernea M.M., *Internal refugees and development-caused population displacement*, Harvard Institute for International Development, Harvard University, Cambridge, 1990.
- Cernea M.M. (ed.), *Putting people first: Sociological variables in rural development*, World Bank & Oxford University Press, Oxford-Washington, 1985, (1991).
- Cernea M.M., *Involuntary resettlement in development projects: policy guidelines in World Bank-financed projects*, World Bank Publications, Washington, 1988.
- Cernea M.M. (ed.), *The economics of involuntary resettlement: Questions and challenges*, World Bank Publications, Washington, 1999.
- Cernea M.M., *The urban environment and population relocation*, World Bank Publications, Washington, 1993.
- Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000.
- Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S.E. (ed.), *Anthropological Approaches to Resettlement, Policy, Practice, and Theory*, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1993.
- Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, 2008.
- Cernea M.M. (ed.), La dimension humaine dans les projets de développement: les variables sociologiques et culturelles, Éditions Karthala, Paris, 1998.
- Chambers, R., Settlement schemes in tropical Africa: A study of organization and development, Praeger, London, 1969.
- Chambers, R. (ed.), The Volta Resettlement Experience, Praeger Publisher, 1965.
- Clark D., The Elgar companion to development studies, Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham 2006.
- Clarke J.I, Khogali M., Kosiński L.A. (eds.), Population and development projects in Africa, Cambridge

University Press, 2009.

- Chakrabati A., Dhar A., Dislocation and Resettlement in Development: From third world to the world of the *third*, Routledge, Abingdon Oxon, 2010.
- Chambers R. (ed.), The Volta Resettlement Experience, Praeger Publishers, New York, 1970.
- Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002.
- Collins A.E., Disaster and Development, Taylor & Francis, London-New York, 2009.
- Colson E., *The Social Consequences of Resettlement: The Impact of the Kariba Resettlement upon the Gwembe Tonga*, Manchester University Press, 1971.
- Courtland Robinson W., *Risks and rights: The causes, consequences, and challenges of developmentinduced displacement*, The Brookings Institution, Washington DC, 2003.
- Dawson G., Farber S., Forcible displacement throughout the ages: towards an international convention for the prevention and punishment of the crime of forcible displacement, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, Leiden-Boston, 2012.
- De Wet C.J., *Development-induced displacement. Problems, policies, and people*, Berghahn Books, New York, 2006.
- Diaw K., Schmidt-Kallert E., *Effects of Volta Lake resettlement in Ghana: a reappraisal after 25 years*, Institut für Afrika-Kunde im Verbund der Stiftung Deutsches Übersee-Institut, 1990.
- Diece P., Viezzoli C. (eds.), Resettlement and Rural Development in Ethiopia: Social and Economic Research, Training and Technical Assistance in the Beles Valley, Vranco Angeli, Milan, 1992.
- Dhagamwar V. De S., Verma N., *Industrial development and displacement. The people of Korba*, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 2003.
- D'Souza B., Madangopal D., *Marginal zones: Development-induced displacement in Mumbai*, Books for Change, Bangalore, 2010.
- Dowie M., Conservation Refugees: The Hundred-Year Conflict Between Global Conservation and Native *Peoples*, The MIT Press, 2009.
- Dreze J., Samson M., Singh S. (eds.), *The Dam and the Nation: Displacement and Resettlement in the Narmada Valley*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 1997.
- Dutta A., *Development-induced displacement and human rights*, Deep & Deep Publications, New Delhi, 2007.
- Evans M., International Law Documents, Blackstone Press, 5th Edition, London, 2001.
- Fahim H.M., Dams, People and Development: The Aswan High Dam case, Pergamon Press, Oxford, 1981.
- Fahim H.M., *Egyptian Nubians—Resettlement and Years of Coping*, University of Utah Press, Salt Lake City, 1983.
- Fernandes W., Bharali G., Uprooted for Whose Benefit?: Development-induced Displacement in Assam 1947-2000, North Eastern Social Research Centre, Guwahati, 2011.
- Fernandes W., Ganguly E., Thukral E.G. (eds.), Development, displacement, and rehabilitation: Issues for a

national debate, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1989.

- Fisher W.F, Sharpe M.E., *Toward Sustainable Development.Struggling over India's Narmada River*, Armong, New York, London England, 1995.
- Ganguly T.E. (ed.), *Big Dams, Displaced People: Rivers of Sorrow, Rivers of Change*, Sage Publications India, New Delhi, 1992.
- Gibson D., *The Politics of Involuntary Resettlement: World Bank Supported Projects in Asia*, PhD Dissertation, Duke University, 1993.
- Hansen A., Oliver-Smith A, (eds.), Involuntary Migration and Resettlement: The Problems and Responses of Dislocated People, Westview Press, Boulder, Colorado, 1982.
- Hart D., *The Volta River Project: A case study in politics and technology*, Edinburgh University Press, Edinburgh, 1980.
- Heggelund G., *Environment and resettlement politics in China: The Three Gorges Project*, Ashgate Publishing Ltd., London, 2004.
- Holtzman S.B., *Living in limbo: Conflict-induced displacement in Europe and central Asia*, World Bank Publications, Washington, 2004.
- Hussain A., Development-induced displacement. Issues and implications, Icfai University Press, Malaxmi, 2008.
- Hussain M., *Interrogating development. State, displacement and popular resistance in North East India*, SAGE Publications Ltd, New York, 2008.
- Ibnoaf M.A., *Economic development, urbanization, and induced migration*, Development Studies and Research Centre, Faculty of Economic & Social Studies, University of Khartoum, Khatroum, 1987.
- Isaacman A.F., Isaacman B.S., Dams, Displacement and the Delusion of Development: Cahora Bassa and Its Legacies in Mozambique, Ohio University Press, 2013.
- *Involuntary resettlement sourcebook. Planning and implementation in development projects*, (t. 1), World Bank Publications, Washington, 2004.
- Jha A.K., Duyne Barenstein J., Phelps P.M., Pittet, Sena S., *Safer Homes, Stronger Communities: A Handbook for Reconstructing after Natural Disasters*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2010.
- Kalin W., *Incorporating the guiding principles on internal displacement into domestic law: issues and challenges*, Brookings Institution (Bern Project on Internal Migrations), 2010.
- Khagram S., *Dams and development: Transnational struggles for water and power*, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, 2004.
- Koenig D., *Toward local development and mitigating impoverishment in development-induced displacement and resettlement*, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford, 2002.
- Koppel Maldonado J., *Putting a Price-tag on Humanity: Development-forced Displaced Communities Fight* for More Than Just Compensation, American University, Washington, 2008.
- Kuruppu S., Ganepola V., Whose Right of Way?: Development Induced Displacement, Centre for Poverty Analysis, 2005.

- Leslie J., Deep Water: The Epic Struggle over Dams, Displaced People, and the Environment, Farrar, Straus and Giroux, Paris, 2005.
- Lucas R.E.B., International migration and economic development: Lessons from low-income countries, Edaward Elgar Publishing, New York, 2008.
- Lobo L., Kumar S., *Land acquisition, displacement and resettlement in Gujarat: 1947-2004*, Sage Publications India, New Delhi, 2009.
- Mahapatra L.K., *Resettlement, Impoverishment and Reconstruction in India: Development for the Deprived*, Vikas Publishing House, New Delhi, 1999.
- McCully P., Silenced Rivers: The ecology and politics of large dams, Zed Books, London, 2001.
- Mathur H.M., Marsden D. (eds.), Impoverishment Risks in Resettlement, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 1997.
- Mathur H.M., Cernea M.M. (ed.), Development, Displacement and Resettlement: Focus on Asian Experiences, Vikas Publishing House, New Delhi, 1995.
- Mathur H.M (ed.) *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011.
- McDowell Ch., Understanding impoverishment. The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn Books, New York, 1996.
- McDowell Ch., Morrell G., *Displacement Beyond Conflict. Challenges for the 21<sup>st</sup> century*, Berghahn Books, New York, 2010.
- Mehta L., *Displaced by development: confronting marginalisation and gender injustice*, SAGE Publications Ltd, New Delhi, 2009.
- Mehta L., The Limits to Scarcity: Contesting the Politics of Allocation, Earthscan, New York, 2011.
- Mishra G.P., Bajpai B.K., *Development induced displacement: A package for rehabilitation in Uttar Pradesh*, Giri Institute of Development Studies, New Royal Book Co., New Delhi, 2004.
- Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009.
- Moro L.N., *Oil development induced displacement in the Sudan*, Institute for Middle Eastern and Islamic Studies, Durham University, Durham, 2009.
- Murickan J., Development-induced displacement. Case of Kerala, Indian Social Institute, Bangalore, 2003.
- Nonaka H., Development-induced displacement and resettlement: the effectiveness of donor policy guidelines on road rehabilitation projects in Cambodia, Swansea University, Swansea, 2008.
- Obusu-Mensah K., *Ghana's Volta Resettlement Scheme: The long-term consequences of post-colonial state planning*, International Scholars Publications, London, 1996.
- Ohta I., Yintiso G., Displacement risks in Africa, Kyoto University Press, Kyoto, 2009.
- Oleschak R., *The international law of development-induced displacement*, University of St. Gallen, St Gallen, 2009.
- Oliver-Smith A., Defying Displacement. Grassroots Resistance and the Critique of Development, University

of Texas Press, Houston, 2010.

- Oliver-Smith A., *Displacement, resistance and the critique of development. From the grass-roots to the global*, Queen Elizabeth Refugees Centre, Oxford University, Oxford, 2002.
- Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009.
- Ota A.B., Agnihotri A. (ed.), *Involuntary Displacement in Dam Projects*, Prachi Prakashan, New Delhi, 1996.
- Oyedipe F.P.A., *Adjustment to Resettlement: A Study of the Resettled People in the Kainji Lake Basin*, University of Ibadan Press, Ibadan, 1983.
- Pankhurst A., Piguet F., *Moving people in Ethiopia: development, displacement & the state*, James Currey, Oxford, 2009.
- Pankhurst A., *Resettlement and famine in Ethiopia: The villagers` experience*, Manchester University Press, Manchester, 1992.
- Parasuraman S., The Development Dilemma: Displacement in India, Palgrave Macmillan, London, 1999.
- Penz P., Drydyk J., Bose P.S., *Displacement by Development: Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2011.
- Phuong C., *The international protection of internally displaced persons*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2004.
- Picciotto R., Van Wicklin W., Rice E., *Involuntary Resettlement: Comparative Perspectives, World Bank* Series on Evaluation and Development 2, Transaction Publishers, December 2000.
- Piguet F., Pankhurst A. (eds.), Moving People in Ethiopia: Development, Displacement & the State (Eastern Africa Series), James Currey, 2009.
- Rahman K.N., *Adversities of development: a case study of involuntary resettlement*, Academic Press and Publishers, 2004.
- Ranade P.S., Infrastructure development and its environmental impact. Study of Konkan Railway, Concept Publishing Company, New Delhi, 2009.
- Rao A.J., Development Induced Displacement: A Case Study, Akansha Publishing House, 2012.
- Rath G.Ch., Tribal development in India. The contemporary debate, SAGE, New York, 2006.
- Robinson J. (ed.), *Development and Displacement*, The Open University, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2002.
- Rubin N., Warren W.M. (eds), *Dams in Africa. An inter-disciplinary study of man-made lakes in Africa*, Frank Cass and Company Limited, Milton Park-Abingdon-Oxon, 1968.
- Sachan A.K., Development Induced Displacement and Rehabilitation, Alfa Publications, 2008.
- Scudder T., *The future of large dams: dealing with social, environmental, institutional and political costs*, Earthscan, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxford, 2005.
- Scudder T., The cultural ecology of the Kariba Lake Basin, Harvard University, Cambridge M.A., 1960.
- Scudder T., No place to go: effects of compulsory relocation on Navajos, Institute for the Study of Human

Issues, Philadelphia, 1982.

Shaw M.N., International Law, Cambridge University Press, 5th Edition, Cambridge, 2003.

- Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The economics and politics of resettlement in India*, Pearson Education India, New Delhi, 2006.
- Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges, Routledge, New York, 2011.
- Stojanov R., Novosák J. (eds), Migration, development and environment. Migration processes from the perspective of environmental change and development approach at the beginning of the 21st century, Cambridge Scholars, Cambridge 2008.
- Sudarsen V. and M. A. Kalam, *The Uprooted: Displacement, Resettlement, Development*, Gian Publishing House, New Delhi, 1990.
- Sundari Rout S., Development induced Displacement and the Indigenous Societies in India: Understanding Displacement Impacts from Gender Perspectives, Lambert Academic Publishing, 2012.

Tan Y., Resettlement in the Three Gorges Project, Hong Kong University Press, Hong Kong, 2008.

- Termiński B., *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012.
- Termiński B., *Uchodźstwo środowiskowe: O ludziach w pułapce sił przyrody*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2013.
- Thukral E:, *Big Dams, Displaced Peoples: Rivers of Sorrow, Rivers of Joy*, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 1992.
- Wali A.,. Kilowatts and crisis: Hydroelectric power and social dislocation in eastern Panama, Westview Press, Boulder, 1989.
- Weiss T.G., Korn D.A., *Internal displacement: conceptualization and its consequences*, Taylor & Francis, London-New York, 2006.
- Withana N. (ed.), *Ending the Displacement Cycle: Finding Durable Solutions through Return and Resettlement*, Regional Centre for Strategic Studies, Colombo, 2011.
- Vandergeest P., Bose P.S., Idahosa P., *Development's displacements: Ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, UBC Press, Vancouver, 2007.

Verma M.K., Development, displacement, and resettlement, Rawat Publications, New Delhi, 2004.

Vora R., World's First Anti-Dam Movement: Mulshi Satyagraha 1920-1924, Orient Blackswan, New Delhi, 2009.

# **11.2.** Chapters in Edited Volumes

Aberle D., "The Navajo-Hopi Land Dispute and Navajo Relocation" [In] Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S.E. (eds.), *Anthropological Approaches to Resettlement: Policy, Practice, and Theory*, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1993.

- Abutte W-S., "Impact of resettlement in Beles Valley, Metekei" [In] Pankhurst A., Piguet F. (eds.), People, space and the state: Migration, resettlement and displacement in Ethiopia: Proceedings of the workshop..., Ethiopian Society of Sociologists, Social Workers and Anthropologists, Addis Abeba, 2004, pp. 76-92.
- Abu-Rabia A., "Negev Bedouin: Displacement, Forced Settlement and Conservation" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002, pp. 202-211.
- Abutte W-S., "Social Re-Articulation After Resettlement: Observing the Beles Valley Scheme in Ethiopia"[In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 412-430.
- Adu-Aryee V.Q., "Resettlement in Ghana: From Akosombo to Kpong" [In] Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S.E. (eds.), Anthropological Approaches to Resettlement: Policy, Practice, and Theory, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1993.
- Appa G., Patel G., "Unrecognized, Unnecessary and Unjust Displacement- Case Studies form Gujarat, India"
   [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 139-150.
- Appleby G., "Involuntary resettlement policy and transport projects" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 120-142.
- Armstrong S., Bennett O., "Representing the Resettled: The Ethical Issues Raised by Research and Representation of the San" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), *Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development*, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002, pp. 188-201.
- Ayeni J.S.O., Roder W., Ayanda J.O., "The Kainji Lake Experience in Nigeria" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 111-124.
- Bala M., "Forced Migration and Coal Mining" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics* Of Resettlement In India, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 115-134.
- Barabas A.M., Bartolome M.A., "Mediation or Sef-Managemeant: Large Dams, Social Movements and Ethnicity" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 151-168.
- Barney K., "Uprooting Communities and Reconfiguring Rural Landscapes: Industrial Tree Plantations and Displacement in Sarawak, Malaysia and Eastern Thailand" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 82-110.
- Barutciski M., "International Law and Development-induced Displacement and Resettlement" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 71-104.

- Behura N.K., Nayak P.K., "Involuntary displacement and the changingfrontiers of kinship: a study of resettlement in Orissa", [In] Guggenheim S., Cernea M.M. (eds.), *Anthropological Approaches to Resettlement: policy, practice and theory*, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1993, pp. 283-306.
- Bhanot R., Singh M., "The Oustees of Pond Dam: Their Search for a Home" [In] Ganguly Thukral E. (ed.), Big Dams, Displaced People: Rivers of Sorrow, Rivers of Change, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 1992.
- Bharali G., "Tribals' Rise against Displacement in North-Eastern India" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 218-239.
- Bisht T.C., "Resettlement in the Tehri dam project: an ethnographic profile" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 245-267.
- Bose P.S., "Dams, Development, and Displacement: The Narmada Valley Development Projects" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 186-208.
- Brokensha D., Scudder T., "Resettlement" [In] Rubin N., Warren W.M. (eds.), *Dams in Africa: An Interdisciplinary Study of Man-Made Lakes in Africa*, Frank Cass and Co. Ltd., London, 1968.
- Button G.V., "Family Resemblances Between Disasters and Development-Forced Displacement: Hurricane Katrina" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement* and Resettlement, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 255-274.
- Cernea M.M., "Financing for Development: Benefit-Sharing Mechanisms in Population Resettlement" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 49-76.
- Cernea M.M., "Understanding and Preventing Impoverishment form Displacement Reflections on the State of Knowledge" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 13-33.
- Cernea M.M., "Bridging the Research Divide: Studying Refugees & Development Oustees" [In] Allen T. (ed.), *In Search of Cool Ground: War, Flight & Homecoming in Northeast Africa*, James Currey, London, 1996, pp. 293-318.
- Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch., "Reconstructing Resettlers' and Refugees' Livelihoods" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 1-10.
- Cernea M.M., "Risks, Safeguards, and Reconstruction: A Model for Population Displacement and Resettlement" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 11-55.
- Cernea M.M., "African Population Resettlement In A Global Context" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary* resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 11-32.
- Cernea M.M., "Reforming the foundations of involuntary resettlement: Introduction" [In] Cernea M.M.,

Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment? : reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 1-10

- Cernea M.M., "Compensation and Investment in Resettlement: Theory, Practice, Pitfalls, and Needed Policy Reform", [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment? : reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 15-99.
- Cernea M.M., "Eight Main Risks: Impoverishment and Social Justice in Population Resettlement" [In] Metha S.R. (ed.), *Poverty, Population and Sustainable Development*, Rawat Publications, Jaipur-New Delhi, 1997.
- Cernea M.M., "Social Concerns in Population Resettlement" [In] G. Borrini-Feyerabend (ed.), *Beyond Fences: Seeking Social Sustainability in Conservation*, IUCN, Gland, 1997, pp. 50-55.
- Cernea M.M., "When Some Share the Gains and Others Share the Pains" [In] Ota A.B., Agnihotri A. (eds.), *Involuntary Displacement in Dam Projects*, Prachi Prakashan, New Delhi, 1996, pp. 1-10.
- Cernea M.M. "The Risks and Reconstruction Model for Resettling Displaced Populations" *World Development*, Vol. 25. No. 10, 1997, pp. 1569-87.
- Cernea M.M., "Dèplacement forcé et réinstallation de populations: recherche, politiques d'intervention et planification" [In] Cernea M.M. (ed.), *La dimension humaine dans les projets de développement. Les variables sociologique et culturelles*, Karthala, Paris, 1998.
- Cernea M.M., "Mutual Reinforcement: Linking Economic and Sociological Knowledge about Resettlement",[In] M.M. Cernea (ed.), *The Economics of Involuntary Resettlement: Questions and Challenges*,Washington, D.C., 1998.
- Cernea M.M., "Risques d'appauvrissement et développement: un modèle pour la réinstallation des populations déplacées" [In] Baré J.F. (ed.), *L'Évaluation des politiques de développement: Approches pluridisciplinaires*, l'Harmattan, Paris, 2001, pp. 175-232.
- Cernea M.M., "Risks Analysis and Reduction of Involuntary Resettlement: A Theoretical and Operational Model", [In] Desai V., Potter R.B. (eds.), *The Companion to Development Studies, Oxford University Press*, 2002, pp. 453-459.
- Cernea M.M., "Broadening the definition of population `displacement`: Geography and economicsin conservation policy" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 85-119.
- Cernea M.M., "The Benefit-sharing Principle in Resettlement" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 7-62
- Chandra M., "The micro-politics of urban evictions and rehabilitation cases from Koklata" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 267-300.
- Clark D., "Power to the People: Moving towards a Right-Respecting Resettlement Framework" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*,

School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 181-200.

- Colson E., "Engendering Those Uprooted by 'Development'" [In] Indra D. (ed.), *Engendering Forced Migration: Theory and Practice*, University of Oxford, Refugee Studies Programme, 1999.
- Colson E., "Land rights and land use among the Valley Tonga of the Rhodesian Federation: the background to the Kariba Resettlement Programme" [In] *African agrarian systems : studies presented and discussed at the second International African Seminar, Lovanium University, Leopoldville, January* 1960, Oxford University Press, London, 1963, pp. 137-156.
- Cook C.C., Mukendi A., "Involuntary Resettlement In Bank-Financed Projects. Lessons from Experience in Sub-Saharan Africa" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 33-49.
- Cook C., "Environment and Settlement Issues in Africa. Towards a Policy Agenda" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 193-198.
- Cour J-M., "Population Trends and Economic Growth in Sub-Saharan Africa" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 175-192.
- Cullet P., "Human Rights and Displacement- The Indian Supreme Court Decision on Sardar Sarovar in International Rerspective", *International and Comparative Law Quarterly*, Vol. 50 No. 4, 2001, pp. 973-987.
- Daly H.E., "Forced Displacement: Allocative Externality or Unjust Redistribution" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 121-128.
- De Wet C., "Introducing Issues" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 1-12
- De Wet C, "Risk, Complexity and Local Initiative in Forced Resettlement Outcomes" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 180-202.
- De Wet C., "Policy Recommendations and Suggestions for Further Research" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 202-212.
- De Wet C., "Why do things so often go wrong in resettlement projects" [In] Pankhurst A. and Piguet F. (eds), *People, Space and State: Migration, Displacement and Resettement in Ethiopia*, Addis Abeba University, Addis Abeba.
- De Wet C., "Does Development Displace Ethics? The Challenge of Forced Resettlement" [In] Oliver-Smith
   A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 77-96.
- De Wet C., "Contested Space or Common Ground? Perspectives on Displacement and Resettlement Debate in India" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 83-101.

- Dhagamwar V., "From Narmada to Nandigram: the never ending clamour for land as the only route to resettlement" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 221-232.
- Dias A., "Development-induced Displacement and its Impact" [In] Siby T. (ed.), *The Nowhere People: Responses to Internally Displaced Persons*, Books for Change, Bangalore, 2002.
- Dias A., "Eminent Domain, Displacement and Impoverishment" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 183-198.
- Ding Q., "What are the Three Gorges Resettlers Thinking?" [In] Dai Q. (ed.) *The River Dragon Has Come! The Three Gorges Dam and the Fate of China's YangtzeRiver and It's People*, M. E. Sharpe, Armonk, 1998.
- Downing T.E., "Mitigating Social Impoverishment when People are Involuntary Displaced" [In] McDowell
   C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 33-48.
- Downing T.E., Garcia-Downing C., "Routine and Dissounant Cultures: A theory about the Psycho-sociocultural disruptions of involuntary displacement and ways to mitigate them without inflicting even more damage" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 225-254.
- Duncan Ch.R., "Resettlement and Natural Resources in Halmahera, Indonesia" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002, pp. 347-361.
- Durocher C., Raquet V., Egre D., "Benefit Sharing to Supplement Compensation in Resource Extractive Activities: The Case of Dams" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), *Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 317-356.
- El Jack A., "Gendered implications: Development-induced displacement in Sudan" [In] Vandergeest P.,
   Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*,
   University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 61-81.
- Eriksen J.H., 'Comparing the Economic Planning for Voluntary and Invluntary Resettlement" [In] M.M. Cernea (ed.), *The Economics of Involuntary Resettlement: Questions and Challenges*, The World Bank, Washington, D.C., 1999.
- Fahim H.M., "Nubian resettlement and nomadic sedentarization in Khashm el-Girba Scheme, eastern Sudan" [In] Salzman C.P. (ed.), *When Nomads Settle*, 1980, pp. 14-156.
- Faure A., "France. Displacements along the Rivers in France: Affected People Looking Back" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 393-410.
- Fearnside P.M., "Resettlement plans for China's Three Gorges Dam" [In] M. Barber, G. Ryder (eds), Damming the Three Gorges: What dam builders don't want you to know, Probe International-Earthscan,

London, 1990, pp. 34-58.

- Feeney P., "Global Benefits, Local Costs: Expulsion from the Kibale Forest" [In] Feeney P. (ed.), Accountable Aid: Local Participation in Major Projects, Oxfam Publishing, Oxford, 1998.
- Fernandes W., "Development-induced displacement in the era of privatisation" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.) Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India, Routledge, London/New Delhi, 2011, pp. 301–316.
- Fernandes W., "Sixty years of development-induced displacement in India" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.) India Social Development Report 2008: Development and Displacement, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008.
- Fernandes W., "Development-Induced Displacment in Eastern India" [In] Dube S.C. (ed.), Antiquity and Modernity in Tribal India, (vol. 1): Continuity and Change Among the Tribals, Inter-India Publishers, New Delhi, 1998, pp. 217-301.
- Fernandes W., "Development-Induced Displacements and Marginalisation in Orissa" [In] Ota A.B., AgnihotriA. (eds), *Involuntary Displacement in Dam Projects, Prachi Prakshan*, New Delhi, 1996.
- Fernandes W., "Development Induced Displacement: Impact on Tribal Woman" [In] Pfeiffer G., D.K. Behera (eds), Contemporary Siciety: Tribal Studies (vol. 6 Tribal Situation in India), Concept Publishing Company, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 70-85.
- Fernandes W., "From Marginalization to Sharing the Project Benefits" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 205-226.
- Fernandes W., "India's forced displacement policy and practice: Is compensation up to its functions?" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 180-207.
- Fernandes W., "India's Half-century Search for a Resettlement Policy and the Right to Livelihood" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 102-128.
- Fernandes Serra M.T., "Resettlement Planning in the Brazilian Power Sector: Recent Changes in Approach" [In] Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S.E. (eds.), *Antropological Approaches to Resettlement: Policy, Practice and Theory*, Westview Press, San Francisco-Oxford, 1993.
- Fisher E., "Forced Resettlement, Rural Livelihoods and Wildlife Conservation along the Ugalla River in Tanazania" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002.
- Fisher W.F., "Local Displacement, Global Activism: DFDR and Transnational Advocacy" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 163-180.
- Furuyashiki K., Nakayama N., "From expropriation to land renting: Japan's innovations in compensating

Resettlers" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 317-356.

- Ganguly V., "Impact of Displacement on Forest Dwellers" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics* And Politics Of Resettlement In India, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 240-255.
- Garikipati S., "Misunderstood and misisued: Re-examining the compensation criterion in resettlement" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 183-221.
- Gasarasi C.P., "Tripartite Approach to the Resettiement and Integration of Rural Refugees in Tanzania" [In] Rogge, J.R., *Refugees, A Third World Dilemma*, Rowman & Littlefield, 1987.
- Gebre Y.D., "Back from Tracktors to Animal Power? Resettlement, Foreign Aid and Change in Metekel" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 291-314.
- Ghosh P., "Gender Issues in State Road Projects" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 188-207.
- Gill M.S., "Resettlement and Rehabilitation in Maharashtra for the Sardar Sarovar Narmada Project" [In] Fisher W.F. (ed.), *Toward Sustainable Development?: Struggling Over India's Narmada River*, M.E. Sharpe, 1995, pp. 229-290.
- Gray A., "Indigenous resistance to involuntary relocation" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The consequences of development-induced displacement, Oxford: Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 99-122.
- Green R.H., "Food Security in Refuge and Return: Some [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 253-290.
- Gruner S., "Contested Territories: Development, Displacement, and Social Movements in Colombia" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 155-186.
- Guggenheim S., "Development and Dynamics of Displacement" [In] Aloysius P., Fernandez W. (eds), Workshop on Rehabilitation of Persons Displaced by Development Projects, Myrada and Institute of Socio-Economic Change, Bangalore, 2008, pp. 9-26.
- Guggenheim S., "Salvaging the Damned: Resettlement in Mexico" [In] M.M. Cernea, Guggenheim S.E.(eds.) Anthropological Approaches to Involuntary Resettlement: Policy, Practice and Theory, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1991.
- Guha A., "Dispossession of Peasants by Industrial Projects" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics* And Politics Of Resettlement In India, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 155-173.
- Habeeb Kidwai A., Drydyk J., "Development-Induced Population Displacement" [In] Shobhita J., M. Bala (eds.), *The economics and politics of resettlement in India*, Pearson Education India, New Delhi, 2006,

pp. 99-114.

- Hakim R., "Resettlement and Rehabilitation in the context of Vasava Culture: Some Reflections" [In] Dreze J., Samson M., Singh S. (eds.), *The Dam and the Nation:Displacement and the Resettlement in the Narmada Valley*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 1996.
- Hakim R., "From Corn to Cotton: Changing Indicators of Food Security Among Resettled Vasavas" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 229-252.
- Horowitz M. (et. al), "Resettlement at Manantali, Mali: Short-Term Success, Long-Term Problems" [In] Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S.E. (ed.), Anthropological Approaches to Resettlement, Policy, Practice, and Theory, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1993.
- Iyer R.R., "Converting resettlement policy into resettlement law: a welcome initiative but no occasion for celebration yet" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 77-.84.
- Jaamdar S.M., "Economic Liberalization, the State, and Resettlement and Rehabilitation" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 135-154.
- Jacobs S., "Zimbabwe: State, class and gendered models of land resettlement" [In] Parpart J., Staudt K. (eds.), *Women and the state in Africa, Lynne Rienner*, Boulder C.O., 1989, pp. 161-184.
- Jayewardene R.A., "Cause for Concern: Health and Resettlement" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Development, Displacement and Resettlement: Focus on Asian Experiences*, VikasPublishing House, New Delhi, 1995.
- Jayewardene R.A., "Can Displacement be Turned Into Development By Compensation Alone? The South Asian Experience" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 239-259.
- Johnston B.R., "Development Disaster, Repatriations, and the Right to Remedy: The Case of the Chixoy Dam, Guatemala" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 201-224.
- Kanbur R., "Development Economics and the Compensation Principle" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment? : reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 129-144.
- Kedia S., "Health Consequences of Dam Construction and Involuntary Resettlement" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 97-118.
- Kendra M.A., "The First Development-caused Displacements in India: The Forgotten People of Bhakra Nangal " [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 133-152.

- Khatun H., "Bangladesh: Displacement and Poverty: Measures for Restoring Meagre Livelihoods" [In] ModiR. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 331-353.
- Kibreab J., "Common Property Resources and Resettlement" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 293-331.
- Koenig D., Diarra T., "The Effects of Resettlement on Access to Common Property Resources" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 332-362.
- Koenig D., "Enhancing Local Development in Development-induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 105-140.
- Koenig D., "Involuntary Resettlement at Manantali, Mali" [In] Chaiken M.S., Fleuret A.K. (ed.), Social Change and Applied Anthropology: Essays in Honor of David W. Brokensha, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1990, pp. 69-83.
- Koenig D., "Urban Relocation and Resettlement: Distinctive Problems, Distinctive Opportunities" [In]
   Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 119-140.
- Kooy M., "Enforcement and/or Empowerment? Different Displacements Induced by Neoliberal Water Policies in Thailand" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements:* ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 111-135.
- Kujur J.M., "Development, displacement, and rehabilitation: the context of tribes in central India" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011, pp. 134-151.
- Lassailly-Jacob V., "Land-Based Strategies in Dam-Related Resettlement Programmes in Africa" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding impoverishment: the consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn Books, New York, 1996, pp. 187-201.
- Lassailly-Jacob V., "Reconstructing Livelihoods Through Land Settlement Schemes: Comparative Reflections on Refugees and Oustees in Africa" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 108-124.
- Li H.M., Waley P. and P. Rees, "Reservoir Resettlement in China: Past Experience and the Three Gorges Dam", *Geographical Journal*, Vol. 167, Issue 3, 2001, pp. 195–212.
- Magadza Ch.H.D., "Social Impacts of the Creation of lake Kariba" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary* resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 89-98.

- Mahapatra L.K., Mahapatra S., "Social Re-Articulation and Community Regeneration Among Resettled Displacees" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 431-444.
- Mahapatra L.K., "Testing the Risks and Reconctruction Model of India's resettlement experiences" [In] Cernea M.M. (ed.), *The Economics of Involunatry Resettlement: Questions and Challenges*, World Bank, Washington D.C., 1996, pp. 189-230.
- Mairal G., Bergua J.A., "From economism to culturalism: the social and cultural construction of risk in the river Esera" [In] Abram S., Waldren J. (eds.), Anthropological perspectives on local development: knowledge and sentiments in conflict, London-New York, Routledge, 1998.
- Manga L.R., "Resettlement of Displaced People in Connection with the Nylon Urban Upgrading Project in Douala, Cameroon" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 71-81.
- Marquardt M.A., "Settlement and Resettlement: Experience from Uganda's National Parks and Reserves" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 147-160.
- Mathur Velath P., "Development and displacement: rights-based theoretical analysis" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009.
- Mathur H.M., "Loss of Access to Basic Public Services" [In] Mathur H.M., Marsden D. (eds.), Impoverishment Risks in Resettlement, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 1997.
- Mathur H.M., "The Resettlement of People Displaced by Development Projects: Issues and Approaches"[In] Mathur H.M., Cernea M.M. (eds.), *Development, Displacement and Reseattlement: Focus on Asian Experiences*, Vikas Publishing House, New Delhi, 1995.
- Mathur H.M., "Impoverishment Risk Model and Its Use as a Planning Tool" [In] Mathur H.M., Marsden D. (eds.), *Impoverishment Risks in Resettlement*, Sage Publications, New Delhi, 1997.
- Mathur H.M., "The Impoverishing Potential of Development Projects- Resettlement Requires Risk Analysis", *Development and Cooperation*, Vol. 6, Deutsche Stiftung fur Internationale Entwicklung, Frankfurt, 1999.
- Mathur H.M., "Mining Coal, Undermining People: Compensation Policies and Practices of Coal India" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 260-285.
- Mathur H.M., "Making resettlement work: policy, planning and management" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 25-76.
- Mathur Velath P., "Development and Displacement: Rights-based Theoretical Analysis" [In] Modi R. (ed.), Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement, SAGE, London-New York, 2009.
- Mburugu E.K., "Dislocation of Settled Communities in the Development Process: The case of Kiambere

Hydroelectric Project" [In] Cook C.C. (eds.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 49-59.

- McDonald M.D. "Dams, Displacement and Development: A Resistance Movement in Southern Brazil" [In] Friedmann J., Rangan H. (eds.), *Defense of Livelihood: Comparative Studies in Environmental Action*, Kumarian Press, West Hartford CT, 1993.
- McDowell C., "Privatising infrastructure development: `Development refugees` and the resettlement challenge" [In] Sullivan R. (ed.), *Business and Human Rights: Dilemmas and Solutions*, Greenleaf Publishing Limited, 2003, pp. 155-168.
- McMillan D., Painter T., Scudder T., "Development Strategies and Issues for Lan Settlement in West Africa"
   [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 161-174.
- Mehta L., "Women Facing Submergence: Displacement and Resistance in the Narmada Valley" [In] Damadoran V., Unnithan M (eds), *Identities, Nation, Global Culture*, Sage, New Delhi, 2000.
- Meikle S., Youxuan Z., "Employment for Displacees in the Socialist Market Economy in China" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell Ch. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 127-143.
- Mehta L., "Why are human rights violated with impunity? : forced displacement in India's Narmada Valley"[In] Grabska K., Mehta L. (eds.), *Forced displacement. Why rights matter*, Palgrave MacMillan, Basingstoke-New York, 2008.
- Mejía M.C., "Economic dimensions of urban resettlement: Experiences from Latin America" [In] Cernea M.M. (ed.), *The economics of involuntary resettlement: Questions and challenges*, The World Bank, Washington, D.C., 1999, pp. 147-188.
- Mejia M.C., "Economic Recovery After Involuntary Resettlement: The Case of Brickmakers Displaced by the Yacyreta Hydroelectric Project" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 144-164.
- Meshack D., Griffin C., "Displacement and Forced Settlement: Gypsies in Tamilnanu" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002, pp.261-276.
- Modi R., "Reconstructing Livelihoods? Observations fromResettlement Sites in Gujarat" [In] Modi R. (ed.), Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 154-182.
- Mollett S., "Entanglements" Compesino and Indigenous Tenure Insecurities on the Honduran North Coast"[In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 61-81.
- Morvaridi B., "Rights and development-induced displacement : risk management or social protection?" [In] Grabska K., Mehta L. (eds.), *Forced displacement. Why rights matter*, Palgrave MacMillan, Basingstoke-New York, 2008.

- Muggah R., "A Unified Approach to Conceptualizing Resettlement" [In] Koser K., Martin S. (eds.) The Migration - Displacement Nexus: Patterns, Processes, and Policies, Berghahn Books, London 2011, pp. 14-28.
- Murray C., "Upon Whose Terms? The Displacement of Afro-Descendent Communities in the Creation of Costa Rica's National Parks" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 208-228.
- Mustanoja U-M., Mustanoja K.J., "Resettlement after involuntary displacement: The Karelians in Finland" [In] Cernea M.M., uggeneim S. (eds.), *Anthropological approaches to resettlement: Policy, practice, and theory*, Westviev Press, Boulder CO, 1993, pp. 87-107.
- Nayak R., "Risks associated with Landlessness: An Exploration Towards Socially Friendly Displacement and Resettlement" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 79-107.
- Nish S., Bice S., "Community-based agreement making with land-connected peoples" [In] Vanlay F., EstevesA.M.. (eds.) New Directions in Social Impact Assessment. Conceptual and Methodological Advances,Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 2012.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Displacement, Resistance and the Critique of Development: From the Grass Roots to the Global" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 141-179.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Fighting for a place: The policy implication of resistance to development-induced resettlement" [In] McDowell C. (ed), Understanding Impoverishment: The consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, Oxford, 1996, pp. 77-98.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Applied Anthropology and Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement" [In] Kedia S., Van Willingen J. (eds.), *Applied anthropology: Domains of application*, Greenwood Publishing Group, 2005, pp. 189-221.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Introduction: Development-Forced Displacement and Resettlement: A Global Human Rights Crisis" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 3-24.
- Oliver-Smith A., "Evicted from Eden: Conservation and the Displacement of Indigenous and Traditional Peoples" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement* and Resettlement, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 141-162.
- Ota A.B., "Countering impoverishment risks: the case of Rengali dam project" [In] Mathur H.M., Marsden
   D., Development projects and impoverishment risks: resettling project-affected people in India, Oxford
   University Press, 1998, pp. 125-133
- Ota A.B., "Livelihood Restoration of the Displaced" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 256-282.
- Padel F., "Cultural Genocide: the Real Impact of Development-Induced Displacement" [In] Mathur H.M.

(ed.), *India: Social Development Report 2008. Development and Displacement*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp.103-115.

- Padel F., "Resettlement Realities: The Gulf between Policy and Practice", [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.) Resettling Displaced People: Policy and Practice in India, Routledge-Council for Social Research, New Delhi, 2008.
- Padel F., Das S., "Resettlement Realities: The Gulf between Policy and Practice" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People – Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 143-182.
- Padovani F., "China: the three Gorges Project and the experiences of resettlees in Shanghai" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009.
- Padovani F., "Involuntary Resettlement in the Three Gorges Dam Area in the Perspective of Forced Migration Due to Hidraulic Planning in China" [In] Crépeau F. (ed.), Forced Migrations and Global Processes. A View from Forced Migration Studies, Lexington Books, Oxford, 2003, pp. 91–123.
- Palmer G.B., "The Agricultural Resettlement Scheme: A Review of Cases and Theories" [In] BerdichewskyB. (ed.), *Anthropology and Social Change in Rural Areas*, Walter de Gruyter, 1979, pp. 149-184.
- Pankhurst A., "Contextualizing migration, resettlement and displacement in Ethiopia" [In] Pankhurst A.,
  Piguet F. (eds.), *People, space and the state: Migration, resettlement and displacement in Ethiopia: Proceedings of the workshop...*, Ethiopian Society of Sociologists, Social Workers and Anthropologists,
  Addis Abeba, 2004, pp. 1-33.
- Pankhurst A., "Longer term implications of resettlement in Ethiopia" [In] Pankhurst A., Piguet F. (eds.), People, space and the state: Migration, resettlement and displacement in Ethiopia: Proceedings of the workshop..., Ethiopian Society of Sociologists, Social Workers and Anthropologists, Addis Abeba, 2004, pp. 112-152.
- Paramita Mishra P., M. Gopinath Reddy "Mining-induced displacement: case of aluminium rafinery in Andhra Pradesh" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011, pp. 91-108.
- Parasuram S., "The Anti-Dam Movement and Rehabilitation Policy" [In] Dreze J., Samson M., Singh S. (eds.), *The Dam and the Nation: Displacement and Resettlement in the Narmada Valley*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 1997.
- Partridge W.L., Brown A.B., Nugent J.B., "The Papaloapan Dam and Resettlement Project: Human ecology and health impacts" [In] Hansen A., Oliver-Smith A. (eds.), *Involuntary migration and resettlement: The problems and responses of dislocated people*, Westview Press, Boulder CO, 1982, pp. 245-263.
- Patel A., "What Do the narmada Valley Tribal Want" [In] W.F. Fisher (ed.), *Toward sustainable development?: struggling over India's Narmada River*, M.E. Sharpe, New York, pp. 179-201.
- Pereira F., "Involuntary Relocation in Urban Areas of Mozambique" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary

resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 81-88.

- Perera J., "The limitations of current approaches to resettlement" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 381-415.
- Posey D.A., "The Kayapo Indian Protests against Amazonian Dams: Successes, Aiances and Un-Ending Battles" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 123-138.
- Price S., "Compensation, Restoration, and Development Opportunities: National Standards on Involuntary Resettlement" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 147-179.
- Pulkol D., "Resettlement and Integration of Pastoralists in The National Economy: Ranch Restructuring in Uganda" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 137-146.
- Rahmato D., "Rural Resettlement in Post-Revolutionary Ethiopia: Problems and Prospects" [In] Report on Conference Proceedings Vol. 2, Conference on Population Issues in Ethiopia's National Development, Addis Abeba, 1989,
- Raja B.K.D., "Implementation of Economic Rehabilitation Plan" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 174-187.
- Ramanathan U., "Eminent Domain, Protest, and the Discourse on Rehabilitation" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 208-230.
- Ravindran L., Mahapatra B. "Gender Issues in Displacement: A Study of Irrigation Projects in Southern Orissa" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 240-270.
- Reddy K.M., "Political Economy of Compensation" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 81-98.
- Reddy I.U.B., "Restoring Housing Under Urban Infrastructure Projects in India" [In} Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 167-183.
- Rew A., "Policy implications on the Involuntary Ownership of Resettlement Negotiations: Examples from Asia of Resettlement Practice" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp.201-222.
- Rew A., Fisher E., and B. Pandey, "Policy Practices in Development-Induced Displacement and Rehabilitation" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 37-71.
- Robinson S., "The Politics of Resettlement: Dams and Campesino Resistance to State Encroachment" [In]

Ross P., Howard M. (red.), Mexico: A Second Revolution?, Simon Fraser University, Canada, 1991.

- Roy M.P., "Reconstructing livelihoods" [In] Mathur H.M. (ed.), *Resettling Displaced People Policy and practice in India*, Routledge India, New Delhi, 2011, pp. 233-244.
- Sagoe K. Amanfo, "Valuation, acquisition and compensation for purposes of resettlement" [In] Chambers R. (ed.), *The Volta resettlement experience*, New York, 1970.
- Saxena K.B., "Rehabilitation and resettlement of displaced persons: a critical examination of the national policy andproposed bills" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011, pp. 23-45.
- Saxena N.C., "Resettlement and Rehabilitation: The New Indian Policy" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 23-48.
- Scudder T., "Resettlement theory and the Kariba Case: An Anthropology of Resettlement" [In] Oliver-Smith A. (ed.), *Development & Dispossession: The Crisis of Forced Displacement and Resettlement*, School for Advanced Research Press, 2009, pp. 25-48.
- Scudder T., "Development-Induced Impoverishment, Resistance and River-Basin Development" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment: The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996, pp. 49-76.
- Scudder T., "Resettlement Outcomes of Large Dams", [In] Tortajada C., Altinbilek D., Biswas A.K. (eds), *Impact of Large Dams: A Global Assessment*, Springer Verlag, Heildelberg-New York, 2012, pp. 37-67.
- Scudder T., Colson E., "From Welfare to Development: A Conceptual Framework for the Analysis of Dislocated People" [In] Hansen A., Oliver-Smith A., (eds.) *Involuntary Migration and Resettlement: the Problems and Responses of Dislocated People*, Westview Press, Boulder Co., 1982, pp. 267–87.
- Scudder T., "Resettlement" [In] Biswas A.K. (ed), Water Resources: Environmental Planning, Management and Development, McGraw-Hill, New York, 1997, pp. 667-710.
- Schmidt-Soltau K., "Central Africa: Sustainability at Stake in Africa's Parks: The Flaws of Displacement-Based Conservation Strategies" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 275-291.
- Serbo G.M., "Environment And Settlement in Eastern Sudan: Some major Policy Issues" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 125-136.
- Seymour F.J., "Conservation, Displacement, and Compensation" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefitsharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 286-314.
- Sharma R.N., "Displacement for Special Economic Zones (SEZs) abd Real Estate Business" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 199-217.
- Shekhawat S., "Pakistan: The Paradox of Irrigation Benefitsand Lost Livelihoods: The Mangla Dam" [In]

Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 354-372.

- Shihata I.F.I. "Involuntary resettlement in World Bank-financed projects" [In] Shihate I.F.I (ed.), *World Bank in a Changing World*, Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 1991.
- Shobhita J., "Public Participation in Development" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, 2006, pp. 49-80.
- Siamwiza B.S., "Zambia: When Community Resources are Expropriated: Loss of Commons in the Gwembe Valley (1958-2004)" [In] Modi R. (ed.), *Beyond Relocation: The Imperative of Sustainable Resettlement*, SAGE, London-New York, 2009, pp. 315-330.
- Søftestad L., "Anthropology, development, and human rights: the case of involuntary resettlement" [In] Berg
  E. Et al (eds.) *Ethnologie im Wiederstreit. Kontroversen über Macht, Geschäft, Geschlecht in fremden Kulturen. Festschrift für Lorenz G.* Löffler, Trickster, München, 1991, pp 365-87.
- Somayaji S., Talwar S., "Development-induced displacement, rehabilitation and resettlement in India: current issues and challenges" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011, pp.1-10.
- Somayaji G., Mangalekar R., "Whither national policy on displacement and rehabilitation?: a sociological perspective based on a case study from Karnataka" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011, pp. 109-122.
- Sorensen C., "Alebu: Eritrean Refugees Return and Restore Their Livelihoods" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 184-202.
- Swanson T., Pearce D.W., "Economic Evaluation of Projects Involving Forced Population Displacements" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), *Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 99-120
- Szablowski D., "Who Defines Displacement? The Operation of the World Bank Involuntary Resettlement Policy in Large Mining Project" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 33-60.
- Tamakloe M.A., "Long-Term Impacts of Resettlement: The Akosombo Dam Experience" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, pp. 99-111.
- Tamandong-Helin S., "State power as a medium of impoverishment: The case of the Pantabangan dam resettlement in the Philippines", [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding impoverishment: The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn, 1996, pp. 169-183.
- Tamondong S., "Can Improved Resettlement Reduce Poverty?" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), Involuntary

resettlement in Africa: selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa, pp. 99-111.

- Thangaraj S., "Impoverishment risks' analysis: A methodological tool for participatory resettlement planning" [In] McDowell C. (ed.), Understanding impoverishment: The consequences of development-induced displacement, Berghahn, 1996, pp. 223-232.
- Trembath B., "Beyond Compensation: Sharing of Rents Arising From Hydropower Projects" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, 2008, pp. 375-394.
- Tshabalala M., "Resettlement and Rural Development Aspects of the Lesotho Highlands Power project" [In] Cook C.C. (ed.), *Involuntary resettlement in Africa: Selected papers from a conference on environment and settlement issues in Africa*, World Bank Publications, 1994, pp. 59-70.
- Turton D., "Who is a Forced Migrant" [In] De Wet C. (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Problems, Policies, People*, Berghahn Books, 2006, pp. 13-37.
- Wadley R.L., "The History of Displacement and Forced Settlement in West Kalimantan, Indonesia: Implications for Co-managing" [In] Chatty D., Colchester M. (eds.), Conservation and mobile indigenous peoples: displacement, forced settlement, and sustainable development, Berghahn Books, Chicago, 2002, pp. 313-328.
- Wood A.P., "Spontaneous agricultural resettlement in Ethiopia" [In] Clarke J.I., Kosinski L.A. (eds.), *Redistribution of population in Africa*, Heinemann, London, 1982, pp.157-164.
- Wood A.P., "Population redistribution and agricultural settlement schemes in Ethiopia 1958-80", Clarke J.I, Khogali M., Kosiński L.A. (eds.), *Population and development projects in Africa*, Cambridge University Press, 2009.
- Vandereest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S., "Introduction" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 1-32.
- Vandergeest P., "Displacements in Neoliberal Land Reforms: Producing Tenure (In)Securities in Laos and Thailand" [In] Vandergeest P., Idahosa P., Bose P.S. (eds.), *Development's displacements: ecologies, economies, and cultures at risk*, University of British Columbia Press, Vancouver, 2007, pp. 136-154.
- Van Wicklin W., "Sharing project benefits to improve resettlers livelihoods" [In] Cernea M.M., The economics of involuntary resettlement: Questions and challenges, The World Bank, Washington DC, 1999, pp. 231-256.
- Vatiso G., "The Metekel resettlement in Ethiopia : why did it fail ?", [In] Pankhurst A., Piguet F. (eds.), People, space and the state: Migration, resettlement and displacement in Ethiopia: Proceedings of the workshop..., Ethiopian Society of Sociologists, Social Workers and Anthropologists, Addis Abeba, 2004, pp. 52-110.
- Voutira E., Harrell-Bond B., "'Successful' Refugee Settlement: Are Past Experiences Relevant" [In] CerneaM.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Refugees and Resettlers*, The

World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 56-76.

Yong C. Ooi Lin, "Indigenous peoples, displacement through "development," and rights violations: the case of the Orang Asli of peninsular Malaysia" [In] Grabska K., Mehta L. (eds.), *Forced displacement. Why rights matter*, Palgrave MacMillan, Basingstoke-New York, 2008.

## 11.3. Articles in Scientific Journals

- Agrawal A., Redford K., "Conservation and Displacement: An Overview", *Conservation and Society*, Vol. 7, Issue 1, 2007, pp. 1-10.
- Agrawal A., "Mumbai Urban Transport Project A multi dimensional approach to improve urban transport", *Research in Transportation Economics*, Vol. 40, Issue 1, 2013, pp.116-123.
- Ahmad N., Lahiri-Dutt K., "Engendering Mining Communities Examining the Missing Gender Concerns in Coal Mining Displacement and Rehabilitation in India", *Gender Technology and Development*, Vol. 10, No. 3, November 2006, pp. 313-339.
- Aird S.C. "China's Three Gorges: The Impact of Dam Construction on Emerging Human Rights", *Human Rights Brief*, American University's Washington College of Law, vol. 8, no. 2, Winter 2001, pp. 24-37.
- Akca E., Sabbag C., Fujikura R., "Atatürk Dam resettlement process: Increased disparity resulting from insufficient financial compensation", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 29, No.1, 2013, pp. 101-108.
- Akwabi-Ameyaw K., "The Political Economy of Agricultural Resettlement and Rural Development in Zimbabwe: The Performance of Family Farms and Producer Cooperation", *Human Organization*, Vol. 49, No. 4, 1990, pp. 320-338
- Altinbilek H.D., Bayram B., Hazar T., "The New Approach to Development Project-induced Resettlement in Turkey", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, vol. 15, no. 3, 1999, pp. 291-300.
- Amirthalingam K., Lakshman R.W.D., "Displaced Livelihoods in Sri Lanka: An Economic Analysis", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 22, No. 4, 2009, pp. 502-524.
- Amorin I., "Resettlement of communities The case study of Jaguaribara: A resilient community (Northeast of Brazil)", JÀMBÁ: Journal of Disaster Risk Studies, Vol. 2, No.3, December 2009, pp. 216-234.
- Areeparampil M., "Displacement due to Mining in Jharkhand", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 31, no. 24, 1996.
- Arens W., "The Social Consequences of Resettlement: The Impact of the Kariba Resettlement upon the Gwembe Tonga . Elizabeth Colson (Book Review)", *American Anthropologist*, Vol. 75, No. 6, 1977, pp. 1821-1831.
- Asif M., "Why Displaced Persons Reject Project Resettlement Colonies", *Economic and Political Weekly*, June 10, 2000, pp. 2005-2008.
- Asthana V., "Forced Displacement: A Gendered Analysis of the Tehri Dam Project in India", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 47, No. 47-48, December 2012, pp. 96-102.
- Asthana R., "Involuntary Resettlement: Survey of International Experience", Economic and Political Weekly,

Vol. 31, No. 24, June 15, 1996, pp. 1468-1475.

- Baird I.G., Shoemaker B., "Unsettling Experiences: Internal Resettlement and International Aid Agencies in Laos", *Development and Change*, vol. 38, no. 5, September 2007, pp. 865-888.
- Bartolome L.J., "Forced Resettlement and the Survival Systems of theUrban Poor", *Ethnology*, Vol. 23, 1984, pp. 177-192.
- Basu S., "Practising the "Guiding Principles" for Development's Displacees : Problems and Prospects", *Refugee Watch*, Vol. 37, 2011, pp. 16-29.
- Bedi H.P., "Environmental Mis-Assessment, Development and Mining in Orissa, India", *Development and Change*, Vol. 44, Issue 1, January 2013, pp. 101-123.
- Beer B., "Rezensionen Development-induced Displacement. Problems, Policies, and People", *Anthropos*, vol. 101, no. 2, 2006, pp. 599.
- Berg Vanden T.M., ""We Are Not Compensating Rocks": Resettlement and Traditional Religious Systems", World Development, Vol. 27, Issue 2, February 1999, pp. 271-283.
- Bharathi M., Rao R.S., "Linking Development to Displacement", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 34, No. 28, July 10, 1999.
- Bhengara R., "Coal Mining Displacement", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 31, no. 11, March 1996, pp. 647-649.
- Bisht T.Ch., "Development-Induced Displacement and Women: The Case of the Tehri Dam, India", *The Asia Pacific Journal of Anthropology*, vol.10, no. 4, 2009, pp. 301-317.
- Biswas A.K., Tortajada C., "Development and Large Dams: A Global Perspective", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2001, pp. 9-21.
- Bosshard P., "China Dams the World", World Policy Journal, Winter 2009/2010, pp. 43-51.
- Brand L.A., "Displacement for development? the impact of changing state-society relations", *World Development*, Vol. 29, No. 6, June 2001.
- Bray D.B., Velazquez A., "From Displacement-based Conservation to Place-based Conservation ", *Conservation & Society*, Vol. 7, Issue 1, 2009, pp. 11-14.
- Brockington D., Schmidt-Soltau K., "The social and environmental impacts of wilderness and development", *Oryx*, vol. 38, 2004, pp. 140-142.
- Brockington D., Igoe J., "Eviction for Conservation: A Global Overview", *Conservation & Society*, Vol. 4, Issue 3, 2006, pp. 424-470.
- Brokensha D., "Volta Resettlement and Anthropological Research", *Human Organization*, Vol. 22, No. 4, Winter 1964, pp.286-290.
- Brown P.H., Xu Y., "Hydropower Development and Resettlement Policy on China's Nu River", *Journal of Contemporary China*, Vol. 19, No. 66, 2010, pp. 777-797.
- Caspary G., "The Impacts of Development-Induced Displacement on Human Security: A Study of Dam Finance", *Human Security Journal*, Vol. 4, Summer 2007, pp. 70-81.
- Cernea M.M., "Risks, Safeguards and Reconstruction", Economic & Political Weekly, Vol. 35, No. 41,

October 07, 2000.

- Cernea M.M., "Public Policy Responses to Development-Induced Population Displacements", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 15 1996.
- Cernea M.M., "The Role of Sociological Knowledge in Planned Rural Development", *Sociologia Ruralis*, vol. 24, no. 3-4, 1984, pp. 184-201.
- Cernea M.M., "Internal Refugee Flows and Development-Induced Population Displacement", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 3, no. 4, 1990, pp. 320-339.
- Cernea M., "For a new economics of resettlement: A sociological critique of the compensation principle", *International Social Science Journal*, vol. 55, issue 175, March 2003, pp. 37-45.
- Cernea M., "The risks and reconstruction model for resettling displaced populations", *World Development*, vol. 25, no. 10, October 1997, pp. 1569-1587.
- Cernea M., "Understanding and Preventing Impoverishment from Displacement: Reflections on the State of Knowledge", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 8, no. 3, 1995, pp. 245-264.
- Cernea M.M., Schmidt-Soltau K., "Poverty Risks and National Parks: Policy Issues in Conservation and Resettlement", *World Development*, vol. 34, no. 10, October 2006, pp. 1808-1830.
- Cernea M.M., Schmidt-Soltau K., "The end of forcible displacements? Conservation must not impoverish people", *Policy Matters*, Issue 12, September 2003, pp. 42-51.
- Cernea M.M, "Financing for Development: Benefit-Sharing Mechanisms in Population Resettlement", *Economic and Polictical Weekly*, vol. 42, no. 12, 2007, pp. 1033-1046.
- Cernea M.M., "Introduction: Resettlement An Enduring Issue in Development", *The Asia Pacific Journal* of Anthropology, Vol. 10, No. 4, 2009, pp. 263-265.
- Cernea M.M., "Compensation and benefit sharing: Why resettlement policies and practices must be reformed", *Water Science and Engineering*, Vol. 1, No. 1, March 2008, pp. 89–120.
- Cernea M.M., "Introduction: Resettlement An Enduring Issue in Development", *The Asia Pacific Journal* of Anthropology, Vol. 10, No. 4, 2009, pp. 263-265.
- Cernea M.M., "Involuntary resettlement and development", *Finance and Development*, September 1988, pp. 46-49.
- Cernea M.M., "Social Integration and Population Displacement: The Contribution of Social Science", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 143, pp. 91-112, 1995.
- Cernea M.M., "Metropolitan Development and Compulsory Population Relocation, Policy Issues and Project Experiences", *Regional Development Dialogue*, Vol. 10, No. 4, 1989, pp. 88-106.
- Cernea M.M. "Urban Development and Compulsory Population Displacement", *Practicing Anthropology*, Vol. 12, No.3, 1990, pp. 10-19.
- Cernea M.M., "La sociologie des déplacements forcés: un modèle theorique" ([In] Laissailly-Jacob V. (ed.), *Communautées deracinées dans les pays du Sud*), *Autrepart*, Vol. 5, 1998, pp. 11-28.
- Cernea M.M., "Some Thoughts on Research Priorities in Resettlement Research", *The Eastern Anthropologist, India*, Vol. 53, No. 1-2, 2000, pp 3-12.

- Cernea M.M., "Social science research and the crafting of policy on population resettlement", *Knowledge and Policy*, Vol. 6, Issue 4, Fall/Winter 1996, pp. 176-200.
- Cernea M.M., "Riesgos de pobreza y reconstrucción: Un modelo para el desplazamiento y relocalización de poblaciones", *Avá (Revista de Antropología)*, No. 5, 2002.
- Cernea M.M., Schmidt-Soltau K., "The end o forcible displacement? Conservation must not impoverish people", *Policy Matters*, Vol. 12, 2003, pp. 42-51.
- Cernea M.M., "Why Economic Analysis Is Essential to Resettlement", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 34, No. 31, July 31, 1999.
- Chaube U.C., "Rehabilitating oustees in the Narmada basin, India", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 5, No. 3, September 1989, pp. 175-182.
- Choudhary K., "Development Dilemma", Economic & Political Weekly, Vol. 35, No. 30, July 22, 2000.
- Colajacomo J., "The Chixoy Dam: the Maya Achi Genocide: The Story of a Forced Resettlement", *Indigenous Affairs*, no. 3-4, 1999, pp. 64-79.
- Colson E., "Forced Migration and the Anthropological Response", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 16, Issue1, 2003, pp. 1-18.
- Conti A., "Capitalist organization of production through non-capitalist relations: women's role in a pilot resettlement in Upper Volta", *Review of African Political Economy*, Vol. 16, Issue 5, 1979, pp. 75-92.
- Costa-Pierce B.A., "Constraints to the Sustainability of Cage Aquaculture for Resettlement From Hydropower Dams in Asia: An Indonesian Case Study", *The Journal of Environment Development*, vol. 7, no. 4, December 1998, pp. 333-363.
- Croll E.J., "Involuntary Resettlement in Rural China: The Local Viev", *The China Quarterly*, Vol. 158, June 1999, pp. 468-483.
- Crooks D., Cliggett L., Gillett-Netting R., "Migration Following Resettlement of the Gwembe Tonga of Zambia: The Consequences for Children's Growth", *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*, Vo. 47, No. 4, 2008, pp. 363-381.
- Delang C.O., Toro M., 'Hydropower-induced displacement and resettlement in the Lao PDR", *South East Asia Research*, Vol. 19, No. 3, 2011, pp 567–594.
- De Wet C., "Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 12, January 2002, pp. 6-9.
- De Wet C., "Economic Development and Population Displacement: Can Everybody Win?", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 36, No. 50, December 2001, pp. 4637-4646.
- De Wet C., "Brief Communications: Recent Deliberations on the State and Future of Resettlement Anthropology", *Human Organization*, Vol. 50, Number 1, Spring 1991, pp. 104-109.
- De Wet C., "Stress and Environmental Change in the Analysis of Community Relocation", *Human Organization*, Vol 47, Issue 2, 1988.

Devine R., "The Trouble with Dams", Atlantic Monthly, Vol 276, Issue 2, 1995, pp. 64-74.

Dao N., "Dam development in Vietnam: The evolution of dam-induced resettlement policy", Water

Alternatives, Vol. 3, No. 2, 2010, pp. 324-340.

- Das M, "Resettlement and rehabilitation in TISCO's Gopalpur project", *ASCI Journal of Management*, Vol. 28, Issue 1, 1998, pp. 101-104.
- Das V., "Dislocation and Rehabilitation: Defining a Field", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 1996, pp. 1509-1514.
- Dash S.P., "Resettlement and Rehabilitation in Orissa: A study of the upper Indravati hydro-electric project", *Social Change*, Vol. 8, No. 4, December 2008, pp. 661-688.
- Devitt P., Hitchcock R.K., "Who Drives Resettlement? The Case of Lesotho's Mohale Dam", *African Study Monographs*, Vol. 31, Issue 2, July 2010, pp. 57-106.
- Dixit A., "Water Projects in Nepal, Lessons from Displacement and Rehabilitation", *Water Nepal*, vol. 4, no.1, September 1994.
- Doutriaux S., Geisler Ch., Shively G., "Competing for Coffee Space: Development-Induced Displacement in the Central Highlands of Vietnam", *Rural Sociology*, vol. 73, no. 4, December 2008, pp. 528-554.
- Dowie M., "Problems in paradise. How making new parks and wildlife preserves creates millions of conservation refugees around the world", *San Francisco Chronicle*, June 11, 2006.
- Dowie M., "Conservation refugees: when protecting nature means kicking people out', *Orion Magazine*, November-December 2005.
- Downing T., "Creating Poverty: the Flawed Logic of the World Bank's Revised Involuntary Resettlement Policy", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 12, January 2002, pp. 13-14.
- Downing T.E., Garcia-Downing C., "Risk liability mapping in development-induced displacement and resettlement", Paper presented to the International Symposium of Resettlement and Social Development, Nanjing, China, May 2002.
- Downing T.E., Moles J., McIntosh I., Garcia-Downing C., *Indigenous Peoples and Mining. Strategies and Tactics for Encounters*, International Institute for Environment and Development, London, 2002.
- Dreze J., Samson M., Singh S., Mehta L., "The Dam and the Nation: Displacement and Resettlement in the Narmada Valley", *The Journal of Development Studies*, Vol. 35, No. 4, 1999, pp. 206.
- Drucker C., "Dam the Chico: Hydropower Development and Tribal Resistance", *The Ecologist*, Vol 15, Issue 4, 1985, pp. 149-157.
- Drydyk J., "Unequal Benefits: The Ethics of Development-Induced Displacement", *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs*, Winter 2007, pp. 105-112.
- Duan Y., Wilmsen B., "Addressing the resettlement challenges at the Three Gorges Project", *International Journal of Environmental Studies*, Vol. 69, No. 3, 2012, pp. 461-474.
- Dwivedi R., "Models and Methods in Development–Induced Displacement (Review Article)", *Development and Change*, vol. 33, no. 4, September 2002, pp. 709-732.
- Dwivedi R., "Displacement, Risks and Resistance: Local Perceptions and Actions in the Sardar Sarovar", *Development and Change*, vol. 30, issue 1, January 1999, pp. 43-78.
- Dwivedi R., "Models and Methods in Development-Induced Displacement (Review Article)", Development

and Change, vol. 33, no. 4, 2002, pp. 709-732.

- Dwivedi R., "Resisting Dams and 'Development': Contemporary Significance of the Campaign against the Narmada Projects in India", *European Journal of Development Research*, vol. 10, no. 2, 1998, pp. 135-179.
- Escobar A., "Displacement, development, and modernity in the Colombian Pacific", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003.
- Esteva G., Prakash M.S., "Grassroots resistance to sustainable development : lessons from the banks of the Narmada", *Ecologist*, Vol. 22, No. 2, March-April, 1992, pp. 45-51.
- Evrard O., Goudineau Y., "Planned Resettlement, Unexpected Migrations and Cultural Trauma in Laos", *Development and Change*, vol. 35, no. 5, November 2004, pp. 937-962.
- Fahim H.M., "Egyptian Nubia After Resettlement", *Current Anthropology*, Vol.14, No. 4, October 1973, pp. 483-485.
- Fahim H.M., "Nubian Resettlement in Sudan", Ekistics, Vol. 36, No. 212,1973, pp.42-49.
- Feeney P., "Globalization and Accountability: the Corporate Sector in Involuntary Displacement and Resettlement", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 8, August 2000, pp. 22-24.
- Feldman S., Geisler C., Silberling L., "Moving targets: displacement, impoverishment, and development", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003, pp. 7-13.
- Feldman S., Geisler C., "Land expropriation and displacement in Bangladesh", *Journal of Peasant Studies*, Vol. 39, Issue 3-4, 2012, pp. 971-993.
- Feldman S., "Bengali state and nation making: partition and displacement revisited", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003,
- Fernandes W., "Rehabilitation Policy for the Displaced", *Economic and Political Weekly* Vol. 39, No. 12, March 2004, pp. 1191-1193.
- Fernandes W., "Liberalisation and Development-Induced Displacement", *Social Change*, March 2006, Vol. 36, No. 1, pp. 109-123.
- Fernandes W., "An Activist Process Around the Draft National Rehabilitation Policy", *Social Action*, Vol. 45, July-September 1995, pp. 277-298.
- Fernandes W., "Power and Powerlessness: Development Projects and Displacement of Tribals", *Social Action*, vol. 41, no. 3, 1991, pp. 243-270.
- Fernandes W., "Singur and the Displacement Scenario", *Economic and Political Weekly* Vol. 42, No. 3, January 2007, pp. 203-206.
- Fernandes W., "Displacement and the Land Acquisition Act 1894", Combat Law, April May 2002, pp. 9.
- Fernandes W., "Land Acquisition (Amendment) Bill, 1998-Rights of Project-Affected People Ignored", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 33, No. 42-43, October 17 1998.
- Fernandes W., "Internally Displaced Persons: Challenge to Human Dignity", *Vidyajyoti Journal of Theological Reflection*, Vol. 71, Issue 1, January 2007, pp. 43-51.
- Fernandes W., "Paying the Price of Someone Else's Development", Agenda-Infochange. No. 12, 2008, pp. 8-

12.

- Fernea R., Kennedy J.G, "Initial Adaptations to Resettlement: A New Life for Egyptian Nubians", *Current Anthropology*, Vol. 7, No. 3, June 1966, pp. 349-354.
- Ferraro K.W., "The Health Consequences of Relocation Among the Aged in the Community", *Journal of Gerontology*, Vol. 38, Issue 1, 1982, pp. 90-96.
- Fearnside P.M., "China's Three Gorges Dam: Fatal project or step toward modernization", *World Development*, Vol. 16, No. 5, 1988, pp. 615–630
- Fisher Ch., "Creview of Colson E., 'The Social Consequences of Resettlement: The Impact of The Kariba Resettlement upon the Gwembe Tonga", *International Migration Review*, Vol. 6, No. 4, 1971, pp. 471-472.
  472. w, vol. 6, no. 4, p. 471-472.
- Francis P., "Field Report: Involuntary Resettlement in Urban Development: Plan, Performance and Outcome in the World Bank-funded Antanarivo Plain Project, Madagascar", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 12, no.2, 1999, pp. 180-202.
- Freeberne M., "The Three Gorges project and mass resettlement", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vo. 9, No. 3, 1993, pp. 337-351.
- Fujikura R., Nakayama M., Takesada N., "Lessons from Resettlement Caused by Large Dam Projects: Case Studies from Japan, Indonesia and Sri Lanka", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, vol. 25, no. 3, 2009, pp. 407-418.
- Fuller T.D., "Resettlement as a desertification control measure: A case study in Darfur Region, Sudan—Part I: Review of the problem", *Agricultural Administration and Extension*, Vol. 25, Issue 4, 1987, pp.215-234.
- Futa A.B., "Water Resources Development—Organisation of aResettlement Programme (A Case Study of the KpongResettlement Programme in Ghana)", *Water International*, Vol. 8, Issue 3, 1983, pp. 98-108.
- Galipeau B.A., Ingman M., Tilt B., "Dam-Induced Displacement and Agricultural Livelihoods in China's Mekong Basin", *Human Ecology*, March 2013.
- Garikipati S., "Consulting the Development-Displaced Regarding their Resettlement: Is there a Way?", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 18, No. 3, 2005, pp. 340-361.
- Gates M., "Lessons from the Uxpanapa Project, Mexico", *Cultural Survival Quarterly*, vol. 12, no. 3, 1988, pp. 17-19.
- Gebre Y., "Contextual Determination of Migration Behaviours: The Ethiopian Resettlement in Light of Conceptual Constructs", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 15, Issue 3, 2002, pp. 265-282.
- Gebre Y., "Resettlement and the Unnoticed Losers: Impoverishment Disasters among the Gumz in Ethiopia", *Human Organization*, Vol. 62, No. 1, Spring 2003, pp. 50-61.
- Geisler C.C., "A new kind of trouble: evictions in Eden", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, No. 175, March 2003.
- Geisler C.C., ""Endangered Humans", Foreign Policy, Issue 130, May-June 2002, pp. 80-81.

- Gellert P.K., Lynch B.D., "Mega-projects as displacements", *International Social Science Journal*, vol. 55, no. 175, March 2003, pp. 15-25.
- Gill M., "Dams and Resettlement as Development: A Case for Building Good Practice", *Cultural Survival Quarterly*, vol. 23, no. 3, 1999, pp. 57-63.
- Goebel A., "Process, Perception and Power: Notes from 'Participatory' Research in a Zimbabwean Resettlement Area", *Development and Change*, Vol. 29, Issue 2, April 1998, pp. 277-305.
- Goessling K.P., "Mining Induced Displacement and Mental Health: A Call for Action", *International Journal for The Advancement of Counselling*, vol. 32, no. 3, 2011, pp. 153-164.
- Go-Zurbano L.F., "Internal Displacement and Development in the Philippines", *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, (Special Issue on Internal Displacement in Asia), vol. 19, no. 2, 2000, s. 70-76.
- Gondowarsito R., "Transmigrasi Bedol Desa: inter-island village resettlement from Wonogiri to Bengkulu", *Bulletin of Indonesian economic studies*, No. 1, April 1990, pp. 48-68.
- Good B.J., "Mental Health Consequences of Displacement and Resettlement", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 1996), pp. 1504-1508.
- Gonzales A.A., "Gaming and displacement: winners and losers in American Indian casino development", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003, pp. 123-133.
- Gow D.D., "Doubly Damned: Dealing with Power and. Praxis in Development Anthropology", *Human Organization*, Vol. 52, Number 4, Winter 1993.
- Goyal S., "Economic Perspectives on Resettlement and Rehabilitation", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, 1996, pp. 1461.
- Greame H., Potter L., Tan Y., "Rural women, displacement, and the Three Gorges Project", *Development and Change*, vol. 36, no. 4, 2005, pp. 711-734.
- Gross T.L., "Improvement with Impunity: DevelopmentInduced Displacement and the Guiding Principle 6(2)(c) Proportionality Test Applied to the Merowe Dam Project in Sudan", *American University International Law Review*, vol. 24, no. 2, 2008, pp. 379-406.
- Gutman P.S, "Involuntary Resettlement in Hydropower Projects", *Annual Review of Energy and the Environment*, vol. 19, 1994, pp. 189-210.
- Gyuse R.S., Gyuse T.T., "Kainji resettlement housing: 40 years later", *Journal of Urbanism: International Research on Placemaking and Urban Sustainability*, Vol. 1, No. 3, 2008, pp. 247-264.
- Gbemiga Adewale J., Ikeola R.F., "Resettlement Coping Strategies of Women Settlers Around Dams in Nigeria: A Case Study of Erelu Dam in Oyo, Oyo State, Nigeria", *Journal of Human Ecology*, Vol. 17, No.3, 2005, pp. 177-181.
- Hakim R., "Resettlement and Vasava Identity: Some Theoretical Issues", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, Issue 24, 1996, pp. 1492-1499.
- Hall A., "Grassroots Action for Resettlement Planning: Brazil and Beyond", *World Development*, Vol. 22, 1994, pp. 1793-1809.
- Hardjono J., "The Indonesian transmigration program in historical perspective", International migration, Vol.

26, 1989, pp. 427-439.

- Hattori A., Fujikura R., "Estimating the Indirect Costs of Resettlement due to Dam Construction: A Japanese Case Study", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 25, No. 3, 2009, pp. 441-457.
- Heggelund G., "Resettlement Programmes and Environmental Capacity in the Three Gorges Dam project", *Development and Change*, vol. 37, no. 1, January 2006, pp. 179-199.
- Heming L., Rees P., "Population displacement in the Three Gorges reservoir area of the Yangtze River, central China: relocation policies and migrant views", *International Journal of Population Geography*, vol. 6, no. 6, 2000, pp. 439-462.
- Heming L., "Reservoir resettlement in China: past experience and the Three Gorges Dam", *The Geographical Journal*, vol. 167, no. 3, September 2001, pp. 195-212.
- Hilhorst D., Van Leeuwen M, "Emergency and Development: the Case of Imidugudu, Villagization in Rwanda", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 13, No. 3, 2000, pp. 264-280.
- Horgan J., "The Itaparica Dam Project in north-eastern Brazil: Models and reality", *Forced Migration Review*, Vol. 4, April 1999, pp. 25-27.
- Hota L., Suar D., "Displacement and Resettlement in Tribal and Non-tribal Dominated Dam Projects of Orissa", *Psychology & Developing Societies*, vol. 23, no. 1, 2011, pp. 85-120.
- Howard P., "Development-induced displacement in Haiti", Refuge, vol. 16, no. 3, 1997, pp. 4-11.
- Hussain M., "Internally Displaced Persons in India's North-East", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 41, No. 5, February 04, 2006.
- Hwang S-S., Cao Y., Xi J., "The Short-Term Impact of Involuntary Migration in China's Three Gorges. A Prospective Study", *Social Indicators Research*, vol. 101, no. 1, pp. 73-92.
- Iqbal Butt T., "Development and Displacement in Chenab Valley After Construction Of Power Project At Kishtwar", *International Journal of Humanities and Social Science Invention*, Vol. 2, Issue 1, January 2013, pp. 21-28.
- Iyer R.R., "Towards a Just Displacement and Rehabilitation Policy", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vo. 42, No. 30, July 28, 2007.
- Jackson S., Sleigh A., "Resettlement for China's Three Gorges Dam: socio-economic impact and institutional tensions", *Communists and Post-Communists Studies*, vol. 33, issue 2, June 2000, pp. 223-241.
- Jain S., "Development-induced displacement: problems, policies and people Edited by Chris De Wet", *Journal of The Royal Anthropological Institute*, vol. 17, no. 1, 2011, pp. 186-187.
- Jim C.Y., Yang F.Y., "Local Responses to Inudation and De-Farming in Reservoir Region of the Three Gorges Project", *Environmental Menagement*, Vol. 38, No. 4, 2007, pp. 618-637.
- Jing J., "Rural Resettlement: Past Lessons for the Three Gorges Project", *The China Journal*, no. 38, 1997, pp. 65-92.
- Johnston B.R. "Chixoy dam legacies: The struggle to secure reparation and the right to remedy in Guatemala", *Water Alternatives*, Vol. 3, No. 2, 2010, pp. 341-361.

- Johnston B.R., "Reparations for dam-displaced communities?" report from the Chixoy Dam legacy issues meeting, July 25, 2003, Pacux, Guatemala", *Capitalism Nature Socialism*, Vol. 15, Issue 1, 2004, pp. 113-119.
- Judge P.S., "Response to Dams and Displacecent in Two Indian States", *Asian Survey* Vol. 37, No. 9, September 1997, pp. 840-851.
- Kabra A., "Conservation-induced displacement: A comparative study of two Indian protected areas", *Conservation & Society*, Vol. 7, Issue 4, 2009, pp. 249-267.
- Kabra A., "Displacement and Rehabilitation of an Adivasi Settlement: Case of Kuno Wildlife Sanctuary, Madhya Pradesh", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 38, No. 29, July 19-25, 2003, pp. 3073-3078.
- Karimi S., Taifur W.D. "Resettlement and development: A survey of two of Indonesia's Koto Panjang resettlement villages", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 29, No. 1, 2013, pp. 35-49.
- Karimi S., "Post-project review on a resettlement programme of the Kotapanjang dam project in Indonesia", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 21, No. 2, 2005, pp. 371-384.
- Karimi S., Nakayama M., Fujikura R., Katsurai T., Iwata M., Mori T., Mizutani K., "Post-project Review on a Resettlement Programme of the Kotapanjang Dam Project in Indonesia", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 21, No. 2, June 2005, pp. 371-384.
- Karimi S., Nakayama M., Takesada N., "Condition of Poverty in Koto Panjang Resettlement Villages of West Sumatra: An Analysis Using Survey Data of Families Receiving Cash Compensation", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 25, No. 3, 2009, pp. 459-466.
- Khalid H.N., "Mining resettlement and rural development in Malaysia", *Asia-Pacific Journal of Rural Development*, Vol. 2, No. 1, July 1992, pp. 75-93.
- Khan A., "Planning and Development Policy Issues of Large Scale Displacement Programmes: A Case of Delhi Resettlement Policies", *Nagarlok*, vol. 27, no. 3, 1995, pp. 60-79.
- Kibreab G., "Displacement, host governments' policies, and constraints on the construction of sustainable livelihoods", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003.
- Kilibarda K., "Clearing space: an anatomy of urban renewal, social cleansing and everyday life in a Belgrade *mahala*", *Cambridge Review of International Affairs*, Vol. 24, Issue 1, 2011, pp. 593-612.
- Kinsey B.H., Binswanger H.P., "Characteristics and performance of resettlement programs: A review", World Development, Vol. 21, Issue 9, September 1993, pp.1477-1494.
- Kinsey B.H., "Land Reform, Growth and Equity: Emerging Evidence from Zimbabwe's Resettlement Programme", *Journal of Southern African Studies*, Vol. 25, Issue 2, 1999, pp.173-196.
- Koenig D., "Competition among Malian Elites in the Manantali Resettlement Project: The Impacts on Local Development", Urban Anthropology and Studies of Cultural Systems and World Economic Development, vol. 26, issue 3-4, 1997, pp. 369-411.
- Koppel Maldonado J., "Putting a Price-Tag on Humanity: Development-Forced Displaced Communities' Fight for More than Just Compensation", *Hydro Nepal: Journal of Water, Energy and Environment*, vol.

4, January 2009, pp. 18-20.

- Koppel Maldonado J., "A New Path Forward: Researching and Reflecting on Forced Displacement and Resettlement Report on the International Resettlement Conference: Economics, Social Justice, and Ethics in Development-Caused Involuntary Migration, the Hague, 4–8 October 2010", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 25, No. 2, 2012, pp. 193-220.
- Kothari S., "Developmental Displacement and Official Policies", *Lokayan Bulletin*, Vol. 11, No. 5, 1995, pp. 9-28.
- Kothari S, "Whose Nation? The Displaced as Victims of Development, *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 1996, pp. 1476-85.
- Kujur J.M., "Development-induced Displacement in Chhattisgarh: A Case Study from a Tribal Perspective", *Social Action*, vol. 58, no. 1, 2008, pp. 31-39.
- Kujur J.M., "Resettlement Debate: Continuing the 'Historical Injustice'", *Social Change*, Vol. 36, No. 1, March 2006, pp. 175-190.
- Kumar G., Sinha B.K., Singh S.K., "Rehabilitation & Resettlement Issues in Coal Mining Project- A Case Study", *International Journal of Geology, Earth and Environmental Sciences*, Vol. 1, Issue 1, 2011, pp. 63-67.
- Kurian P.A., "A Gender Evaluation of World Bank Policies on Involuntary Displacement: Implications for Environmental Sustainability", Asia Pacific Journal on Environment and Development, vol. 3, 1996, pp. 15-28.
- Lama M.P., "Internal Displacement in India: Causes, Protection and Dilemmas", *Forced Migration Review*, vol. 8, August 2000, pp. 24-25.
- Lawson R., "The Volta Resettlement Scheme", African Affairs, Vol. 67, No. 267, 1968, pp.124-129.
- Lerer L.B., Scudder T., "Health Impacts of Large Dams", *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, Vol. 19, Issue 2, March 1999, pp. 113-123.
- Lin C.Y.O., "Autonomy Re-constituted: Social and Gendered Implications of Dam Resettlement on the Orang Asli of Peninsular Malaysia", *Gender, Technology and Development*, Vol.10, No. 1, 2006, pp. 77-99.
- Lin C.Y.O., "Gender Impact of Resettlement: The Case of Babagon Dam in Sabah, Malaysia", *Gender Technology and Development, Vol. 5, No. 2, July 2001, pp. 223-244.*
- Lin T-Ch., "Environmental NGOs and the Anti-Dam Movements in China: A Social Movement with Chinese Characteristics", *Issues & Studies*, vol. 43, no. 4, December 2007, pp. 149-184.
- Lumsden D.P., "The Volta River Project: Village Resettlement and Attempted Rural Animation", *Canadian Journal of African Studies/Revue Canadienne des Études Africaines* Vol. 7, No. 1, 1973, pp. 115-132.
- Lustig D., Kingsbury B., "Displacement and Relocation from Protected Areas: International Law Perspectives on Rights, Risks and Resistance", *Conservation & Society*, Vol. 4, Issue 3, 2006, pp. 404-418.

- MacAndrews C., "Transmigration in Indonesia: prospects and problems", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 18, No. 5, 1978, pp. 458-472.
- Madebwe C., Madebwe V., Mavusa S., "Involuntary displacement and resettlement to make way for diamond mining: the case of Chiadzwa villagers in Marange, Zimbabwe", *Journal of Research in Peace, Gender and Development*, Vol. 1(10), 2011, pp. 292-301.
- Maitra S., "Development Induced Displacement: Issues of Compensation and Resettlement Experiences from the Narmada Valley and Sardar Sarovar Project", *Japanese Journal of Political Science*, vol. 10, no. 2, 2009.
- Magaramombe, G, "'Displaced in Place': Agrarian Displacements, Replacements and Resettlement among Farm Workers in Mazowe District", *Journal of Southern African Studies*, Vol. 36, Issue 2, 2010, pp. 361-375.
- Maloney C., "Environmental and project displacement of population in India. Part I: Development and deracination", *Field staff reports / UFSI*, Issue 14, 1991, pp. 1-16.
- Manatunge J., Takesada N., "Long-term perceptions of project-affected persons: a case study of the Kotmale Dam in Sri Lanka", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 29, Issue 1, 2013, pp. 87-100.
- Manatunge J., Takesada N., Miyata S., Herath L., "Livelihood Rebuilding of Dam-Affected Communities: Case Studies from Sri Lanka and Indonesia", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 25, No. 3, 2009, pp. 479-489.
- Mascia M.B., Claus A.C., "A Property Rights Approach to Understanding Human Displacement from Protected Areas: the Case of Marine Protected Areas", *Conservation Biology*, Vol. 23, Issue 1, February 2009, pp. 16-23.
- Mathur H.M., "A new deal for displaced people: Orissa's involuntary resettlement policy", *Social Change*, Vol. 38, No. 4, 2008, pp. 553-575.
- McDonald-Wilmsen B., "Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Negotiating Fieldwork Complexities at the Three Gorges Dam, China", *The Asia Pacific Journal of Anthropology*, vol.10, no. 4, 2009, pp. 283-300.
- McDonald-Wilmsen B., Webber M., "Dams and Displacement: Raising the Standards and Broadening the Research Agenda", *Water Alternatives*, Vol. 3, No. 2, 2010, pp. 142-161.
- McDonald-Wilmsen B., Webber M., "Dams and displacement: Raising the standards and broadening the research agenda", *Water Alternatives*, vol. 3, no. 2, 2010, s. 142-161.
- McDonald-Wilmsen B., "Methodological Approaches to Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Negotiating Fieldwork Complexities at the Three Gorges Dam, China", *The Asia Pacific Journal of Anthropology*, vol.10, no. 4, 2010, pp. 283-300.
- McDonald, B.D., Webber, M., and Duan, Y., "Involuntary Resettlement as an Opportunity for Development: The Case of the Urban Resettlers at the Three Gorges Dam in China", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. E21, no. 1, 2008, pp. 82-102.

- McDonald B.D., Webber M., "Involuntary Resettlement in China: A Model of Good Practice?", *Forced Migration Review*, vol. 14, 2002, pp. 38-39.
- McDowell C., "Involuntary resettlement, impoverishment risks, and sustainable livelihoods", *Australasian Journal of Disaster and Trauma Studies*, Vol.2., 2002.
- McDowell C., Eastmond M., "Transitions, State-Building and the "Residual" Refugee Problem: The East Timor and Cambodian Repatriation Experience", *Australian Journal of Human Rights*, Vol.8, No.1, pp. 7-27.
- MCDowell C., Morell G., "Development and Displacement: Institutionalizing responsibility", Development, Vol. 50, 2007, pp. 33-38.
- McElwee P.D., "Displacement and Relocation Redux: Stories from Southeast Asia", *Conservation & Society*, vol. 4, no. 3, 2006, pp. 396-403.
- Meher R., "Globalization, Displacement and the Livelihood Issues of Tribal and Agriculture Dependent Poor People The Case of Mineral-based Industries in India", *Journal of Developing Societies*, Vol. 25, No. 4, October/December 2009, pp. 457-480.
- Mehta P., "Internally Displaced Persons and the Sardar Sarovar Project: A Case for Rehabilitative Reform in Rural India", *American University International Law Review*, Vol. 20, Issue 3, 2005, pp. 613-647.
- Menezes A., "Compensation for Project Displacement: A New Approach", *Economic and Political Weekly*, October 26, 1991, pp. 2465-2469.
- Menon A, Saravanan V, "Displacement and Rehabilitation Policies-Case of the Kolli Hills Hydroelectric Project", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 43, October 26, 1996.
- Merkle R., "Ningxia's Third Road to Rural Development: Resettlement Schemes as a Last Means to Poverty Reduction?", *The Journal of Peasant Studies*, Vol. 30, No. 3-4, April-July 2003, pp.160-191.
- Milgroom J., Spierenburg M., "Induced volition: Resettlement from the Limpopo National Park, Mozambique", *Journal of Contemporary African Studies*, Vol. 26, Isse 4, 2008, pp. 435-448.
- Mills-Tettey R., "African resettlement housing: A revisit to the Volta and Kainji schemes", *Habitat International*, Vol. 13, issue 4, 1989, pp. 71-81.
- Mishra B.K., Badola R., Bhardwaj A.K., "Conservation Induced Displacement and Resettlement : a Case Study of Gujjar Rehabilitation from Rajaji National Park", *The Indian Forester*, Vol.133, Issue 10, October 2007.
- Mohanty B., "Displacement and Rehabilitation of Tribals", *Economic and Policitcal Weekly*, Vol. 40, No. 13, March-April 2005, pp. 1318-1320.
- Mohapatra S., "Development-induced Displacement on Rise", Asian Tribune, September 2007.
- Morris-Jung J., Roth R., "The Blurred Boundaries of Voluntary Resettlement: A Case of Cat Tien National Park in Vietnam", *Journal of Sustainable Forestry*, vol. 29, no. 2-4, 2010, pp. 202-220.
- Morvaridi B., "Resettlement, Rights to Development and the Ilisu Dam, Turkey", *Development and Change*, vol. 35, no. 4, September 2004, pp. 719-741.
- Muggah R., "A Tale of Two Solitudes: Comparing Conflict and Development-induced Internal Displacement

and Involuntary Resettlement", International Migration, vol. 41, no. 5, December 2003, pp. 5-31.

- Muggah R., "Through the Developmentalist's Looking Glass: Conflict-Induced Displacement and Involuntary Resettlement in Colombia", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 13, no. 2, 2000, pp. 133-164.
- Muggah R., "A Pressing Humanitarian and Development Issue: Reflections on Internal Displacement and Resettlement", *GSC Quarterly*, Summer 2003, pp. 1-11.
- Mulugeta M., Woldesemait B., "The Impact of Resettlement Schemes on Land-Use/Land-Cover Changes in Ethiopia: A Case Study From Nonno Resettlement Sites, Central Ethiopia", *Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa*, Vol. 13, No.2, 2011, pp. 269-292.
- Nakayama M., "Post-project Review of Environmental Impact Assessmentfor Saguling Dam for Involuntary Resettlement", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 14, Issue 2, 1998, pp. 217-229.
- Nakayama M., Gunawan B., Yoshida T., Asaeda M., "Resettlement Issues of Cirata Dam Project: A Postproject Review", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 14, Issue 4, 1999, pp. 443-458.
- Nakayama M., Yoshida T., Gunawan B., "Compensation Schemes for Resettlers in Indonesian Dam Construction Projects", *Water International*, Vol. 24, Issue 4, 1999, pp, 348-355.
- Nakayama M., Takesada N., Fujikura R., "Taking Good Care of Project-Affected-Families in Dam Construction Projects", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 25, No. 4, 2009, pp. 629-639.
- Nathan D., "Social Security, Compensation and Reconstruction of Livelihoods", Economic and Political Weekly, Vol. 44, No. 30, July 2009, pp. 22-26.
- Nemecek S., "Frankly, My Dear, I Don't Want a Dam", Scientific American, Vol 277(2), 1997, pp. 20-22.
- Newton J., "Displacement and development: The Paradoxes of India's Tehri dam", *Geographical Buletin-Gamma Theta Upsilon*, Vol. 49, No. 1, 2008, pp. 19-32.
- Ogaboh A.M., Ogaboh J.J., Akpanudoedehe, Ushie E.M., "Socio-Economic and Cultural Impacts of Resettlement on Bakassi People of Cross River State, Nigeria", *Studies in Sociology of Science*, vol. 1, no. 2, 2010, pp. 50-62.
- Olawepo R.A., "Resettlement and Dynamics of Rural Change in Jebba Lake Basin, Nigeria", *Journal of Social Science*, Vol. 16, No. 2, 2008, pp. 115-120.
- Olawepo R.A., Lawal M.O, "Post Resettlement Patter of Socio-Economic Change and Rural Development in Jebba Villages, Nigeria", *Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa*, Vol. 12, No.6, 2010, pp. 162-176.
- Olawepo R. A., "Participatory Rural Appraisal Technique in Resettlement Planning: The Jebba Scheme Experience", *Geo- Studies Forum*, Vol. 1, Issues 1-2, 2000, pp. 96-105.
- Olawepo R.A., "Post Resettlement Health and Patterns of Mortality in Jebba Basin, Ekpoma", *Journal of Social Science*, Vol. 1, No. 1&2, 2000, pp. 1-15.
- Olapewo R.A., "Resettlement and Aricultural Change in a Rural Nigerian Environment: The Jebba Scheme

Example", International Journal of Rural Management, Vol. 2, Issue 1, 2006, pp. 57-66.

- Oliver-Smith A., "Involuntary Resettlement, Resistance and Political Empowerment", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, Vol. 4, 1991, pp. 132-149.
- Olujimi B., Egunjobi L., "Public Participation in a Village Regrouping Scheme", *Community Development Journal*, Vol. 26, Issue 3, 1991, pp. 165-171.
- Ooi Lin C.Y., "Autonomy Re-constituted Social and Gendered Implications of Dam Resettlement on the Orang Asli of Peninsular Malaysia", *Gender Technology and Development*, Vo. 10, No. 1, March 2006, pp. 77-99.
- Opukri C.O., "Oil Induced Environmental Degradation and Internal Popultion Displacement in the Nigeria's Niger Delta", *Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa*, Vol. 10, No.1, 2008, pp. 173-193.
- Oyedipe F.P., "The relative success of the Kainji resettlement scheme as compared with that of Volta", *The Nigerian Journal of Economic and Social Studies*, Vo. 26, Issue 1, March 1984, pp. 41-55.
- Padel F., "Adivasi Voices in an Age of Investment-Induced Displacement", *The Tribal Tribune* (e-journal), Vol.4, Issue.2, 2012.
- Patel A., "Resettlement in the Sardar Sarovar Project: A Cause Vitiated", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 17, No. 3, 2001, pp. 315-328.
- Patkar M., "The People's Policy on Development, Displacement and Resettlement-Need to Link Displacement and Development", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 33, No. 38, September 19, 1998,
- Palit C., "Short-changing the Displaced: National Rehabilitation Policy", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 39, No. 27, 2004, pp. 2961-2963.
- Palmer G., "The Ecology of Resettlement Schemes", *Human Organization*, Vol. 33, No. 3, 1974, pp. 239-250.
- Parasuraman S., "Development Projects, Displacement and Outcomes for Displaced: Two Case Studies", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 1996, pp 1529-1532.
- Parasuraman S., "Methodological Issues in Studies on Resettlement and Rehabilitation of Project Displaced People", *The Indian Journal of Social Work*, vol. 57, 1996, pp. 191-220.
- Partridge W.L., "Involuntary Resettlement in Development Projects", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 2, no. 3, 1989.
- Patel A., "Resettlement in the Sardar Sarovar Project: A Cause Vitiated", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 17, Issue 3, 2001, pp. 315-328.
- Pattanaik S., "Examining the Sociology of development induced displacement, rehabilitation and statemanaged dispossession in eastern rural India", *Community Area Studies*, Vol. 1.
- Pattnaik B.K., "Tribal Resistance Movements and the Politics of Development-Induced Displacement in Contemporary Orissa", *Social Change*, Vol. 43, No. 1, March 2013, pp. 53-78.
- Penz P., "Development-induced displacement and international responsibilities", *Peace Research Abstracts*, vol. 38, no. 6, 2001, pp. 756-960.
- Penz P., "Development Refugees and Distributive Justice: Indigenous Peoples, Land, and the

Developmentalist State", Public Affairs Quarterly, Vol. 6, No. 1, 1992, pp. 105-131.

Penz P., "Development, Displacement and Ethics", Forced Migration Review, vol. 12, January 2002, s. 4-5.

- Peters G., "Mexico Shows How Not to Conduct a Land Resettlement", *Christian Science Monitor*, July 30, 2002.
- Petit P., "Rethinking Internal Migrations in Lao PDR: The Resettlement Process under Micro-Analysis", *Anthropological Forum*, Vol. 18, No. 2, 2008, pp. 117-138.
- Pettersson B., "Development-induced displacement: internal affair or international human rights issue", *Forced Migration Review*, no. 12, January 2002, pp. 16-19.
- Ponseti M., López-Pujol J., ""The Three Gorges Dam Project in China: history and consequences", *Revista HMiC*, No. 4, 2006, pp.151-188.
- Price S., "Prologue: Victims or Partners? The Social Perspective in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement", *The Asia Pacific Journal of Anthropology*, vol.10, no. 4, 2009, pp. 266-282.
- Rahmato D., "Settlement and Resettlement in Mettekel, Western Ethiopia", *Africa: Rivista trimestrale di studi e documentazione dell'Istituto italiano per l'Africa e l'Oriente* Anno 43, No. 1, Marzo 1988, pp. 14-34.
- Ramachandra K., "Sardar Sarovar: An Experience Retained?", *Harvard. Human Rights Journal*, Vol. 275, 2006.
- Rampisela D.A. Solle M.S., Said A., Fujikura R., "Effects of Construction of the Bili-Bili Dam (Indonesia) on Living Conditions of Former Residents and Their Patterns of Resettlement and Return", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol.25, No. 3, 2000, pp. 467-477.
- Rangarajan M., Shahabuddin G., "Displacement and Relocation from Protected Areas: Towards a Biological and Historical Synthesis", *Conservation & Society*, Vol. 4, Issue 3, 2006, pp. 359-378.
- Ray P., "Development Induced Displacement in India", Sarwatch, Vol. 2, No. 1, July 2000, pp. 33.40.
- Reddy, I.U.B., Chattopadhaya R.N., "Impact of Large Projects on Displaced Persons", *The Eastern Anthropologist*, vol. 39, no. 2, 1986.
- Ramanathan U., "Displacement and the Law", Economic and Political Weekly, vol. 31, 1996.
- Sabar B., "Development-induced Displacement and Human Rights Violation in Orissa: An Anthropological Insight", *Social Action*, vol. 60, no. 2, 2010, pp. 169-183.
- Ramani S., "Development and Displacement: Resentment in the Kutch", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 45, No.8, February 20 2010.
- Rao N., "Displacement from land", Ecocomic & Political Weekly, Vol. 40, No. 41, October 08, 2005.
- Rosenberg, D. M. et al. "Environmental and Social Impacts of Large Hydroelectric Development: Who is Listening?", *Global Environmental Change*, Vol 5, Issue 2, 1995.
- Rothman F.D., Oliver P.E., "From Local to Global: The Anti-Dam Movement in Southern Brazil, 1979-1992", *Mobilization: An International Quarterly*, Vol. 4, No. 1, April 2009, pp. 41-57.
- Rubinstein J.M., "Relocation of families for public improvement projects: Lessons from Baltimore", *Journal of the American Planning Association*, Vol. 54, 1988, pp.185-196.

- Sah D.C., "Avoiding impoverishment risk : towards a policy frame for rehabilitation and resettlement of dam affected people", *Review of development and change*, Vol. 3, No. 1, 1998, pp. 59-89.
- Sah D.C., "Development and Displacement: National Rehabilitation Policy", *Economic and Political Weekly* Vol. 30, No. 48, December 1995, pp. 3055-3058.
- Sah D.C., "Development, displacement and rehabilitation: evidences from Sardar Sarovar Project", *Man and Development*, Vol. 22, No. 3, pp. 104-129.
- Samaddar R., "The Material Expansion of Capital- book review of Dislocation and Resettlement in development", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 46, No. 26, April 2011, pp. 34-35.
- Sangvai S., "Narmada Displacement:Continuing Outrage", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 37, No. 22, June 1, 2002.
- Sarkar A., "Development and Displacement", Economic & Political Weekly, Vol. 42, No. 16, April 21, 2007.
- Saxena K.B., "Development, displacement, and resistance: The law and the policy on land acquisition", *Social Change*, Vol. 38, No. 3, September 2008, pp. 351-410.
- Scudder T., "Development-induced Relocation and Refugee Studies: 37 Years of Change and Continuity among Zambia's Gwembe Tonga", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 6, no. 2, 1993, pp. 125-141.
- Scudder T., "The Human Ecology of Big Projects: River Basin Development and Resettlement", *Annual Review of Anthropology*, vol. 2, 1973, pp. 45-55.
- Scudder T., Lerer M., "Health imacts of large dams", *Environmental Impact Assessment Review*, vol. 1, no.2, 1999, pp. 113-123.
- Scudder T., "Social Anthropology, Man-Made Lakes and Population Relocation in Africa", Anthropological Quarterly, Vol. 41, No. 3, Dam Anthropology: River Basin Research (Special Issue), July 1968, pp. 168-176.
- Schmidt-Soltau K., Brockington D., "Protected Areas and Resettlement: What Scope for Voluntary Relocation?", *World Development*, Vol. 35, Issue 12, December 2007, 2182-2202.
- Schmidt-Soltau K., "Environmental and social risks arising from conservation induced displacement in Central Africa", *Social Change*, 2003.
- Sen J., "Displacement and Rehabilitation-Some Points towards Changing Course of Current Thinking", *Economic & Political Weekly*, Vol. 30, No 17, April 29, 1995.
- Shah A., "Land Acquisition, Displacement and Resettlement in Gujarat: 1947-2004 Development-induced Displacement in Gujarat", *Economic and political weekly*, vol. 45, no. 25, 2010, pp. 37.
- Shami S., "The Social Implications of Population Displacement and Resettlement: An Overview with a Focus on the Arab Middle East", *International Migration Review*, vol. 27, no. 1, Spring, 1993, pp. 4-33.
- Shami S., "Mobility, Modernity And Misery: Population Displacement And Resettlement In The Middle East", *Center for Migration Studies Special Issues*, Vol. 11, issue 4, July 1994, pp. 1-10.
- Shaoquan L., Zhijian C., Guojie C., "Impact of Urbanization and Resettlement on Employment of Rural Inhabitants in China", *Mountain Research and Development*, Vol. 24, No. 3, August 2004, pp. 228-233.

- Sharma R.N., "Involuntary Displacement: A Few Encounters", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 38, No. 9 March 2003, pp. 907-912.
- Sharma R.N., "Changing Facets of Involuntary Displacement and Resettlement in India", *Social Change*, vol 40, no. 4, 2010, pp. 503-524.
- Shen D., Bosshard P., "Human rights dammed off at Three Gorges: an investigation of resettlement and human rights problems in the Three Gorges Dam project", *World Rivers Review*, vol. 17, no. 5/6, December 2002.
- Silberling L.S., "Displacement and *quilombos* in Alcântara, Brazil: modernity, identity, and place", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003.
- Sims H., "Moved, left no address: dam construction, displacement and issue salience", *Public Administration and Development*, Vol. 21, Issue 3, August 2001, pp. 187-200.
- Singh M., *Displacement by Sardar Sarovar and Tehri: A Comparative Study of Two Dams*, Multiple Action Research Group, New Delhi, 1992.
- Sisinggih D., Juwono P.T., Wahyuni S., "The resettlement programme of the Wonorejo Dam project in Tulungagung, Indonesia: The perceptions of former residents", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 29, No. 1, 2013, pp. 14-24.
- Sharma R.N., "Changing Facets of Involuntary Displacement and Resettlement in India", *Social Change*, Vol. 40, No. 4, December 2010, pp. 503-524.
- Shettima K.A., "Ecology, Identity, Developmentalism and Displacement in Northern Nigeria", *Journal of African and Asian Studies*, vol. 32, 1997, pp. 66-80.
- Sorensen B.R., "Relocated Lives: Displacement and Resettlement within the Mahaweli Project, Sri Lanka", *Sri Lanka Studies*, no. 3, 1996.
- Stavropoulou M., "The Right Not To Be Displaced", *American University Journal International Law and Policy*, No. 689, 1994.
- Steil S., Yuefang D., "Policies and Practice in Three Gorges Resettlement: A Field Account", Forced Migration Review, vol. 12, January 2002, pp. 10-13.
- Stein M., "The Three Gorges: The Unexamined Toll of Development-Induced Displacement", *Forced Migration Review*, vol. 1, January-April 1998, pp. 7-9.
- Sunardi, G.B., Pratiwi F.D., Manatunge J., "Livelihood status of resettlers affected by the Saguling Dam project, 25 years after inundation", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, Vol. 29, No. 1, 2013, pp. 25-34.
- Sutton K., "Population Resettlement Traumatic Upheavals and the Algerian Experience", *The Journal of Modern African Studies*, Vol. 15, Issue 2, 1977, pp. 279-300.
- Swainson L., McGregor A., "Compensating for development: Orang Asli experiences of Malaysia's Sungai Selangor dam", *Asia Pacific Viewpoint*, Vol. 49, No. 2, 2008, pp. 155-167.
- Swensen A.L., "*Egyptian Nubians: Resettlement and Years of Coping* by Hussein M. Fahim" (Book review), *The Journal of Modern African Studies,* Vol. 21, No. 4, December 1983, pp. 717-720.

- Syagga P.M., Olima W.H.A., "The impact of compulsory land acquisition on displaced households : the case of the Third Nairobi Water Supply Project, Kenya", *Habitat international*, Vol. 20, No.1, 1996, pp. 61-75.
- Szablowski D., "Mining, Displacement and the World Bank: A Case Analysis of Compania Minera Antamina's Operations in Peru", *Journal of Business Ethics*, vol. 39, no. 3, 2002, pp. 247-273.
- Takesada N., "Japanese Experience of Involuntary Resettlement: Long-Term Consequences of Resettlement for the Construction of the Ikawa Dam", *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, vol. 25, no. 3, 2009, pp. 419-430.
- Tan Y., Hugo G., Potter L., "Rural Women, Displacement and the Three Gorges Project", *Development and Change*, Vol. 36, No. 4, 2005, pp. 711–734.
- Tan Y., Yao F., "Three Gorges Project: Effects of Resettlement on the Environment in the Reservoir Area and Countermeasures", *Population & Environment*, Vol. 27, Issue 4, March 2006, pp. 351-371.
- Terminski B., "Housing Rights in International Human Rights Law: Polish Transformation Experiences", *Revista Latinoamericana de Derechos Humanos*, vol. 22, 2011.
- Terminski B., "Peter Penz, Jay Drydyk and Pablo S. Bose, Displacement by Development. Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities, Cambridge University Press, 2011 (Book Review)", *Revista Europea de Derecho de la Navegación Marítima y Aeronáutica*, Vol. XXVIII, 2011, pp. 100-106.
- Thabane M., "Shifts from Old to New Social and Ecological Environments in the Lesotho Highlands Water Scheme; Relocating Residents of the Mohale Dam Area", *Journal of Southern African Studies*, Vol. 26, Issue 4, 2000, pp. 633-654.
- Thangboi Zou S., "Disrupted and Dislocated Livelihoods: Impacts of Khuga Dam on the Livelihoods of the Displaced People in Churachandpur, Manipur", *Journal of North East India Studies*, Vol. 1, No. 1, July-December 2011, pp. 36-60.
- Thapa G.B., "Resettlement Experiences and Alternatives in Thailand", *Singapore Journal of Tropical Geography*, Vol. 9, No. 2, December 1988, pp. 141-50.
- Thomas K.J.A., "Development projects and involuntary population displacement: The World Bank's attempt to correct past failures", *Population Research and Policy Review*, Vol. 41, Issue 4, August 2002, pp. 339-349.
- Thukral, E.G., "Development, Displacement and Rehabilitation- Locating gender", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, June 15 1996.
- Tilt B., Braun Y., He D., "Social impacts of large dam projects: A comparison of international case studies and implications for best practice", *Journal of Environmental Menagement*, vol. 90, supplement 3, July 2009, pp. 249-257.
- Thukral E.G., "Development, Displacement and Rehabilitation: Locating Gender", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 31, No. 24, (June 1996, pp. 1500-1503.
- Uttah, E.C, Okonofua C., "Prevalence of Mansonellosis among displaced persons in the new Bakassi Resettlement Camp, Ekpiri Ikang, Cross River State, Nigeria", *Transnational Journal of Science and*

Technology, Vol. 2, No. 8, September 2012.

- Uytterlinde Flood L., "Sardar Sarovar Dam: A Case Study of Development-induced Environmental Displacement", *Refuge*, Vol. 16, No. 3, August 1997, pp. 12-17.
- Waldram J.B., "Relocation and political change in a Manitoba Native community", *Canadian Journal of Anthropology*, Vol. 1, 1980, pp. 173-178.
- Waldram J.B., "Relocation, consolidation, and settlement pattern in the Canadian subarctic", *Human Ecology*, Vol. 15, Issue 2, pp. 117-131.
- Waley L.P., Rees Hemming P., "Reservoir resettlement in China: past experience and the Three Gorges Dam", *Journal of Planning Literature*, vol. 16, no. 4, 2002, pp. 561-643.
- Webber M., "Involuntary Resettlement, Production and Income: Evidence from Xiaolangdi, PRC", *World Development*, vol. 32, issue 4, April 2004, pp. 673-690.
- Webber M., "The Political Economy of the Three Gorges Project", *Geographical Research*, Vol. 50, Issue 2, May 2012, pp. 154-165.
- Weist K.M., "Development Refugees: Africans, Indians and the Big Dams", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 8, 1995, pp. 163-184.
- Wessels A., "Displacing mothers from work and welfare", *International Social Science Journal*, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003.
- West P., Igoe J., Dan Brockington, "Parks and Peoples: The Social Impact of Protected Areas", *Annual Review of Anthropology*, Vol. 35, October 2006, pp. 251-277.
- Willford A., "Possession and displacement in Kuala Lumpur's ethnic landscape", International Social Science Journal, Vol. 55, Issue 175, March 2003.
- Wilmsen B., Webber M., Yuefang D., "Development for Whom? Rural to Urban Resettlement at the Three Gorges Dam, China", *Asian Studies Review*, vol. 35, no. 1, 2011, pp. 21-42.
- Wilmsen B., "Progress, problems, and prospects of dam-induced displacement and resettlement in China", *China Information*, Vol. 25, No. 2, July 2011, pp 139-164.
- Wilmsen B., "Involuntary Rural Resettlement: Resources, Strategies, and Outcomes at the Three Gorges Dam, China", *The Journal of Environment Development*, November 14 2011.
- Woldemeskel G., "The Consequences of Resettlement in Ethiopia", *African Affairs* Vol. 88, No. 352, Juy, 1989, pp. 359-374.
- Wood J.R., "India's Narmada River dams : Sardar Sarovar under siege", *Asian Survey*, Vol. 33, No. 10, October 1993, pp. 968-984.
- Vandergeest P., "Land to some tillers: development-induced displacement in Laos", *International Social Science Journal*, vol. 55, no. 75, March 2003, pp. 47-56.
- Veit P.G., Benson C., "When Parks and People Collide", *Human Rights Dialogue*: (issue on Environmental Rights), Spring 2004.
- Verma M.K., "Development induced displacement: A socio-economic study of thermal power projects", *Man in India*, Vol. 84, No. 3-4, 2004, pp. 209-245.

- Vesalon L., Cretan R., "Development-Induced Displacement in Romania", *Journal of Urban and Regional Analysis,* Vol. IV 1, 2012, pp.63-75.
- Xi, J., Hwang S-S., Drentea P., "Experiencing a Forced Relocation at Different Life Stages The Effects of China's Three Gorges Project–induced Relocation on Depression", *Society and Mental Health*, Vol. 3, No. 1, 2013, pp. 59-76.
- Yan T., "Environmental Migration and Sustainable Development in the Upper Reaches of the Yangtze River", *Population & Environment*, vol. 25, no. 6, pp. 613-636.
- Yan T., Yao F., "Three Gorges Project: Effects of Resettlement on the Environment in the Reservoir Area and Countermeasures", *Population and Environment*, vol. 27, no. 4, 2006, pp. 351-378.
- Yan T., Brett B., Greame H., "Development, Land-use Change and Rural Resettlement Capacity: a case study of the Three Gorges Project, China", *Australian Geographer*, vol. 36, no. 2, 2005, pp. 201-220.
- Yanmin W., "Management of archives relating to population resettlement from the Three Gorges Dam on the Yangtze: a keystone for governance and development", *Comma*, No. 1, 2008, pp. 147-149.
- Yardley J., "Chinese Dam Projects Criticized for Their Human Costs", New York Times, November 19, 2007.
- Yntiso G., "Urban Development and Displacement in Addis Ababa: The Impact of Resettlement Projects on Low-Income Households", *Eastern African Social Science Research Review*, Vol. 24, No. 2, June 2008, pp. 53-77.
- Yntiso G., "Differential reestablishment of voluntary and involuntary migrants: the case of Metekel settlers in Ethiopia", *African Study Monographs*, Vol. 23, No. 1, 2002, pp. 31-46.
- Yntiso G., "Resettlement and the unnoticed losers: Impoverishment Disasters among the Gumuz in Ethiopia", *Human Organization*, Vol. 62, No. 1, 2003, pp. 50-61.
- Yu C., Xiang H., "Power Games and Migrant Adaptability in Migration Villages The Case of White Village, a Settlement in Guangdong Province for Migrants Displaced by the Three Gorges Dam Project", *Chinese Sociology and Anthropology*, vol. 38, no. 3, 2006, pp. 71-89.
- Young P. Hong P., Singh S., Ramic J., "Development-induced impoverishment among involuntarily displaced populations", *Journal of Comparative Social Welfare*, Vol. 25, Issue 3, 2009, pp. 221-238.
- Yoshida H., Agnes R.D., Solle M., Jayadi M., "A long-term evaluation of families affected by the Bili-Bili Dam development resettlement project in South Sulawesi, Indonesia", International Journal of Water Resources Development, Vol. 29, No. 1, 2013, pp. 50-58.
- Yuefang D., Steil S., "China Three Gorges Project Resettlement: Policy, Planning and Implementation", *Journal of Refugee Studies*, vol. 16, no. 4, 2003, pp. 422-443.
- Zaman M.Q., "Development and Displacement in Bangladesh: Toward a Resettlement Policy", *Asian Survey* Vol. 36, No. 7, July 1996, pp. 691-703.

# 11.4. Working Papers / Conference Presentations / Reports / Analysis / Dissertations

Ahmad N., Women, mining, and displacement: report of a pilot study conducted in Jharkhand, Indian Social

Institute, New Delhi, 2003.

Areeparampil M., Tribals in Jharkhand: Victims of Development, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1996.

- Barabas A., Bartolomé M., Hydraulic Development and Ethnocide: The Mazatec and Chinantec People of Oaxaca, Mexico, Working Paper no. 15, International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs (IWGIA), Copenhagen, IWGIA, 1973.
- Bartolome L.J., De Wet Ch., Mander H., Nagraj V.K., *Displacement, Resettlement, Rehabilitation,Reparation and Development*, Thematic Review I.3 prepared as an input to the World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, South Africa, 2000.
- Baruah B., *The Ethics of Development-Induced Displacement Project*, EDID Working Papers Series, Centre for Refugee Studies, York University, November 2004.
- Basu M., Locating Gender: Feminist Perspective and Gender Approach in Development-induceddisplacement, (Unpublished Manuscript), 2000.
- Beazley K., "Conservation-related displacement: interrogating notions of the powerless oustee", conference paper available at: http://iasc2008.glos.ac.uk/conference%20papers/papers/B/Beazley 133801.pdf
- Bildhaeuser S., Institutions of Water Menagement and Conflict Resolution in Lesotho on a Local Level: An empirical study of displacement areas of the Lesotho Highlands Project, (Microcon Research Working Paper), Brighton, 2010.
- Buelles A.C., *Minority Rights and Majority Interests: an Analysis of Development-Induced Displacement in the Narmada Valley, India*, MA Thesis in Social Sciences, University of Ottawa, 2012.
- Butcher D., An Organisational Manual for Resettlement: A Systematic Approach to the Resettlement Problem Created by Man-Made Lakes, with Special Reference for West Africa, FAO, Rome, 1971.
- Cabalion J., "For a sociology of dam-induced displacements: state-managed dispossession and social movements of resettlement in Central rural India" available at:http://www.nottingham.ac.uk/shared/shared cssgj/Documents/smp papers/Cabalion.pdf
- Cernea M.M., *Hydropower Dams and Social Impacts: A Sociological Perspective*, Working Paper, World Bank, Washington D.C., January 1997.
- Cernea M.M., *African Involuntary Population Resettlement in a Global Context*, World Bank, Social Policy and Resettlement Division, Washington, D.C., February 1997.
- Cernea M.M., "Social impacts and social risks in hydropower programs: preemptive planning and counterrisk measueres: Keynote address: Session on social aspects of hydropower development: United Nations Symposium on Hydropower and Sustainable Development, Beijing, October 2004.
- Cernea M.M., Involuntary Resettlement in Development Projects: Policy Guidelines in World Bank-Financed Projects, World Bank Technical Paper No. 80, 1996.
- Cernea M.M., "Anthropology, Policy and Involuntary Resettlement", BASAPP (British Association for Social Anthropology in Policy and Practice) Newsletter, 4, November 1989.
- Cernea M.M., "Population Displacement and Water Resources Development: Current Practice, Issues and Development." Paper presented at the Third Expert Group Workshop on River/Lake Basin Approaches

to Environmentally Sound Management of Water Resources, Otsu, Japan, February 1990.

- Cernea M.M., "The Urban Environment and Population Relocation", World Bank Discussion Paper, No. 152, Washington D.C., 1993.
- Cernea M.M., "Development and Population Displacement", Collection of Global Course Syllabi Relating to Internally Displaced Persons, The Brookings-SAIS Project on Internal Displacement, September 2004, pp. 221-230.
- Cernea M.M., *From unused social knowledge to policy creation: the case of population resettlement*, Development Discussion Papers- Harvard Institute for International Development, No. 342, 1990.
- Cernea M.M., Poverty Risks and Population Displacement in Water Resources Development, Development Discussion Papers- Harvard Institute for International Development, No. 355, 1990.
- Cernea M.M., Guggenheim S., Resettlement and Development: The Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement, 1986-1993, World Bank, Washington DC, 1996.
- Chao J., "Relocation for giant dam inflames Chinese peasants", *National Geographic News*, May 15, 2001. http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/pf/58264160.html
- Clark D., *Resettlement: the World Bank's Assault on the Poor*, Center for International Environmental Law (CIEL), BRIEF, May 2000.
- Colajacomo J., "The Chixoy Dam: The Maya Achi' Genocide. The Story of Forced Resettlement", Prepared for Thematic Review I.2, Dams, Indigenous People and vulnerable ethnic minorities, World Commission on Dams, Contributing Paper, 1999.
- Colchester M., "The social dimensions of government-sponsored migration and involuntary resettlement: Policies and practice", A paper prepared for the Independent Commission on International Humanitarian Issues, Geneva, Switzerland, January 1986.
- Colchester M., *Dams, Indigenous People and Vulnerable Ethnic Minorities*, Working Paper 1.2, World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, 2000.
- Colin N., "Resettlement and Reparations of Dam Affected Peoples. A Review of the Report of the World Commission of Dams with special reference to Malaysia", Paper presented at the SOS Selangor Workshop on the WCD Report 30 June 2001, Kuala Lumpur.
- *Compensation and Valuation in Resettlement: Cambodia, People's Republic of China, and India*, Rural Development Institute, Asian Development Bank, November 2007.
- Courtland Robinson W., Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement, An Occasional Paper, John Hopkins University-The Brookings Institution, Bologna-Washingthon DC., May 2003.
- Costa-Pierce B.A., From Farmers to Fishers: Developing Reservoir Aquaculture for People Displaced by Dams, The World Bank, Washington D.C., September 1997.
- Dams and Development: A New Framework for Decision-Making, Earthscan, London, 2000.
- Davidson F. et al., *Guidelines for Managing Urban Relocation and Resettlement*, Netherlands Ministry for Development Co-operation, UNCHS, World Bank, 1993.

- De Sherbinin A., Castro M., Gemenne F., Preparing for Population Displacement and Resettlement Associated with Large Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation Projects Background Paper for the Bellagio Workshop 2-6 November 2010.
- De Wet C., Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement (DIDR). Projects: A Synthesis Report on the Findings of A Project by the Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, April 2002.
- De Wet C., *The Experience with Dams and Resettlement in Africa*, Contributing Paper Prepared for Thematic Review I.3: Displacement, Resettlement, rehabilitation, reparation and development, World Commission of Dams, Cape Town, 2000.
- Deruyttere A., *Involuntary resettlement: operational policy and background paper*, Inter American Development Bank, Indigenous Peoples and Community Development Unit, 1995.
- Diaho M., Molapo L., "Resettlement implementation -Practical lessons learned from Lesotho", 'IAIA12 Conference Proceedings' Energy Future The Role of Impact Assessment 32nd Annual Meeting of the International Association for Impact Assessment.
- Displacement, Resettlement, Rehabilitation, Reparation and Development, (Working Paper: Final Draft), World Commission of Dams, Cape Town, March 2003.
- Downing T.E., *Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement*, International Institute for Environment and Development, 2002.
- Drydyk J., *Development-Induced Displacement and John Rawls's "General Conception" of Justice*, Project Report, CIDA-SICI Partnership Project II, Carleton University, 1999.
- Dwivedi R., "Why Some People Resist and Others Do Not: Local Perceptions and Actions Over Displacement Risks on the Sardar Sarovar", Working Paper Series, No. 265, Institute of Social Studies, The Hague, 1997.
- Ekka A., Asif M., Development-Induced Displacement and Rehabilitation in Jharkhand: A Database on its Extent and Nature, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 2000.
- Escudero C.R., *Involuntary Resettlement in Bank-assisted Projects: An Introduction to Legal Issues*, Legal Department, The World Bank, Washington DC, 1988.
- Fahim. H.M., The Nangbeto Resettlement Scheme: A Review Report, World Bank, Washington, DC, 1987.
- Fernandes W., *Development-induced Displacement in the Tribal Areas of India*, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1994.
- Fernandes W., Asif M., Development-Induced Displacement in Orissa 1951 to 1995: A Database on Its Extent and Nature, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1997.
- Fernandes W., Development-Induced Displacement: The Class and Gender Perspective, NESCR, 2007.
- Fernandes W., Bharali G., Development-Induced Displacement in Assam 1947-2000: A Quantitative and Qualitative Study of Its Extent and Nature., NESCR, Guwahati 2006.
- Fernandes W., Chhetry S., Sherry J., Satyen L., Development-Induced Displacement and Deprivation in West Bengal 1947-2000: A Quantitative and Qualitative Database on Its Extent and Impact, NESRC,

Guwahati, 2006.

- Fernandes W., Naik N., Development-Induced Displacement in Goa 1965-1995: A Study on Its Extent and Nature, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 2001.
- Fernandes, Walter, D'Souza N.,G., Roy Choudhury A. and M. Asif, Development-Induced Displacement, Deprivation and Rehabilitation in Andhra Pradesh 1951-1995: A Quantitative and Quantitative Study of Its Extent and Nature Indian Social Institute-North Eastern Social Research Centre, New Delhi-Guwahati, 2001.
- Fernando P., Fernando K., Kumarasiri M., *Forced to move: involuntary displacement and resettlement : Policy and practice*, Centre for Poverty Analysis, Colombo, 2009.
- Fisher P.B., Ecological Governmentality: The Displacement of the Local in the Rio Negro River Region in Brazil", (available at: http://astepback.com/EVSS695/Rio%20Negro.pdf)
- Ganguly V., Conservation, displacement, and deprivation: Maldhari of Gir forest of Gujarat, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 2004.
- Gasarasi C.P., *Tripartite Approach to the Resettiement and Integration of Rural Refugees in Tanzania*, Research Report No. 71, Scandinavian Institute of African Affairs, Uppsala, 1984.
- Geisler C., "Your Park, My Poverty: The Growth of Greenlining in Africa", paper presented at a Cornell University Conference on Displacement, 2001.
- Gibson D., *The politics of involuntary resettlement : world bank-supported projects in Asia*, PhD. Thesis, Duke University, 1993.
- Goldsmith E., Hildyard N. (eds.), *The social and environmental effects of large dams. Vol. 2: Case studies*, Camelford, Wadebridge Ecological Centre, Cornwall, 1986.
- Guggenheim S.E., Involuntary Resettlement: An Annotated Reference Bibliography for Development Research, The World Bank, Washington, D.C., 1994.
- Guggenheim S., Lin-Rodrigo M., *Involuntary Resettlement Annotated Bibliography*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2003.
- Hakim R., The Implications of Resettlement on Vasava Identity: A Study of a Community Displaced by the Sardar Sarovar (Narmada) Dam Project, India, PhD thesis (Unpublished), Cambridge University, 1995.
- Hays J., *Participatory Development: Mitigating Against Impoverishment in Involuntary Resettlement,* Unpublished dissertation,London School of Economics, London, 1999.
- Haziri B., *The Resettlement Process in the Lignite Mining Areas in Kosovo*, Capstone Project Final Report, MA Thesis, Rochester Institute of Technology-American University in Kosovo, February 2010.
- Hemadri R. (et. al), *Dams, Displacement, Policy and Law in India*, Contributing Paper Prepared for Thematic Review I.3: Displacement, Resettlement, rehabilitation, reparation and development, July 1999.
- Hoadley E., "Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement -Impoverishment or Sustainable Development", The Australian Centre for Mining Environmental Research (ACMER).

- Hoover R., *Pipe Dreams: The World Bank's Failed Efforts to Restore Lives and Livelihoods of Dam-Affected People in Lesotho*, International Rivers Network, 2001.
- Hoshour K., Kalafut J., *A growing global crisis: development-induced displacement and resettlement*, International Accountability Project, Issue Paper, 2011.
- Imhof A., *Citizens` Guide to the world Commission on Dams, International Rivers Network*, Berkeley, CA, USA, 2002
- Indra D., *Engendering Forced Migration: Theory and Practice*, Refugee Studies Programme, Oxford University, 1999.
- Ingersoll J., "Resettlement as alternative social cost." Paper presented at the Meetings of the International Congress of Anthropological and Ethnological Sciences", Zagreb, 1988.
- Jing J., *Displacement, Resettlement, Rehabilitation, Reparation and Development China Report,* Contributing Paper, World Commission of Dams, Cape Town, 2007.
- Jun J., "Displacement, Resettlement, Rehabilitation, Reparation and Development: China Report", Working paper prepared as a contributing paper to Thematic Review I.3 of the World Commission on Dams, Department of Anthropology, City University of New York, 2000.
- Jul-Larsen E., Kassibo B., Siri L., Samset I., Socio-Economic Effects of Gold Mining in Mali. A Study of the Sadiola and Morila Mining Operations, Chr Michelsen Institute, Report no. 4, Bergen, Norway, 2006.
- Khodka C., "House Construction after Displacement Under Nepal's Kali Gandaki HydropowerDam Project. Photostudy.", Beltari, Nepal: KGEMU, 1999.
- Koebel C.T., "Urban Redevelopment, Displacement and the Future of the American City" Paper Prepared for Community Affairs Office Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond, April 15, 1996.
- Koenig D., *Toward local development and mitigating impoverishment in development-induced displacement and resettlement*, University of Oxford, Refugee Studies Centre, Oxford, 2002.
- Kotelo-Molaoa M.N., *The Socio-Economic Impact of The Lesotho Highlands Water Project Resettlement Programme at Makhoakhoeng*, Ph.D. Thesis, University of the Free State Bloemfontein, Faculty of Sociology, November 2007.
- Kwai Pun V.,.*Mining Displacement and Learning in Struggle in Ghana* (M.A.Thesis), McGill University, Montreal, 2007.
- Mathur H.M., *Managing Projects That Involve Resettlement: Case Studies from Rajasthan*, India, Economic Development Institute, 1997.
- McCarthyL., McHardy P., Quallo J., *Involuntary Resettlement: Experiences from Developing Countries*, Ministry of Environment & Housing, Kingston, 1997.
- McDonald B. D., *From compensation to development: involuntary resettlement in the People's Republic of China*, PhD thesis, Faculty of Arts, Arts and School of Anthropology, Geography and Environmental Studies, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, 2006.
- McMillan D.E., Nana J-B., Savadogo K., Settlement and Development in the River Blindness Control Zone: Case Study, Burkina Faso, World Bank, Working Paper No. 200, 1993.

- Mehta L., Srinivasan B., "Balancing Pains and Gains: A Perspective Paper on Gender and Large Dams", Final paper prepared for the World Commission on Dams, 2000.
- Mettle M., Forced Resettlement in Ghana: The Dam and the Affected People: The Bui Hydroelectric Power Project in Ghana, MA Thesis, Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Department of Georaphy, 2011.
- Mkanga M., Impacts of Development-Induced Displacement on Households Livelihoods: Experience of people from Kurasini Dar es Salaam Tanzania, MA Thesis, Erasmus University Rotterdam, September 2010.
- Moro L., *Oil Development Induced Displacement in Sudan*, Sir William Luce Fellowship Paper No. 10, Durham University, Durham, November 2009.
- Morse B., Berger T., *Sardar Sarovar: The report of the Independent Review*, Working Paper, Resource Futures International, Ottawa, 1992.
- Mougeot L., *Hydroproject Development and Population Resettlement in Brazilian Amazonia*, Glasgow, University of Glasgow, Latin American Studies.
- Musonda B.L., *The Impact of the Gwembe Tonga Development Project on the Gwembe People*, MA Thesis, University of the Witwatersrand, 2008.
- Negi N.S., Ganguly S., Development Projects vs. Internally Displaced Populations in India: A Literature Based Appraisal, Working Paper No 103,2011, Center on Migration, Citizenship and Development, University of Bielefeld, 2011.
- Nonaka H., Development-induced Displacement and Resettlement: The Effectiveness of Donor Policy Guidelines on Road Rehabilitation Projects in Cambodia, Swansea University, 2008.
- Oliver-Smith A., *Involuntary Resettlement, Resistance and Political Empowerment*, Institute for Development Anthropology Binghamton, N.Y., 1991, (Research paper?).
- Ota A.B., *Development induced displacement and the tribals*, Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Research & Training Institute, Bhubaneswar, 2009.
- Pandey B., *Development Induced Displacement. An Agenda for the Social Summit*, Institute for Socio-Economic Development, Bhubaneswar Orissa, 1995.
- Pandey B., Kumar Rout B., *Development-induced Displacement in India: Impact on Women*, National Commission for Women, New Delhi, 2004.
- Parasuram S, "Impact of Displacement by Development Projects on Women in India", ISS Working Paper Series No 159, Institute of Social Studies, The Hague, 1993.
- Parasuraman, S., *Displacement and Resettlement: Experience from Development Project in India*, Surat. Centre for Social Studies, 1994.
- Patnaik S.M., Displacement rehabilitation and social change, Tribal Studies of India Series, Inter India Publications, New Delhi, 1996.
- Phonepraseuth V., From Resettlement to Sustainable Livelihood Development: The Potential of Resettlement and Livelihood Restoration Arrangement to Achieve Livelihood Sustainability. A Case Study of

Resettled Communities on the Nakai Plateau Nam Theun 2 Hydropower Project in LAO DPR, MA Thesis, Massey University, New Zealand, 2012.

- Rahmato D., *Resettlement in Ethiopia : The Tragedy of Population Relocation in the 1980s*, FSS Discussion Paper No. 11, Forum for Social Studies, Addis Ababa, June 2003.
- Resettlement and Development: The Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement, 1986-1993, World Bank, Washington DC, 1994.

Reddy, Displacement and Rehabilitation, Mittal Publications, New Delhi, 1993.

- Redford K.H., Fearn E., *Protected Areas and Displacement: A Conservation Perspective*, Wildlife Conservation Society, Working Paper, No. 29, April 2007.
- Resettlement and Rehabilitation Policy of Coal India Ltd., Coal India Ltd., Calcutta, 1994.
- Rew A.W., Fisher E., Pandey B., Addressing policy constraints and improving outcomes in developmentinduced displacement and resettlement projects, Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, 2000.
- Robinson S., *The Experience with Dams and Resettlement in Mexico*, Contributing Paper Prepared for Thematic Review I.3: Displacement, Resettlement, rehabilitation, reparation and development, World Commission on Dams, Cape Town.
- Robinson W.C., *Risks and rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, (An Occasional Paper), The Brookings Institution-SAIS, Project on Internal Displacement, March 2003.
- Robinson W.C., *Minimizing development-induced displacement*, Migration Information Source, January 2004.
- Sadler B., Verocai I., Vanclay F., *Environmental and Social Impact Assessment for Large Dams*, Thematic Review Prepared for the World Commission on Dams (WCD), World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, November 2000.
- Salem-Murdock M., *Involuntary Resettlement: A Plea for the Host Population*, Institute for Development Anthropology, Binghamton, N.Y., 1988.
- Samad M., Shah Z., Acharyulu S., Acharya S., Managing Rehabilitation and Resettlement of the Involuntarily Displaced Population: Lessons from Selected Hydro Projects in India, Conference Paper Series, International Water Management Institute, 2009, pp. 123-137.
- Scudder T., Dam-induced Community Resettlement: Principles and Issues. Memorandum prepared for the World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, 1999.
- Scudder T., *A Comparative Survey of Dam-induced Resettlement in 50 Cases*, (unpublished manuscript available at:<u>http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/Aswan%20High%20Dam%20case.pdf</u>)
- Scudder T., *The Aswan High Dam Case*, 2003, (unpublished manuscript available at: http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/Aswan%20High%20Dam%20case.pdf)
- Scudder T., The Lesotho Highlands Water Project (2003) and Laos' Nam Theun 2 Dam (2003 with 2005updating),2003-2005,(unpublishedmanuscriptavailableat:

http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/Lesotho%20&%20Laos%20Cases.pdf)

- Scudder T., *India's Sardar Sarovar Project (SSP)*, 2003, (unpublished manuscript available at: http://www.hss.caltech.edu/~tzs/Sardar%20Sarovar%20Project%20Case.pdf)
- Scudder T., *The Kariba Case Study*, Social Science Working Paper, No. 1227, Division of The Humanities and Social Sciences, California Institute of Technology, June 2005.
- Sfeir-Younis A., *Compensation for Involuntary Resettlement of Rural Populations*, Economics and Policy Division, Agriculture and Rural Development Department, World Bank, Washington DC., 1980.
- Shami S.K., *Population displacement and resettlement: Development and conflict in the Middle East*, Center for Migration Studies, New York, 1994.
- Sonnenberg D., Munster F. (eds.), Mining Minerals Sustainable Development Southern Africa. Research Topic 3: Mining and Society. Involuntary Resettlement, African Institute of Corporate Citizenship, Sandton -South Africa, 2001
- Southa Vilay B., Development Induced Displacement and Spatiality of Sustainable Livelihoods: A Case Study of Irrigation Project In the Nam Tin Watershed, Houyxai District, LAO DPR, Information Center, Permanent Secretary Office Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, Lao PDR
- Stanley J., *Development-induced displacement and resettlement*, Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, January 2004.
- Stewart J., O'Connell K., Ciborski M., Pacenza M., A People Dammed: Impact of the World Bank Chixoy Hydroelectric Project in Guatemala, Witness for Peace, 1995.
- Tanaka H., How is "success" Defined?: An Involuntary Resettlement Case Under Japan's Development Assistance Project, M.C.P. Thesis, Massachusetts Institute of Technology. Dept. of Urban Studies and Planning, 1994.
- Terminski B., *Environmentally-Induced Displacement. Theoretical Frameworks and Current Challenges*, CEDEM Working Paper, Université de Ličge, 2011.
- Terminski B., Les migrations, les réfugiés, les droits de l'homme: un guide bibliographique des publications parues en langue française, (New Issues in Refugee Research, Working Paper no. 216), UNHCR, Geneva, 2011.
- Terminski B., *Oil-Induced Displacement. Social Problem and Human Rights Issue*, Research Paper, Simon Fraser University, School For International Studies, March 2012.
- Terminski B., *Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement. Social Problem and Human Rights Issue,* Universite de Geneve, Faculte de Droit, 2012.
- Terminski B., "Development-induced displacement and human security: A very short introduction", 2013, availabe at: http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2182302
- Terminski B., Applying the Concept of Human Security to Research on the Consequences of Mining-InducedDisplacementandResettlement,(available)

at:http://www.humansecuritygateway.com/showRecord.php?RecordId=38614)

Terminski B., The concept of human security as a tool for analysing the consequences of development-

*induced displacement and resettlement*, (available at: http://www.humansecuritygateway.com/documents/UofG\_TheConceptofHumanSecurityasaToolforAna lysingtheConsequencesofDevelopment-InducedDisplacementandResettlement.pdf)

- Turton D., *Refugees and 'Other Forced Migrants'*, RSC Working Paper no. 13, University of Oxford, Refugee Studies Centre, October 2003.
- Williams G., Legal Issues in Involuntary Resettlement, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 1993.
- Yildiz K., *The Ilisu Turkey Dam: Resettlement and human rights*, (Working Paper), World Commission on Dams, Cape Town, South Africa, 2000.
- Van Criekinge. J., "Africa: Conflicts and mining-induced displacement", The Broken Rifle, vol. 77, 2008.
- Varma S.C., Human Resettlement in the Lower Narmada Basin, Government Central Press, Bhopal, 1987.
- Yong C.O.L., *Flowed over : the Babagon dam and the resettlement of Kadazandusuns in Sabah*, Center for Orang Asli Concerns, Subang Jaya, Malaysia, 2003.
- Zaman M., *Bangladesh: Development of a National Involuntary Resettlement Policy (phase 1). TASF*, Asian Development Bank, 2009.

#### **11.5. Extended Bibliographies of DIDR**

- "General Bibliography" [In] Cernea M.M., McDowell C. (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Resettlers and Refugees*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2000, pp. 445-487.
- Sánchez-Garzoli G., "Selected Bibliography on Displacement Caused by Development Projects" [In] Robinson W.C., *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, An Occasional Paper, The Brookings Institution-SAIS Project on Internal Displacement, May 2003, pp. 72-96.
- Rew A., Fisher E., Pandey B., *Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Resettlement Projects*, Oxford: Refugee Studies Center, 2000, pp. 125-138.
- Guggenheim S.E., *Involuntary Resettlement: An Annotated Reference Bibliography for Development Research*, The World Bank, Washington, D.C., 1994.
- Guggenheim S., Lin-Rodrigo M., *Involuntary Resettlement Annotated Bibliography*, The World Bank, Washington D.C., 2003.

# 12. Annexes

# 12.1. Hydropower development megaprojects causing involuntary resettlement of more than 100,000 people.

Notes: The presented list includes development projects which are completed, under construction and planned. Statistics included below are only approximate in nature and may differ from the detailed estimates presented by the author in the other parts of this report. Considering 1/ politically conditioned practices of under or overestimate of the number displaced at regional and national level, 2. lack of a global system for

monitoring and detailed statistics of development caused involuntary resettlement, 3/ discrepancies due to the nature of the various stages of long-term investments, it is difficult to accurately determine even an approximate number of displaced people during each of the projects listed below. Non-governmental organizations usually tend to overestimate the real number of displaced persons, while government makes the opposite.

Project (Dam/Reservoir)	River	Country	Estimated displaced number	Year completed
Kaptai	Karnafuli	Bangladesh	100.000	1962
Danjiangkou	Hanjiang	China	383.000	1974
Ertan	Huang He	China	278.000	1958
Lubuge	Huangni	China	100.000	1989
Miyun	Chaohe/Baihe	China	200.000	1960
Shuikou	Minjiang	China	410.000	1960
Xinanjiang	Xinanjiang	China	280.000	1960
Sanmenxia	Huang He	China	320.000	1960
Zhaxi	Zi Shui	China	141.000	1961
High Aswan	Nile	Egypt/Sudan	113.000	1970
Gibe I	Omo	Ethiopia	100.000	2004
Balimela	Sileru	India	113.600	1990
Hirakud	Mahanadi	India	110.000	1957
Kangsabati Kumari	Kangsabati	India	125.000	1965
Pong	Beas	India	150.000	1974
Rihand	Rihand	India	102.000	1962
Sardar Sarovar	Gujarat	India	360.000	2004
Somasila	Penar	India	100.000	2004
Srisailam	Krishna	India	100.000	1984
Kiri	Gongola	Nigeria	100.000	1982
Mangla	Dźhelam	Pakistan	110.000	1967
Tarbela	Indus	Pakistan	96.000-100.000	1974
Kuibyshev	Volga	Russia	150.000	1990
Rybinsk	Volga	Russia	117.000	1955
Volzhkaya	Volga	Russia	111.000	1965
Kievsk	Dnepr	Ukraine	132.000	1950
Three Gorges Dam	Yangtze	China	1.260.000	2009
Xiaolangdi	Yellow River	China	181.600	2001
Almatti	Upper Krishna	India	200.000	2001
Jinsha Project	Jinsha	China	300.000 (12 tam)	Under construction
Danjiangkou (II)	Hanjiang	China	345.000	Under

				construction
Bansagar	Sone	India	142.000	Under construction
Narmada Sagar	Narmada	India	200.000	Under construction
Sardar Sarovar	Narmada	India	320.000	Under construction
Tehri	Bhagirathi	India	105.000	Under construction
Polavaram	Godavari	India	154.500	Cancelled
Nan Theun 2 (NT2)	Nan Theun	Laos	100.000	Under construction
Pancheswar	Mahakali	Nepal	124.000	Planned
Son La	Black River	Vietnam	96.000	Planned

Source: M.N. Kotelo-Molaoa, *The Socio-Economic Impact of The Lesotho Highlands Project Resettlement Programme*, (PhD dissertation University of the Free State Bloemfontein), dostępne w internecie: <u>http://etd.uovs.ac.za/ETD-db//theses/available/etd-10232008-123636/unrestricted/Kotelo-MolaoaMN.pdf</u>; M.M. Cernea, *Hydropower Dams and Social Impact. A Sociological Perspective*, Working Paper No. 16, World Bank, Washington, 1997; B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgra, Warszawa, 2012.

# 12.2. The other examples of development projects resulting in mass involuntary resettlement

Notes: Similarly to the previous statistics presented figures are only approximate in nature. They are presented in order to sensitize the reader with the magnitude of the lesser-known caused of deveopment-caused resettlement in different parts of the world.

Country	Category of development projects	Date of completion	Number of involuntary resetteled people
Lesotho	Lesotho Highlands Water Project	Under construction	20000
Bangladesh	Dhaka W. Supply and Sanitation Project	Under construction	40000
India	Hyderabad Water Supply Project	2009	50000
India	Salandi Irrigation Project	1983	11000
India	Andhra Pradesh Irrigation II Project	2005	63000
India	Gujarat Medium Irrigation II (Narmada)	2008	63600
India	Upper Krishna irrigation project in Karnataka	2005	240000
Tanzania	Serengeti National Park	1951	50000
Kenya	Bura Irrigation Project	1981	40000
Kenya	Third Nairobi Water Supply	1994	10000
Nigeria	Bakologi Dam and Irrigation Project	1978	18000
India	Irrigation project in Andhra Pradesh	Planned	80000
Sri Lanka	Moragahakanda-Kaluganga Irrigation	2010	12000
Uganda	Kibale National Park	1993	18000-35000
Kongo	Odzala National Park	1936	10100

Nigeria	Cross River National Park	1991	10000
India	Mumbai Urban Transport Project (MUTP)	2002	100000
India	Development of communication in Bengal	1947-2000	1164200
India	Dams construction in Gujarat	1947-2000	2674200
India	Development of agriculture in Assam	1947-2000	114000
India	Mining development in Jharkhand	1951-1995	402282
India	Mining development in Orissa	1951-1995	330000
India	Development of transportation in Gujarat	1947-2000	1150000
Namibia	Development of agriculture	1990-2000	34200
Nigeria	Agricultural project -Fadana III	2009	10000
United States	Electrification and Tennessee reservoir system	1933-1953	15000
Indonesia	Jabotabek urban development project	1990	40000-50000
Germany	Lignite mining (Lausnitz)	1950-2005	30000
Germany	Lignite mining (Rhineland)	1948-2010	32000
Côte d'Ivoire	Komercyjny program deforestacji	1999	40000
India	Deforestation in Singrauli region	1970-1995	42000
India	Deforestation in Orissa	1980-2010	80000
Ethiopia	Rural resettlement Amhara- Gondar Awi	Since 2005	109000
Dominicana	Evictions in Santo Domingo	1986-1992	30000 (families)
Myanmar	Evictions in capital city	1988-1994	500000
Kamerun	Transformation of urban space in Douala	1979	45000
United States	Big Dig highway in Boston	Under construction	10000-20000
Poland	A1 highway (Stryków-Pyrzowice)	Under construction	7000 ?
Poland	Creation of Solińskie lake	1968	4000
Philippines	Underground Manila	2000	6100
Bangladesh	Construction of Jamuna bridge	1998	??
Bangladesh	Construction of Padma bridge	Planned	??
Indonesia	Gold mining Freeport/Grasberg (Papua)	1980-2005	15000
Ghana	Gold mining in Tarkwa region	1990-2010	20000-30000
Ghana	Gold mining in Ahafo	Since 2006	20000 (planned)
Papua N. Guinea	Oki Tedi gold and copper mine	Since 1980	30000-50000
Peru	Tambogrande gold mine	1989-2003	16000
RSA	mining	1970-2000	25000
Kosovo	Lignite mining	Planned	5000-10000
Namibia	Mining	Since 1965	13500
Nigeria	Oil exploitation in the Delcie Nigru	Since 1985	100000 ?
Sudan	Oil exploitation and pipeline construction (Block 5 A)	1999-2002	??

Source: W.C. Robinson, *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, (Occasional Paper), John Hopkins University- Brookings Institution, May 2003. In the context of development-induced displacement in India- W. Fernandes, *Development-Induced Displacement: The Class and Gender Perspective*, North-Eastern Social Research Institute, November, 2007; B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012. Above mentioned statistics are estimations only.

# 12.3. The most important caused of development-induced (according to the WBED report on World Bank-financed projects involving involuntary resettlement active in 1993)

According to the "Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement"

- Dams (26,6 %)
- Transportation (24,6 %)
- Water supply/sewage (12,3 %)
- Thermal including mining (10,3 %)
- Urban infrastructure (8,2 %)
- Irrigation/canals (4,8 %)
- Environmental protection (3,4 %)
- Industry (2,7 %)
- Forestry (1,4 %)
- Other causes (5,5 %)

Source: A.Rew, E. Fisher, B. Padney, *Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects* (Final Report), January 2000, pp. 91.

12.4. The largest artificial	reservoirs in	the world in	terms of capacity

Country	Reservoir/Dam	River	Year construction	Capacity	Number of resettled
Zimbabwe	Kariba Lake	Zambezi	1959	180,6 km3	50000
Rosja	Bratsk Reservoir	Angara	1964	169 km3	70000
Egypt	Lake Nasser	Nile	1971	157 km3	102000
Ghana	Leke Volta	Volta	1965	150 km3	82000
Canada	Lake Manicouagan	Manicouagan	1968	141,8 km3	1700
Venezuela	Lake Guri	Caroni	1986	135 km3	19000
Canada	Lake Williston	Peace	1967	74,3 km3	2000
Russia	Krasnoyarsk Reservoir	Yenisey	1967	73,3 km3	36000
Russia	Zeya Dam	Zeya	1978	68,4 km3	40000
China	Sanmenxia	Huang He	1962	65,0 km3	230000-400000
Canada	Robert-Bourassa	La Grande	1981	61,7 km3	5000

Source: World Commission on Dams Annual Report 2000, Earthscan-UNEP, 2000; B. Terminski, Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012.

# 13. Development-Induced Displacement and Human Security: A very short introduction<sup>117</sup>.

#### Introduction. A general overview of development-induced displacement and resettlement

At least fifteen million people each year are forced to leave their former place of residence as a result of major development projects (M.M. Cernea and H. Mathur, 2008)<sup>118</sup>. It is estimated that large development projects such as dams, roads and exploitation of raw materials led to the displacement of least 300 million people between 1988 and 2008. Alongside natural disasters, economic development is one of the greatest causes of contemporary internal displacement worldwide. The irreversible nature of many displacements caused by development can be compared only with the displacements in consequence of climate change and natural disasters or industrial accidents affecting large territories (such as the Asian tsunami of 2004 or the Chernobyl disaster in 1986). Just as in many cases of desertification, land degradation or shoreline erosion, the construction of large dams, extraction of crude oil, or creation of open-pit mines can make it impossible to resettle in the territory. The irreversibility of such displacements is one of the most important factors in their huge economic, social and cultural consequences. Especially dangerous is the displacement to far distant places due to irreversible interference with the natural environment. The result of the creation of large dams, expansion of mining, or oil exploitation does not have to be direct large-scale displacement. The negative environmental impact caused by development may lead to a substantial incidence of "secondary" forced migration of rural populations to cities or other territories. The most serious social consequences have accompanied displacement to territories which are completely different from those previously inhabited. Resettlement plans implemented in China and India should consider the displacement of the population of particular nearby economic territories into others similar to those previously abandoned. Displacement understood as dislocation from the homeland territory without social support in the new place of residence – is a violation of the most fundamental human rights and should be entirely prohibited. Resettlement can be defined as a planned and organized relocation to a strictly specified new place of residence, accompanied by social support mechanisms and compensation for lost goods. In many countries even resettlement is only permitted in the case of projects for public use.

Development-induced displacement is a social phenomenon strongly associated with other categories of forced displacement. It is similar to evacuations due to administrative compulsion to leave the territory following natural disasters, a situation which incorporates both these problems. Resettlement caused by economic development is generally less reversible and is associated with less serious risks to the people involved than disaster-induced displacement or conflict-induced displacement. Development-induced displacement is also strictly confined within the country's static borders. However, we can mention cases such as the building of the Kaptai in Bangladesh and Mangla Dam in Pakistan, when implementation of large development projects became the indirect source of international mobility. Most cases combine

<sup>117</sup> This text was originally written in French and later translated into English by Virginie Richard.

<sup>118</sup>M.M. Cernea and H. Mathur (eds.), Can Compensation Prevent Impoverishment: Reforming Resettlement Through Investments and Benefit-Sharing, Oxford University Press, Oxford 2008.

development-induced displacement with displacement associated with long-term environmental changes. A direct consequence of the construction of large dams, such as Three Gorges Dam in China, is the displacement of residents from the area of the construction site. The long-term result of many development projects is land, air and water pollution in the surrounding areas, exposing many people to health risks and the threat of poverty. The indirect result of the negative consequences of development projects is therefore forced migration associated with deteriorating living conditions. In this type of displacement we cannot, therefore, differentiate between the environmental context and the early implementation of the development project. Contemporary internal displacement in many countries is often monocausal. That is why contemporary classification of internal displacement into four basic categories (development-induced displacement, conflict-induced displacement, disaster-induced displacement and environmentally-induced displacement), which is often used but somehow rarely appears in the literature, is not always suitable for more in-depth analyses. The causes of all internal displacement worldwide lie in dynamic conflicts between different categories of actors within static boundaries (the territory of the country). In the case of development-caused displacement, land becomes a resource and source of conflict between the interests of the public authorities and the private sector and the potentially affected or displaced people<sup>119</sup>. In the most extreme cases of development-induced displacement, land turns out to be a much more valuable resource than the people living on it.

Within historical analysis, development-induced displacement and conservation-induced displacement are the "youngest" categories of forced migration<sup>120</sup>. The massive scale of these processes has been observed only from the late forties of the last century. For most of human history, the root causes of forced migrations were natural disasters and long-term negative environmental processes, or population growth and the consequent decrease in the amount of resources. The Neolithic revolution and the associated development of social organization played a major role in the greater diversity of the causes of displacement worldwide. The growing population and associated demographic pressure caused additional voluntary migrations in pursuit of new resources and better living conditions. New forms of settlement, such as the establishment of towns near large rivers, together with the development of agriculture, gradually freed people from the dictates of the forces of nature. Ancient times saw the beginning of resettlement motivated by political factors. We can at least mention here the deportation of the Israelites (the so-called Babylonian captivity). The vast majority of conflicts in the ancient Middle East were indeed associated with environmentally-caused migratory pressure and the struggle for resources (water, agricultural land). In contrast to these processes, displacement associated with economic development is a very young phenomenon.

<sup>119</sup>We can mention two final push-factors in every case of internal displacemen worldwide – 1. the effect of strong security threats, 2. administrative compulsion to leave previously inhibited territory; alternately, the combination of these factors.

<sup>120</sup>B. Terminski, *Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria migracji przymusowych*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012.

Transformation and changes of land use have always led to the problems associated with population resettlement. However, only in the twentieth century has this problem emerged on such a massive scale. The creation of large dams and hydroplants had already been initiated in the first decades of the last century. By the twenties, this problem had become apparent in India<sup>121</sup>. The real explosion in such problems, however, was associated with the political transformations of the fifties and sixties: China's industrialization pursued by bloody methods (Mao's so-called Great Leap Forward policy), Nehru's socialist vision of industrialization and dams as "temples of modern India", hydro projects in the Soviet Union, and, in Africa, those related to decolonization and growing economic needs. Since the construction of the High Dam in Aswan, DIDR has become a crucial social problem, the cause of massive displacements and a focus of scientific interest. At the beginning of the fifties applied anthropologists, such as Robert Fernea, Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder, were already drawing attention to the micro-and macro-social implications of the creation of large dams in Africa (Kariba Dam, Akosombo Dam, High Dam in Aswan). It is worth mentioning here the Gwembe Tonga Development Project initiated in 1956, in order to analyze the influence of the construction of the Kariba Dam on the Zambezi river on social change within the Gwembe Tonga community. The seventies see the beginning of interest in this problem within the framework of the World Bank, in cooperation with sociologists studying this issue in the developing world (from 1974)<sup>122</sup>. A dozen years later, these investigations led to the first conceptualization of the problem and establishment of World Bank policy on involuntary resettlement. The first such policy was adopted in 1980 (as an Operational Manual Statement), following recognition of detrimental development policies in many parts of the world, which led to the impoverishment of many thousands of people. The term "development-induced displacement and resettlement" (DIDR) was introduced to scientific discourse in the mid-eighties by the book Putting People First: Sociological Variables in Rural Development edited by M.M. Cernea (published in 1985 and 1991). The eighties and nineties saw the evolution of theoretical approaches to this problem. We can mention here the Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction Model (IRR) of Michael M. Cernea, developed during the nineties. Another significant theoretical contribution to this problem was the Colson-Scudder four-stage model of 1982.

An important factor in the growth of research on development-induced displacement was the two major development projects of this period: the construction of the Sardar Sarovar dam complex on the river Narmada in India and the Three Gorges Dam in China. In 1990 the first World Bank policy was revised as Operational Directive OD 4.30. Both these documents focused on examples of displacement associated with the construction of large dams. In 2002 the Operational Directive (OD 4.30) was converted to Operational Policy (OP) 4.12<sup>123</sup>. The last few years were also a period of increasing interest in other factors leading to displacement. I am thinking in particular of a study on urbanization, expansion of agriculture, mining and oil

<sup>121</sup>R. Vora, World's First Anti-Dam Movement: Mulshi Satyagraha 1920-1924, Permanent Black, 2009.

<sup>122</sup>T. Scudder, The future of large dams, Earthscan, London, 2005.

<sup>123</sup>*Involuntary Resettlement Sourcebook: Planning and Implementation in Development Projects*, International Bank for Reconstruction and Development – World Bank, Washington DC, 2004.

extraction. According to the experts, the above-mentioned causes of displacement are often associated with territorial conflict (conflict of space) and may lead to brutal clashes and even organized violence. Their victims have mostly been marginalized groups such as indigenous and tribal people, and different categories of minorities.

As Astri Suhrke noted, economic development is both a cause of displacement and a factor in attracting new people (push and pull factors)<sup>124</sup>. The implementation of large development projects creates jobs, gains revenue from tourism, and even contributes to the development of cities. Frequently, however, job growth is accompanied by various forms of displacement and marginalization of the most vulnerable groups. Those most vulnerable to the negative consequences of displacement are particular categories of individuals and communities with little possibility of adapting to the new reality. We can mention among them: women, children, the elderly, people with low elasticity of employment, rural communities (resettled in the cities), indigenous communities, illegal settlers without formal rights to land and properties, and the different categories of minorities – particularly those who are in conflict with the authorities.

Among the most important causes of development-induced displacement we can mention:

1. Water engineering projects (dams, hydropower plants, artificial lakes, irrigation projects, channels, etc.); construction of water reservoirs has become one of the main reasons for the significant expansion of research on development-induced displacement. The largest growth in this area is now taking place in India and China. According to Taneja and Thakkar (2000), the construction of big dams in India has displaced between 21 and 40 million people over the last sixty years. Official Chinese statistics indicated only 10 million people displaced as a result of dam construction over the past few years, but the true figure may be 40-80 million people. According to the *Bankwide Review of Projects Involving Involuntary Resettlement*, 1986-1993 construction of dams may represent more than 20 percent of all cases of DIDR worldwide. As the authors of this document point out, a majority of the people who have been resettled as a result of dam projects belong to the poorest and most vulnerable sections of society. Construction of dams is often a cause of mass resettlement to very distant territories. That is why its social consequences are so much greater than, for example, the consequences of road construction. The table below gives examples of creation of dams which led to the relocation of more than 100,000 people (the statistics presented here are estimations only).

Project Name)	River	Country	Displaced people (estimated)	Year
Kaptai	Karnafuli	Bangladesh	100.000	1962
Danjiangkou	Hanjiang	China	383.000	1974
Ertan	Huang He	China	278.000	1958
Lubuge	Huangni	China	100.000	1989

124 A. Suhrke, *Environmental Degradation, Migration and Conflict*, Christian Michelsen Institute–American Academy of Arts and Sciences, 1993.

Miyun	Chaohe/Baihe	China	200.000	1960
Shuikou	Minjiang	China	410.000	1960
Xinanjiang	Xinanjiang	China	280.000	1960
Sanmenxia	Huang He	China	320.000	1960
Zhaxi	Zi Shui	China	141.000	1961
High Aswan	Nile	Egypt/Sudan	113.000	1970
Gibe I	Omo	Ethiopia	100.000	2004
Balimela	Sileru	India	113.600	1990
Hirakud	Mahanadi	India	110.000	1957
Kangsabati Kumari	Kangsabati	India	125.000	1965
Pong	Beas	India	150.000	1974
Rihand	Rihand	India	102.000	1962
Sardar Sarovar	Gujarat	India	360.000	2004
Somasila	Penar	India	100.000	2004
Srisailam	Krishna	India	100.000	1984
Kiri	Gongola	Nigeria	100.000	1982
Mangla	Dźhelam	Pakistan	110.000	1967
Tarbela	Indus	Pakistan	96.000-100.000	1974
Kuibyshev	Volga	Russia	150.000	1990
Rybinsk	Volga	Russia	117.000	1955
Volzhkaya	Volga	Russia	111.000	1965
Kievsk	Dnepr	Ukraine	132.000	1950
Three Gorges Dam	Yangtze	China	1.260.000	2009
Xiaolangdi	Yellow River	China	181.600	2001
Almatti	Upper Krishna	India	200.000	2001
Jinsha Project	Jinsha	China	300.000 (12 dams)	In construction
Danjiangkou (II)	Hanjiang	China	345.000	In construction
Bansagar	Sone	India	142.000	In construction
Narmada Sagar	Narmada	India	200.000	In construction
Sardar Sarovar	Narmada	India	320.000	In construction
Tehri	Bhagirathi	India	105.000	In construction
Polavaram	Godavari	India	154.500	Cancelled?
Nan Theun 2 (NT2)	Nan Theun	Laos	100.000	In construction

Panchwswar	Mahakali	Nepal	124.000	Planned
So La (Ta Bu)	Song Da	Vietnam	112.000	Planned

Source: *B. Terminski, Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne. Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji*, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2012.

2. Construction of communication networks (roads, highways, railways, bridges). By contrast with the socially costly population displacement caused by the building of reservoirs, that related to the construction of roads is found in all regions of the world. Problems of this kind affect both the U.S. and Europe as well as India, Bangladesh, and the Amazonian countries. We can mention here the construction of the Jamuna and Padma bridges in Bangladesh, which led to the displacement of several thousand people. The creation of the main highway through the heart of Boston (Central Artery/Tunnel Project CA/T – commonly known as the Big Dig) led to the relocation of approximately 10,000 people. Another example of road development involving massive displacement was the construction of the national highway A1 in Mozambique (1980-1989). According to some sources, approximately 100,000 people were resettled in the aftermath of this project. Much attention was recently paid to the resettlement and rehabilitation of people following the development of the railway network in Cambodia. I am thinking in particular of the Railways Rehabilitation Project in Cambodia, supported by the Asian Development Bank, and based on recommendations by such experts as Professor Michael M. Cernea.

3. Transformation of urban space (expansion of cities, underground construction, water supply, demolition of poor neighborhoods, postwar reconstruction of cities, demolition of entire city districts, forced relocations from slums and favelas, etc.). Urbanization is the cause of significant levels of resettlement, especially in countries with a high population density. The source of these problems lies both in urban expansion into new areas and in the transformation of existing cities. A common practice in contemporary China is the demolition of entire city districts or parts of them, followed by later reurbanization. Sewer projects and the construction of underground systems resulted in some Asian cities in the resettlement of tens of thousands of people. Among the best-known projects of this kind are Jabotabek Indonesia's project (displacing over 40,000-50,000 people) and Hyderabad Water Supply Project (displacing 50,000 people). A specific category of urban resettlement is that associated with the demolition of entire neighborhoods, which is a common practice in China and is found in connection with the slums and favelas of South America. In Central Europe, the post-war reconstruction of destroyed cities became another major cause of displacement.

4. Deforestation, a problem often seen as a direct cause of both environmentally-induced displacement and development-induced displacement. In the literature we can find disagreement as to whether this problem represents environmentally-induced displacement or development-induced displacement. The felling of trees is often a first step in the direction of negative environmental change and land degradation, which form a significant cause of environmentally-induced displacement. It is often the first step in the establishment of large monoculture plantations, in turn the cause of development-induced displacement. Deforestation is one

of the main consequences of industrialization, especially in relation to the extraction of natural resources (such as oil extraction and mining). Wasteful deforestation can lead to an irreversible imbalance in the natural environment (as in the Amazonian jungle), or to the growing scale of desertification of soils. The increasing scale of deforestation in many countries (for example in China) has enormous environmental consequences, forcing many people to migrate. According to a United Nations analysis, Nigeria has the world's highest deforestation rate, Brazil loses the largest area of forest annually, and Congo consumes more bushmeat than any other tropical country. Amazonian deforestation is currently regarded as one of the greatest environmental problems of recent years.

5. Agricultural expansion; this problem is rarely discussed in the literature within the category of DIDR. Special attention is paid to resettlement associated with the creation of large monoculture plantations. The depletion of the Amazonian jungle and its replacement with large palm oil plantations has led to the displacement of many thousands of indigenous people in Borneo. The expansion of agriculture has led to large-scale displacement and resettlement in Latin America (Colombia) as well as in many African countries.

6. Extraction of mineral resources. Mining can be both a direct and an indirect cause of displacement. The direct impact can be observed when displacement is associated with continuing exploitation or expansion of mining areas. The impact of resource extraction on the dynamics of internal displacement has an indirect aspect as well. Such a situation is observed when the desire to control the production, transport or sale of raw materials becomes a source of conflict over control of a specific territory. Exploitation of raw materials thus becomes the cause of conflict-induced displacement.

So-called mining-induced displacement and resettlement is a problem well-discussed in the literature (T.E. Downing, 2003; B. Terminski, 2012)<sup>125</sup>. Expansion of open-pit mines is frequently accompanied by displacement of the people in nearby areas. The most important causes of the growing social problem of people displaced by mining include: 1. expansion of the scale of open-pit mining, 2. lack of social support from local administration and the private sector. In many cases, the consequences of mining alone generate large-scale displacements of local communities. About 60 percent of the world's mineral resources are located in areas inhabited by indigenous people. The combination of conflict for control over territory, resources disputes, antagonisms between local communities and the authoritarian government, together with ethnic separatism, is a root cause of large-scale displacement. According to some sources, mining may become a direct cause of more than 10 percent of all cases of development-induced displacement worldwide. Among examples of large-scale displacements associated with mining we can mention those from India (coal mining in Jharkhand), Papua Island (gold and silver open-cast mining), Ghana (Tarkwa gold mines) and Mali (Syama and Sadiola gold mines). Even lignite mining in Germany during the last century led to the

<sup>125</sup>T.E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement, International Institute for Environment and Development, London, 2002; B. Terminski, Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue, Geneva, 2012.

resettlement of approximately 30,000-100,000 people.

The extraction and transport of crude oil is accompanied by massive displacement of population<sup>126</sup>. Fearing for the security of pipelines, local authorities have displaced many thousands of people living in surrounding areas. It is estimated that a consequence of the creation of a 1,500 kilometer pipeline (so called Block 5A) in Sudan was the displacement from the surrounding area of nearly 170,000 people<sup>127</sup>. Oil exploitation in the Niger Delta has generated a progressive conflict between transnational corporations, authoritarian government and local communities, the escalation of which around 1994 led to cases of murder and the displacement of many thousands of members of the Ogoni and Ijaw ethnic communities. Crude oil production has therefore become the root cause of conflict-induced displacement there. The consequences of mining also lead to negative environmental changes such as river, land and air contamination, resulting in a significant level of forced migration later on.

7. Population redistribution schemes. The pursuit of state interests can often lead to the decision to resettle masses of citizens to some other place or to transfer them between two areas. The objectives of these projects vary widely. In totalitarian states, deportations and population transfers are aimed at the ethnic unification of the territory and marginalization of potential political problems. In many countries, however, redistribution of population is an attempt to solve demographic problems resulting from hunger, lack of water and food and overpopulation (or the interaction of all these factors). Here we can mention the long-term project of resettlement and villagization in Ethiopia. The policy of encouraging voluntary resettlement and villagization.

8. According to some specialists, the specific cause of development-induced displacement is the conservation of nature (the phenomenon of so-called conservation refugees)<sup>128</sup>. However, conservation of nature is not directly linked to economic development but rather is an attempt to regulate its expansion. Were it not for the harmful scale of twentieth-century economic development and increasing rate of negative changes in the biosphere, zoning protection of the biosphere in general would not be needed. As pointed out by Charles Geisler, in Africa alone 14 million people have been displaced by nature conservation projects. The annual scale of this problem in India is estimated at between 1.2 and 1.5 million people affected.

#### Analysis of the problems facing development-induced displaced people

We examine the consequences of development-induced displacement using multiple theoretical concepts.

<sup>126</sup>B. Terminski, *Oil-induced displacement and resettlement. Social problem and human rights issue*, Simon Fraser University, School for International Studies, Vancouver, March 2012.

<sup>127</sup>W.C. Robinson, Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement, SAIS-Brookings Institution, May 2003.

<sup>128</sup>M. Dowie, Conservation Refugees: The Hundred-Year Conflict between Global Conservation and Native Peoples, MIT Press, 2011.

Among the specific research methods primarily formed to analyze problems of displacement and resettlement we can mention the four-stage model created by Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder in the eighties. The next decade saw the development of another important research model: the Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction (IRR) Model of Michael M. Cernea.

We can also analyze the problems of displaced people using more general theoretical concepts familiar in social sciences and law. These include the concepts of human rights, human security and human development, along with a few more detailed approaches from philosophy and sociology. In the following section I shall draw attention to the pros and cons of using each of these models.

- 1. Theoretical approaches designed specifically for the analysis of the consequences of DIDR and the risks affecting displaced people.
  - a) The Elizabeth Colson–Thayer Scudder four-stage model from the 80s. Formulated in 1982, it was to be used primarily in research on voluntary resettlement<sup>129</sup>. Subsequently the model was also applied to some cases of involuntary resettlement. Colson and Scudder listed four stages by which individuals in socio-cultural systems responded to resettlement, labeled "recruitment, transition, potential development, and handing over or incorporation".
  - b) Michael Cernea's Impoverishment Risks and Reconstruction Model. The IRR Model highlights the risks associated with involuntary resettlement. According to Cernea, the seven basic risks affecting development-induced displaced people include the following: "landlessness, joblessness, homelessness, marginalization, food insecurity, loss of access to common property resources, increased morbidity and mortality, and community disarticulation".
- 2. Influential research approaches used in the analysis of more general social problems affecting displaced people.

Human rights – We can use the traditional classification of human rights as the basis for analysis and identification of the problems facing displaced people. We divide them into fundamental rights, civil rights, political rights, social rights, economic rights, cultural rights and the more advanced third and fourth generations of human rights. Internal displacement also leads to infringement of these more advanced rights: the right to peace, the right to development, the right to the environment, and community rights (collective rights) such as rights of indigenous people, the right to a people's own way of development, and many more.

<sup>129</sup>M.M. Cernea, "Risks, safeguards and reconstruction: a model for population displacement". In: M.M. Cernea and C. McDowell (eds.), *Risks and Reconstruction: Experiences of Resettlers and Refugees*, World Bank Publications, 2000.

In 1986, the United Nations General Assembly adopted a Declaration on the Right to Development, which stated that "every human person and all peoples are entitled to participate in, contribute to and enjoy economic, social, cultural and political development, in which all human rights and fundamental freedoms can be fully realised". Despite the adoption in recent years of the documents relating to the human right to development, and the rights of indigenous people and internally displaced people, the problem of development-induced displacement continues to be an underrated and marginalized human rights issue. Moreover, universal institutions and their agencies (UNHCR) devote too little attention to this problem. The Guiding Principles of Internal Displacement, adopted in 1998, refer mainly to displacements associated with internal armed conflicts and natural disasters. This fact indicates the need for fresh analysis of problems and threats affecting development-induced displaced people, treated as a specific area of human rights, rather than reliance on documents relating to the protection of IDPs in general.

Human security – A valuable tool for analysis of the social consequences of displacement is the classification of seven areas of human security published in the UNDP *Human Development Report* (1994). This classification includes the following pillars of contemporary human security: economic security, food security, environmental security, health security, personal security, community security and political security. Displacements associated with economic development can lead to violation (reduction in the level) of all the categories of security mentioned here. The most important problem is the violation of community cohesion and disintegration of previously cohesive communities. The usefulness of the concept of human security for the analysis of several categories of consequences of DIDR is pointed out by an increasing number of authors (Bharali, 2006; Caspary, 2007; Terminski, 2012)<sup>130</sup>.

Human development – Detailed classifications of human development can also be a useful research tool. Remember, however, that this concept is primarily focused on maximizing the well-being of individuals and societies, which rarely takes place in the context of displacement caused by development projects or conservation of nature. Development-caused displacement often leads to a decrease in all six basic dimensions of human development mentioned by the UNDP (equity, empowerment, cooperation, sustainability, security, and productivity).

Specific theoretical approaches – Experts analyzing the broader context of development-caused displacement use theoretical approaches from very distant fields of knowledge. There is a growing number of publications analyzing DIDR in the context of globalization, political science, feminism, gender theories and even ethics. We can mention here inter alia the project of Jay Drydyk of Carleton University entitled "*Development-Induced Displacement*" and. John Rawls's "general conception of justice".

<sup>130</sup>G. Bharali, "Development-Induced Displacement and Human Security in Assam", Paper presented at the Seminar on Human Security, Department of Political Science, Gauhati University, November 17-18, 2006; G. Caspary, "The Impacts of Development-induced Displacement on Human Security. A study of dam finance", *Human Security Journal*, Vol. 4, Summer 2007, pp. 70-81.

# Applying the concept of human security to research on the consequences of development-induced displacement and resettlement

Theoretical models created specifically for the analysis of the problem on the basis of sociology, applied anthropology and applied development studies (e.g IRR model) seem to be the most effective tools for analysis of risks affecting displaced people. However, some of them do not show the exact context of the risks associated with displacement, or all of the risks facing the affected person. For many other reasons, the concept of human security seems to be an equally important tool for analysis of the consequences of displacement.

Development-induced displacement, like the other categories of internal displacement, is associated with a significant change in the level of human security. The cause of displacement is not always associated with the occurrence of specific risks. The consequences of displacement, however, very often lead to a reduction in most areas of human security. The characteristics of the concept of human security match, to a significant extent, the analysis of social problems such as the risks associated with genocide, famine, natural disasters and even climate change. From an operational perspective, human security aims to address complex situations of insecurity through targeted, collaborative and sustainable measures that are people-centered, multi-sectoral, comprehensive, context-specific, and prevention-oriented. The basic elements of the concept of human security form a very good match with the analysis of development-induced displacement.

The most important cause of development-induced displacement worldwide is the dynamic conflict of interests between public institutions or the private sector, on the one hand, and local communities forced to leave their place of residence, on the other. The perception of territory only as a source of profit often makes it impossible to reconcile the interests of these two actors. Greater humanization of relocation processes must be combined with the abandonment of decision-making in this context on the basis of purely economic and profit-and-loss considerations. All analysis of this problem must therefore focus primarily on the situation of displaced affected people. This is because they suffer, for many years, the various consequences of displacement, often without receiving proper compensation for the damage done to them. Just as often, development projects, associated with enormous problems for DPs and PAPs, do not contribute to improvement in the functioning of broader social groups. The World Bank policies adopted so far on involuntary resettlement suggest a people-oriented perspective on the operational level<sup>131</sup>. The purpose is to minimize the effects of resettlement plans because of the great number of displaced people threatened by

<sup>131</sup>The first World Bank policy of involuntary resettlement was the Operational Manual Statement (OMS 2.33) of 1980. The policy of involuntary resettlement was revised in 1990 as so-called Operational Directive 4.30 (OD 4.30). In 2003 Operational Policy 4.12 (OP 4.12) on involuntary resettlement was adopted. See: *Involuntary Resettlement Sourcebook. Planning and Implementation in Development Projects*, World Bank Publications, 2004, p. 3; L. Mehta, *Displaced by Development: Confronting Marginalisation and Gender Injustice*, SAGE Publications, 2009, p. 223.

them. These demands, however, are still not properly implemented. The most specific demand seems to be for the greater participation of local communities or their representatives in decision-making at the level of planning and implementation of resettlement. The resettlement process should be not only people-oriented, but people-centered.

Context-specific – When making decisions on relocation it is important to take into account the specific social context of its implementation. Involuntary relocation is a dynamic process which escapes universal patterns and principles. A necessary element of the decision-making process on resettlement should be examination of the economic and social structure of the displaced communities. Resettled communities should be able to maintain existing social ties, without being forced into far-reaching continuation of the economic model. An essential element of reflection on resettlement problems should be consideration of both the individual and community problems of DPs.

Prevention-oriented. People responsible for implementation of resettlement should take into account previous experience with other projects of this kind. Analysis of errors in similar projects in the past can avoid such problems in the future. The stage of investment planning should therefore include the answer to questions about problems which may result in a decision to resettle the population. Interest in the problems of affected communities cannot end upon completion of the development project, but must encompass significant long-term efforts to develop, implement and evaluate the human security of development-induced displaced people.

Extreme cases of resettlement practice could lead to massive decline in all areas of human security for affected and displaced people. Let us now consider how displacement could affect various areas of human security. Important guidance for further consideration will be the already mentioned classification of the seven key areas of human security, as outlined in the *Human Development Report* of 1994<sup>132</sup>. For our own purposes we can extend this classification with two additional pillars of human security: gender security and cultural security.

According to the liberal development paradigm, dominant up to now in many regions of the world, involuntary resettlement is the necessary and unavoidable social cost of modernization and economic development. Displaced persons are therefore seen as the victims of a just cause and their problems are considered marginal in comparison with the substantial gains for the majority. Action to improve the

<sup>132</sup>Analysis of threats facing development-induced displaced people on the basis of the concept of human security has been presented in several scientific publications. Among the most important of them we can mention: G. Bharali, "Development-Induced Displacement and Human Security in Assam," Paper presented at the Seminar on Human Security, Department of Political Science, Gauhati University, November 17-18, 2006; B. Terminski, "The concept of human security as a tool for analysing the consequences of development-induced displacement and resettlement", http://www.humansecuritygateway.com/documents/UofG\_TheConceptofHumanSecurityasaToolforAnalysingtheCo nsequencesofDevelopment-InducedDisplacementandResettlement.pdf

economic situation, however, is accompanied by a significant deterioration in the living conditions of marginalized categories of people already outside the mainstream of society, such as indigenous people and dalits in India. Attempts to maximize the country's economic security and the well-being of privileged groups leads to several forms of economic and social insecurity for displaced and affected people. It is also worth mentioning that not all development projects are equally justified socially. The construction of a large dam frequently leads to mass displacement and at least temporary problems for the surrounding inhibitants. This kind of development project is, however, created for public purposes and the subsequent profits from its use can contribute to improvement in the community's conditions. Creation of the dam therefore contributes to maximizing the energy security of thousands of people as well as offering visible gains to local communities in the form of new jobs and profits from tourism. But we can mention many development projects which only maximize the incomes of foreign corporations and do not improve the situation of local communities. I am thinking in particular of the exploitation of raw materials primarily carried out by foreign companies. Profits from the exploitation of open-pit mines are transferred outside the country and do not usually contribute to the improvement of its people's situation, not to mention that of the displaced and affected people. The current automation of production means that only a few of the displaced have the opportunity to find jobs in the mining industry.

From a wider perspective, development projects should contribute to the maximization of human security both for the whole society as well as for communities particularly affected by their consequences. Currently dominant opinions on the problem of involuntary resettlement place too much emphasis on compensation and the amount of compensation, at the expense of long-term improvement in the economic conditions of displaced people and of increased security in their new place of residence.

1. Economic Security is considered a major component of human security, strongly affected by the other categories within this field. The main reason for the decrease in economic security of displaced people is their limited access to the natural resources on which their communities depend. The main problem seems to be landlessness, often leading to the total disintegration of the current economic model of DPs. It plays a role in triggering the progressive marginalization of entire communities. Access to resources such as land and water is necessary for the continuation of the current model of life and lack of these resources becomes a cause of unemployment. The economic model of most indigenous people is characterized by low dynamics of change and a strong anastomosis with the surrounding resources. Displacement to other territories disrupts the economic model, leading in the long run to the marginalization of the displaced and even to the physical extermination of communities. Another problem making the economic conditions of displacees worse is lack of access to common resources such as shared agricultural land, pasture land, rivers, and lakes.

Involuntary relocation and lack of support in the new place of residence are by no means the end of the problems affecting the displaced. The economic situation is also worsened by the negative environmental

consequences of previously implemented development projects. The construction of dams and development of mining areas leads to land, water and air pollution. Problems of this kind make it difficult to maintain the standard of living, causing long-term poverty or forced migration to other areas, e.g. rural-urban migrations.

The most appropriate mechanism for improving the economic security of displaced people is resettlement in areas similar to those abandoned, to enhance their prospects of continuing with the accustomed economic model. An important tool with which to minimize the economic risks affecting all displaced groups is resettlement aimed at maintaining the existing economic relations and countering atomization and economic impoverishment. The low flexibility of their economic model, meaning that most indigenous people have only limited ability to adapt to different surroundings (e.g. the suburbs of big cities), is a common cause of marginalization. Practised during the construction of the Three Gorges Dam in China, resettlement of rural communities to the suburbs of large cities usually does not have positive effects and often leads to phenomena such as unemployment. The decision about community relocation to the new place should be accompanied by well-developed mechanisms of social support for resettled people, especially those that allow them to continue with their existing economic model, and those that prevent homelessness. In many areas of the world, such as India, impoverishment forces parents to put their children into full-time work to maintain the family. In this situation it becomes difficult to provide young people with access to education, raising the prospect of economic marginalization for the next generation.

2. Food Security.should be regarded as a sub-category of economic security. On the basis of recent studies on the human right to health, we can highlight the way problems of this kind affect displaced people. Professor Michael M. Cernea lists food insecurity as one of the fundamental problems facing displaced people and contributing to their impoverishment. Difficult access of displaced people to food can be considered the most negative consequence of landlessness and of inaccessibility of common resources such as common agricultural land, pastures and rivers. A significant reduction in the agricultural area causes its over-exploitation, putting large communities at risk of poverty. A frequent consequence of development projects is the displacement of the population to areas characterized by a much lower quality of arable land and difficulty of access to water. It is difficult to restore the customary agricultural and fishing schemes there. Often the only possible solution to the food problems of displaced people is another forced migration, for example from poorly-populated or environmentally degraded areas to the suburbs of big cities. According to studies by Fernandes and Raj, malnutrition is a particularly visible problem among displaced girls and women<sup>133</sup>.

3. Health Security. The impact of displacement in terms of the deteriorating health situation of those affected

<sup>133</sup> W. Fernandes and S.A. Raj. *Development, Displacement and Rehabilitation in the Tribal Areas of Orissa*, Indian Social Institute, New Delhi, 1992.

is a question often analyzed in the scientific literature<sup>134</sup>. Among the categories of people particularly vulnerable to health risks associated with development-induced displacement we can list children, women and the elderly. Health risks affecting the displaced usually result from the progressive degradation of the environment or the deterioration in economic conditions associated with resettlement. Walter Fernandes draws attention to the problem of child malnutrition, common within displaced communities<sup>135</sup>. Very often, resettlement to remote territories is not accompanied by appropriate social support mechanisms to ensure the displaced people's access to health care institutions in the new place of residence. Another factor affecting health security is the problem of access to potable water and sanitation. According to studies conducted in recent years among tribal people in India, displacement almost always lead to a deterioration in access to drinking water. The next most important health risk factor is contamination of water, air and land as a direct result of development projects. It is also worth paying attention to the psychological consequences of displacement. The irreversible nature of displacement and lack of awareness of possibilities of return to the previously inhabited areas very often cause psychological trauma and alienation, including mental illness. Loss of the organic relation with the land that characterizes many tribal communities creates not only economic problems but also social threats such as alcoholism.

4. Environmental Security. The principles of sustainable development, proposed in the fora of many intergovernmental organizations, remain only wishful thinking in the case of many development projects carried out in African and Asian countries. The development of every human being in good environmental conditions is not, in practice, the right of every citizen of our planet but is only the privilege of the rich. In particular, many examples of environmental degradation have been observed in the areas inhabited by poor and marginalized groups remaining on the periphery of society. Expansion of mining areas should be recognized as development projects leading to particularly substantial changes in the environment. Crude oil and coal mining lead to irreversible contamination of groundwater and the deterioration of environmental conditions even in areas very distant from the exploitation site. Examples from Nigeria and India show that the most negative environmental consequences of resource exploitation are borne by people from the poorest social classes, sometimes by ethnic and religious minorities who are in conflict with state authorities. Despite the exploitation of land that belongs to them, they participate in the transferral of income from its sale. Dam construction is another type of development project leading to decline in environmental sustainability over large areas and consequent weakening of the basis of economic security for entire communities. According to a case study of relations between dam construction and development in Northeast India, the environmental consequences of dam construction include "impact on ecosystems, irregular floods, fish supply and variety, environmental degradation, threats to flora and fauna, loss of wetlands, loss of forest space for living of

<sup>134</sup>S. Ramaiah, *Health Implications of Involuntary Resettlement and Rehabilitation in Developmental Projects in India: Volume I.* New Delhi: Society for Health Education and Learning Packages, 1995.

<sup>135</sup>W. Fernandes, "Development-Induced Displacement: The Class and Gender Perspective", Paper presented at the International Conference on *The Emerging Woman in the Indian Economy*. Christ College, Bangalore, November 26-27, 2007.

indigenous people, water user rights"<sup>136</sup>.

5. Personal Security. Displacements associated with economic development have to a great extent led to decline in the level of individual security. Resettlement carried out in India and some Latin American states brought about the atomization of hitherto cohesive communities. Members of previously strong communities were deprived of any support. The disintegration of communities is a major reason for the subsequent marginalization of persons displaced by economic development.

6. Political Security. Incorrect assumptions about development policy or its wrong implementation, divorced from principles of social sustainability and proper analysis of the social consequences, may become a source of political instability and increasing internal antagonisms. The issue presented in this report is a category of displacement having a particularly strong connection with the sphere of politics<sup>137</sup>. The functioning of the political in a particular country to a large extent affects the directions of economic development and the scale of involuntary resettlement accompanying its implementation. Development-induced displacement has become a global phenomenon on a massive scale through changes such as decolonization and political upheavals in developing countries. Let us mention here Mao's so-called Great Leap Forward in China and Nehru's economic policy aimed at making dams "the temples of modern India". In African and Latin American states as well, the scale, dynamics and political consequences of displacement were strongly dependent on the direction of economic development. The implementation of resettlement usually reflects the standards of respect for human rights in the countries practising it. Particularly dangerous consequences accompanying displacement are observed in countries with totalitarian and authoritarian governments, failed states, and those with wide social disparities, in which large communities are pushed to the margins of society. A highly developed country, having a democratic form of government, respect for human rights and the expanded participation of citizens in government, cannot afford to implement socially costly development projects associated with involuntary resettlement.

Even socially harmful policies of rapid economic growth should take into account the principles of sustainable development, the participation of all citizens in the decision-making process, and the rights of persons who bear the greatest individual burden of economic development. It is necessary that the persons paying the costs of social development projects become full-fledged actors on the stage of resettlement planning, prior public consultation, and decision-making as to forms of compensation. The most fundamental goal of development policy should be to expand the well-being of all members of society and equalize economic differences between different social groups. Unfortunately, in many parts of the globe, even

<sup>136</sup>*Reporting dams and development: Strengthening media's capacity to report research in Northeast India*, Working Paper, Panos South Asia-Relay, March 2012.

<sup>137</sup>The categories of internal displacement which are much less dependent on political decisions include those associated with sudden natural disasters or industrial accidents (disaster-induced displacement) as well as those connected with slow-onset environmental changes, including climate change (environmentally-induced displacement, climate change-induced displacement).

development projects initiated for public purposes contribute to the well-being only of selected social groups. Many projects implemented with foreign capital do not contribute to economic growth because almost all the resulting income is transferred abroad<sup>138</sup>.

7. Community Security. Development-induced displacement leads not only to a decline in the level of community security but often also to the complete disintegration of large communities. The character of community security threats reflects the standards of implementation of development projects and their accompanied displacements. One of the tools for maximizing community security is the implementation of resettlement on the basis of prior plans, taking into account long-term social consultations. Equally important is adequate compensation for material and non-material losses, along with extended mechanisms of social support to facilitate adaptation to the new place of residence and integration into local communities. Maximization of the level of community security of displaced people is strongly dependent on two conditions. The first consists of actions to maintain existing social ties and community identity in the new place of residence. The second, no less important, factor is adaptation to the new place of residence and integration with its inhabitants. Only the continuation of existing socio-economic relations, combined with the construction of new ones, can achieve a long-term increase in community security. Paradoxically, wellimplemented relocation over a longer period of time can help to maximize the security level of the displaced as compared to their situation before displacement. The key element seems to be the standard of resettlement implementation, which protects the people who are affected by this problem and vulnerable to the risk of poverty. In more and more countries, planned relocation accompanied by adequate compensation and social support mechanisms is seen as a basic right of DP communities (right to resettlement and rehabilitation). Among examples of resettlement which have led to improved conditions for the people affected, we can mention some relocations associated with dam building in Brazil or exploitation of raw materials in some African states. An increasing number of transnational companies involved in mining view the proper implementation of resettlement as an element of successful corporate image-building and CSR. The fear of public opinion in western countries means that an increasing number of companies cannot afford to risk apparent violations of the rights of displaced people or actions leading to their economic marginalization.

The specialists analyzing the consequences of involuntary resettlement tend to focus on the situation of larger communities such as tribes, rural communities or ethnic minorities. However, the family is the social unit most fundamentally affected by its consequences. One of the most common consequences of development-caused displacement is the change in economic organization of family members. Deterioration of economic conditions, which is a common result of involuntary resettlement, often requires a greater amount of work to maintain a standard of living at least approximating the former one. This situation is often associated with the need for additional family members, including children, to take on work. Resettlement of

<sup>138</sup>B. Terminski, *Mining-Induced Displacement And Resettlement. Social Problem and Human Rights Issue (A Global Perspective)*, unpublished research paper, University of Geneva, Faculty of Law, March 2012.

agricultural communities in urban areas means that people must obtain money, which is not always necessary for hunter-gatherer communities or those whose economies are based on barter and neighborly relations. Economic marginalization of parents often forces children to drop out of school and obtain full-time work so that the family as a whole can avoid the prospect of poverty. As pointed out by Gita Bharali of the NESRC, development-induced displacement in India has led to a decline in the economic role of women within the family. This situation leads in turn to the progressive social marginalization of women, already seriously excluded and discriminated against in this country. Inability to continue their former economic activities such as collecting firewood, fishing, and small-scale agriculture, undermines their social function within the family. For both men and women, low occupational flexibility and, in many cases, lack of education, lead to unemployment as a common result of displacement. All the problems mentioned here, and their further consequences such as alcoholism, threaten the stability of family ties. Often, development-induced displacement produces the disintegration of formerly cohesive multi-generational families and their subsequent marginalization as important social entities. It therefore seems necessary to develop research into the impact of displacement on the situation of small groups. Understanding these issues seems to be a crucial element in the proper planning, social cost evaluation and implementation of involuntary resettlement.

8. Gender-Based Insecurity. The main problem I wish to draw attention to is the marginalization of women's economic and social position caused by displacement and the health risks affecting them. Developmentinduced displacement has become a factor in weakening the already heavily disadvantaged position of women. Studies recently conducted in the Indian province of Assam indicate that more than 29% of displaced women had lost the ability to continue with their customary activities, and were left permanently lacking in opportunities for other forms of economic activity. The displacement therefore replaced the woman's economic function with the role of housewife and dependence on a husband's earnings. According to recently conducted research, development-induced displacement is also the cause of significant health risks and problems for young girls and pregnant women. Several forms of marginalization affecting displaced women are much more profound and difficult to solve than those affecting men. Women, with poorer education and low employment flexibility, have much less chance of finding work significantly different from their traditional economic activity.

9. Cultural Security. Development-induced relocation, like most categories of long-term displacement, leads to major cultural changes. They result from the relocation's erosion of existing social ties as well as from the need to adapt to the new place of residence. The displacement leads to atomization of existing structures and therefore also, in the longer term, to the depletion of cultural traditions. The need to adapt to the different patterns imposed by conditions in the new place of residence modifies the accustomed lifestyles. The greater the difference between the models of functioning in the old and new environments, the greater is the cultural change. The impact of displacement on cultural change within small social groups was already the subject of extensive studies undertaken in the fifties by American applied anthropologists, such as Robert Fernea,

Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder, who conducted research into the social implications of dam building in Africa. Anthropological studies confirm the impact of resettlement in the form of reduced cultural diversity and even of extinction of languages and dialects. Therefore, consistent resettlement of communities in their entirety (e.g. tribes, villages, large clans, people with a similar professional profile) is essential. Only places of residence similar to the previous home will allow them to develop their existing skills.

#### The most severe problems affecting development-induced displaced people (selected):

Fundamental security risks: escalation of violence caused by conflict over resources, discrimination in the new place of residence, displacement from existing homelands without prior planning, compensation and social support mechanisms, persecution of people who do not wish to leave their homes, relations between development-induced displacement and internal conflicts or separatist trends, significant health risks, difficulty of access to potable water in the new place of residence, risks associated with environmental devastation

Social problems: lack of mechanisms of social support and difficult integration into the new place of residence, compensation that ignores non-material losses and risks associated with displacement, negative consequences of the irreversible change of residence, atomization (disintegration) of existing social ties, social problems such as landlessness, homelessness, alcoholism, and unemployment, lack of access to social services (e.g., health care institutions, education, water supply, public transport), progressive marginalization of the most vulnerable groups such as women, children and indigenous people, health risks, malnutrition.

Economic problems: inadequate or nonexistent compensation for lost property, unemployment, decline of economic functions of women and their position in the community, problems associated with low occupational flexibility of displaced people, need for complete change away from the current economic model.

Political problems: political marginalization of displaced communities, displacement as a tool for punishment of communities particularly dangerous to the authorities.

Cultural problems: disintegration of small communities such as tribes and villages, erosion of cultural identity, loss of or inability to maintain existing cultural traditions, disappearance of languages, dialects and ancient customs, etc.

# **Selected Bibliography:**

• Christopher McDowell (ed.), Understanding Impoverishment. The Consequences of Development-

Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996.

- Chris De Wet (ed.), *Development-Induced Displacement. Problems, Policies and People*, Berghahn Books, 2005.
- Peter Penz, Jay Drydyk, and Pablo S. Bose, *Displacement by Development: Ethics, Rights and Responsibilities*, Cambridge University Press, 2011.
- Sakarama Somayaji and Smrithi Talwar (eds.), Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation and Resettlement in India: Current Issues and Challenges, Routledge, 2011.
- Bogumil Terminski, *Environmentally-Induced Displacement. Theoretical Frameworks and Current Challenges*, CEDEM Working Paper, Universite de Liege, 2012.
- Bogumil Terminski, *Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement. Social Problem and Human Rights Issue*, available at Social Science Research Network (SSRN), 2012.
- Bogumil Terminski, *Oil-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue*, Research Paper, available at: Simon Fraser University, School for International Studies, Vancouver, March 2012.
- Bogumil Terminski, Przesiedlenia Inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa 2012.
- Bogumil Terminski, Uchodźstwo środowiskowe: O ludziach w pułapce sił natury, Oficyna Wydawnicza Łośgraf, Warszawa, 2013.

# 14. Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement: Social Problem and Human Rights Issue

# Introduction

The mining industry is frequently associated with decisions that have enormous social consequences. One of the most negative effects of mining today is the forcing of thousands of people to abandon their current places of residence. Gold mines in Tarkwa, open-cast copper mines in Papua New Guinea or Jharkhand (India), lignite mines in Germany, and diamond mines in Zimbabwe are just a few examples of activities leading to the displacement of large numbers of people worldwide. Today, mining-induced displacement constitutes a major social problem and a challenge for human rights. As pointed out by Theodore E. Downig only in India mining development displaced more than 2.55 million people between 1950 and 1990.<sup>139</sup> It is therefore of great importance to conduct its profound analysis as well as inspire broad public debate. According to the WBED report (published in 1994), the thermal projects including mining was the cause of about 10,3 percent of the development-induced displacement caused by World Bank-financed projects

<sup>139</sup> T.E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement, IIED and WBCSD, London, 2002, Research Paper No. 58, pp. 3; S. Somayaji, S. Talwar (eds.), Development-induced Displacement, Rehabilitation and Resettlement in India, Routledge, 2011, pp. 94.

This report does not pretend to provide a comprehensive in-depth analysis. Its purpose is to highlight the problems encountered by displaced people in various parts of the world and complement already existing literature in this area. Contemporary literature on development-induced displacement (Cernea, De Wet, McDowell, Penz, etc.) focuses mostly on the consequences of dam construction, irrigation projects, and artificial reservoirs. The literature of Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement (MIDR) is rather small and limited to the well-known cases of contemporary India and a few African states. Specialists rarely look into the subject of mining-induced displacement and its social consequences. However, some instructive examples do exist. One particularly valuable and detailed study worth mentioning is entitled, *Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement*, published in 2002 by professor Theodore E. Downing.<sup>141</sup> Another equally important book concerning this issue is the report, *Dirty Materials: Mining, communities and environment*, prepared in 2004 by Oxfam America Earthworks.<sup>142</sup> My publication concentrates—to a much greater extent—on the issues of human rights and the theoretical conceptualization of the subject. It also underlines the global nature of MIDR. As I argue here, the problem should not be limited to developing countries in Asia and Africa. Instead, this work intends to cast more light on the following themes:

- 1. Section one theoretically conceptualizes and encompasses mining-induced displacement and resettlement as a specific category of development-induced displacement and resettlement (DIDR). MIDR is a fairly obvious a subcategory of DIDR and a part of its global context, yet there are some crucial differences that ought to be indicated in order to show that it is a very diverse issue indeed. In particular, I will try to analyze the mining branches and techniques which are socially detrimental. Among them, we can distinguish the open-pit mining of several resources: coal, lignite, silver, copper, gold, diamonds, and, on a limited scale, also crude oil.
- 2. Section two depicts mining-induced displacement and resettlement in terms of a global social problem occurring in many countries around the world. The mining sector is an important factor in resettlement on all continents, so we cannot treat MIDR as the sole pitfall of underdeveloped/developing countries. Even in highly developed countries like Germany, resettlement caused by mining activity was an important social problem. On the other hand, it must certainly be admitted that in countries with a tradition of enlightened

<sup>140</sup> A. Rew, E. Fisher, B. Padney, Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects (Final Report), Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, January 2000. 141 T.E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement, IIED and WBCSD, London, 2002, Research Paper No. 58.

<sup>142</sup> Dirty Metals: Mining, Communities and the Environment, A Report by Earthworks and Oxfam America, Oxfam America, 2004.

individualism, strong protection of property rights, and citizen participation in government, problems of this kind are uncommon and much less spectacular than anywhere else.

- 3. Section three presents the most well-known examples of displacement caused by mining. Detailed case studies were used as the basis for exposing general features of the issue. For these, I gathered the most interesting examples of resettlement (India, Ghana, China, and Papua New Guinea). Additionally, a unique part of this paper covers an analysis of mining-induced resettlement in Europe. According to estimates over the past 60 years, lignite mining in Germany has consequently led to the displacement of more than 100,000 people<sup>143</sup>. The effects of mining also pose a real challenge in Central and Eastern Europe. This publication takes the form of a handbook: a kind of 'guide' through the most famous cases of mining-induced displacement worldwide.
- 4. Section four emphasizes the social dimension of mining expansion and the importance of MIDR as a human rights issue. The most important piece of work encompasses reflections on the impact of resettlement on the sphere of human rights. The implementation of miningcaused resettlement generally reflects the national standards for other categories of development-induced displacement and resettlement. Inappropriate standards of displacement take place mostly in poor and undemocratic developing countries. Usually, resettlements are carried out randomly, with no specific plans. Displaced persons face many problems in the new places of residence. Authorities are not active enough in integrating displaced people into local communities. Various categories of indigenous and tribal people (for example in India, Papua and Brazil) are particularly affected by the consequences of relocation. Mining-induced displacement leads to a violation of many individual and collective human rights. Problems of people displaced by development are increasingly becoming the focus of human rights organizations (especially in India, Brazil, and Ethiopia). The advantage of this paper is its stronger orientation towards human rights and the social dimension of MIDR than previous works. The publication draws attention to the scale of mining-induced displacements in diverse countries as well as the social consequences of this phenomenon. Its primary purpose is a focus on political circles, decision makers, and human rights activists and the social effects of mining. Analyses of development-induced displacement are often reduced to the consequences of dam building in China and India, and thus they miss the point. The development of mining areas also contributes to social change, such as the epic scale of resulting resettlement. Indigenous and tribal peoples are particularly at risk for negative consequences; these groups do not have adequate mechanisms for adaptation to the new situation. Given the link between resource extraction and the overall development of mining industries with the subsequent

<sup>143</sup>J.H. Michel, *Status and Impacts of the German Lignite Industry*, The Swedish NGO Secretariat on Acid Rain, 2008, pp. 17.

degradation of the areas in which they occur, it is obvious that the balance of economic benefits and social costs are worth considering. Alternative energy sources are, however, expensive, and the chances of their use in developing countries are still relatively low.

# Mining-induced displacement and resettlement: A specific category of development-induced displacement and resettlement

Scientific publications regularly enumerate four causes of involuntary displacements: conflicts, natural disasters, long-term environmental changes, and the consequences of economic development. Although useful, these categories do not exhaust all the possibilities that are likely to occur. In many cases, such as in discrimination against minorities, the reliable categorization of casual factors behind displacement is simply unachievable. It is difficult to say today whether 'displacement' should be treated as a homogenous notion or rather an atomized one. Although many types of displacements have much in common, there are sharp differences between them as well.

Development-induced displacement and resettlement is probably the second largest category of displacement worldwide.<sup>144</sup> Each year, approximately fifteen million people are displaced as a consequence of large development projects (Cernea, 2006).<sup>145</sup> The problem was exposed in the mid-fifties during the construction of large dams in Africa. It is worth mentioning here the long-lasting research conducted by American applied anthropologists Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder concerning displacement during the construction of the Kariba dam on Zambezi river. During the sixties the first attempts to develop conceptual models of this phenomenon were observed. In 1969 Robert Chambers proposed a three-stages model based on voluntary settlement in Africa. In 1982 Elizabeth Colson and Thayer Scudder proposed the so-called four-stage model, the aim of which was to analyze how people and socioeconomic systems respond to resettlement. The model was originally created for the analysis of voluntary resettlement, but has also been applied in studies of more compulsory types. The four stages mentioned in this model are: 1. labelled recruitment, 2. transition, 3. potential development, and 4. handing over/incorporation<sup>146</sup>. Thus, the scientific understanding of 'development-induced displacement and resettlement' was shaped by the effects of building large dams, not by any social consequences of mining.

We can discern many causes of development-induced displacement. Among them, eight are the most substantial: 1. the construction of dams, hydroplants, and large irrigation projects (e.g. Three Gorges Dam,

<sup>144</sup>The most dynamic category of internal displacement is disaster-induced displacement: 14,9 million people displaced in 2011, and 32,4 million in 2012 according to the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC) report.

<sup>145</sup>M.M. Cernea, "Development-induced and conflict-induced IDPs: bridging the research divide", *Forced Migration Review*, Special Issue, December 2006, pp. 25-27.

<sup>146</sup>T. Scudder, E. Colson, "From welfare to development: A conceptual framework for the analysis of dislocated people" In: A. Hansen, A. Oliver-Smith (eds.), *Involuntary migration and resettlement*, Westview Press, Boulder Colorado, 1982.

Sardar Sarovar complex on the river Narmada); 2. the building of roads, highways, and railroad networks; 3. urbanization and social services (e.g. urban transport, water supply); 4. the development of agriculture (e.g. creation of monoculture plantations); 5. exploitation and transportation of mineral resources, 6. conservation of nature (the establishment of national parks, reserves, or other protected areas); 7. population redistribution schemes; and 8. other causes.

The table below shows distribution of displacees by cause of displacement in World Bank projects (active in 1993) with resettlement:

Cause of displacement	Projects	Percentage	People	Percentage
Dams, irrigation, cannals	46	31,50%	1,304,000	66,4
Urban infrastructure, water supply, transportation	66	45,2	443.000	22,6
Thermal, including mining	15	10,3	94.000	4,8
Other causes	19	13	122.000	6,2
Total	146	100	1,963,000	100

Source: A.Rew, E. Fisher, B. Pandey, *Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects* (Final Report), Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford, January 2000.

At least five percent of development-induced displacement is caused by mining. It seems obvious, then, that mining-induced displacement and resettlement should be recognized as a fully autonomous category of development-induced displacement and resettlement. Lack of any national data and a small degree of interest within international institutions makes it difficult to circumscribe the approximate scale of the phenomenon. Yet, when we take into account the alarming reports from non-governmental organizations, we can, with a high dose of certainty, define it as a crucial social problem at least in several countries in the world. Furthermore, we may speak about the presence of people displaced by mining in several dozen countries—people highly prone to many specific threats.

The first cases of displacement resulting from mining activity can be dated back to 19<sup>th</sup>-century India (and the practices of British colonists) or the United States. Actions of this kind were undertaken in Africa, which was divided at that time among the colonial empires as well as against Indians, due to the gold rush that had broken out in America. In the majority of cases, the natives became the victims, a situation which has not changed to the present day. The rapid development of technology in the 20<sup>th</sup> century has transformed mines into large industrial facilities. Big companies exploiting open-pit mines rarely pay attention to the situation of local communities. The internationalization of capital flow, along with the conduction of extraction by transnational corporations, make it difficult to determine who is really responsible for the social problems

triggered by mining. By exploiting mines in developing countries, Western and Chinese companies occasionally commit practices that are ambiguous as regards the environment and society.

Mining-induced resettlement is not limited to poor and developing countries. Problems of this kind also take place in the United States and in European countries like Germany, Serbia, and Poland. Nevertheless, the high standards of rights-protection institutions and the responsiveness of business to public opinion hold back such negative practices there. Unlike in the cases of Africa and Asia, homelessness, unemployment, social marginalization, or health problems are not ordinarily the result of resettlement in the developed world. Redress is mostly paid with surplus, which means it covers the economic and social costs of relocation. MIDR constitutes a real problem where the division between North and South is particularly perceptible. When analyzing development issues in Africa and Asia, it is worth referring to previous European experiences.

Mining-induced displacement is present in many countries worldwide. In several of them, however, it constitutes a visible and burning social issue that poses a threat to human rights. These countries are India, Ghana, and Mali. There is less interest in the scale of the phenomenon in China. Admittedly, the whole body of literature on this subject is exceptionally small. So let us draw attention to the fact that MIDR is present in countries in which we observe other forms of development-induced displacement. Ghana is a country with an extremely interesting peculiarity of displacements. Environmentally-induced displacement (migration from North to South) is accompanied by various causes of DIDR (mining, the construction of the Akosombo dam). Development-induced displacement is equally heterogeneous in India and China.

The problems of people resettled due to mining development are analogous to those with which other categories of people displaced by development struggle. We might mention here the problems of indigenous and tribal people, or the environmental after-effects of mining. We observe at least a few specific processes at play. One of them is the issue of whether local communities are sharing in the profits from the exploitation of resources. If a person is forced to leave his/her residence located in an area with potentially big profits, he/she should receive concrete gratifications. Compensation for lost land meaningfully exceeds indemnification for land abandoned for other reasons, whereas struggle for the ultimate quotas is always very fierce. Long-lasting negotiations lead to signing detailed "displacement agreements" between corporations and populations. Big firms often agree to various forms of compensation, such as, for instance, the promise of employing displacees in mines. The social consequences of mining-induced displacement are an intensely complex and relevant issue which is rather poorly described in the literature. Due to the long period of implementation of several development projects, the resulting relocations are usually of a slow-onset character. Physical relocation from the current place of residence to another is often not associated with significant human security risks. The decline in human security is thus not the reason but the consequence of relocation caused by development projects. If a change of residence is accompanied by earlier plans,

adequate compensation, taking into account the material and nonmaterial losses associated with displacement, mechanisms aimed at proper functioning, and help with adaptation and integration in the new place of residence, relocations may not lead to a significant reduction in the level of human security.

Mining-induced displacement and resettlement phenomena do not represent the sole physical change of residence. In other words, the amount of remaining people affected by the environmental effects of mining regularly exceeds the amount of displaced people. The pollution of ground water, a decrease in agricultural efficiency, the proliferation of diseases, and psychological effects are just some of the problems mentioned by experts.

Any scientific analysis of MIDR should distinguish between various categories of resettlement and displacement. Mining-induced displacement and resettlement is not only an issue of development-induced displacement, but also of ethnic conflicts, the struggle for resources, access to land, indigenous rights, the question of self-determination of tribal people and local communities, and sustainable development. Environmental disruption caused by mining can also cause subsequent environmentally-induced displacement.

# Mining-induced displacement and resettlement: A human rights issue

In most cases, the beneficiaries of extractive projects are big corporations and – to a lesser degree – public national administration. The extraction of resources in developing countries very rarely contributes to an improvement in the situation of local communities. Profits are then transferred abroad (out of country, facilitated by exploitation) and do not raise the level of economic development in these regions. The growing number of displacees (DIDPs) or people permanently affected by the negative consequences of mining (PAPs) remain a particularly relevant issue here. Technological developments and the necessity for highly-qualified workers mean that inhabitants of economically underdeveloped rural regions have less and less opportunities for employment in the mining sector. Low compensation for lost property is of equally great concern. Mining-induced environmental devastation increasingly affects inhabitants as well. The private sector is concerned with fast gains above all, and not with establishing any long-term mechanisms of local development. All of the above factors make mining-induced displacement an even greater problem for developing countries.

The scale and consequences of mining-induced displacement are especially affected by the following factors:

1. *Economic globalization*: The expanding network of economic ties is making extraction in distant countries much easier than ever before.<sup>147</sup> Poor African countries cannot afford to develop their mining sectors based 147W. Fernandes, "Mines, Mining and Displacement in India". In Singh, Gurdeep, Laurence, David and Kauntala

only on their own budgets. Therefore, they strive to bring in foreign capital (e.g. direct foreign investments), and do not interfere with the character of the investment and with potential resettlements that may result. Administrative control or supervision of these foreign companies is purely a formality, or is not even put into practice at all. Extraction of resources frequently takes place on the basis of cooperation between foreign corporations and local companies. Public administration and local communities participate in profits infinitesimally. The lion's share is transferred to the investors' countries of origin so it does not support local development, whilst administration, hoping to get one of the shares, turns a blind eye to mounting environmental degradation and violations of the economic rights of local communities. In many underdeveloped countries, corporations do not adhere to the principles of sustainable development. Western public opinion is rarely informed about the negative consequences of such mining projects.

2. *Territorial expansion of mining areas*: The growing demand for resources forces the construction of new mines or the expansion of existing ones. According to Walter Fernandes' estimates, the average size of coal mines in India in the last 50 years has augmented almost ten times (from 150 to 1500 acres).<sup>148</sup> Creation of new open-cast mines leads to the resettlement of a growing number of inhabitants in many regions of the world. The automation of extraction means that merely a limited number of people has the chance to be employed. Corporations free from external control neglect the effects of their actions on the environment. Worsening conditions frequently force nearby inhabitants to migrate.

3. *Abusive practices of the private sector in the mining industry*: A lack of controls encourages the private sector to carry on with unjust practices. Displaced people regularly receive inadequately low compensations for their lost properties. Companies do not implement the promised programs of aid and support in finding alternative jobs. The resistance of local communities often ends in failure. They do not possess sufficient financial power or the opportunity to protect and defend their rights and interests in court.

4. *Little interest of local public administration in the situation of displaced persons*: Extraction of resources frequently occurs in poorly-developed areas which are located far from urban centres. Hence, the administration's capacity to control the environmental and social consequences of such activities is limited. National authorities tolerate abuses on the part of extractive companies, the reason being that they are afraid to lose foreign capital. Mining projects are in large part located in countries with poorly established democracy and low standards of human rights protection. The development of mining in India, which has caused the landlessness and increasing marginalization of tribal peoples, is one of the examples most clearly illustrating this problem.

Just like other DIDR categories, mining-induced displacement leads to mass infringements upon human rights. This stems from assymetric capacities of local communities vis-à-vis big corporations that have money at their disposal, contacts in power circles, and a huge legal backroom. The engagement of entire communities and non-governmental organizations is a necessary condition for protecting local interests.

Lahiri-Dutt (eds.). (2006). *Managing the Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in India*, The Indian School of Mines University, Dhanbad, pp. 333-344. 148Ibidem

However, in may parts of the world community organizational responses to mining show interesting signs of a revitalization of indigenous identity.

Indigenous people who are integrated with the land are particularly endangered by the consequences of displacement. For them, land performs not only the function of economic and social networks, but also their cultural point of reference. They agree to be displaced only with reluctance, because apart from a loss of sovereignty it means atomization and social marginalization. According to Janssens et al. (2008) the most negative consequences of contemporary mining are land and water contamination, disruption or displacement of communities, clashes between citizens and state forces, and the involuntary migration of rural people to cities.<sup>149</sup>

Among the effects of resettlements affecting indigenous people, Theodore Downing distinguishes: "suffering a loss of land, short and long-term health risks, loss of access to common resources, homelessness, loss of income, social disarticulation, food insecurity, loss of civil and human rights, and spiritual uncertainty."<sup>150</sup> Walter Fernandes, who studied the impact of investment projects on tribal people in India, also points to similar problems<sup>151</sup>. It seems that the reconciliation of economic development directives with the realization of the well-being of tribal people is currently impossible.

Loss of land appears to be the main threat caused by mining. It leads not only to economic problems but also to the loosening of economic ties. The decrease in the level of economic security which affect displacees is a consequence of several factors, the most important of which include the following: 1. loss of access to to previously used resources on which they depend (water, agricultural land, common resources such as pastures, forests, common agricultural land, rivers), 2. inappropriately small compensation which does not take account of the non-material losses associated with the displacement, 3. the negative consequences of change or modification of the previous economic model (especially the involuntary transition from a land-based to a cash-based economy), 4. deterioration of economic and environmental conditions in the new place of residence, 5. the economic consequences of disarticulation of larger communities and loss of existing community, neighbourhood or family ties. Temporary financial compensations seem inadequate in relation to the long-term social, environmental, and economic costs of mining activity. Thus establishing durable mechanisms of welfare is of substantial concern for the prevention of unemployment and housing problems,

<sup>149</sup> D. Janssens (et al.). (2008). Blinkt alle goud? Mijnbouw, ecologie en mensenrechten.

http://www.mo.be/fileadmin/pdf/MO-paper\_Mijnbouw.pdf.

<sup>150</sup> T.E. Downing, J. Moles, I. McIntosh, C. Garcia-Downing, *Indigenous Peoples and Mining Encounters: Strategies and Tactics*, International Institute for Environment and Development-World Business Council for Sustainable Development, Working Paper no. 57, April 2002, pp. 20.

<sup>151</sup> On the development and tribal issues in India see: S.K. Mishra Development, Displacement and Rehabilitation of Tribal People: A Case Study of Orissa", *Journal of Social Sciences*, vol. 6, no. 3, 2002, pp. 187-208; R. Meher, "Globalization, Displacement and the Livelihood Issues of Tribal and Agriculture Dependent Poor People. The Case of Mineral-based Industries in India", *Journal of Developing Societies*, vol. 25, no. 4, October-December 2009, pp. 457-480.

and for the equalization of educational opportunities. Another important issue is the granting of land rights to local communities and, through this, of a share in any profits from the exploitation of resources.

As noted by van Criekinge, mining is an unstable and not very promising source of income. The average period of open-pit exploitation is 10-40 years. Then, any work, money, and social benefits provided by corporations disappear.

Development of the mining sector should be based upon the principles of sustainable development. Mining ought to contribute not only to the maximization of profits for big corporations but also to the prosperity of local communities. It often leads not to the economic progress of the region but to its long-lasting collapse. Unemployment increases and the environment deteriorates, forcing people to migrate.

Beyond economic and social rights, the environmental rights of local communities are endangered as well. The effect of mining on health is as big a problem as the displacement itself. The deforestation of large areas of forest causes irreversible disturbances in local habitat. As research shows, the environmental consequences of open-pit mines are noticeable by inhabitants of places even several dozen km removed.

For the analysis of people displaced by mining, we can refer to the Improvement Risks and Reconstruction (IRR) model developed by Michael M. Cernea during nineties. Among the negative effects of displacements, he distinguishes: 1. landlessness; 2. joblessness; 3. homelessness; 4. marginalization; 5. increased morbidity and mortality; 6. educational losses; 7. food security issues; 8. loss of common property, and; 9. social disarticulation and community breakdowns.<sup>152</sup> Each of the above-mentioned problems may constitute the consequences of MIDR.

In 2004, the Earthworks-Mineral Policy Center and Oxfam America launched a "No Dirty Gold" campaign to change unsavoury practices in gold mining. Citizens of the West who buy golden jewellery often do not realize that, in many African states, gold mining is associated with violations of human rights, persecution of human rights activists, protests against displacement or environmental degradation, and even violent conflicts. An important part of the "No Dirty Gold" campaign was the preparation of a report entitled, *Dirty Metals: Mining, Communities and the Environment,* which details environmental and social problems caused by gold mining.<sup>153</sup> The target of this campain was to curtail the sale of 'dirty gold', that is, "gold that comes from areas of conflict and harms both humans and the environment."<sup>154</sup>

<sup>152</sup> M.M. Cernea, Risks, Safeguards and Reconstruction: A Model for Population Displacement and Resettlement", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 35, no. 41, October 7-13, 2000, pp. 3659-3678; see also: A. Chakrabarti, A. Dhar, *Dislocation and Resettlement in Development. From third world to the world of the third*, Routledge, New York, 2009, pp. 61.

<sup>153</sup> The phenomena of conflict minerals and blood diamonds are of a similar nature.

<sup>154&</sup>quot;Target Pledges Not to Sell Dirty Gold," see:http://www.care2.com

Mining-induced displacement also causes the violation of women's rights. According to some specialists, women tend to be much more affected in the aftermath of displacement. They lose land needed for crop production, which is an important part of maintaining the family. Women displaced in Ghana following the development of mining emphasize that land loss is the worst problem affecting their normal functioning. Women are particularly vulnerable to the negative consequences of DIDR. Displacements observed in developing countries lead to the lowering of their already strongly marginalized social and economic position. DIDR stabilizes or even increases the economically and traditionally conditioned discrimination that they face. The key factor in the marginalization of women is the economic outcome of displacement. Landlessness and difficult access to common property resources (pastures, rivers, lakes) means that women cannot continue with their customary economic activity, such as collecting wood or providing part of the family's food supply. Development-caused displacement thus contributes to a reduction of women's economic function and concomitant importance in the family. Due to their low level of education, women usually lack the opportunity to obtain other jobs. A frequent consequence of displacement is therefore the abolition of women's economic functions and their complete dependency on their husbands' earnings. Recently conducted research also shows that women, more than men, are affected by the negative health consequences of the implementation of development projects. Mining activities lead to the deterioration of the economic status of women, along with malnutrition, health problems, lack of access to basic resources, etc.<sup>155</sup> A common consequences of involuntary resettlement is gaining access to safe potable water, which increased diarrhea, epidemic infections and dysentery.

It is necessary to strengthen adaptation and rehabilitation programs for displaced families. Such families should have the possibility of continuing the existing conditions of life in their new places of residence. Any attempts to transfer populations to excessively different neighborhoods fail. It thus becomes necessary to resettle people into territories fitting the previous economic model and allowing the continuation of customary activities. Those displaced from rural areas should have access to pasture and other facilities necessary to them. Rehabilitation programs are a common form of assistance to tribal people in India, but in many regions of the world they are not used at all. NGOs can play a significant role in the planning, negotiation, implementation and monitoring of resettlement and its consequences. It is therefore necessary to strengthen NGOs in developing countries.

Companies that respect the principles of sustainable development in one country often commit human rights violations in another. It is therefore important to publicize negative practices in the media of developed countries. Only western public opinion can have a real impact on these adverse practices. Corporations operating in poor countries in Africa usually do not count with the local communities. The central and local

<sup>155</sup> Contesting Women's Rights Within the Political Economy of Mining in India, Dhaatri Resource Centre for Women and Children, Secunderabad, Andhra Pradesh, India, 2010, pp. 58-59.

authorities do not enjoy high credibility and are often corrupt. Tribal leaders and other persons endowed with the authority of the community can be important in encouraging people to resettlement.

It is important to engage as many partners as possible in the stage of negotiations and the creation of resettlement programs. Negotiation and signing of a Public Infrastructure Agreement, ensuring access to infrastructure and social services, should be an indispensable element of the resettlement program, ensuring access to infrastructure and social services. Public Infrastructure Agreements should be very detailed in nature. One valuable example of appropriate resettlement practices is the displacement associated with the formation of a diamond mine in Murowa. Mechanisms of social support provided to those resettled should be long-term in nature and should not end within a year or two after resettlement.

## **Case studies:**

# **Asia and Pacfic:**

Among the countries of the region with a significant scale of MIDR, five should be mentioned: India, China, Indonesia, Papua New Guinea, and the Philippines. The Grasberg (Freeport) gold mine in Indonesia caused the displacement of more than 15,000 people. According to cautious estimations, the development of coal mining in India displaced more than 2-2,5 million people between 1950 and 2000 (particularly in Jharkhand). As Walter Fernandes noted, mining-related resettlement is a part of the general context of displacement in this country. In China, coal mining has degraded the quality of land of an estimated 3.2 mln hectares (according to a 2004 estimate) and displaced thousands of people. Mining-induced displacement and resettlement is also highly visible in Papua New Guinea and the Philippines. The expansion of OK Tedi mine in Papua New Guinea as well as environmental damage in surrounding areas has forced 4,000 people to relocate. Foreign mining projects in the Philippines continue to displace indigenous people and harm the environment under President Aquino's term. There is also the danger of massive mining-induced resettlement in Bangladesh. According to some sources, the open-pit coal mine in Phulbari (Bangladesh) could displace hundreds of thousands of indigenous peoples and cause serious violations of human rights. The situation of the resettled is much worse than in Europe and even some African states. Much attention is paid to the loss of land by tribal people, marginalization, the situation of women and children, malnutrition, and poor health care.

## India

We ought not to reduce the development-induced displacement in India to the consequences of the construction of dams and irrigation projects, initiated during the colonial period and continued by Nehru.<sup>156</sup>

<sup>156</sup> Nehru called large dams 'temples of modern India' in the sense that he was affirming a commitment to modernisation and socialism in post-Independence India. On the broad context of development-induced displacement in

Mining-induced displacement is currently one of the major risks for stable and sustainable development here. It is estimated that the development of mining displaced between 1,5 and 2,5 million people between 1950 and 2000. The main problem in India seems to be antagonism between local administrations and tribal peoples regarding land ownership. Land inhabited by many generations is the most significant area of economic, social, and cultural reference. The fusion of human and land is highly visible in the case of indigenous and tribal people who have limited adaptive mechanisms to the new reality. As Theodore E. Downing (et al.) noted:

Mining can empower indigenous peoples, but previous encounters have stripped them of their sovereignty, their traditional wealth, and posed multiple impoverishment risks. The public has indicted the industry for tragic and unnecessary forced relocations, violations of human rights, under-compensation for damages, and lack of benefit sharing. Sustainable mining is not possible if indigenous cultures—that are the prototypes of persistent peoples on this planet—are rendered unsustainable" [...] One of the primary causes of indigenous resistance to mining is the potential loss of sovereignty. Mining frequently disrupts indigenous lifeways and institutions, undercutting their capacity to sustain themselves as a community. Indigenous peoples throughout the world pursue their sovereign rights as coequal members of the community of nations.<sup>157</sup>

Among the most important determinants of MIDR in India, we can mention: coal, copper, bauxite, and uranium mining in Orissa, Jharkhand, West Bengal, and Andhra Pradesh.<sup>158</sup> According to Prajna Paramita Mishra and M. Gopinath Reddy, between 1981 and 1986 major Indian coal companies have displaced more than 32,700 families (the estimates of displaced persons in Singrauli I-II alone is about 49,000). As Areeparampil noted, the development of mining in Jharkhand was associated with large-scale deforestation and environmental devastation. The development of aluminum mining in the region of Andhra Pradesh is another well-known case of MIDR.<sup>159</sup> The development of the NALCO Refinery Plant in Damanjodi has led to the displacement of fifteen settlements with about 597 families. Literature highlights the problems of the most vulnerable groups— indigenous people, illegal settlers, women and children displaced by mining. Potential risks affecting displaced persons are similar to those of other categories of DIDR. Among them we can mention: unemployment, homelessness (and housing problems), social marginalization, alienation, health and social security risks, erosion of social ties, violations of fundamental human rights, lack of access to safe drinking water, and lack of access to education and social services.

India see: S. Somayaji, S. Talwar (eds.), *Development-induced Displacement, Rehabilitation and Resettlement in India: Current issues and challenges*, Routledge, New York, 2011.

<sup>157</sup> T.E. Downing, J. Moles, I. McIntosh and C. Garcia-Downing, *Indigenous Peoples and Mining Encounters: Strategies and Tactics*, International Institute for Environment and Development-World Business Council for Sustainable Development, 2002, p. 3.

<sup>158</sup> M. Areeparampil, "Displacement Due to Mining in Jharkhand", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 31, no. 24, pp. 1524-1528.

<sup>159</sup> P. Paramita Mishra, M. Gopinath Reddy, "Mining-induced displacement Case of aluminium refinery in Andhra Pradesh". In S. Somayaji and S. Talwar (eds.), Development-induced Displacement, Rehabilitation and Resettlement in India. Current issues and challenges, Routledge, 2011.

Region	Years	Total number of displaced	Source
Andhra Pradesh	1980-1995	100,54	Fernandes et. al (2001)
Assam	1980-2000	41,2	Fernandes and Bharali
Goa	1980-1990	4740	Fernandes and Naik (2001)
Gujarat	1980-2000	4128	Lobo and Kumar (2007)
Jharkhand	1980-1995	402282	Ekka and Asif (2000)
Orissa	1960-1995	300000	Fernandes and Asif (1997)
Kerala	1990-1999	78	Muricken et al. (2003)
West Bengal	1960-2000	418061	Fernandes et al. (2006)
Total		1571630	

The scale of mining-induced displacement and resettlement in India according to 'moderate' estimations:

Source: Fernandes, Walter (2006). "Mines, Mining and Displacement in India" [in] Singh, Gurdeep, Laurence, David and Kauntala Lahiri-Dutt (eds.). (2006). *Managing the Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in India*, The Indian School of Mines University, Dhanbad, pp. 333-344.

# Indonesia

The Grasberg Mine, situated in the Papua province of Indonesia near Puncak Jaya (New Guinea), is the largest gold mine and one of the largest copper mines in the world.<sup>160</sup> The development of the Grasberg copper and gold mine (Freeport mine) has caused the displacement of more than 15,000 people, mostly indigenous (Hyndman, 1988, 1994)<sup>161</sup>. According to Roberts (1996), "Freeport has not paid any mining royalties (or any other compensation) to the roughly 4,000 Amungme indigenous people displaced by the growing mine's concession area of 9,266 square miles since strip mining began there in 1972. Many of the displaced people have moved to the lowlands, where malaria and other diseases have killed several hundred of them."<sup>162</sup> It is estimated that the exploitation of environment led in Grasberg area, for more than 30 years, has damaged 30,000 hectares of rainforest as well as the Kopi and Ajkwa rivers. The risk of displacement of the population also affects the region of East Kalimantan in Indonesia.

China

<sup>160</sup> Three large open-pit mines are located in the Island of Papua: Grasberg (Freeport) Mine (Indonesia), Tedi Mine (Papua New Guinea) and Porgera Mine (Papua New Guinea).

<sup>161</sup>D. Hyndman, <u>Ancestral Rain Forests and the Mountain of Gold. Indigenous People and Mining in New Guinea</u>, Westview Press Boulder, Colorado, 1994.

<sup>162</sup> B.E. Johansen, "Irian Jaya/Papua New Guinea". In *Indigenous Peoples and Environmental Issues: An Encyclopedia*, see: http://www.ratical.org/ratville/IPEIE/IJ\_PNG.html.

There is not much literature on mining-induced displacement in China. Available publications, however, draw attention to the dangers of resettlement associated with the exploration of new coal-rich areas in China, such as Xinjiang province. Various Uighur communities living in this area are particularly vulnerable to this problem.<sup>163</sup>

# Bangladesh

Until recently, mining-induced displacement was not a well-known social problem in Bangladesh. However, the planned construction of an open-pit coal mine in the Phulbari area of Northwest Bangladesh could displace or impoverish hundreds of thousands of people and jeopardize their basic needs. The project involves the development of an open-pit coal mine in Northwestern Bangladesh along with the construction of a 500-MW power plant. The case of the Phulbari mine drew the attention of the world media in February 2012. A group of independent UN experts noted that the opening of such a mine would immediately displace 50,000-130,000 people and potentially affect 220,000. The coal mine's development could destroy 5900-12,000 hectares of agricultural land. In addition, the project would reportedly extract 572 million tons of coal over the next 36 years from a site. The project would force entire villages (such as Santal, Munda, Mahili, and Pahan, inhabited by indigenous people) to resettle. Project-induced environmental destruction (e.g. water toxification and deterioration in the quality of agricultural crops) could also end up forcing large-scale migration. According to International Accountability Project, the expansion of mining in Phulbari may lead to various environmental consequences:

- Risk of impoverishment of many thousands of people;
- Outbursts of conflict in the project area;
- Endangered food security in Bangladesh.<sup>164</sup>

According to the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights statements from 2012 "The Government of Bangladesh must ensure that any policy concerning open-pit coal mining includes robust safeguards to protect human rights. In the interim, the Phulbari coal mine should not be allowed to proceed because of the massive disruptions it is expected to cause".

# Philippines

Mining in the Philippines is the cause of massive displacement of indigenous peoples from their ancestral lands. As Brawner Baguilat pointed out, the expansion of mining here leads to many negative consequences for indigenous populations:

<sup>163</sup> See: A.M. Dwyer, *The Xinjang Conflict: Uyghur Identity, Language, Policy and Political Discourse*, Policy Studies Discourse Working Paper no. 15, East-West Center, Washington, 2005.

<sup>164</sup> Phulbari Coal Project: An Assessment of the Draft Resettlement Plan Prepared by Global Coal Management/Asia Energy Corporation, Final Draft, International Accountability Project-Bank Information Center, San Francisco-Washington DC, August, 2008.

- Loss of ownership, management, and control of land and resources (the material base of the peoples' identity, culture, and survival), and denial of the peoples' resource-management systems;
- Massive loss of livelihood and destruction of local economies causing numerous threats to food, health and water security;
- Dislocation of settlements and villages and weakening of socio-cultural systems;
- Destruction of bio-diversity, pollution and degradation of the environment;
- Loss of traditional knowledge and systems of resource management.<sup>165</sup>

As in other regions of the world, mining especially causes problems for indigenous people<sup>166</sup>. Among the communities most threatened by forced displacement, we can mention B'laan, Kasibu, Nueva, Vizcaya, and Igorot.

# Papua New Guinea

The problem in Papua New Guinea is the expansion of the two largest open-pit mines in the country: OK Tedi Mine and Porgera Mine. Particular attention was paid to human rights violations in the first project:

- Tedi Mine. More than 30,000 people have been displaced by pollution associated with the development of OK Tedi Gold Mine. According to some sources (Higgins, 1999) environmental damages have displaced 4,000 people. According to Sutoris over 40,000 Wopkaiman people has been displaced by the creation of Ok Tedi mine<sup>167</sup>.
- Porgera Mine. The Porgera Gold Mine is a large gold and silver mining operation in Enga province, located at the head of the Porgera Valley. During the development of the Porgera gold and silver mining operation, many people were relocated. Resettlement principles were identified in the Porgera Relocation Agreement (September 1988), the Tolukuma Compensation Agreement (November 1993), and the Lihir Integrated Benefits Package (April 1995).<sup>168</sup> There is no official statistics about the number of people resettled following its operation.

# Africa

Nowadays, open-pit mining is a significant environmental and social problem in Africa. The mining of coal, copper, iron, gold, bauxites, and diamonds is a common cause of highly visible environmental degradation

<sup>165</sup> B. Baguilat, "Philippines: Mining And Its Impacts To Indigenous Communities", http://indigenouspeoplesissues.com/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=11988:philippines-mining-and-its-impacts-to-indigenous-communities&catid=32&Itemid=65.

<sup>166</sup>W. N. Holden, "Civil Society Opposition to Nonferrous Metals Mining in the Philippines", Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, Vol. 16, Issue 3, September 2005, pp. 223-249.

<sup>167</sup>P. Sutoris, "Social Justice, Environmental Sustainability and the Relocation of the Bikinians, 1946-1978", World Outlook Journal of International Affairs, Dartmouth College, 2011.

<sup>168 &</sup>quot;Resettlement and Mining in Papua New Guinea" (Chapter 7), see: http://www.adb.org/documents/conference/resettlement/chap7.pdf.

and development-induced displacement and resettlement. The district of Tarkwa located in Ghana, characterized by the presence of half of country's large mines, indicates the enormous environmental and social impacts of 'gold fever.' Mining in the Tarkwa region displaced about 30,000 people between 1990 and 1998, destroyed forest land and farms, and contamined rivers. Among other countries with a particularly high scale of MIDR we can find: Mali, Namibia, Botswana, RSA, and Zimbabwe. It is also worth emphasizing the environmental devastation and concomitant mass displacement caused by oil extraction in the Niger Delta (known as the tragedy of the Ogoni people). The best-known mining projects implemented in recent years in Africa are: the Bulyanhulu gold mine in Tanzania, the Konkola copper mine project in Zambia, the development of gold mining in the Tarkwa region in Ghana, the Sadiola open-pit gold mine in Zimbabwe, the Dikulushi copper and silver mine in the Democratic Republic of Congo, and the Murowa diamond mine in Zimbabwe. According to the official report of the Southern African Development Community, "mining-induced displacement [...] was one of the most underreported causes of displacement in Africa, and one that was likely to increase, as mineral extraction remained a key economic driver in the whole region."<sup>169</sup>

#### Ghana

More than 30,000 people were displaced between 1990 and 1998 in the Tarkwa district of Ghana by gold mining operations<sup>170</sup>. At least several hundred people each year are resettled in the region as a result of mining development.<sup>171</sup> Mining has destroyed 14 communities between 1990 and 1998. According to Akabzaa and Darimani, mass displacement has led to the large-scale migration of young people to urban centres (mostly Tarkwa). The second planned mining project in Ghana (the Akyem project) is likely to destroy surrounding habitat and move hundreds of people from their initial places of residence. One of the most controversial projects in Ghana is the Ahafo gold mine. Since its commencement in 2006, the mine has been faced with allegations of human rights abuses committed by the security forces protecting the mine, along with the displacement of 10,000 people, inadequate compensation, and environmental disruption (cyanide spill in October 2009). As Akabzaa and Darimani noted "Compensation policy also did not consider the tenant status of many local people. Several women who got displaced without compensation are now living in makeshift wattle structures on the fringes of Tarkwa. In interviews, many of them said they could not afford the rents in town. They make their living mainly by selling firewood from the forest or performing various jobs at galamsey sites."<sup>172</sup>

#### Mali

<sup>169</sup> See: J. Van Criekinge, "Africa: Conflicts and mining-induced displacement", The Broken Rifle, vol. 77, 2001.

<sup>170</sup>Over 22,000 people weres resettled between 1996 and 2000 under so-called Tarkwa Resettlement Project.

<sup>171</sup> T. Akabazaa, Thomas, Darimani, Abdulai. (2001). Impact of Mining Sector Investment in Ghana. A Study of the Tarkwa Mining Region, A Draft Report Prepared for SAPRI.

<sup>172</sup>T. Akabzaa, A. Darimani, "Impact of Mining Sector Investment in Ghana: A Study of the Tarkwa Mining Region", Report prepared for SAPRI, January, 2001.

Displacement in Mali is the consequence of gold-mining development in three areas: Sadiola, Syama, and Morila:

- In the Sadiola region, 46 villages lost their space due to MIDR. Sadiola mine, which is in operation since 2011, is the largest gold extraction investment in Mali. Experts state that only in the area of three villages (Sadiola, Farabakouta, and Niamboulama) the development of mining has led to the displacement of more than 1,000 people;
- In the Forou region (near the Syama gold mines), 121 communities have lost their land because of mining<sup>173</sup>.

According to Eyolf Jul-Larsen (et al.), the major social consequences of industrial gold mining in Ghana are: 1. the expropriation of living standards of affected populations; 2. land and displacement of villages; 3. a reduction in agricultural and pastoral activities; 4. environmental hazards; 5. housing bottlenecks; 6. social changes, unemployment, and inflation.<sup>174</sup> Lack of comprehensive statistical data makes it impossible to determine the scale of MIDR in Mali. According to Sonnenberg and Münster (2001): a) 2135 people from 85 households were resettled in Sadiola Hill (an open-pit gold mine opened in 1996 in Kayes Region of Mali; and b) 165 people from 8 households were resettled in Yatela (the expansion of the Yatela open-pit gold mine, opened in 2001, situated 25 km north of Sadiola). Beginning in mid 1996, AngloGold Ashanti worked to resettle the villages near the Sadiola mining area: Sadiola, Farabakouta, and the Niamboulama. Between April 1999 and October 2000, 1200 inhabitants of these villages were resettled.<sup>175</sup>

# **South Africa**

It is not possible to provide accurate statistics for the number of people resettled as a result of mining in South Africa. According to southern Africa MMSD regional report mining in South Africa "displaced 37,000 people over five years".<sup>176</sup> Sonnenberg and Münster claim that mining operations resettled 35,000 people in southern Africa during the nineties.<sup>177</sup> However, this figure refers only to persons covered by resettlement plans. In fact, much of the resettlement was unrecorded and was not realized on the basis of resettlement plans.<sup>178</sup> The most famous example of MIDR in South Africa is that of the resettlements undertaken by Anglo

<sup>173</sup> Mali Foreign Policy and Government Guide, (vol. 1), International Business Publications, Washington 2011.

<sup>174</sup> E. Jul-Larsen, B. Kassibo, S. Lange, I. Samset, *Socio-Economic Effects of Gold Mining in Mali. A Study of Sadiola and Morila Mining Operations*, Chr. Michelsen Institute, Bergen, Report, no 4, 2006, pp. 27.

<sup>175496</sup> inhabitants of Sadiola were resettled July 8, 1999. 550 inhabitants of Farabakouta were resettled 22 April 1999. 105 residents of Niamboulama were resettled October 6, 2000.

 <sup>176</sup>T.E. Downing, Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement, IIED, London 2002, p. 7;
 W. Courtland Robinson, "Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement", SAIS-Brooking Institution, May 2003, p. 20.

<sup>177</sup> D. Sonnenberg, F. Münster, *Mining Minerals Sustainable Development Southern Africa. Research Topic 3: Mining and Society. Involuntary Resettlement*, African Institute of Corporate Citizenship, Sandton, 2001, pp. 42.

<sup>178</sup> M. Hoadley, D. Limpitlaw, A. Weaver, "Mining, Minerals and Sustainable Development in southern Africa", The

Platinum near its Mogalakwena mine. Almost 10,000 people (957 households) from Ga-Pila and Motlhotlo were resettled.<sup>179</sup> Following many years of negotiations, 98% of Ga-Pila residents accepted the offer to move to the newly-built village. The program of relocation was voluntary and was realized with the strong support of local authorities and tribal leadership.

# Zimbabwe

A particularly infamous example of MIDR in Zimbabwe is connected with the recent development of the Marange Diamond Fields. The Chiadzwa area, located in the eastern part of the country is considered the world's biggest diamond find in more than a century. In January 2009, the government announced its plans to resettle 4,700 Chiadzwa villagers to the 12,000 ha Arda Transau Farm, on the Odzi River. Resettlement plans provoked protests amongst Chiadzwa villagers.<sup>180</sup> Over 500 Manicaland families from Chiadzwa to date have been relocated to Arda Transau Relocation Village, 24 km from Mutare. The villagers moved into three-bedroom houses, built by a private contractor, which cost \$55,000 per unit.<sup>181</sup> Mbaba Diamonds, the company responsible for the exploration, promised to build schools and clinics and to provide residents with basic social services. This might be just the beginning of resettlement issues in Zimbabwe, as more and more diamond deposits are discovered in this country.<sup>182</sup> The development of mining can bring about a host of negative consequences for the rural population of Zimbabwe.

Rio Tinto's Murowa diamond mine in Zimbabwe is an example of ethical and appropriate resettlement. The Murowa is a diamond mine opened in 2004, located in southern central Zimbabwe, 350 km south-west of Harare. During the discovery phase, it was ascertained that the development of the project would require the relocation of 100 families. In June 2001, the initial resettlement mapping plan was completed, according to which 926 people from 142 families would be resettled. In May 2002, resettlement agreements were signed among the company, local authorities, and the resettled community. The preparation of mine facilities was completed in late 2004. These activities included the relocation of 926 people living in the immediate vicinity of the mine to 6 farms purchased by the government resettlement program. In 2005, the company relocated 142 families to Shahse, about 150 kilometres east of Murowa. A public infrastructure agreement was signed between the company and local authorities on access to social services and the construction of school and health facilities. A separate public agreement was associated with the relocation of 265 graves from the old settlement to the specially prepared new area. Additionally, after the initial resettlement plan, 224 families were relocated to Sashe.

Report of the Regional MMSD Process, University of the Witwatersrand, 2002.

<sup>179</sup> According to Sonnenberg and Münster (2001) Anglo Platinum investments in Ga-Pila displaced 4500 people (770 households) before 2001.

<sup>180</sup> O. Katsaura, "Violence and the political economy of informal diamond mining in Chiadzwa, Zimbabwe", *Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa*, vol. 12, no. 6, 2010, pp. 340-353.

<sup>181</sup> Nqobile Bhebhe "Chiadzwa villagers relocated", http://www.newsday.co.zw/article/2011-12-14-chiadzwa-villagers-relocated/

<sup>182</sup> For example, recent discoveries in the Bikita region.

According to Rio Tinto, the company then built new roads, a health centre, and a primary school, and implemented community development projects including micro-irrigation and agricultural and business training programmes, allowing the people to adapt to their new situation and the development of a local economy.<sup>183</sup> As Simon Nish and Sara Bice pointed out, each family received access to approximately 8 ha of arable land for their own purposes and access to 32 ha of common arable land.<sup>184</sup> The case of the Murowa diamond mines is a good example of broad public participation in resettlement schemes, negotiations significantly in advance of resettlement, and detailed public infrastructure agreements.

## Botswana

Resettlement issues in Botswana are particularly connected with the rights of aboriginal people, cultural heritage, and the conservation of nature. The most well-known example of displacement is the forced relocation of two aboriginal San communities (the Gana and Gwi tribes) from the Central Kalahari Game Reserve. This action led to the violation of several human rights: indigenous people rights, water rights, and the right to land. The San people's case, among others, was undertaken by the Human Rights Commission of the United Nations in Geneva. Since the mid-nineties, there is also the subject of court battles in Botswana. The reasons for the relocation of aboriginal peoples are for the conservation of nature and for mining. According to Survival International, "In three big clearances, in 1997, 2002 and 2005, virtually all the Bushmen were forced out. Their homes were dismantled, their school and health posts were closed, their water supply was destroyed and the people were threatened and trucked away."

- In 1997 the government of Botswana decided to resettle hundreds of San people living in the Central Kalahari Game Reserve (CKGR). According to official statements, the aim of the operation was "proposed conservation and development" and to raise the functioning standards of the rest of the San living in the reserve.
- In July 2004, the authorities decided to resettle the next several hundred residents of the reserve because deposits of diamonds were discovered. This decision led to protests by 250 San people residing there. The world-renowned corporation De Beers expressed interest in the exploitation of diamond deposits in the reserve.
- Another attempt to remove San people from the Central Kalahari Game Reserve was in 2008. In 2009, a Botswana government official has admitted that the Kalahari Bushmen were evicted from their land to make way for diamond mining, and that authorities cut off the water supply to force

<sup>183</sup> S. Nish, S. Bice, "Community-based agreement making with land-connected peoples" [In] Vanclay F., Esteves A.M. (eds.), *New Directions in Social Impact Assessment. Conceptual and Methodological Advances*, Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 2012, p. 71.

<sup>184</sup> Ibidem.

Bushmen out of the Central Kalahari Game Reserve.<sup>185</sup> In 2009, about 1,000 San people were seeking to return to the Kalahari Reserve.

The Central Kalahari Game Reserve is a disgraceful example of a place where mining and tourism development were more important than the rights of indigenous peoples.<sup>186</sup>

## Democratic Republic of Congo

The Democratic Republic of Congo has Africa's largest mineral resources, but the vast majority of its people lives in deep poverty. The fight to control mining has been a major factor in the violent conflict which has raged in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo for at least 16 years. We see the problem of so-called blood diamonds, where the profits from the diamond trade are used to fund conflicts. Rebel forces control some of the diamond fields, extracting diamonds, then selling them and spending the earned money to continue the conflict.

In 2011, Randgold Resources announced plans to start mining Africa's largest undeveloped gold deposit in eastern DR Congo. The beginning of gold mining in Kibali will require the re-location of 15,000 people. The new Kibali gold project is located close to the Ugandan border in a corner of DR Congo. According to Randgold representatives, all people will be moved to a new village constructed by the company. In June 2011 the first of 14 affected villages started moving to the Kokiza resettlement village, which will include approximately 3700 newly built homes. Only two of 12 villages have already been resettled to date (February 2012).

# Kenya

The development of titanium mining in Kenya's Kwale region led to the displacement of at least several thousand people. As per Sonnenberg and Münster in 2001, 3300-10,000 people (450 households) were resettled as a consequence of mining conducted by Tiomin Resources. In July 2004, the Kenyan government and Toronto-based Tiomin Resources signed a deal for a 21-year mine for titanium in Kwale. It was estimated that, by 2007, the mining project would displace 5,000-10,000 in the Kwale district. Many of them are indigenous people.

## Zambia

<sup>185</sup> Botswana admits bushmen were evicted for diamond mine", Ecologists, 19th August 2009.

http://www.theecologist.org/News/news\_round\_up/305377/botswana\_admits\_bushmen\_were\_evicted\_for\_diamond \_mine.html

<sup>186</sup> D. Chatty, M. Colchester (eds.), Conservation and Mobile Indigenous Peoples. Displacement, Forced Settlement and Sustainable Development, Berghahn Books, 2002, p. 189; M. Dowie, Conservation Refugees. The Hundred-Year Conflict Between Global Conservation and Native People, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2009, pp. 42.

Konkola Copper Mines is the biggest copper produced in Zambia. According to Sonnenberg and Munster (2001), 750 people from 143 households had been resettled at that time by mining operations. The affected people (67 households) were moved to Ming'omba village on 14 January, 2002. In February 2002, 74 households from Kawama were resettled. The resettlement plans were implemented in accordance with IFC Guidelines. Residents were given access to social services: schools, a health centre, water supply, sanitation, etc.<sup>187</sup>

# Tanzania

The Bulyanhulu Gold Mine, opened in 2001, forced the resettlement of 511 people from 56 households (Sonnenberg and Münster (2001). In 1996, the mine was the scene of one the most infamous cases of mine-related violence. Over 50 artisanal miners were buried alive by bulldozers used to construct new mine. About a thousand people were displaced due to development of the Buzwagi Gold Mine in the Kahama District. More than 30,000 artisan miners were resettled as a consequence of the construction of Geita and Nzega, two large-scale gold mines in Tanzania.<sup>188</sup>

#### Mozambique

Resettlements in Mozambique are associated with the mining of titanium in its Chibuto District (Corridor Sands Titanium) and Moma District (Moma Sands Titanium). According to Sonnenberg and Münster (2001), 4200 people (840 households) were resettled in connection with the Corridor Sand Heavy Mineral Sand Project.

According to some sources the development of Vale's Moatize coal mine in Mozambique has displaced more than 2000 families. They were resettled to the Cateme area, located 60 kilometers from the mine zone. Problems they face include lack of access to water, electricity, and agricultural land.<sup>189</sup> In early 2012, 500 residents of Cateme, one of Vale's resettlement villages, took to the streets when cracks opened in their company-built houses only months after they moved in, crops failed and jobs at the mines dried up. In May 2013 Human Rights Watch accused Mozambique's government and foreign mining companies of "serious shortcomings" in resettling communities to make way for coal mines, leaving thousands without proper

<sup>187</sup> See more: Assessment Report Complaint filed to the CAO regarding the Zambia Konkola Copper Mine (KCM) Project, Office of the Compliance Advisor/Ombudsman, Compliance Advisor Ombudsman, November 2003, http://www.cao-ombudsman.org/cases/document-links/documents/Zambia-KCMFinalReport11-17-03.pdf

<sup>188</sup> M. Curtius, T. Lissu, A Golden Opportunity? How Tanzania is Failing To Benefit From Gold Mining, October 2008.

<sup>189&</sup>quot;Resettled Mozambique families protest against Brazil's Vale", http://www.mineweb.com/mineweb/view/mineweb/en/page504?oid=142931&sn=Detail.

homes, food or sources of income. According to the report resettled families in the northwest province of Tete had faced "significant and sustained disruptions in accessing food, water and work" since being resettled between 2009 and 2011.

Resettlement implemented by the Brazilian mining company Vale in the Moatize district, in the western province of Tete aroused the protests of affected people. Between November 2009 and April 2010, Vale resettled hundreds of people from the area of mining concession in Chipanga. About 717 households regarded as 'rural' were resettled in the locality of Cateme, about 35 kilometres from Moatize town. 288 households, regarded by mining company as 'semi-urban', were resettled in the neighbourhood within the town. 308 households refused to change their place of residence, and demanded monetary compensation instead. In Cateme 750 new houses were built and people have access to social services, an elementary school, a police station, a health center, and water and electrical infrastructures. Despite this fact, displaced people protested against a number of problems encountered.<sup>190</sup> According to some sources, 400 of the 750 houses had been poorly built and access to electricity, water, and agricultural land. On January 10, 2012, more than 400 families blocked the road and railway line in Tete to protest against poor living conditions and the failure of the resettlement programme. Vale has now promised to resolve all the problems at the Cateme resettlement area within half a year.<sup>191</sup>

# Republic of Congo

The expansion of the Zanaga iron ore project located in the Lekoumou district could lead to resettlement of ten villages, according to some sources.

#### South and Central America

Among the Southern and Central American countries experiencing this problem on a greater or lesser scale, we can mention: Peru, Venezuela, Guyana, Argentina, Suriname, Chile, Honduras, and Venezuela. Thousands of people in Peru could be displaced because of the mining industry in this country. The most significant example of the problem is the situation of the inhibitants of Morococha town (a Chinese company plans to mine copper there) and the city of Cerro de Pasco (with the possible relocation of more than 11,000 people due to negative effects of mining). Despite some promises, the open-pit mining in this country could lead to huge environmental and social consequences. Just as in Asia, the situation of American indigenous people is becoming a relevant problem. In an interesting article, David Szablowski gives us some interesting

<sup>190</sup> More on situation in Cateme: C. Kabemba, C. Nhancale, *Coal versus Communities: Exposing poor practices by Vale and Rio Tinto in Mozambique*, Southern Africa Resource Watch, Policy Paper no. 2, 2011; "Protests against Vale coal mine relocations", http://www.labournet.de/internationales/mz/hanlon193.pdf

<sup>191</sup> In January 2012 Barclays and Vale mining company earned the annual Public Eye awards for the worst corporate misconduct.

examples of the cooperation of mining companies and local authorities on the issue of social and environmental rights of affected populations.<sup>192</sup>

## Peru

The most-cited example of mining-induced displacement in Peru is the relocation of Morococha. Over 1,300 families will have to be resettled to allow Chinalco Company to begin mining for copper and molybdenum in 2012.<sup>193</sup> The company will spend 40 million dollars to build 1,200 housing units in the New Morococha. In 1999, the Peruvian government and the Canadian mining company Manhattan Sechura S.A. signed an agreement granting the company the rights to mining expansion over 88,000 hectares of land around the town of Tambogrande (Piura Department) in Northern Peru. The opening up of a new open-pit mine will require approximately 25,000 people to be resettled, change the course of a river, and cause the destruction of the Prosopis (algarrobo) forests existing in this area.<sup>194</sup> Anthony Oliver-Smith draws attention to the case of Compania Minera Antamina, a mining project located in North-Central Andes. People displaced in its aftermath were deprived of access to the contents of the World Bank guidelines on resettlement.<sup>195</sup> As David Szablowski noted Compania Minera Antamina (CMA) did not inform local residents on complaint procedures available for them through Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA)

# Chile

Displacements in Chile have resulted from copper-mining development in this country. The most notable case is the resettlement of over 3,000 families from the mining town of Chuiquicamata to the nearby city of Calama situated in Northern Chile. This operation and the building of 2,400 new homes in the Southern suburbs of Calama will cost the Cadelco company more than 220 million dollars.<sup>196</sup>

## Bolivia

The most famous example of involuntary resettlement in Bolivia concerns the Ayllu Jesús de Machaca

<sup>192</sup> D. Szablowski, "Mining, Displacement and the World Bank: A Case Analysis of Compania Minera Antamina's Operations in Peru", *Journal of Business Ethics*, Vol. 39, No. 3, 2002, pp. 247-273; see also: V. Parker, *Rio Tinto and Madagascar – is it equitable*?, London Metropolitan University, MBA Diploma in Business, 2008, p. 13; available at: http://www.andrewleestrust.org/Reports/QitFer%20Minerals%20Madagascar.pdf.

<sup>193</sup> M. Salazar, "A Mining Town's Woes", http://ipsnews.net/news.asp?idnews=45319.

<sup>194</sup> D. Szablowski, "Mining, Displacement and the World Bank: A Case Analysis of Compania Minera Antamina's Operations in Peru", *Journal of Business Ethics*, vol. 39, no. 3, p. 247-273.

<sup>195</sup> Anthony Oliver-Smith, *Defying Displacement. Grassroots Resistance and the Critique of Development*, University Of Texas Press, 2010, pp. 88.

<sup>196</sup> Arne Kristoffer Bayer and Reik Michael Winkel, "Come to where the copper is – Modern ore mining in Chile",<br/>see:http://www.imr.rwth-aachen.de/downloads/200411surfaceminingchileexkursion.pdf; see: "Codelco's Chuquicamata<br/>resettlement to cost US\$ 200mn";<br/>http://www.bnamericas.com/news/mining/Codelco's Chuquicamata resettlement to cost US\$200mn.

indigenous community in the La Paz Department (about 300 inhabitants in 2005). In 2005, Coeur d'Alene Mines Corporation resettled several families in this village in order to construct a tailings facility for its silver mine. Resettlement took place without the provisions of World Bank guidelines for the involuntary resettlement of indigenous people. The problem for indigenous peoples was particularly the privatization of pastoral lands they had previously used. In July 2008, affected people took to protests, demanding an independent evaluation of the environmental consequences of the project, protecting the rights of indigenous peoples to bigger participation in local development.

## Guatemala

The Marlin gold mine in San Marcos, Guatemala, (owned by Goldcorp Inc. of Canada) has generated much controversy among Mayan indigenous communities. Open-pit mining has caused many problems including deforestation, water depletion, forced displacement, destruction of homes, water and air contamination, loss of access to farming land (through illegal land acquisition), and health problems. Environmental and social consequences of the project were the cause of large protests occurring in the region in 2007. In 2008, the impact of open-pit mining on local communities and the environment were examined by the Latin American Water Tribunal.<sup>197</sup>

# **North America**

Parallel to other categories of DIDR (i.e. dam-induced displacement), the social consequences of mining are not a serious problem in the United States and Canada. The only significant displacement was the consequence of lignite mining expansion in the U.S. The tradition of individualism, effective courts, and well-established property rights can block resettlements that are socially detrimental. Any attempt to carry out this kind of investment may result in multiple trials ending with huge monetary compensations. The fear over consumers' opinion creates a situation where no American corporation can afford unpopular environmentally inappropriate practices and actions. This so-called corporate social responsibility (CSR) is a major breakthrough and a step forward from the pure, anti-social pursuit of money. In Mexico, mining-related displacements are conducted on a very limited scale. The much greater problem there is resettlement caused by dam construction (Miguel Aleman Dam) and exploitation of oil.

# Europe

Resettlement caused by mining is the only major category of development-induced relocations observed in contemporary Europe. Particularly important are open-pit brown coal mines in Germany, Poland, and

<sup>197</sup> J. van de Sandt, *Mining Conflicts and Indigenous Peoples in Guatemala*, Cordaid, September 2009, available at: http://www.ciel.org/Law\_Communities/Guatemala/Cordaid%20Guatemala%20brochure%20UK-DEF.pdf

recently in Serbia and Kosovo. The best known example of population displacement involved the creation of the Garzweiler open-pit mine (Tagebau Garzweiler—operated by *Rheinisch-Westfälisches Elektrizitätswerk AG*) in the North-Rhine Westphalia.<sup>198</sup> Taking into account the amount of compensation and the effectiveness of legal institutions, resettlements in Europe are not a main social problem or a human rights issue. As elsewhere in the controversy raises the amount of compensation and social losses. Problems of the German and Polish energy sectors may still lead to the development of lignite mines, which will probably raise opposition from environmental organizations and many residents. Controversies of this kind are particularly visible in Germany—a country with a long tradition of ecological movements and strong political influence of the Green Party. Projects related to potential environmental hazards and social problems often encounter criticism from the institutions of the European Union.

#### Germany

Germany is currently the world leader in lignite production, which was estimated at about 169,4 million tonnes (52.3 Mtce) in 2010. The beginnings of industrial-scale lignite mining can be dated back to the midtwenties of the last century. The lignite industry has developed both in the German Democratic Republic and the Federal Republic of Germany. Lignite mining was located in four main regions: 1. the Rhineland mining region (around Cologne, Aachen, and Mönchengladbach); 2. the Lusatian mining region (in South-Eastern Brandenburg and North-Eastern Saxony); 3. the Central German mining region (Southern and Eastern Saxony-Anhalt and Northwest Saxony); and 4. the Helmstedt mining region (Lower Saxony). The increasing scale of mining, caused by industrial development, came with huge social costs and irreversible environmental changes. According to Jeffrey H. Michel, the development of German lignite mining has already led to the destruction of more than 300 communities and the resettlement of about 100,000 people.<sup>199</sup>

According to specialists, more than 25,000 inhabitants of Lusatia (Lausitz) have been forced to change their place of residence as a result of the lignite industry. The Green League (Grüne Liga), an ecological organization established in 1989 and located in Postdam, suggested that the development of Lusatian lignite mining has totally destroyed 81 communities and forced the relocation of over 25,000 people.<sup>200</sup> A particularly vital example of the struggle against resettlement were the protests of the inhabitants of Horno village. In 2005, they were resettled to Neu Horno, a newly built settlement located 10 km away.<sup>201</sup> Another well-known example of such practices was the village of Haidemühl which became the object of mining-

<sup>198</sup> More on displacement caused by Garzweiler II open-pit mine see: C.M. Hall, S.J. Page, *The Geography of Tourism and Recreation. Environment, Place and Space* (Second Edition), Routledge, 2005, p. 293; G. Bhargava, *Environment and Its Global Implications*, Kalpaz Publication, 2002, p. 121.

<sup>199</sup> J. H. Michel, *Status and Impacts of the German Lignite Industry*, the Swedish NGO Secretariat on Acid Rain, Göteborg, 2008, pp. 17; see also: "Resettlement in Lignite Mining" available at: http://www.externe.info/oldvolumes/vol32c1012.pdf.

<sup>200</sup> R. Schuster, "Lebensrecht für die Rotbauchunke", Grüne Liga, Postdam, June 2004.

<sup>201</sup> Lignite Mining in Lausitz: http://www.johanbergstrom.com/smoke/about.html; In 2005 also displaced the residents of Haidemuhl community.

induced resettlement of 650 inhabitants that took place between 1999 and 2006. According to other estimates (*Domowina*), since 1924 onwards 123 villages and smaller settlements in Lusatia have been destroyed by the development of open-cast mining during which 22,000 people were resettled.<sup>202</sup> Furthermore, the development of mining in the states of Brandenburg and Saxony could have led to additional subsequent forced displacement. Among the investments planned by 2015 we can mention open-cast mining in Jänschwalde-North (900 inhabitants), Nochten (1500 inhabitants), and Welzow (1000 inhabitants).<sup>203</sup>

According to Bilkenroth and Snyder, mining has contributed to the destruction of 120 communities and the resettlement of 47,000 people in Middle Germany.<sup>204</sup> In Southern Leipzig alone, 66 villages, farm communities, and settlements were destroyed and more than 23,000 people resettled since 1924.<sup>205</sup>

Research conducted by the organization Friends of the Earth (Bund für Umwelt und Naturschutz Deutschland, or BUND) in the Rhineland indicated that more than 56 villages were destroyed by 1985 and 30,000 people were displaced (according to other sources, there were 'only' 25,000 displaced people)<sup>206</sup>. By 2045, twenty villages (12,000 people) will be pushed elsewhere by the development of brown coal mining.<sup>207</sup> Much controversy has arisen over the prospect of mass resettlement in association with the development of the Garzweiler II open-pit mine, located in North-Rhine Westphalia. It is estimated that the development of Garzweiler II might displace 7,600-12,000 people by 2045. As Mark Cioc noted, "Since 1952, over fifty towns and villages have been moved, and nearly 30,000 humans displaced, to make room for new mines and power plants, including the towns of Bottenbroich, Berrenrath, Mödrath, Grefrath, Habbelrath, Morken-Harff, Konigshoven, Lich-Steinstrab and Garzweiler."<sup>208</sup> The relocation of the inhabitants of Berrenrath in 1952 was another famous example of mining-induced displacement.

The development of lignite mining, ongoing in Germany for several years, has led to major environmental problems. Therefore, current ideas of switching to alternative energy sources, more eco-friendly and much less costly in social terms, is a good sign and a step forward. However, it is still not certain whether the foreseen shutdown of nuclear plants will be accompanied by limiting the development of brown coal open-cast mining. Brandenburg protests against the planned construction of a nuclear power plant in Poland are steeped in controversy, despite its claims of providing an energy source which is much safer, healthier, and less socially detrimental.

<sup>202</sup> Y. Jennerjahn, "Bald rollen die Bagger in Horno", Evangelische Pressedienst, Berlin, 2003;

<sup>203 &</sup>quot;Vattenfall's planned CCS demonstration plant is not a sustainable energy solution", http://www.lausitzer-braunkohle.de/english.php.

<sup>204</sup> K-Dieter Bilkenroth, D.O. Snyder, Der Mitteldeutsche Braunkohlenbergbau - Geschichte, Gegenwart und Zukunft, Theißen, 1998, p. 29.

<sup>205 &</sup>quot;Durch den Bergbau verlorene Orte südlich von Leipzig", see: http://www.heuersdorf.de/.

<sup>206 &</sup>quot;Bund für Umwelt und Naturschutz Deutschland, Landesverband Nordrhein-Westfalen", see: www.bund-nrw.de/braunkohle; see also: http://www.mining-technology.com/projects/rhineland/.

<sup>207</sup> See: "Waste Land (Otzenrather Sprung)", http://www.maschafilm.de/en/waste\_land.html.

<sup>208</sup> M. Cioc, The Rhine. An Eco-Biography 1815-2000, University of Washington Press, 2002, p. 101.

## Poland

Poland is the world's leading producer of brown coal (59.5 million tonnes as of 2001–sixth place in the world). For over 60 years, the emergence of open-cast sites has been associated with a massive compulsory relocation of local residents. Even an approximate explication of the problem is impossible due to the absence of accurate statistics. It is, however, a well-known fact that between 1968 and 1984, the expansion of open-cast mining has led to the displacement of 28 large villages. Therefore, we estimate that in the last sixty years the mining of brown coal has resulted in the displacement of at least 30,000 people. Poland's lignite mining industry is located in four main areas: Konin, Turow-Bogatynia, Belchatow-Szczercow, and Sieniawa Lubuska. Poland has also the largest (and so far unexploited) lignite deposits in the world (in its Legnica-Prochowice-Scinawa region). Plans for future exploitation assume the resettlement of up to 20,000 people.

Poland's energy problems push political decision-makers to further diversification of energy sources; the planned construction of a nuclear power plant is aimed at balancing the exploitation of brown coal. According to experts, coal reserves in existing deposits may start to run out after 2022. This implies the establishment of new mines in the area of Legnica, which is likely to lead to the relocation of at least several thousand people. According to specialists, the resettlement of 3449 people and the demolishing of 1752 buildings will be necessary for the construction of a new lignite mine in Legnica.<sup>209</sup> Some forecasts contend that the emergence of a new basin will be much more costly in social terms, forcing over 20,000 people to relocate. The possibility of basing the economy upon alternative, renewable energy sources (like green energy) is in fact very limited. Government sources in Poland emphasize the role of brown coal in the energy economy of the country and the need for exploitation of new deposits in anticipation of the drastic 2025 drop projected in productivity in former mining areas.

#### Kosovo

As Besnik Haziri noticed, lignite is the source of 97 percent of domestic energy production in Kosovo. Extraction of this resource is a key element of national energetic independence.<sup>210</sup> The major villages affected by potential displacement are: Hade, Lajthishte, Palaj, and Sibovc (approximately 5700 people in total).

#### Serbia

The annual production of lignite in Serbia in 2001 amounted to 35,5 million tonnes. By 2010, the

<sup>209</sup> See: http://gornictwo.wnp.pl/ilu-ludzi-trzeba-przesiedlic-aby-zbudowac-kopalnie-legnica,101323\_1\_0\_0.html. 210 See. B. Haziri, "The Resettlement Process in the Lignite Mining Areas of Kosovo", p. 13.

development of open-cast mining in this country had affected 4 villages, inhabited by approximately 1,300 people.<sup>211</sup> The most famous example of mass resettlement was the relocation of Vreoci (3210 inhabitants), caused by the expansion of the Kolubara lignite basin.<sup>212</sup> According to Zekovic and Vujosevic, potential expansion of Kolubara lignite requires the relocation of 1,920 households, with about 5,670 inhabitants, most of them in Vreoci (1,030 households), Zeoke (276 households), Medosevac (122 households), Little Borak (115 households), Radljevo (84 households), and Sarbane (83 households). The program for resettlement was written in 2008; however, it is not completely compatibile with the World Bank directives on voluntary resettlement.<sup>213</sup>

## **Conclusions and Recommendations**

As Theodore E. Downing contends, MIDR is a problem that has been duly and thoroughly penetrated in the last 40 years. Yet this theme still remains marginal from the perspective of human rights. It is extremely seldom that it is undertaken on the agendas of international institutions and agencies like the UN or UNHCR. Let us note, however, the beginnings of broad interest in the subject at the international level. In February 2012, in the forum of the United Nations, much concern was expressed about the huge social and environmental impacts of the establishment of the Phulbari coal mine in Bangladesh.

Mining-induced displacement exists in several dozen countries around the world. Yet only in developing countries does it lead to numerous negative consequences. Thus, the effects of displacements should be given due consideration in order to avoid unemployment, homelessness, the decomposition of local structures, and the atrophy of national heritage. Below, I present a general outline of activities relevant to limiting impoverishment caused by mining. Their realization requires a systemic outlook and the cooperation of many actors: 1. national administration at the local and central level; 2. non-governmental organizations; 3. the business sector; 4. international agencies dealing with human rights and humanitarian issues; and finally 5. local communities. Among the actions aimed at mitigating negative consequences of MIDR the following should be undertaken:

 Debate about MIDR must be internationalized. Connecting MIDR to human rights, humanitarian issues, environment protection, and sustainable development is a crucial matter. So far there has not been a serious and adequate discussion of this issue on the international forum. Research into development-induced displacement is reduced to the consequences of

<sup>211</sup> See: B. Haziri, "The Resettlement Process in the Lignite Mining Areas of Kosovo", p. 6, https://ritdml.rit.edu/bitstream/handle/1850/11809/BHaziriCapsProj02-23-2010.pdf?sequence=1.

<sup>212</sup> J. Petrić, "Residents' Viev on Resettlement Issue of Vreoci- Sustainability or Phrases", Spatium, 2005, p. 12-17.

<sup>213</sup> S. Zekovic, M. Vujosevic, "Impact of Risk and Uncertainty on Sustainable Development of Kolubara Lignite Basin", Proceedings of the 4th IASME / WSEAS International Conference on Energy and Environment, 2009; see also: T. Maričić, "Implementation of Strategic Environmental assessment in Serbia-Case of Spatial Plan of Kolubara Lignite Basin".

dam building, and MIDR is debated in the context of only a few countries.

- 2. The development of mining should generate profits for the widest group of beneficiaries. Much remains to be done to ensure that mining will contribute to the economic advancement of the whole region, for example, by a reduction in energy prices. Social development is another key element of the presented strategy, by which I mean education, new workplaces, and the substantial improvement of social services.
- 3. Displacement plans ought to be implemented in an exhaustive and proper manner. The business sector must bear adequate costs of their realization. They cannot be done chaotically, but should rather proceed according to the World Bank directives on involuntary resettlement.
- 4. Every effort should be made to integrate the displacees ('outsiders') with local communities ('insiders') in their new residences. Ethnic and cultural differences are a probable cause of conflict.
- 5. The social and economic situation of those resettled must be monitored long after the displacement. Mines ought to take responsibility for the fate of displacees, by, for instance, providing them with work.
- 6. Resettled people should be empowered to negotiate the terms of resettlement with administrative mining bodies. Their position during such discussions is plainly asymmetric and they have no real means enabling them to affect the final outcome. Greater symmetry can be achieved, however, by easier access to low-cost legal assistance and with the engagement of non-governmental organizations. The negotiation of economic principles according to which displacements proceed plays a key role in assuring their future situation. The total advantage of businesses in the resettlement processes may lead to the economic marginalization of displaced people.
- 7. Displacees should be informed about their rights, granted by the World Bank guidelines on involuntary resettlement.
- 8. Furthermore, they should be acquainted with potential economic and social risks. Predicting negative environmental phenomena becomes relevant as well. Mines and local authorities might mobilize people to participate in professional education programs in order to limit the risks associated with their situation after displacement.
- 9. Resource exploitation should be based upon the principles of sustainable development and be as eco-friendly as possible. Another important issue is the implementation of corporate social responsibility directives in the mining sector.
- 10. Financial compensation should contribute to the development of local areas. People must have the opportunity for (and be encouraged to) entrepreneurship so as to avoid emigration. Micro credits can play a crucial role too.
- 11. The business sector and local authorities ought to constantly control whether mining-caused displacement leads to homelessness and unemployment.

# **Bibliography**

AKABZAA, Thomas, Darimani, Abdulai. (2001). *Impact of Mining Sector Investment in Ghana*. A Study of the Tarkwa Mining Region, A Draft Report Prepared for SAPRI.

AREEPARAMPIL, Mathew. (1996). "Displacement Due to Mining in Jharkhand", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 31, no. 24, Jun. 15, pp. 1524-1528.

BALA, Madhu. (2006). "Forced Migration and Coal Mining" [In] Shobhita J., Bala M. (eds.), *The Economics And Politics Of Resettlement In India*, Pearson Education, New Delhi, pp. 115-134.

BHENGARA, Ratnakar. (1996). "Coal Mining Displacement", *Economic and Political Weekly*, vol. 31, no. 11, Mar. 16, pp. 647-649.

CERNEA, Michael, M. (1991), *Putting people first: Sociological variables in rural development*, World Bank & Oxford University Press, Oxford-Washington.

CERNEA, Michael, M. (1988). *Involuntary resettlement in development projects: policy guidelines in World Bank-financed projects*, World Bank Publications, Washington D.C.

Contesting Women's Rights Within the Political Economy of Mining in India. (2010). Dhaatri Resource Centre for Women and Children, Secunderabad, Andhra Pradesh, India.

DE WET, Chris. J. /ed./ (2006). Development-Induced Displacement. Problems, Policies and People, Berghahn Books, London.

*Dirty Metals: Mining, Communities and the Environment*, A Report by Earthworks and Oxfam America, Oxfam America, 2004.

DOWNING, Theodore E. (2002). *Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement*, IIED and WBCSD, London, Research Paper No. 58.

DOWNING, Theodore E., Moles, Jerry, McIntosh Ian and Garcia-Downing Carmen. (2002). *Indigenous Peoples and Mining: Strategies and Tactics for Encounters*, International Institute for Environment and Development, London.

FERNANDES, Walter, J.C. Das, and S. Rao. (1989). "Displacement and Rehabilitation: An Estimate of Extent and Prospects". In *Development, Displacement and Rehabilitation*. Fernandes W. and E. G. Thukral (eds.). Indian Social Institute, New Delhi.

FERNANDES, Walter (2006). "Liberalisation and Development-induced Displacement", *Social Change*, vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 109-123.

FERNANDES, Walter (2006). "Mines, Mining and Displacement in India". In Singh, Gurdeep, Laurence,

David and Kauntala Lahiri-Dutt (eds.). (2006). *Managing the Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in India*, The Indian School of Mines University, Dhanbad, pp. 333-344.

GOESSLING, Kristen. P. (2010). "Mining Induced Displacement and Mental Health: A Call for Action", *International Journal For The Advancement of Counselling*, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 153-164.

HERBERT, Tony and Kuntala Lahiri-Dutt (2004). "Coal Sector Loans and Displacement of Indigenous Populations: Lessons from Jharkhand", *Economic and Political Weekly*, Vol. 39, No. 23, Jun. 5-11, pp. 2403-2409.

HILSON, Gavin, Nyame, Frank. (2006). "Gold mining in Ghana's forest reserves: a report on the current debate", *Area*, vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 175-185.

JUL-LARSEN Eyolf, Kassibo Bréhima, Lange Siri and Ingrid Samset. (2006). *Socio-Economic Effects of Gold Mining in Mali. A Study of the Sadiola and Morila Mining Operations*, Chr Michelsen Institute, Report no. 4, Bergen, Norway.

KATSAURA, Obvious (2010). "Violence and the political economy of informal diamond mining in Chiadzwa, Zimbabwe", *Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa*, vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 340-353.

KWAI PUN, Valerie. (2007). *Mining Displacement and Learning in Struggle in Ghana* (M.A. Thesis), McGill University, Montreal.

MADEBWE, Crescentia, Victor Madebwe and Sophia Mavusa. (2011), "Involuntary displacement and resettlement to make way for diamond mining: the case of Chiadzwa villagers in Marange, Zimbabwe", *Journal of Research in Peace, Gender and Development*, Vol. 1(10), pp. 292-301.

MATHUR, Hori M. (2008). "Mining Coal, Undermining People: Compensation Policies and Practices of Coal India" [In] Cernea M.M., Mathur H.M. (eds.), *Can compensation prevent impoverishment?: reforming resettlement through investments and benefit-sharing*, Oxford University Press, New Delhi, pp. 260-285.

MCDOWELL, Chris. /ed./ (1996). Understanding the Impoverishment. The Consequences of Development-Induced Displacement, Berghahn Books, 1996.

MICHEL, Jeffrey H. (2008). *Status and Impacts of the German Lignite Industry*, Swedish NGO Secretariat on Acid Rain, Göteborg.

NISH, Simon, Bice, Sara, "Community-based agreement making with land-connected peoples" [In] Vanlay, Frank, Esteves Ana Maria. /eds./ (2012). *New Directions in Social Impact Assessment. Conceptual and Methodological Advances*, Edward Elgar Publishing Limited.

PARAMITA MISHRA P., M. Gopinath Reddy. (2011). "Mining-induced displacement: case of aluminium rafinery in Andhra Pradesh" [In] Somayaji S., Talwar S. (eds.), *Development-Induced Displacement, Rehabilitation, Resettlement in India: Current Issues, Challenges*, Routledge, New York, pp. 91-108.

PENZ, Peter, Drydyk, Jay and Pablo Bose (2011), Displacement by Development. Ethics, Rights and

Responsibilities, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

PLACKTER RUBIN, Lauren, Using Communication and Consultation to Protect Human Rights During A Village Resettlement: The Story of AngloGold Ashanti and Three Malian Villages, http://www.unglobalcompact.org/

REW, Alan, Fisher, Eleanor and Balaji Pandey. (2000). *Addressing Policy Constraints and Improving Outcomes in Development-Induced Displacement and Resettlement Projects* (Final Report), Refugee Studies Centre, University of Oxford.

ROBINSON, Courtland. W. (2003). *Risks and Rights: The Causes, Consequences, and Challenges of Development-Induced Displacement*, Occasional Paper, The Brookings Institution-SAIS Project of Internal Displacement, Washington DC.

Rio Tinto. (2001). Murowa Project Newsletter, Harare, Zimbabwe.

SZABLOWSKI, David. (2002). "Mining, Displacement and the World Bank: A Case Analysis of Compania Minera Antamina's Operations in Peru", *Journal of Business Ethics*, vol. 39, no. 3, pp. 247-273.

SINGH, Gurdeep, Laurence, David and Kauntala Lahiri-Dutt (eds.). (2006). *Managing the Social and Environmental Consequences of Coal Mining in India*, The Indian School of Mines University, Dhanbad.

SONNENBERG, Dan, Münster, Frauke (eds.). (2001). *Mining Minerals Sustainable Development Southern Africa. Research Topic 3: Mining and Society. Involuntary Resettlement*, African Institute of Corporate Citizenship, Sandton (South Africa).

TERMINSKI, Bogumil. (2012). Przesiedlenia inwestycyjne: Nowa kategoria przymusowych migracji, Wydawnictwo Akademickie Łośgraf, Warszawa.

WILLEMS, Louis. (2010). *Mining and Indigenous Peoples in Guatemala: The Local Relevance of Human Rights*, Masters Thesis, University of Utrecht.

VAN CRIEKINGE, Jan. (2008). "Africa: Conflicts and mining-induced displacement", *The Broken Rifle*, vol. 77.

VAN DE SANDT, J. (2009) Mining Conflicts and Indigenous Peoples in Guatemala, Cordaid Report.

VANLAY, Frank, Esteves Ana Maria. /eds./ (2012). New Directions in Social Impact Assessment. Conceptual and Methodological Advances, Edward Elgar Publishing Limited.

## Summary

Contemporary economic development leads to a significantly greater scale of resettlement than just a decade ago. Over the last sixty years, the global scale of development-induced displacement and resettlement has grown to an estimated 250-420 million people. Over fifteen million people each year are forced to leave their

homes following big development projects (dams, irrigation projects, highways, urbanization, mining, national parks, etc.). Anthony Oliver Smith goes even further in estimating that current scale of DIDR amounts to 15 million people per year. The annual scale of development-induced displacement greatly outnumber the other categories of internal displacement: conflict-induced displacement and environmentally-induced displacement. There are at least eight main causes of DIDR: 1. hydrological projects (e.g. the construction of dams, irrigation projects, the creation of artificial reservoirs); 2. the construction of communication networks (e.g. highways, roads, railways); 3. urbanization; 4. agricultural expansion (including the creation of large monoculture plantations); 5. the creation of national parks, biosphere reserves, and other protected wildlife areas; and 6. mining (especially the creation of open-pit or open-cast mining).

Mining is currently not a statistically significant category of development-induced displacement. Nevertheless, the social costs of exploitation are great, and that is why the topic is worthy of a wider and more profound scientific analysis. The first displacement caused by mining dates back to the late nineteenth century. As pointed out by Walter Fernandes, in the Indian region of Jarkhand alone, mining has led to the displacement of 2.55 million people. Contrary to the opinions of some specialists, the problem of mining-induced displacement and resettlement is a global problem, occurring on all continents. Countries with particularly large-scale MIDR include: India, China, many African countries (e.g. Ghana, Botswana), and even Indonesia and Papua New Guinea. The problem of forced displacement is also a consequence of openpit coal mining in European countries like Germany and Poland. Although mining-induced displacement is a global phenomenon, problems experienced by the displacees in many parts of the world differ greatly. The largest portion of the displacement is caused by open-pit mining (associated with the extraction of lignite, copper, and diamonds).

Social problems affecting displaced people are divergent depending on where they live. Resettlement caused by mining is a part of the broader context of development-induced displacement and resettlement. The poor situation of displacees may be the result of several factors such as inadequate compensation, chaotic plans of resettlement, and lack of systemic social support in the new place of residence. Wealthy western countries, with a democratic form of government and significant citizen participation in government, are characterized by much higher standards of resettlement than Asian or African countries.

Mining-induced displacement violates many human rights, especially those of an economic and social nature. Among the common problems we can find are: 1. inadequate compensation for lost property; 2. lack of participation of local communities in the division of profits from the exploitation of resources; 3. infringement of social and cultural rights (especially indigenous and tribal people); 4. cultural devastation caused by resettlement; 5. violation of housing rights; 6. violation of other rights such as economic, social, and cultural ones (e.g. lack of access to education in the new place of residence, lack of access to social

facilities). Simultaneously, the problems of displaced people are linked to the typical consequences of development-induced displacement in other categories of problems (such as the right of local communities to share in the profits of the exploited resources). The social consequences of MIDR are an extremely important and highly underrated human rights issue.

Forced population resettlement is, in fact, not the only negative consequence of mining. An equally significant group of people are indirectly affected by its consequences. Among such negative effects are: mining damages; loss of quality of agricultural production; problems with water; health risks; and land pollution. Many of these problems indirectly force people to migrate.

# Annexes

# Annex A. Selected municipalities displaced as a result of mining development:

Country	City	
	Atuabo	
	Attabo	
	Abekoase	
	Bodwire Agya	
	Damang Huniso	
Chana		
Ghana	Kojokrom	
	Kyekyewere	
	Mandekrom	
	Nkwantakrom	
	Sofo Mensakrom	
	Tarkwa	
	Teberebie	
	Baranj Mokasa	
	Borua Tola	
	Borwa Tola	
	Budna Tola	
	Chak Branj	
	Chichordi	
	Damanjodi	
	Duru Muslim Tola	
	Duru Kasmar	
India	Ganju Tola	
	Jaduguda	
	Jharna Tola	
	Jogwa Tola	
	Muslim Tola	
	Sonora	
	Sonu Guttu	
	Sukrigud	
	Turi Tola	
	Upper Dera Tola	
	Berrenrath	
	Garzweiler	
	Grefrath	
	Habbelrath	
	Haidemühl	
Germany	Horno	
Germany	Konigshoven	
	Lich-Steinstrab	
	Morken-Harff	
	Haidemühl	
	Mödrath	
China	Look Niu	
	Korng Hak	

	Kung Nim	
	Mong Khamg	
	Nam Arng	
	Nam Par Moong	
	Nam Poon	
	Paeng	
	Peng Oo	
	Ta Sarm Poo	
	Wan Parmg	
	Farabakouta	
Mali	Niamboulama	
	Sadiola Hill	
	Yatela	
Serbia	Vreoci	
Sierra Leone	Foinda	
<b>Republic of South Africa</b>	Ga-Pila	
	Motlhotlo	
Zimbabwe	Chiadzwa	
Mozambique	Moatize	
Philippines	Kasibu, Nueva, Vizcaya, Igorot	
Bolivia	Ayllu Jesus de Machaca	

Source: T.E. Downing, J. Moles, I. McIntosh Ian and C. Garcia-Downing, *Indigenous Peoples and Mining: Strategies and Tactics for Encounters*, International Institute for Environment and Development, London, 2002; T.E. Downing, *Avoiding New Poverty: Mining-Induced Displacement and Resettlement*, International Institute for Environment and Development, London, 2002.

# Annex B.

# The most well-known examples of mining-induced displacement and resettlement around the world:

<b>Region/Country</b>	Type of resource	
Tarkwa region (Ghana)	Gold mining	
Jharkhand, West Bengal and Orissa regions (India)	Coal and copper mining	
Andhra Pradesh (India)	Bauxite industry	
Grasberg Mine, Ok Tedi Mine, Porgera Mine (Papua Island)	Gold, silver and copper mining	
Peru	Copper mining	
Chile	Copper mining	
Germany (100,000 people resettled over the last sixty years)	Lignite industry	
Poland	Lignite mining	
Philippines	Coal mining	
Zimbabwe	Diamond mining	
Mozambique	Coal mining	
Mali	Gold mining	
Namibia	Copper and gold mining	